**SBA** 

**SOP 10 10 0** 

# Small Business Investment Companies (SBIC) Program

U.S. Small Business Administration
Office of Investment and Innovation

### **Small Business Administration**

# **Standard Operating Procedure**

## **Small Business Investment Companies**

Subject: Text

**S.O.P. Number**: 10 10 0

Revision Number: 0X (If necessary)

**Purpose:** To outline the SBA guidelines for issuing and administering small business investment

companies (SBICs).

**Personnel Concerned**: Prospective SBIC managers, management of current SBIC licenses and SBA

personnel involved in the administration and oversight of SBICs.

SOP Editions This Replaces: This SOP replaces all prior SBIC-related SOPs and Technotes, including, but

not limited to, 10 04, 10 06, 10 07, 10 09, and Technotes 2 – 17.

**Originator:** Office of Investment and Innovation

Authorized By: Office of Executive Management, Installations & Support Service

Effective Date: August 22, 2023

#### **Table of Contents**

| Table o | f C   | onte                                | nts  | 3  |  |  |  |
|---------|-------|-------------------------------------|--|----|--|--|--|
| Chapte  | r 1:  | : Inv                               | estment Policy Statement   | 8  |  |  |  |
| -       | 1.    | Miss                                | ion and Objectives   | 8  |  |  |  |
|         |       | a.                                  | Small Business Act of 1953   | 8  |  |  |  |
|         |       | b.                                  | Small Business Investment Act of 1958 (the Act)                        | 8  |  |  |  |
|         |       | c.                                  | SBIC Program Mission and Objectives                                    | 8  |  |  |  |
| 2       | 2.    | SBIC                                | Program Prioritization / Asset Allocation                              | 9  |  |  |  |
| 3       | 3.    | Stat                                | utory Requirements   | 9  |  |  |  |
| 4       | 4.    | Inve                                | stment Policy Statement & Governance                                   | 10 |  |  |  |
|         |       | a.                                  | Prioritization Review  | 10 |  |  |  |
|         |       | b.                                  | Investment Committee   | 10 |  |  |  |
|         |       | c.                                  | SBIC Agency Licensing Committee  | 10 |  |  |  |
|         |       | d.                                  | SBA Administrator Oversight  | 11 |  |  |  |
|         |       | e.                                  | Risk Management Committee  |    |  |  |  |
| Chapte  | r 2:  | Lice                                | nsing Application and Due Diligence                                    | 12 |  |  |  |
| -       | 1.    | Mar                                 | ager Eligibility   | 12 |  |  |  |
| 2       | 2.    | Gen                                 | eral Management Qualifications   | 12 |  |  |  |
|         |       | a.                                  | Management Team Qualifications   | 12 |  |  |  |
|         |       | b.                                  | Track Record   | 14 |  |  |  |
|         |       | c.                                  | Non-Leveraged Applicants   | 16 |  |  |  |
|         |       | d.                                  | Emerging Manager Collaboration   | 16 |  |  |  |
|         |       | e. I                                | Evaluation of Management Qualifications                                | 17 |  |  |  |
|         |       |                                     | oreign Principals  |    |  |  |  |
|         |       | g. F                                | Requirements for Criminal History Checks                               | 21 |  |  |  |
|         |       | h. I                                | Disclosure Requirements  | 23 |  |  |  |
| 3       | 3. E  | B. Entity Formation and Eligibility |  |    |  |  |  |
|         |       | a.                                  | Limited Partnerships   | 24 |  |  |  |
|         |       |                                     | Investment Adviser / Investment Manager                                |    |  |  |  |
| 4       | 4. lı | nves                                | tment Strategy and Operations  | 26 |  |  |  |
| Ţ       | 5. S  | BIC :                               | Signature Policy   | 26 |  |  |  |
|         |       | a.                                  | Technical Requirements   | 26 |  |  |  |
|         |       | b.                                  | Electronic Form of Signature   | 27 |  |  |  |
|         |       | c.                                  | Electronic Signature Eligible Documents                                | 27 |  |  |  |
|         |       | d.                                  | Not permitted  | 27 |  |  |  |
|         |       | e.                                  | Vendor/Technology Requirements for Electronic Signatures               | 28 |  |  |  |
|         |       | f.                                  | Compliance, Quality Control, And Record Retention                      | 28 |  |  |  |
| (       | 5. S  | ide I                               | .etters  | 28 |  |  |  |
| -       | 7. S  | EC R                                | egulations   | 31 |  |  |  |
|         |       |                                     | gement-Ownership Diversification Requirements                          |    |  |  |  |
|         |       | •                                   | ons of Counsel   |    |  |  |  |
|         | 10.   | Priv                                | ate Capital, Regulatory Capital, and Leverageable Capital Requirements | 34 |  |  |  |

|   | SOP 10 10 ( |
|---|-------------|
| a. Private Capital  | 34          |
| b. Regulatory Capital   | 35          |
| c. Leverageable Capital   | 36          |
| d. Institutional Investors  | 36          |
| e. Adequate & Minimum Capital Requirements                                  | 37          |
| f. Guaranty Agreements for Certain Investors                                | 38          |
| 11. Application and Licensing Process Overview                              | 38          |
| a. Applicant Intake   | 38          |
| b. Pre-screen Process   | 39          |
| c. Application and Green Light Process for Applicants                       | 39          |
| d. Green Light Approval and Duration  | 43          |
| e. Fund Closing   | 44          |
| f. Reassessment Requests  | 46          |
| Chapter 3: Investment Portfolio Management and Monitoring                   | 47          |
| 1. Investment Portfolio Monitoring  | 48          |
| a. Quarterly Portfolio Updates  | 48          |
| b. Quarterly and Annual Regulatory Filings and Valuation Guidelines         | 49          |
| c. Guidance for the Computation of Reporting Time Periods                   | 49          |
| d. Portfolio Financing Report (SBA Form 1031)                               | 49          |
| e. SBIC Financial Statement and Investment Performance (SBA Form 468)       |             |
| f. Investment Performance Reporting and Metrics                             | 50          |
| g. Other reports to be filed with SBA (see 13 CFR § 107.660)                | 50          |
| h. Reporting Changes to SBICs Not Subject to SBA Prior Approval (see 13 CFF | ₹§          |
| 107.680):   | 51          |
| i. Risk Management and Metrics  | 51          |
| 2. Portfolio Operations and Management                                      | 61          |
| a. Management Team Changes  | 61          |
| b. GP Stakes / Management Stakes  | 62          |
| c. Investment Adviser/Manager   | 66          |
| d. Management Expenses  | 66          |
| e. Management Fees  | 69          |
| f. Investment Adviser/Management Agreements                                 | 73          |
| g. Changes in Ownership, Control or Structure                               | 74          |
| h. Secured Third-Party Debt   | 79          |
| 3. Funding, Distributions, and Interest                                     | 81          |
| a. Leverage Commitment Applications/Requests and Leverage Manageme          | nt81        |
| b. Leverage fees and additional charges payable by Licensee                 | 84          |
| c. SBICs' acceptance of SBA remedies under §§ 107.1800 through 107.1820     |             |
| d. Distributions and Reductions in Regulatory Capital § 107.585             |             |
| e. Maximum Amount of Leverage for Section 301(c) Licensees                  |             |
| f. Leverage Reaching Maturity   |             |
| g Leverage Draw Requests  | 01          |

|  | SOP 10 10 0 |
|--|-------------|
| h. Interest and Annual Charge Payments                                       | 94          |
| i. Leverage Prepayments  | 94          |
| 4. Investor Reporting, Data and Agreements                                   | 96          |
| a. Amending Legal Agreements and Side Letters                                |             |
| b. Investor Reports and Other Items That Licensees Must Submit               | 97          |
| 5. Portfolio Company Services and Value Add Support                          | 97          |
| 6. License Surrenders  | 98          |
| 7. Documents Management and Federal Register Notices                         |             |
| a. Case Files in OII Customer Relationship Management System (CRM)           | 102         |
| b. Published Federal Register Notices  |             |
| Chapter 4: Regulatory Examinations   | 102         |
| 1. The Purpose of SBIC Examinations  | 102         |
| 2. Examination Schedule  | 102         |
| Preparing for an Examination   | 103         |
| 4. Correspondence  | 103         |
| 5. Prior to the Examination  | 104         |
| 6. On-Site or Virtual Licensee Visit   | 105         |
| 7. Onsite Portfolio Company Visit(s)   | 105         |
| 8. Data and Reporting Requests   | 107         |
| 9. Form and Report Reviews   | 107         |
| a. Financial Review  | 107         |
| b. Capital Accounts and Changes in Ownership                                 | 108         |
| c. Cash Disbursements and Receipts   | 108         |
| d. Idle Funds  | 109         |
| e. Inactivity  | 109         |
| f. Delinquencies   | 109         |
| g. Management Expenses   | 110         |
| h. Other Financial Review Steps  | 110         |
| i. Non-Financial Records   | 111         |
| 10. Licensee's Portfolio Investments   | 111         |
| 11. Examining Non-Leveraged Licensees  | 116         |
| 12. Examining Section 301(d) Licensees                                       | 117         |
| 13. Examination Report   | 118         |
| 14. Resolution of Findings   | 124         |
| 15. Secondary Review Requests  | 130         |
| 16. Examination Fees and Invoices  | 133         |
| Chapter 5: Secondaries and Liquidations                                      | 134         |
| LP Secondaries (Sales and Transfers)   | 134         |
| 2. SBIC Restructuring, Conversions, and Continuation Funds                   | 137         |
| a. Changes in Ownership, Control, or Structure of Licensee; Transfer of Lice | ense 137    |
| b. Reorganizations, Restructurings and Conversions                           | 138         |
| c Quasi-Reorganizations  | 139         |

|    |   | SOP 10 10 0 |
|----|---|-------------|
|    | d. Continuation Funds   | 140         |
| 3. | Defaults  | 140         |
| 4. |   |             |
|    | a. Pre-Liquidation Conference Memo  |             |
|    | b. Liquidation Conference.  |             |
| 5. | Liquidation Strategy Determination  |             |
|    | a. Self-Liquidation Settlement Process                                    |             |
|    | b. Receivership   |             |
|    | c. Litigation Outside of Receivership                                     |             |
| 6. | Sale of SBA's Interests   |             |
|    | Follow On Investments   |             |
|    | SBA Acquired Assets   |             |
|    | Asset Liquidation Procedures  |             |
|    | 0. Sale of Judgments  |             |
|    | 1. Sale and Preservation of Collateral                                    |             |
|    | 2. Collections, Charge-offs, and Closeouts                                |             |
|    | 3. Correspondence, Documentation, Reports, And Controls                   |             |
| 14 | 4. Other Liquidation Matters  |             |
|    | a. Compromising Claims Against SBICs and SBIC Portfolio Companies         |             |
|    | b. Wind Down Agreements for Participating Securities SBICs                |             |
| =  | 6: Library of Forms, Instructions and Templates                           |             |
| Li | censing Forms   |             |
|    | Optional Pre-Screen Form (Short Form 2181)                                |             |
|    | Management Assessment Questionnaire and Final Licensing Application (SE   |             |
|    | 2181)- SBIC Program Application   |             |
|    | Model Limited Partnership Agreement (LPA) Version 3.0                     |             |
|    | Commitment Guaranty Template  |             |
|    | Sample Green Light Approval Letter  |             |
| _  | Sample License Approval Letter  |             |
| Pi | rivate Capital Forms  |             |
|    | SBA Form 2181, Exhibit F - Capital Certificate                            |             |
|    | Request for Approval of Transfer Certificate                              |             |
|    | BA Form 468 - SBIC Financial Report                                       |             |
| SI | BA Leverage Commitment Forms  |             |
|    | Instructions for Application or Request for Commitment of SBIC Debentures |             |
|    | SBA Form 652 – Assurance of Compliance for Nondiscrimination              |             |
|    | SBA Form 2181 – Exhibit G, Transferor's Liability Contract                |             |
|    | SBA Form 2181, Exhibit F Capital Certificate                              |             |
|    | SBA Form 1065 – Licensee's Assurance of Compliance for the Public Interes |             |
|    | SBA Form 1846 - Statement Regarding Lobbying for Loan Guarantees and Lo   |             |
|    | Issuance  |             |
|    | SBA Form 27 – Opinions of Counsel   | 216         |

|   | SOP 10 10 0 |
|---|-------------|
| SBA Form 34 – Bank Identification   | 216         |
| Debit Authorization   | 216         |
| SBA Form 33 – Instructions for the Authorization to Disburse Proceeds       | 217         |
| SBA Leverage Draw Forms   | 217         |
| Memorandum of Instructions for SBIC Draw Request Against SBA's Leverag      | e           |
| Commitment  | 217         |
| SBA Form 468 – SBIC Financial Report  | 217         |
| SBA Form 27 – Opinions of Counsel   |             |
| Leverage Security Instruments   |             |
| SBA Leverage Pre-Payment Forms  | 217         |
| Instructions for Prepayment of SBIC Pooled Debentures                       |             |
| Prepayment Notice Template  | 217         |
| SBIC Financing Forms  | 218         |
| Financing forms required by all Licensees for each financing                | 218         |
| Financing forms required for specific situations                            |             |
| SBA Form 1941 – Financing Eligibility Statements (Only applies to Section 3 | 01(d)       |
| Licensees)  | 218         |
| SBIC Examination Forms  | 219         |
| SBA Form 856 – Disclosure Statement   | 219         |
| SBA Form 857 – Request for Information Concerning Portfolio Financing       | 219         |
| SBA Form 1405 – Ownership Confirmation                                      | 219         |

#### 1. Mission and Objectives

#### a. Small Business Act of 1953

The U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA), as established by Congress in 1953, is charged with supporting the essence of the American economic system of private enterprise through free competition. Only through full and free competition can free markets, free entry into business, and opportunities for the expression and growth of personal initiative and individual judgment be assured. The preservation and expansion of such competition is basic not only to the economic well-being but to the security of this Nation. Such security and well-being cannot be realized unless the actual and potential capacity of small business is encouraged and developed. It is the declared policy of the Congress that the Government should aid, counsel, assist, and protect, *insofar as is possible*, the interests of small-business concerns in order to preserve free competitive enterprise...and to maintain and strengthen the overall economy of the Nation<sup>1</sup>.

#### b. Small Business Investment Act of 1958 (the Act)

It is declared to be the policy of the Congress and the purpose of this Act to improve and stimulate the national economy in general and the small-business segment thereof in particular by establishing a program to stimulate and supplement the flow of private equity capital and long-term loan funds which small-business concerns need for the sound financing of their business operations and for their growth, expansion, and modernization, and which are not available in adequate supply: Provided, however, that this policy shall be carried out in such manner as to insure the maximum participation of private financing sources. It is the intention of the Congress that in the award of financial assistance under this Act, when practicable, priority be accorded to small business concerns which lease or purchase equipment and supplies which are produced in the United States and that small business concerns receiving such assistance be encouraged to continue to lease or purchase such equipment and supplies. It is the intention of the Congress that the provisions of this Act shall be so administered that any financial assistance provided hereunder shall not result in a substantial increase of unemployment in any area of the country<sup>2</sup>.

#### c. SBIC Program Mission and Objectives

To fulfill the declaration of Congress as set forth in the Small Business Investment Act of 1958, the SBIC Program's mission is:

To stimulate and supplement the flow of private equity and private long-term loans to small businesses who require financing to support their creation, growth, and long-term sustainability and to do so in a manner that preserves and expands our national security and economic well-being.

To achieve its mission, the SBIC Program seeks to enable the flow of private capital to entities committed to financing small businesses in a manner that advances:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> COMPS-1834.pdf (govinfo.gov)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> COMPS-1835.pdf (govinfo.gov)

- (1) Domestic Small Business Financing;
- (2) Small Business Job Creation and Sustainability;
- (3) Small Business Domestic Manufacturing and Production;
- (4) U.S. National Security;
- (5) Broad Economic Growth and Innovation.

To meet this mission, the SBIC Program may serve the role of an Outsourced Chief Investment Officer (OCIO), working with other federal government agencies to increase the availability of capital for small businesses and startups advancing these objectives. These programs may be called "SBIC Interagency Partnership Initiatives," and one example is the SBIC Critical Technologies Initiative (SBICCT Initiative), whereby the SBIC program issues SBICCT licenses.

#### 2. SBIC Program Prioritization / Asset Allocation

Achieving program mission and objectives requires consideration of the allocation of federal dollars. SBA sets priorities aligned to the mission and intent of Congress in the establishment of the Agency and the SBIC Program. Priority investment themes enable SBA to implement objectives and diversify small business financing in terms of:

- Communities,
- Industries and Sectors,
- National Security Concerns, and
- Economic Development Areas.

#### Across:

- Asset Class,
- Stage of Investment,
- Investment Strategy, and
- Size and Duration of Investment.

SBA has established the following strategic priority investment themes to be implemented through licensed SBICs:

- Underserved and Under-licensed Communities,
- National Security,
- Domestic Manufacturing and Production,
- Climate Change Mitigation, Adaptation and Renewable Energy, and
- Adequacy of Financing Types and Sources.

#### 3. Statutory Requirements

13 CFR 107.100 introduces the defined term "Section 301(c) Licensee,", which means a company licensed under section 301(c) of the Act. An SBIC licensed under section 301(c) must be a for-profit entity. The for-profit licensee may be owned and managed by non-profit entities. All current applicants can only apply for licensing under section 301(c) of the Act. In the past, certain "specialized" SBICs investing only in disadvantaged businesses were licensed under section 301(d) of the Act; however, that

section was repealed in 1996 and no new licenses are being issued under that section. Some specialized SBICs remain in existence, and they are referred to in part 107 as "Section 301(d) Licensees" and guided by PPR 2017 which remains in effect.

An SBIC may be organized as a limited partnership, a limited liability company, or a corporation. Limited partnerships may be organized under the laws of any State. A limited liability company must be organized under Delaware law. As a practical matter, the vast majority of SBIC applicants are organized as limited partnerships.

#### 4. Investment Policy Statement & Governance

#### a. Prioritization Review

SBA will review and publish current strategic priorities every 3-5 years. In response to Executive Orders, SBA may consider establishing a process for additional tactical priority theme reviews on an annual basis.

#### b. Investment Committee

Based on MAQ review and Licensing Unit recommendation, the Investment Committee decides whether to invite the management team for an interview. Following the interview, the Investment Committee makes a recommendation to the Agency SBIC Licensing Committee on whether to issue a "green light" letter prequalifying the management team for an SBIC license. The Investment Committee is comprised of the following SBA staff:

- 1) Associate Administrator for Investment and Innovation
- 2) Deputy Associate Administrator for Investment and Innovation
- 3) Director of Patient Capital Investments (Committee Chair)
- 4) Director of Licensing
- 5) Director of Examinations
- 6) Director of Secondaries and Liquidation
- 7) Director of Investment Portfolio Monitoring

Additional committee members can be added to the committee on nomination by the Director of Patient Capital Investments and approval of the Associate Administrator of Investment and Innovation.

#### c. SBIC Agency Licensing Committee

SBIC Agency Licensing Committee reviews applicants recommended by the Investment Committee and formalizes a recommendation to the SBA Administrator for final approval of both SBIC Green Light decision and Licensing decision contingent upon final legal due diligence and no material adverse changes post-Green Light decision.

SBIC Agency Licensing Committee Members include:

- (1) Associate Administrator for Investment and Innovation (Committee Chair)
- (2) General Counsel
- (3) Associate Administrator for Capital Access
- (4) Associate Administrator for Field Operations
- (5) Chief Financial Officer

- (6) DoD Office of Strategic Capital (OSC) Chief Investment Officer\*\*
- (7) Administrator Appointed Observer(s)\*\*

Agency Licensing Committee Members reserve the right to delegate voting rights to their deputy or other interoffice senior official.

\*\* DoD Office of Strategic Capital Chief Investment Officer will only participate in Licensing Committee decisions that pertain to SBICCT Applicants and serve as an Administrator Appointed Observer.

#### d. SBA Administrator Oversight

The SBA Administrator is responsible for final approval of both SBIC Green-Light decisions and Licensing decisions.

#### e. Risk Management Committee

The Risk Management Committee's (RMC) purpose is to assist the Associate Administrator of the Office of Investment and Innovation and the SBA Administrator in the oversight of the SBIC Program's risk assessment and risk management framework.

The Risk Committee's responsibility is one of oversight and review of:

- Policy decisions
- Policy implementation and operational practices
- SBIC portfolio risk management, risk tolerance and risk metrics
- Commitment pacing and monitoring

Policy decisions, policy implementation considerations and operational practices will be evaluated and monitored on an on-going basis by the Risk Management Committee. Any policy decisions, policy implementation considerations and operational practices must be brought forth by a voting member of the Risk Management Committee, and any decisions made by the Risk Management Committee must be made by a majority approval of voting members. The Risk Management Committee may review SBIC Licensing and Examinations determinations when a Licensee or SBIC applicant submits a formally approved request for a secondary review, as detailed in the Licensing and Examinations portions of the SOP. The Chair of the Risk Management Committee is informed of all formally approved requests for secondary review. Secondary review requests raised for subsequent review with the Risk Committee are at the discretion of the Chair or the applicable Office Director. The Committee is kept informed for awareness purposes of all formal requests for secondary reviews. Risk Management Committee meetings shall be held no less than quarterly and may be called more frequently to address outstanding issues before the Risk Committee.

#### Committee members include:

- (1) Director of Patient Capital Investments (Committee Chair)
- (2) Associate Administrator for Investment and Innovation
- (3) Director of Examinations
- (4) Director of Licensing

- (5) Director of Investment Portfolio Management and Operations
- (6) Director of Secondaries and Liquidation
- (7) Deputy Associate Administrator for Investment and Innovation
- (8) Director of Fund Administration and Fund Accounting
- (9) DoD Office of Strategic Capital Chief Investment Officer or Delegate\*

Additional committee members can be added to the committee on nomination by the Director of Patient Capital Investments and approval of the Associate Administrator of Investment and Innovation.

Committee member observers include:

- (1) SBA Office of the General Counsel (OGC) Representative (2)
- (2) Director of Policy
- (3) Director of IT & Data Strategy
- (4) Director of Investment and Innovation Ecosystem Development
- \* DoD Office of Strategic Capital Chief Investment Officer or Delegate will only participate in Risk Committee decisions that pertain to SBICCT Licensees.

#### Chapter 2: Licensing Application and Due Diligence

#### 1. Manager Eligibility

Section 301(c)(3) of the Act requires SBA to consider, in reviewing and processing any license application, "whether the management of the applicant is qualified and has the knowledge, experience and capability necessary to comply with this Act" and to consider "the general business reputation of the owners and management of the applicant" and "the probability of successful operations of the applicant, including adequate profitability and financial soundness."

Qualified management is also required under 13 CFR 107.130: "When applying for a license, you must show, to the satisfaction of SBA, that your current or proposed management is qualified and has the knowledge, experience, and capability necessary for investing in the types of businesses contemplated by the Act, these regulations and your business plan. You must designate at least one individual as the official responsible for contact with SBA."

In addition, an applicant must meet the "economic viability" requirement of 13 CFR 107.200(b): "In SBA's sole discretion, you must be economically viable, taking into consideration actual and anticipated income and losses on your Loans and Investments, and the experience and qualifications of your owners and managers."

#### 2. General Management Qualifications

#### a. Management Team Qualifications

SBA looks for the following characteristics in evaluating the qualifications of proposed management teams:

- (1) Experience investing or providing long-term loans to private small businesses and evidence of potential for strong "deal flow" relevant to the proposed investment strategy of the fund. In evaluating the relevance of prior investment experience to the investment strategy for the proposed SBIC, SBA considers such factors as the size, stage and structure of deals planned by the fund, as well as the targeted industries, geographic areas, and company characteristics.
- (2) An applicant management team must, at a minimum, include two named senior principals (general partner or equivalent) with meaningful time commitments and substantial professional experience supportive of the fund's proposed investment strategy and business plan. A "meaningful" time commitment does not have to be full-time, but it will be evaluated by SBA in the context of the proposed team as a whole, the applicant's business plan, and the investment strategy of the fund. At least one of these principals must possess substantial relevant investing or long-term lending experience aligned to the investment strategy proposed by the applicant. Senior level industry operator experience, commercial banking, investment banking, private equity investor relations, and merger and acquisition experience may also be considered in SBA's evaluation of a management team's overall qualifications, provided it is relevant to, and supportive of, the applicant's investment strategy and business plan.
- (3) In alignment with the proposed investment strategy of the fund, evidence of a combined track record that contains a meaningful proportion of successful financial transactions, full or partial realizations or portfolio valuation mark-ups by unaffiliated outside third-parties which have occurred within the ten years prior to application, and overall evidence of professional performance outcomes that are indicative of strong investment acumen, ability to manage an investment organization, and good stewardship of investor capital. Among other things, SBA will consider such factors as the asset class, strategy of investments, expected duration, and performance on an absolute and relative basis compared to standard industry benchmarks for similar types of investment strategies (median net IRR; median MOIC, median DPI, and median TVPI for the vintage year) to assess track record. SBA will also consider the age of the investment, transaction, and operations track record and, for investments and transactions, such "quality" factors as the number of deals, the manager's involvement in deals from start to finish, and whether the overall returns are largely dependent on a single deal.
- (4) Cohesive management team, with complementary skills and alignment of incentivizes and structure to maintain such cohesion over the life of the fund. The management team preferably will include principals who have previously worked together in some capacity in a corporate, investment, or non-profit capacity. SBA will consider a history of co-investing or other successful working relationships. SBA will evaluate the balance in the skills, experience, and influence among each of the team members as well as the potential influence of any anchor investors or other outside parties having ownership interests in the applicant's GP/management company.
- (5) Managerial, operational, investor relations, or technical experience that can add value at the portfolio company level or to the limited partnership. In assessing management teams, SBA focuses

- on teams with a history of building companies and adding value above and beyond merely providing capital. This experience is particularly critical for equity-oriented applicants.
- (6) Specific to the type of Debenture SBIC applicant, a track record that demonstrates management's ability and understanding of the requirement to generate sufficient liquidity to service contemplated SBA-guaranteed debt payments. For debt-oriented Debenture SBIC applicants seeking 2:1 SBA Leverage, principal track records should contain evidence of a sufficient number of successful, income-generating investments or transactions. Debenture applicants with an equity-orientated focus that are seeking less than 2:1 SBA Leverage should present principal track records that contain a sufficient number of mark-ups, partial or full realizations or transactions relative to losses to demonstrate ability to generate long-term cash-on-cash returns at an aggregate portfolio level.

#### b. Track Record

Assessing the Investment Track Record is critical to the analysis of an applicant's qualifications for an SBIC license and should be completed with care. SBA will treat your investment track record submission as a representation of your complete investment experience. The investment track record should be used to present experience that meets the SBIC program regulations under section § 107.305 outlined below and should align to the investment strategy of the proposed Applicant fund:

#### § 107.305 Evaluation of license applicants.

- (a) Management Qualifications. Management qualifications, including demonstrated investment skills and experience as a principal investor, or a combination of investment skill and relevant industry operational experience; business reputation; adherence to legal and ethical standards; record of active involvement in making and monitoring investments and assisting portfolio companies; managing a regulated business, if applicable; successful history of working as a team; and experience in developing appropriate processes for evaluating investments and implementing best practices for investment firms.
- (b) Demonstrated Investment Acumen. Performance of proposed investment team's prior relevant industry investments as well as any supporting operating experience, including investment returns measured both in percentage terms and in comparison to appropriate industry benchmarks; the extent to which investments have been realized as a result of sales, repayments, or other exit mechanisms; evidence of previous investment or operational experience contributing to U.S. domestic job creation and, when applicable, demonstrated past adherence to statutory and regulatory SBIC program requirements.

#### **Investment Track Record Eligibility**

Prepare an Investment Track Record for all funds or individual investments in which your decision-making role meets the following criteria:

 You were a voting member of the investment or credit committee responsible for approving the investment, or You were the "deal lead," responsible for conducting the due diligence, structuring the
investment, presenting the opportunity to the investment committee, and monitoring the
transaction post-close.

If the principals of the Applicant do <u>not</u> have investments for which they held responsibilities as a voting member or deal lead, clearly indicate the role each principal had relative to the investments listed on the "Track Record" tab.

- Financial Analysis/Market Research
- Lead Structuring
- Lead Due Diligence
- Made Investment Recommendation to Investment or Credit Committee
- Member of Investment or Credit Committee
- Negotiation of Deal Terms
- Member of Board of Directors of the Portfolio Company
- Officer of the Portfolio Company
- Board Observer of the Portfolio Company Board
- Managed the Exit Process

While SBA places the greatest weight on investment experience gained as a principal in a traditional fund environment, we recognize that other types of experience may be relevant based on the investment strategy of the Applicant. If you have made investments on a "one-off" basis, but your track record lends itself to being viewed as if it were an actual fund, you may present a "synthesis" of those transactions. A Synthetic track record should include all qualifying investments currently held or which were terminated within the last ten years. You may include investments made:

- Individually with your personal funds.
- Through an entity for which you had discretionary voting authority, such as a trust of which you were the trustee.
- Through an entity (such as a limited partnership or LLC) that was formed for the specific purpose of
  making the investment, where you had decision-making authority over all aspects of the
  investment as general partner or managing member and were primarily responsible for raising the
  entity's capital from investors.

A prospective SBIC applicant may include a deal in his/her track record only if he or she:

- (i) served on the Investment/Credit Committee that approved the transaction, OR
- (ii) was a named member of the deal team responsible for performing due diligence, deal structuring, and the post-close monitoring of the investment for a meaningful period of time, OR

(iii) acted in a direct fiduciary role with authority over the full range of analysis and consummation of a transaction (for qualifying deals done outside of a formal investment fund environment).

In addition to possessing professional experience, team characteristics, and an investment track record that are acceptable to SBA, prospective SBIC fund managers must be individuals who have demonstrated good character and adherence to legal and ethical standards in their professional and personal lives. SBA will assess the individual characteristics of every team to determine whether the team merits approval for a green-light and ultimate licensure as an SBIC.

#### c. Non-Leveraged Applicants

Prospective managers of a non-leveraged licensee (i.e., a fund that does not intend ever to seek SBA leverage) must meet the same standards for character and integrity as any other applicant. They also must show that they have experience in sourcing, making, and monitoring investments, and that their experience is applicable or translatable to an investment strategy that is suitable and aligned with the mission of the SBIC program. However, because a non-leveraged fund presents no credit risk to SBA, managers are not required to demonstrate the same level of fully or partially realized investments or markups. SBA will generally view private investors' willingness to capitalize the fund as a significant (although not determinative) indicator of management's investment capabilities. For non-leveraged funds, SBA is flexible with respect to managers' time commitments, although there must be sufficient staffing and resources in place to carry out the business plan and operate the fund in accordance with applicable regulatory requirements.

#### d. Emerging Manager Collaboration

SBA recognizes that the historical apprenticeship nature of the private investment industry creates structure barriers for aspiring new fund management teams. SBA has therefore established "The Emerging Manager Collaboration" structure as an acceptable means for emerging managers to address experiential and/or track record requirements in qualifying for a Leveraged SBIC license.

- (1) "Emerging Manager Funds" are funds managed by individuals who do not have sufficient private investment experience which they can claim as an attributable track record to support an SBIC application. Such funds may choose to establish a formal, contractual arrangement ("Collaboration Agreement") with either:
  - a) An established SBIC Licensee that is managed by one or more individuals who are or were previously employed as a principal in an SBIC Licensee within the last ten years whereby one or more experienced SBIC principals ("Advisors") agrees to function as voting members of the applicant's investment committee, or
  - b) An Investment Adviser/Manager ("Advisor Firm") that has both a demonstrated investment track record aligned with the asset class and strategy of the proposed SBIC and sufficient regulatory and operational experience managing an SBIC.
- (2) Advisors and Advisor Firms may function in a part-time capacity, provided that their time commitment is sufficient to allow regular, meaningful participation in the applicant's investment committee deliberations or support the regulatory and operational requirements of

- the SBIC. An Advisor or an Advisor Firm must be a voting member of the applicant's investment committee with commiserate fiduciary responsibilities to the fund and SBA.
- (3) Advisors and Advisor Firms will be vetted by SBA in similar fashion to applicant principals, requiring full submission of prior professional experience, investment track record, and personal history disclosures. SBA will only approve Advisors and Advisor Firms who demonstrate a satisfactory prior track record of financial returns, regulatory compliance, and good character within the SBIC program. Prospective Advisors and Advisor Firms should have experience making investments within the asset class contemplated by the applicant.
- (4) Advisors and Advisor Firms may be approved by SBA if they satisfy the track record requirements of the "Emerging Manager Collaboration" section paragraphs 1 and 2 above and if at least one principal of the applicant has demonstrated private investment industry experience, success leading and growing a private business, a record of repeated successful angel investments, or transaction experience that qualitatively meets all the requirements of the "Management Team Qualifications" set forth in section II, paragraph (F).
- (5) Advisors and Advisor Firms must make a meaningful personal investment in the applicant fund or in the management company of the licensee, commensurate with their time commitment in relation to the other fund principals.
- (6) In connection with their services, Advisors are entitled (but not required) to receive an appropriate allocation of carried interest and reimbursement of reasonable expenses related to their participation as an investment committee member of the applicant.
- (7) Applicants may also contract with Advisor Firms for various other forms of support (e.g., administrative/back-office services, office space, etc.). All such agreements must be submitted for SBA's review and approval and must reflect fair market rates.
- (8) SBA will not determine participants in an approved Collaboration Agreement to be under Common Control for the purposes of Maximum Leverage Ceiling calculations solely on the basis of participation as an Advisor or Advisor Firm (*i.e.*, other factors indicating Common Control must be present for a Common Control designation to be made).
- (9) Proposed Collaboration Agreements must be submitted with the initial MAQ submission, and the Applicant should indicate in the submission the application is for an "Emerging Manager Collaboration."

#### e. Evaluation of Management Qualifications

All prospective SBIC fund managers must complete a "personal history" in SBA Form 2181 Exhibit D of the Management Assessment Questionnaire (MAQ) and answer all questions relating to such personal history. The personal history asks for:

- (1) personal identifying information;
- (2) professional and educational background;
- (3) criminal history;

- (4) involvement in civil legal proceedings and/or professional disciplinary proceedings;
- (5) investment/transaction experience and track record;
- (6) relevant business, community, and personal affiliations; and
- (7) an authorization for SBA to obtain a personal credit report.

Additionally, references for each principal of the applicant must be included in the Form 2181 on the "references" tab. References should be from the following categories: supervisors or partners, peers, portfolio company executives, portfolio company co-investors, fund investors, and general character references.

The subset of MAQ worksheets and exhibits that must be submitted to cover each principal are:

- (1) Investment Track Record
- (2) Principal Bios
- (3) Applicant Economics and Time
- (4) References
- (5) Exhibit A Activities and SBIC Relationships
- (6) Exhibit B Individual Declarations
- (7) Exhibit D Individual Legal Questionnaire

In addition to completing the MAQ workbook and related exhibits and attachments, Applicants are to include draft copies of the Limited Partnership Agreement (LPA), the General Partner Operating Agreement (or other governing General Partner Agreement), the Private Placement Memorandum (PPM), the management agreement between the SBIC and the Investment Adviser/Manager (Manager Agreement), and any draft side letters at the time of initial MAQ Application to streamline the review process. Other relevant draft or executed legal agreements should be provided at the time of initial MAQ Application as well (e.g., placement agreement, service agreements, etc.). Please note, in order to reduce processing and review time, SBA encourages applicant to closely adhere to SBA's Model Limited Partnership Agreement, which may be found at <a href="https://www.sba.gov/document/support--model-debenture-sbic-lp-model-partnership-agreement-version-30">https://www.sba.gov/document/support--model-debenture-sbic-lp-model-partnership-agreement-version-30</a>. Exhibits that must be submitted by each principal with the Final License Application filing include:

- a. Submission of fingerprints through an SBA-contracted channeler via either online scan or Fingerprint Cards (Form FD-258)
- b. Final versions of all forms and exhibits listed above for the MAQ submission, including the Form 2181, Exhibit E

An individual who submits an exhibit that contains a false statement, a misrepresentation of a material fact, or a failure to disclose of a material fact may not serve as a principal of the proposed SBIC; depending upon the seriousness of the false statement/non-disclosure, this bar from the program can be permanent. There are **no** exceptions to this policy.

The major elements of the due diligence process are as follows:

- (1) <u>References</u>. Contacting listed references and developing and contacting unlisted references to verify information provided by the prospective managers regarding their background, experience, authority level and involvement in particular deals, and to evaluate their character, business reputations and ability to operate a successful fund. This process begins with verification of factual information and includes an assessment of qualitative factors, such as the team members' individual strengths and weaknesses, complementary skills, ability to work together and stay together as a team, and ability to function in a regulated environment.
- (2) Electronic Records Review. Performing electronic records searches to identify issues that may reflect on an individual's suitability to serve as an SBIC fund manager, such as indications of criminal activity, breach of fiduciary duty, or financial irresponsibility in either a personal or business context. The analyst must perform a general background review of each prospective manager using open internet search and must review the available public records; these searches should be performed during the Green Light review phase and should then be updated at Fund Closing (as defined below). Searches should cover not only the individual managers, but also any entities in which the manager has past or present involvement as an equity owner, board member, lender, or member of senior management; such entities may be identified in the personal history exhibits or may come to light during the search process.
- (3) Experience/Track Record. Reviewing the investment/transaction track record claimed by each prospective manager, including evaluation of the validity of valuation, financial returns claimed on key deals (those that drive the overall rate of return), and the cumulative track record; the role claimed by the individual with respect to particular investments, transactions and organizational responsibilities; and whether the cumulative experience track record aligns with the strategy of the proposed fund. Past performance will also be reviewed for any material adverse changes at Fund Closing.
- (4) <u>Legal Disclosures</u>. Evaluating the significance of legal proceedings disclosed by prospective fund managers in Exhibit D or discovered through due diligence. The licensing analyst will request guidance from the SBA OGC attorney assigned to the application concerning the type of documentation that should be obtained from the applicant. Both the licensing analyst and the OGC attorney should then review the submitted material and any other relevant information obtained through the due diligence process. In the case of unresolved litigation, investigations, disciplinary proceedings or other issues, SBA must consider a "worst-case" outcome in evaluating how the matter affects an individual's suitability to manage an SBIC and assess how likely that outcome appears to be.
- (5) <u>FBI Criminal History Check</u>. Completion of FBI criminal history checks based on electronically submitted Fingerprints and Exhibit D. The applicant's principals have their fingerprints scanned as per instructions at SBA's online portal (<u>www.applicantservices.com/sba</u>) and submit Exhibit D as part of the initial MAQ filing. An SBA contractor manages the electronic submission of scanned fingerprints to the FBI and communicates results back to Licensing. The Licensing program

specialist forwards the Exhibit D to the Office of Personnel Security, which in turn transmits them to the FBI. The FBI conducts two separate checks:

- a) The fingerprint check will indicate whether the subject has any type of criminal record.
- b) The "name check" will indicate whether the subject is or has been under investigation, even if no charges have been filed.
- c) Charges that have been dismissed, discharged, expunged, or not prosecuted may still appear on FBI records; accordingly, the license application instructs applicants to disclose them.
- (6) <u>Personal Credit Report</u>. Obtaining and reviewing a personal credit report on each prospective fund manager. The licensing unit has an account with a credit reporting bureau for this purpose. SBA must obtain a signed authorization (SBA Form 2181, Exhibit D) from the subject before running any credit report. If an individual's credit report contains unfavorable information, SBA will contact that individual (and no other individuals involved with the application) to provide him or her with an opportunity to explain or rectify the problem. Prior disclosure of such information is recommended.
- (7) Outside Positions and Affiliations. Determining whether prospective fund managers hold positions or have affiliations that suggest the possibility of direct State or local government control of the applicant. Such positions or affiliations are not prohibited as 107.230(d) does not prohibit state or local government control of an applicant. However, 107.230(d) excludes certain state or local entities from qualifying as Private Capital or limits the amount of Private Capital which such entities can contribute to a Licensee, and SBA requires awareness of these facts to conduct full due diligence.
- (8) <u>Examinations Database</u>. SBA maintains an examinations database as part of the ID information system to which all licensing analysts have access. This database provides the dates on which SBICs have been examined and summarizes the findings noted in each report. For more detail, the actual examination reports can be found in the individual SBIC's operations file, which also includes all correspondence related to the resolution of findings.
- (9) <u>Unresolved Examination Violation</u>. SBIC Licensing does not recommend an applicant for licensing if members of its management team operate an existing SBIC that has an unresolved regulatory examination violation. If members of an applicant's management team operate or have operated an SBIC with an overall record of poor compliance, that is sufficient reason to not recommend licensing the applicant, even if the violations were corrected. However, in formulating its recommendation, SBIC Licensing may consider such factors as whether the compliance record improved over time, the nature of the violations, the promptness with which violations were corrected, and repetitiveness of violations.
- (10)<u>Legal Agreements and Marketing Materials</u>. All LPAs, side letter agreements, general partner agreements, management agreements, offering documents and other legal agreements are subject to SBA review and comment, and SBA reserves the right to require appropriate modification of such documents.

#### f. Foreign Principals

A foreign principal (i.e., a non-resident alien) may be part of an SBIC's management team, subject to the following conditions:

- (1) The foreign principal must meet all the same requirements that US citizens or permanent residents—*i.e.*, he or she must:
  - a) be qualified from the standpoint of experience, and
  - b) be a person of demonstrated character and high ethical standards as assessed by background investigations performed through the Office of Personnel Security and by due diligence performed by SBA Investment Division staff.
- (2) The applicant must have at least one other fund manager who satisfies the direct investing/transaction experience requirement and would fully qualify the fund to be an SBIC even if the fund lacked the foreign principal. The foreign principal cannot hold, directly or indirectly, more than 49 percent of the ownership interests of the general partner or other managing entity of the applicant. The US citizens or resident alien principals must hold at least 51 percent of the ownership interests of the general partner or other managing entity of the applicant.
- (3) SBA must confirm that the foreign principal has an appropriate US work visa permitting him or her to be in the country throughout the life of the fund, if the applicant's business plan contemplates that he or she will enter the US to participate in the SBIC's domestic operations. SBA should also ask foreign principals for a written representation concerning how much time they intend to spend in the US during each year of the SBIC's active investment period. Formal written notice must be given to the principal indicating that SBA approval as a principal does not constitute authority to enter the United States.
- (4) Due diligence on the foreign principal must be performed by an expert private security firm, acceptable to SBA, with experience doing background checks in the principal's native country. The cost of the private due diligence must be borne by the principal of the fund, the applicant's management company, or its general partner or equivalent managing entity, not by SBA or the SBIC (unless reflected as a reduction of the SBIC's Regulatory Capital). The private security firm must be engaged by a third party, typically the applicant's law firm (which can bill the cost of the investigation back to the individual principal, management company, or GP), to avoid potential conflicts of interest that could arise if the private security firm were hired to investigate its own client.
- (5) SBA must be satisfied that the ownership and profit interests of the US principals of the SBIC are sufficient to ensure that the SBIC would be managed safely and soundly in the event the foreign principal were no longer involved in the management of the SBIC.

#### g. Requirements for Criminal History Checks

The following individuals and entities must submit Form 2181 Exhibits A, B and D, as appropriate:

(1) All officers and directors of a corporate SBIC, general partners of a limited partnership SBIC, or managers of an LLC SBIC. (Note that if the general partner, in the case of a limited partnership SBIC, or the manager in the case of an LLC SBIC is an entity, then all of the individual managers or

- members of the entity must be listed.) This includes non-principals with any ownership stakes in the Investment Adviser/Manager.
- (2) All individuals or entities that exercise "Control" or who are "Control Persons" (both as defined in 13 CFR 107.50) of the Licensee, the General Partner of the Licensee, including limited partners with greater than fifty percent (50%) or more of the unfunded and funded commitments to the Licensee.
- (3) All investment committee members and any individual whose role is highly influential (SBA liaison, compliance officer, officers and employees of the applicant's Investment Adviser/Manager with day-to-day management responsibility and/or signing authority for the applicant).
- (4) The three ranking managers or officers of any entity described in (a) or (b) above.
- (5) SBA will submit completed Forms 2181 Exhibits B and D to the FBI, which will conduct a name check to determine whether the subject is or has been under investigation. In addition, an individual in any of the above categories must also submit fingerprints (Form FD-258), unless they are one of the three ranking managers of an entity that qualifies for one of the following exemptions.

**EXEMPTIONS:** The entities listed below are exempt from the requirement that their three ranking managers submit fingerprint cards. However, if one of the three ranking managers of such entity has an arrest record, that individual must submit fingerprint cards regardless of these exemptions. Furthermore, the three ranking managers must submit a Form 2181, Exhibit D even if they are not required to submit fingerprint cards.

- (1) Companies registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940.
- (2) Advisors registered under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940.
- (3) Broker-Dealers registered under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934.
- (4) Federal Home Loan Banks.
- (5) National banks regulated by the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, FDIC members, or federal savings associations regulated by the Office of Thrift Supervision.
- (6) Any company subject to regulation under the Bank Holding Company Act or regulated as a Financial Holding Company under the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act.
- (7) U.S. subsidiaries of foreign banks that take deposits in the US, provided the subsidiary has a net worth of at least \$10 million.
- (8) Foreign banks that do NOT accept deposits in the U.S. and which have a net worth of \$50 million or greater and have publicly available audited financial statements.
- (9) Domestic insurance companies with a minimum of \$10 million of surplus.
- (10)Any corporation (domestic or foreign) whose stock (or ADRs) trades on the New York Stock Exchange.
- (11)Any company required to file periodic reports with the Securities and Exchange Commission under Section 15(d) or 12(g) of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934 and whose net worth is \$20

million or greater, and whose stock trades on the American Stock Exchange or the NASDAQ National Market.

- (12)State and local government agencies.
- (13)State and local government retirement plans.
- (14)Employee benefit plans covered by ERISA with assets of at least \$50 million.
- (15)Entities tax-exempt under §501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code with assets of \$10 million or greater, net of liabilities.
- (16) Foreign entities substantially equivalent to those exempted above, as determined by SBA.
- (17)Other domestic institutional investors subject to SBA approval.

When a subsidiary of an exempt entity invests in an SBIC, the subsidiary cannot rely on the fingerprint exemption unless it is subject to the same requirements as its parent company with respect to the approval of top managers and general regulatory oversight.

In determining whether a foreign entity is substantially equivalent to an exempt domestic entity, the analyst should consider how the foreign entity is regulated; whether the ranking managers were required to undergo background checks or other approval procedures; and whether any independent outside agency (e.g., the International Monetary Fund) has evaluated the adequacy of the regulatory oversight environment in which the foreign entity operates.

#### h. Disclosure Requirements

Exhibit F of SBA Form 2181, "Capital Certificate," contains additional requirements for disclosure concerning investors in an applicant.

The Capital Certificate must identify investors who:

- (1) invest in the equity interests of the Applicant,
- (2) are the beneficial owners of equity interests of the Applicant, or
- (3) control\* the equity interests of the Applicant.

#### i. Due Diligence for SBIC Interagency Partnership Initiatives

Applicants of an SBIC Program Interagency Partnership Initiative, whereby SBA acts in an "outsourced CIO (OCIO) capacity" in support of the investment and mission objectives of another federal agency, may be subject to additional due diligence.

An example of an SBIC Program Interagency Partnership Initiative is SBA and Department of Defense (DoD)'s SBIC Critical Technologies Initiative (SBICCT). SBIC Applicants for the SBICCT will undergo additional security screening on foreign influence, ownership and capital, conducted by the DoD. The SBA SBIC Licensing team may also coordinate with the DoD to evaluate the critical technologies that SBICCT

<sup>\*</sup>For purposes of identifying control, defined as 50% or greater ownership, the equity interests of all affiliates must be aggregated.

Applicants propose to invest in order to confirm that the proposed investment strategy areas align with SBICCT objectives.

#### 3. Entity Formation and Eligibility

SBA allows a licensed SBIC to be:

- 1. A Limited Partnership entity which is managed by its affiliated General Partner, which may be affiliated with a separate Management Company.
- 2. An LLC entity, provided that SBIC applicants are not eligible for leverage and must be organized under Delaware law.
- 3. Managed and owned as a stand-alone investment corporation (SBA notes that corporations are generally not utilized within the SBIC structure, and an SBIC licensee formed as a corporation may result in an extended review and due diligence process).
- 4. An entity that is affiliated with a broader investment firm or an entity which is a subsidiary, sleeve, or sidecar of a non-SBIC licensed entity.

An entity licensed as an SBIC cannot invest in entities licensed as SBICs, except as permitted under 13 CFR § 107.720(i)(1).

Applicants forming an entity as a sleeve or sidecar will be requested to provide a rationale for the structure. Additionally, management fees for any entities formed as a sidecar fund must be reasonable (i.e., no greater than the management fees charged to the primary fund).

#### a. Limited Partnerships

An SBIC organized as a limited partnership is subject to the requirements of 13 CFR 107.160. This section also includes the regulatory requirements applicable to the general partner of a limited partnership SBIC (as well as any general partner of the SBIC's general partner). SBA has an existing model limited partnership agreement that includes bolded, mandatory provisions that SBICs must include in their organizational documents without modification or additions. A copy of the model limited partnership agreement can be found at

#### b. Investment Adviser / Investment Manager

An SBIC is not required to have a separate management company but is permitted to do so by 13 CFR 107.510. Specifically, 13 CFR 107.510 allows a licensee to employ an "Investment Adviser/Manager" ("IAM"), subject to SBA's approval of the management contract. The creation of a separate company to manage an investment fund's administrative and financing activities is a standard practice in the private equity industry and most SBIC program applicants employ this structure.

(1) An SBIC typically pays its management company a fee subject to SBA approval. The management company is then responsible for paying all of the SBIC's "Management Expenses" as defined in 13 CFR 107.520. Specific examples of such Management Expenses are found in section 3.07(a) of the Model Debenture Limited Partnership Agreement. Costs that are excluded from the Management Expense definition, such as the cost of services provided by outside lawyers and accountants (if and to the extent that they perform services not generally performed by a venture capital company), may be paid directly by the SBIC. These costs, which are usually referred to as "partnership" or

- "fund" expenses, must be clearly defined in the SBIC's partnership or operating agreement and must not include costs that are properly includible in Management Expenses.
- (2) An applicant's management company will usually have the same or similar ownership as its general partner (or equivalent entity); the applicant must explain the reasons for any major differences. If the management company is 100 percent owned by a single individual, SBA will ask for detailed information regarding any special powers held by that individual, such as the ability to remove other managers unilaterally. In general, SBA will look for meaningful checks and balances to ensure that the applicant is not under the control of only one person.

#### c. General Partner/Investment Adviser/Manager (GP/IAM) Ownership Stakes Held by Non-Principals

SBA recognizes that there are scenarios where an applicant management team may find it advantageous to grant some form of participation in the general partner's economics as an inducement to secure the commitment of an anchor limited partner. Similarly, there can be scenarios, such as with an Emerging Manager Collaboration, where it is desirable to grant some form of ownership in either the applicant's general partner or investment adviser/manager. SBA will review such requests under the lens of:

- (1) How the arrangement advances the core mission of the SBIC program;
- (2) Impact on the economic incentivization and stability of the principal management team;
- (3) Fairness in comparison to similar market arrangements; and
- (4) Potential for creation of conflicts of interest or other program integrity concerns. A compelling set of facts must support each of these four criteria to merit SBA approval.

As general policy, SBA will not approve external ownership arrangements from non-Affiliated persons or entities of the applicant ("non-Principal") that:

- (1) Entail non-Principal ownership, in aggregate, of more than 25% of an applicant's General Partner;
- (2) Entail non-Principal ownership, in aggregate, of more than 10% of an applicant's IAM; or
- (3) Involve any form of tertiary fee arrangements other than cost-based reimbursements for office space, back-office services and/or other administrative support as outlined under Emerging Manager Collaboration.

#### d. Common Control of a Licensee

If a Person Controls one SBIC Licensee but not another, SBA will not consider the SBIC Licensees to be under Common Control. SBA will generally consider a Person to have Control of a Licensee if any of the following circumstances exist:

- (1) The Person has significant direct ownership in the Licensee or the General Partner of the Licensee as follows:
  - a) The Person owns or controls (by contract or otherwise) 50% or more of the Private Capital in the Licensee (i.e., 50% or more of the limited partner investment) or the General Partner of the Licensee; or.
  - The Person owns or controls (by contract or otherwise) 33% or more of the Licensee or the General Partner of the Licensee <u>and</u> participates in the investment decisions of the Licensee; or

- c) The Person owns or controls (by contract or otherwise) a portion of the General Partner as described above with the exception of passive equity ownership as a non-managing member for the purposes of receiving carried interest no greater than 25%.
- (2) The Person's participation in carried interest is over 25%.
- (3) The Person is part of the General Partner's management team.
- (4) The Person participates in the investment decisions of the Licensee, unless it can be clearly demonstrated to SBA's satisfaction that the Person does not have significant influence in those decisions. Such considerations may include:
  - a) Whether the remainder of the Investment Committee would qualify for a license without the Person.
  - b) Whether the Person has veto power or a significant voice in the Committee's decision making. In determining whether a Person has Control, SBA will also consider other relevant factors, including but not limited to whether the Person's ownership interest in the Licensee, its GP or its management company is disproportionately large when compared to other ownership interests in the Licensee, its GP or its management company.

#### 4. Investment Strategy and Operations

Applicants are required to submit information regarding the prospective SBIC's investment strategy and operations in the "Narrative" tab of SBA's Form 2181, MAQ Form.

The responses in the Narrative are assessed for financial viability and alignment with SBIC Program mission and objectives, operational feasibility, and compliance with SBIC program regulations.

In addition to Form 2181, applicants must submit all applicable documents provide on the "Attachment Checklist" set forth in the SBA Form 2181, MAQ Form (see License Application Instructions for further details).

#### 5. SBIC Signature Policy

On SBA forms and other program documents, SBIC Applicants and Licensees may use and accept (a) "wet ink" signatures (including facsimile, scan, or photocopies of such signatures, subject to the retention requirements, below), and/or (b) electronic signatures, provided that such electronic signatures comply with the requirements outlined below. Electronic signatures meeting these requirements will be treated as equivalent to wet ink signatures. Nothing herein affects existing SBA requirements as to who is required to sign any specific document or which documents an SBIC Applicant, Licensee, or Investor is required to sign.

#### a. Technical Requirements

SBIC Applicants and Licensees electing to use or accept electronic signatures must ensure and attest to compliance with "Use of Electronic Signatures in Federal Organization Transactions," Version 1.0, January 25, 2013, section D: "Requirements for Legally Binding Electronic Signatures" and the current version of the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) <u>Digital Identity Guidelines, inclusive of any subsequent updates</u>. SBA also requires compliance with Identity Assurance Level 2 (IAL2), as described in the NIST Digital Identity Guidelines.

#### b. Electronic Form of Signature

The Electronic Records and Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act (ESIGN Act) defines electronic signature as "any electronic sound, symbol, or process attached to or logically associated with a contract or record and executed or adopted by a person with the intent to sign the record." Signatories should follow this definition of electronic signature with the exception that SBA will not accept an electronic signature that is solely voice or audio. Electronic signatures include digital signatures.

#### c. Electronic Signature Eligible Documents

- a) Unless otherwise prohibited by law, SBIC Applicants and Licensees may use and accept electronic signatures on all SBIC program documents, including those referenced below (collectively referred to as "Eligible Documents"), unless the applicable OII office otherwise requires the use of wet signatures on documents which are not subject to section 101(a) of the ESIGN Act.
  - i. License application documents, including the MAQ and related documents.
  - ii. Investor subscription and capital commitment documents, including commitment guaranties, provided, however, that where one or more electronic signatures are provided on the capital commitment or subscription documentation of any investor, such documentation must be accompanied by the written opinion of the outside legal counsel of such Applicant or Licensee, providing as follows:

I have reviewed the signature pages on the commitment/subscription documentation for each investor of \_\_\_\_\_\_ [FUND], evidencing each such investor's capital commitment to \_\_\_\_\_ [FUND]. Each electronic signature is compliant with applicable SBA guidance for such signatures. Moreover, each page which contains an electronic signature also contains or is accompanied by sufficient information or data, in legible form, which, at a trial or evidentiary hearing conducted under the Federal Rules of Evidence, would permit the proponent seeking admission of such page into evidence to make a *prima facie* showing that such electronic signature is indeed an authentic manifestation of such investor intent to be bound by the statements and commitments on the document signed and to overcome any reasonable authenticity objection to such electronic signature.

- iii. Applications for Leverage Commitments and draws of Leverage.
- iv. Any instruments evidencing an SBIC's draw of Leverage, including SBIC Debentures.
- v. Program reports required from Licensees (e.g., Forms 468 and 1031).
- b) Except as may be otherwise expressly permitted, electronic signatures may not be used for filings with any authority or jurisdiction or with any judicial or administrative adjudicative body that does not otherwise permit such use or have the capacity to accept such signatures.

#### d. Not permitted

Electronic signatures may not be used for transactions that require filing of security or other documents with a jurisdiction that does not have electronic filing capabilities. SBICs must comply with Uniform Commercial Code (UCC) Article 9-105, which outlines the requirements for electronic

chattel paper, and article 3 of the UCC, which outlines the electronic equivalent of a paper promissory note, known as a "Transferrable Record".

#### e. Vendor/Technology Requirements for Electronic Signatures

An SBIC Applicant or Licensee must ensure and attest that any electronic signature technology vendor it uses:

- Confirms its ongoing compliance with the Technical Requirements outlined in Paragraph 1, above, and all other requirements outlined herein;
- Has the experience, capabilities, and expected longevity to meet all SBA electronic signature requirements;
- Follows appropriate disaster recovery and archiving protocols; and
- Has adequate quality control processes.

#### f. Compliance, Quality Control, And Record Retention

The use of electronic signatures is entirely voluntary; however, SBIC Applicants and Licensees which choose to use or accept electronic signatures must ensure their electronic signature policies and procedures meet all requirements outlined herein, including their own oversight of the electronic signature process. OII will review compliance with the ESIGN Act as well as the Technical Requirements outlined above as components of its oversight of SBIC Licensees.

SBA's record retention requirements are the same for both wet ink and electronic signatures. For documents and records signed electronically, the audit trail as well as any computer systems (including hardware and software), controls, documentation, and any digital information necessary to the evidentiary authentication of electronic signatures must be retained by the SBIC and readily available for, and subject to, SBA inspection during the entire period of SBIC licensure. Wet ink signatures must be retained for the same period. An SBIC's system must be able to reproduce electronic records as accurately as if they were paper when printed or viewed. Such records must be made available to SBA on request.

#### 6. Side Letters

- (1) SBA strongly encourages SBIC applicants and licensees to avoid the use of side letters.
- (2) Terms that (i) apply to all of a fund's investors; (ii) impose restrictions on the activities of the fund or general partner; (iii) require the fund to engage or refrain from engaging in particular activities; (iv) require the managers to make best or reasonable efforts to achieve a particular result; or (v) may be construed to provide preferential treatment to or adversely affect certain investors should be included in the limited partnership agreement, not in a side letter. For example, a side letter agreement provision stating that the voluntary or involuntary bankruptcy of the General Partner will constitute a withdrawal by the General Partner should be included in the applicant's limited partnership agreement.
- (3) If a fund or its general partner determines that a side letter will contain terms that are appropriate for a side letter and not more properly included in the fund's limited partnership agreement, the fund's limited partnership agreement must be amended to include a provision that specifically

- authorizes the fund and the general partner to enter into side letters and sets forth any conditions under which the fund or GP may do so. The provision must state that all side letters require SBA's prior written approval.
- (4) An applicant must submit drafts of all contemplated side letters with the MAQ submission and all draft side letter agreement for SBA's written approval during the Fund Closing stage. If an applicant negotiates a side letter with an investor after licensure, the applicant must submit a draft to its assigned SBA Investment Analyst as soon as possible to minimize delay.

In addition, SBA notes the following with respect to certain provisions in the side letter agreements:

#### **Most-Favored Nations**

In order to effectively regulate the program, SBA must be able to readily determine the rights and obligations of Limited Partners, the General Partner, and the Investment Adviser/Manager. Therefore, SBA will not permit a "Most Favored Nation" clause which permits an automatic extension of MFN rights upon an investor. However, SBA will permit a "Most Favored Nation" clause that provides an investor must (i) affirmatively accept such favorable rights (ii) within a reasonable, time-limited period (e.g., 30 days) and (iii) any amendment to the side letter incorporating such rights must be presented to SBA for approval.

#### **Conflicts with Partnership Agreement**

Applicants may not submit any side letter that contains a general or blanket conflict of terms provision in favor of the side letter (e.g., "In the event of any conflict between the side letter and the partnership agreement, the side letter shall control.").

#### **State Banking Laws**

SBA carefully reviews any changes to the definition of Banking Acts and, in general, objects to material changes in which SBA cannot perform adequate diligence. SBA has determined that side letter provision that include a general reference to state banking laws in the definition of Banking Acts is overly broad and SBA cannot perform adequate diligence on such an extensive topic. Accordingly, side letter provisions revising the definition of Banking Acts should narrowly target a specific section of the applicable state law that SBA can perform diligence on.

#### **Withdrawal Provisions**

(1) Opt-out provisions provide LPs the right to withdraw, without penalty, from the partnership under specified circumstances. SBA's Model Limited Partnership Agreement contains mandatory provisions that provide withdrawal rights for certain types of investors. For example, an LP that is exempt from taxation under Section 501(a) or 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code may elect to withdraw from the Partnership if it must withdraw in order to avoid loss of its tax-exempt status. An LP that is an "employee plan" or "government plan" within the meaning of ERISA or an "investment company" subject to registration under the 1940 Act similarly can elect to withdraw to avoid violations of applicable laws or 1940 Act registration requirements. See sections 8.06 to 8.11 of the Model Limited Partnership Agreement. In all of the cited sections, the right to withdraw must be supported by an acceptable opinion of counsel.

- (2) In addition to the withdrawal provisions noted in paragraph 1, SBA may approve a provision that permits an LP to withdraw from the partnership if the partnership or general partner violates a stated written policy adopted by the LP. In determining whether to approve such a provision, SBA will consider whether the LP's policy promotes best practices and ethical behavior in the management of SBICs; whether it has been widely adopted by a significant important class of institutional investors; and whether it is compatible with the laws, regulations and policies governing the SBIC program. For example, many State pension funds have implemented a policy prohibiting the undisclosed use of placement agents, and SBA will generally approve a withdrawal right for a pension fund investor triggered by a violation of that policy. However, SBA will apply the following restrictions to the capital committed by an investor that has a withdrawal right approved under this paragraph:
  - a) The unfunded commitments subject to the withdrawal right will not be considered "Regulatory Capital" as defined in 13 CFR §107.50 (capital contributed by the investor will be included in Regulatory Capital as it is paid in). The exclusion of unfunded commitments from Regulatory Capital will affect the SBIC's overline limit, capital impairment percentage calculation, and management fee.
  - b) Although the investor's unfunded commitment is excluded from Regulatory Capital, SBA may allow the SBIC to include the investor's entire commitment in its Management Fee Base if SBA determines that the full amount of the investor's commitment is likely to be collectable. However, SBA will not allow the Management Fee Base to include any Assumed Leverage on the investor's unfunded commitment.
  - c) If the investor requires not only the right to withdraw, but also the right to a refund of management fees in the event of a violation, the limited partnership agreement must provide that (1) the general partner or management company, not the SBIC, must pay the required refund to the investor; (2) the general partner or management company must refund to the SBIC the management fees paid by the SBIC based on the investor's unfunded commitment; and (3) if the general partner or management company should fail to make the payments required under (1) or (2), the SBIC's principals will be personally liable to make the payments.
- (3) If a prospective investor in an SBIC requires, as a condition of investing, that the SBIC either will or will not engage in certain activities, those conditions should be negotiated and set forth in the SBIC's limited partnership agreement. For example: The SBIC must maintain an office in a specified location; must make a certain percentage of its investments within a specified region; must not invest in any business involving alcohol or tobacco. SBA will not approve a special withdrawal right for a particular LP based on the SBIC's failure to fulfill such requirements. In addition, SBA will not approve a provision that allows an LP to opt out of funding a particular investment.

#### 7. SEC Regulations

13 CFR 107.115 permits a "1940 Act Company" or a "1980 Act Company" to apply for an SBIC license; that section also permits an existing Licensee to convert, with SBA approval, to a "1940 Act Company" or a "1980 Act Company". The terms "1940 Act Company" and "1980 Act Company" refer, respectively, to companies registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940 and the Small Business Investment Incentive Act of 1980. Both types of companies are regulated by the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC).

The 1940 Act regulates "investment companies," defined as companies that issue securities and engage primarily in investing in securities of other companies. Examples of regulated investment companies include mutual funds and closed-end funds. Even though SBICs issue securities (usually in the form of limited partnership interests) and are primarily engaged in the business of investing in securities, most are exempt from the requirement to register under the 1940 Act because they do not make public offerings of their securities and have fewer than 100 investors. SBICs with 100 or more investors are also exempt if all their investors are "Qualified Purchasers" as defined in the 1940 Act.

The 1980 Act created a type of investment company known as a "business development company" or "BDC" to encourage investment in "eligible portfolio companies". Eligible portfolio companies are generally private or thinly traded public US companies. BDCs operate as public, closed-end investment companies with shares that trade on a stock exchange or NASDAQ. They are regulated under the 1940 Act, but with some provisions different than those applicable to other investment companies. Unlike most investment companies which receive capital commitments from private investors and call the capital over time, a BDC receives investors' capital contributions up front through a public stock offering (although additional capital can also be raised through subsequent offerings). Although an SBIC itself can be a BDC, the more typical structure is for the SBIC to be formed as a subsidiary of a BDC.

Guidelines Concerning Debenture Applicants Structured as a Business Development Company or BDC Subsidiary:

- (1) SBA will generally count a parent BDC's unfunded capital commitment as Regulatory Capital SBA will consider the SBIC eligible to obtain a Total Intended Leverage Commitment up to two times its Regulatory Capital if (1) the parent's funded net worth is at least ten times its total capital commitment to the SBIC, and (2) SBA is comfortable that sufficient liquidity exists to fund the commitment, taking into account such factors as cash on hand, access to additional equity capital and non-SBA credit facilities, operating income and expenses, historical and expected portfolio cash projections, and current and long term liabilities.
- (2) If a parent BDC has (1) funded net worth at least six times its total capital commitment to the SBIC, and (2) SBA is comfortable that sufficient liquidity exists to fund the commitment, SBA will consider the SBIC eligible to receive a Total Intended Leverage Commitment up to two times its Regulatory Capital, but the SBIC's leverage draw will initially be limited to a single tier and a 1:1 leverage ratio until Regulatory Capital is fully paid-in. For example, if the SBIC has \$50 million of Regulatory Capital, it can obtain a \$100 million Total Intended Leverage Commitment from SBA but may only draw one dollar of leverage for every dollar of Leverageable Capital. The SBIC would call capital in this manner until such time as the full \$50 million of Regulatory Capital is fully invested in qualified

- small businesses or used to pay permissible fund expenses. The second \$50 million of leverage would become available only after the Regulatory Capital is fully paid-in
- (3) If a parent BDC has funded net worth less than six times its total capital commitment to the SBIC and/or if the Investment Division determines that liquidity is insufficient, its commitment will only be counted as Regulatory Capital to the extent that it is paid-in.
- (4) The SBIC program is not set up to increase leverage commitments incrementally over time as new Regulatory Capital becomes available to a licensee. SBA allows SBICs to apply for leverage commitments a maximum of 2 times per calendar year.
- (5) 13 CFR 107.740 requires that no financing or commitment to a small business may exceed 30% of a SBIC BDC's Regulatory Capital without prior written approval.
- (6) As a general rule, SBA will only license BDC funds that satisfactorily link, either directly or indirectly, incentive compensation of the principals responsible for the SBIC portfolio to the performance of the SBIC

#### 8. Management-Ownership Diversification Requirements

An SBIC that intends to seek leverage must meet the capital diversification, "management-ownership diversification," requirements of 13 CFR 107.150. These requirements were adopted to provide for a degree of independence between the investors and the management of an SBIC. In general, this requires:

- (1) Limitation on maximum investor capital percentage: No single investor or group of affiliated investors can own or control more than 70 percent of an SBIC's Regulatory or Leverageable Capital. This limit addresses SBA's concern of a super-majority investor, even a passive limited partner, controlling the managers of the SBICs such that the management team can no longer be said to have the ability to act independently.
- (2) Exception for "traditional investment companies": An exception to the 70 percent limit may be made in SBA's discretion for a "traditional investment company," which SBA defines as a professionally managed firm organized exclusively to pool capital from more than one source for the purpose of investing in a diversified pool of businesses that are expected to generate substantial returns to the firm's investors. The management of the SBIC must hold a fiduciary responsibility to the investors in the SBIC.
- (3) Non-affiliation requirement which requires at least 30 percent of the Regulatory Capital and Leverageable Capital of the SBIC must come from investors who are unaffiliated with management of the SBIC, as detailed in 13 CFR 107.150(c). The general rule is that there must be at least three investors, unaffiliated with each other, each of whom has made a "significant" investment in both dollar and percentage terms as determined by SBA. The exceptions to this as "traditional investment companies" and certain types of "acceptable" Entity Institutional Investors which can qualify as an SBIC's sole capital diversifying investor. Such entities generally are subject to government oversight or regulation (e.g., banks, insurance companies, public or corporate pensions, endowments, and foundations).
  - a) What factors may indicate control affiliation among diversifying investors? Affiliation, as defined in 13 CFR 121.103, exists between two parties when one party controls or has the power to control another, or a third party controls or has the power to control both. It is the power to control rather than the exercise of control that creates affiliation. Affiliation may arise

- based on such factors as the majority investor in an SBIC, majority control over SBIC management, or "identity of interests" (such as familial relationships).
- b) What is a "significant" investor? SBA evaluates significance on a case-by-case basis, depending on the size of the SBIC and the number of diversifying investors. The investment of each diversifying investor should be compared to the amounts invested by other diversifying investors for this purpose. An investment that is either less than \$250,000 or less than 1 percent of Regulatory Capital is not considered significant.
- (4) "Look-through" or "master funds" of traditional investment firm: As previously referenced, a subsidiary held by a traditional investment firm, often referred to as a "drop-down SBIC," typically has as its only investor a parent or master fund that is managed by the same individuals who manage the SBIC, and therefore cannot show direct ownership of 30 percent of its capital by investors unrelated to management. Under 13 CFR 107.150(c)(2), SBA may, in its discretion, consider the non-affiliation requirement to be satisfied if at least 30 percent of the SBIC's Regulatory and Leverageable Capital is indirectly owned, through a traditional investment company (i.e., the parent or master fund), or by investors unaffiliated with management. This "look-through" provision is available to a traditional investment firm that owns more than 70 percent of an SBIC.

#### 9. Opinions of Counsel

All SBIC applicants are required to provide SBA with certain opinions of counsel, which should be included as an attachment with SBA Form 2181 MAQ submission.

- (1) If an opinion is reliant on one or more certifications made by the applicant or its managers, SBA must be provided with a copy of the certification(s).
- (2) During the license application process, OGC reviews required opinions of counsel in draft form. The opinions must be approved by OGC in final form before a license will be issued. SBA must receive an executed copy of any such opinion, identical to the approved draft, before the application is sent to the Administrator for final approval.
- (3) Opinions must be rendered by "independent" legal counsel for the applicant. A law firm is not considered independent if any of its employees are involved in the management of the applicant. If the firm (or any of its affiliates) has a limited partnership interest or other ownership interest in the applicant, it will generally not be considered independent; however, SBA may make an exception for a de minimis investment.
- (4) "Formation" opinions: All applicants must submit an opinion of independent counsel, addressed to SBA, stating the following:
  - a)The applicant has complied with all applicable local, state, and federal laws in the formation and organization of the applicant.
  - b) The applicant is chartered or registered by the appropriate authorities to conduct, in its proposed operating territory or area, only the activities described under Title III of the Small Business Investment Act of 1958, as amended.
  - c) The applicant is authorized and entitled to conduct said franchise powers in full in each jurisdiction to be named in its license as part, or all, of its operating territory,

or area, immediately upon the issuance of a license. This means that the applicant, once licensed, will be legally able to operate in any location where it conducts business, even if the applicant is organized under the laws of a different state.

- (5) Securities Opinions: All applicants must also submit evidence issued by the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") that the securities of the applicant sold or proposed to be sold, as set forth in the license application, are not required to be registered under the Securities Act of 1933 and that the applicant is not required to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act of 1940, or, if registration is required in either case, evidence satisfactory to SBA that the applicant has complied with such requirements. If counsel for an applicant believes that the applicant is not subject to the registration provisions of the Securities Act of 1933 or the Investment Company Act of 1940, SEC clearance is not required, and in such event, the applicant must provide an opinion to the effect that it is not so subject to such registration provisions.
- (6) Tax Opinions: If the applicant is a partnership, an opinion must be provided that the partnership will be classified as a partnership for federal income tax purposes, stating that the partnership is not a publicly-traded partnership, as defined in Section 7704 of the Internal Revenue Code.

# 10. Private Capital, Regulatory Capital, and Leverageable Capital Requirements a. Private Capital

Private Capital is defined in 13 CFR 107.230. It includes the following key elements:

- (1) The "contributed capital" of an SBIC. Contributed capital means amounts paid to an SBIC by its general and limited partners (in the case of a limited partnership), members (in the case of an LLC), or shareholders (in the case of a corporation), to acquire an ownership interest in the SBIC. It excludes funds that are loaned to the SBIC.
- (2) Unfunded binding commitments by Institutional Investors to contribute capital to an SBIC. An SBIC that is a corporation will not have unfunded commitments because investors will pay for their shares up front. In contrast, SBICs that are limited partnerships or LLCs typically have each investor sign a subscription agreement in which the investor commits a certain amount of capital to the SBIC fund and agrees to fund the commitment over time as the general partner or manager makes "capital calls".

Unfunded commitments from all investors (whether they are Institutional Investors or "Other") are enforceable even in the event of liquidation of the SBIC.

As a general rule, Private Capital does not include non-cash assets (or a commitment to contribute a non-cash asset) unless the non-cash asset is one of the types listed in 13 CFR 107.240(a) through (d), all of which are extremely rare, or is specifically approved by SBA under 13 CFR 107.240(e).

Private Capital may include capital contributed or committed by a public pension fund. Generally, other capital contributions or commitments by government agencies or instrumentalities may be included in Private Capital only if they are "Qualified Non-private Funds," as defined in 13 CFR 107.230(d). Key characteristics of Qualified Non-private Funds include the following:

- (1) Common Sources: State or local government entities. These include State or local governments, which may be described in various ways, e.g. State of \_\_\_\_\_\_; Commonwealth of \_\_\_\_\_\_; \_\_\_\_\_ State Treasurer or Treasury Department; County of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, etc. Any agency or instrumentality of a State or local government is also considered a government "entity" for purposes of 13 CFR 107.230(d)(3). SBA will review an entity's charter and/or authorizing legislation, taking into account how it was established and how it is financed and governed, to determine whether its capital constitutes Qualified Non-private Funds. Aggregate capital commitments from State or local government entities cannot exceed 33 percent of an SBIC's Regulatory Capital. The SBIC cannot accept any amount that would exceed 33 percent of its Regulatory Capital, even if it proposes to exclude such amount from Regulatory Capital.
- (2) In extremely rare circumstances, Federal agencies may be sources of Qualified Non-private Funds. One such provision, 13 CFR 107.230(d)(1), relates to Federal funds invested on or before August 16, 1982 and is therefore not relevant to the licensing of a new SBIC. Under a second provision, 13 CFR 107.230(d)(2), Qualified Non-private Funds include "funds directly or indirectly invested in any Licensee by any Federal agency under a statute that is enacted after September 4, 1992, explicitly mandating the inclusion of such funds in "Private Capital". It is not sufficient for a statute to contain language stating that funds are not considered "Federal assistance" or similar general language. If a statute does not contain explicit language that meets SBA's regulatory standard, any Federal funds made available under that statute are not Qualified Non-private Funds and cannot be invested in an SBIC.

#### b. Regulatory Capital

Regulatory Capital is a subset of Private Capital. It is defined in 13 CFR 107.50 as "Private Capital, excluding non-cash assets contributed to a Licensee or a license applicant, and non-cash assets purchased by a license applicant, unless such assets have been converted to cash or have been approved by SBA for inclusion in Regulatory Capital." SBA policy also excludes the value of contributed services from Regulatory Capital.

The second paragraph of the Regulatory Capital definition excludes an investor's unfunded commitment if SBA determines that the fund's ability to collect on such commitment is questionable, *provided*, *however*, that the unfunded commitment of an investor that has satisfied the applicable net worth test set forth in the definition of Institutional Investor will not be of questionable collectability (for financial reasons) if the Licensee's limited partnership agreement (or other governing agreement) contains sufficient provisions to ensure collectability. SBA views the current default provisions set forth in sections 5.09 through 5.15 of SBA's model limited partnership agreement as "sufficient provisions to ensure collectability." Any modifications to the default provisions which may result in a determination by SBA that such default provisions no longer ensure collectability may result in such investor's commitment being deemed to be of questionable collectability.

Examples of questionable collectability, notwithstanding limited partnership agreement provisions ensuring collectability, include the following:

- (1) An investor whose commitment is contingent upon certain conditions being met in the future (e.g., the applicant reaching a certain level of Private Capital or the applicant meeting requirements to invest particular amounts in certain geographic areas).
- (2). An applicant's partnership or operating agreement has provisions that would release investors from their unfunded capital commitments. For example, commitments not drawn by a certain date might expire, or a "key person" provision might allow investors to cease funding their commitments if a certain manager leaves the fund. SBA does not allow unfunded commitments to count as Regulatory Capital if they are subject to this type of risk.
- (3). An applicant's partnership or operating agreement has provisions that give an investor the right to withdraw beyond the standard withdrawal provisions applicable to various types of regulated entities (e.g., ERISA regulated pension plans) that SBA has included in the model limited partnership agreements for SBICs.
- (4). An investor that is a fund of funds entity (i) managed by an investment advisee that is registered with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission as a registered investment adviser and (ii) who meets the applicable net worth requirement to be an Institutional Investor but whose net worth may include liquid and illiquid assets will <u>not</u> be deemed to be of questionable collectability if the applicant's or licensee's limited partnership agreement includes sufficient default provisions to ensure that the investor's unfunded commitment is collectible.

#### c. Leverageable Capital

Leverageable Capital is a subset of Regulatory Capital. It is defined in 13 CFR 107.50 as "Regulatory Capital, excluding unfunded commitments." In other words, it is the capital actually paid in to an SBIC by its investors. Applicants must meet a minimum Leverageable Capital requirement (\$2.5 million) to be licensed, as required by 13 CFR § 107.210. Following licensing, the level of Leverageable Capital determines the maximum amount of SBA leverage that a licensee is eligible to draw.

#### d. Institutional Investors

The definition of Institutional Investors is set forth in 13 CFR 107.50 and includes traditional institutions, such as banks or pension funds, as well as variety of entities and individuals meeting certain net worth requirements. The intent of defining Institutional Investors is to define certain categories of investors that SBA has determined have sufficient financial means to indicate a high probability that they will be able to fully fund their commitments to an SBIC licensee.

The definition of Institutional Investor also establishes minimum "net worth" criteria for various categories of entities and individuals. For most entities, net worth should be interpreted as total assets minus total liabilities, as presented on a balance sheet prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles applicable to the entity. In the case of an entity that has unfunded capital commitments from its owners or investors, these commitments must be excluded from the net worth calculation. For individuals, net worth does not include the value of any equity in his/her most valuable residence. SBA, in its discretion, may accept financial statements prepared in accordance with applicable non-U.S. GAAP if the investor can satisfactorily explain how its financial statements equate to statements prepared under U.S. accounting principles.

SBA notes that (1)(xi) of the definition includes among the list of qualified entity Institutional Investors, "Any other entity that SBA determines to be an Institutional Investor." In practice, SBA uses this provision only to approve entities that do not meet the criteria for any other category based on their own net worth, but has demonstrated to SBA's satisfaction that such entity will be able to fully fund their commitment to the SBIC licensee.

SBA notes that paragraphs (2)(B) and (2)(C) of the Institutional Investor definition, are not mutually exclusive; some individuals qualify under both (2)(B) and (2)(C). Where paragraph (2)(B) refers to an "individual whose net worth is at least \$2 million", it should be understood as referring to an individual whose net worth is at least \$2 million and less than \$10 million so as to avoid overlap with paragraph (2)(C). Accordingly, any individual whose net worth is \$10 million or more should be treated as qualifying under paragraph (2)(C).

A license applicant must certify, for every Institutional Investor listed on its Capital Certificate, the paragraph of the Institutional Investor definition under which the entity or individual qualifies.

## e. Adequate & Minimum Capital Requirements

All SBIC applicants must satisfy the minimum capital requirements set forth in the Act and 13 CFR 107.210. SBA requires SBIC applicants have initial paid-in and/or committed Private Capital equal to the greater of: (1) statutory minimum of \$5 million (or \$3 million if the applicant meets the requirement for "good cause"), or (2) any minimum amount stipulated in the applicant's own SBIC license application for an initial closing of the fund. In addition, SBA may decline to license an application if it determines that the applicant's initial capitalization is not reasonably sufficient to carry out its stated business plan effectively (see discussion of adequate capitalization below).

Irrespective of the amount of Regulatory Capital, an SBIC applicant must have a minimum of \$2.5 million of Leverageable Capital prior to licensure. As a practical matter, SBA must receive documentation showing that the \$2.5 million requirement has been satisfied during the Fund Closing stage.

SBIC applicants must also satisfy the adequate capital requirements set forth in Section 302(a)(3)(A) of the Act and 13 CFR 107.200. 13 CFR 107.200 states that the applicant must have enough Regulatory Capital to provide reasonable assurance that it "will operate soundly and profitably over the long term" and "will be able to operate actively in accordance with [its] Articles and within the context of [its] business plan, as approved by SBA." SBA notes that this requirement for adequate capital means that it is not necessarily sufficient for an applicant to meet the minimum capital requirements set forth in the Act and 13 CFR § 107.210. SBA must determine that the applicant has enough capital to make an appropriate number of investments in the targeted size range; to hire adequate staff with the skills and experience needed to source, structure, monitor, and exit those investments; and to provide the staff with the resources needed to perform these functions. Many applicants develop an initial business plan based on a particular fundraising goal; if actual fund-raising is significantly less than the targeted level, then adequacy of the capital with respect to the business plan must be re-evaluated.

# f. Guaranty Agreements for Certain Investors

Guarantees are relevant to entities or individuals who wish to invest in an applicant and do not meet the criteria for any Institutional Investor category, but who have an Institutional Investor willing to back their commitment. Examples of investors utilizing guarantees may include:

- (1) A family trust that does not have the \$10 million of net worth needed for it to qualify as an entity Institutional Investor, but that is controlled by an individual Institutional Investor.
- (2) A special-purpose investment vehicle with little or no funded net worth, created by a group of individuals who are all Institutional Investors in their own right.
- (3) An investment fund that has large unfunded commitments from a number of Institutional Investors, but currently has no funded net worth of its own.

Such an entity may use a guarantee to have its commitment included as part of Regulatory Capital. In order to be included in Regulatory Capital, a non-Institutional Investor's commitment must be guaranteed in full by one or more Institutional Investors; while SBA will permit multiple Institutional Investors to guarantee an entity investor's commitment, SBA will not accept guarantees that cover (in aggregate) only part of a non-Institutional Investor's commitment. For example, SBA will not permit guarantees from multiple Institutional Investors that cover 50% of such entity investor's commitment. Additionally, any entities utilizing such guaranty agreements must fully complete the Guaranty Agreement set forth in the templates below. SBA reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to review and approve all proposed guaranty agreements — such agreements will not automatically qualify unfunded commitments from investors that do not qualify as Institutional Investors for inclusion in Regulatory Capital.

Adverse tax consequences may result for such investors, however, so SBICs and investors are cautioned to consult with legal counsel before using a guarantee in this situation.

## 11. Application and Licensing Process Overview

The formal SBIC license application process consists of two stages: an initial application, known as the "Green Light" stage, and a "Fund Closing" stage, both of which are described below. Applicants that receive a Green Light letter are given up to 12 months to raise capital from private investors and finalize the fund's organizational documents. During this period, no active review or other actions are carried out by SBA, and the fund-raising timetable is driven completely by the applicant and is not assessed as SBA processing time.

Once the applicant has completed its capital raise and fund formation processes, it may then submit a complete set of final draft documentation, along with Form 2181, Exhibit E "Certification of no Material Adverse Change," and Final Licensing Fee to initiate the Fund Closing stage, which concludes with issuance of an SBIC license to applicants that satisfy all program requirements.

## a. Applicant Intake

A prospective applicant may submit an "Applicant Interest Form" on SBA.gov to express interest in learning about the SBIC program. Based on the information that the prospective applicant provides in the "Applicant Interest Form", the applicant will receive a response and follow-up within 2-4 business days.

### b. Pre-screen Process

If the prospective applicant's proposal appears to fit the criteria of the SBIC program, the prospective applicant may choose to submit a short form Pre-screen Manager Assessment Questionnaire (MAQ) which can be emailed to SBIC\_Applications@SBA.gov. SBIC Program Staff will review the Pre-screen MAQ. If not all fields in the Pre-screen Manager Assessment Questionnaire (MAQ) are complete, SBIC program staff will contact the submitter to ask them to complete missing fields in the Pre-screen MAQ.

If all information in the Pre-screen MAQ is complete, SBIC program staff will contact the submitter and offer to have an optional "Pre-screen Conversation" to discuss the management team's investment experience, track record, and proposed SBIC investment strategy. This process is optional and non-binding; it is offered strictly as a professional courtesy to interested managers.

In the optional Pre-Screen Conversation, SBIC program staff or SBIC Interagency Partnership Initiative members will provide an indication as to whether the applicant appears to meet the goals and standards of the SBIC program. Following the optional pre-screen conversation, the prospective applicant will decide whether to move forward with the application process.

## c. Application and Green Light Process for Applicants

After the pre-screen, or as the first step if the pre-screen is omitted, the prospective applicant completes SBA Form 2181, the *Management Assessment Questionnaire* (MAQ), including relevant legal documentation that is required to be submitted as set forth in the Form 2181 Attachment Checklist. This documentation must be filed, in its entirety, during one of four quarterly filing windows designated below. Contemporaneously, the non-refundable Initial Licensing Fee must be paid on Pay.gov.

Incomplete MAQ submissions will not be accepted for processing. If an applicant fails to file by the deadline date for a quarterly filing window, it must wait until the next quarterly window to refile – late applications will not be accepted. MAQ submissions should be emailed to SBIC\_Applications@SBA.gov. The four quarterly filing windows are as follows:

| (1) | December 31  |
|-----|--------------|
| (2) | March 31     |
| (3) | June 30      |
| (4) | September 30 |

SBA will hold an interim filing window on November 1, 2023. SBA, may at the approval of the AA/OII and Director of Patient Capital Investment, select to add and publicly announce in the Federal Register additional filing windows. Application filings should be made on the actual window date; filings made between window dates will be held in abeyance until the next window opens. If the quarterly filing date falls on a Saturday, Sunday or U.S. Federal Government holiday, the applicant may file the MAQ submission by 5:00 pm EST on the following day which is not a Saturday, Sunday or U.S. Federal Government holiday.

SBA has published a document, "SBIC Application Instructions" to help guide applicants through the application process and walk through considerations and expectations for completing the MAQ and related Exhibits. Importantly, you will be asked to specify the type of SBIC License you are applying for:

- (1) Standard Debenture SBIC
- (2) Accrual SBIC
- (3) Reinvestor SBIC
- (4) Non-Leveraged SBIC

The **Standard Debenture SBIC License** requires the Licensee to pay semi-annual interest payments on Outstanding Leverage and is appropriate for investment strategies with a current-pay component (examples include mezzanine, private credit, multi-strategy credit, venture debt etc.).

The **Accrual SBIC License and Reinvestor SBIC** License do not require the Licensee to pay semi-annual interest payments on Outstanding Leverage. Instead, interest accrues over the life of the outstanding loan to the Licensee. Accrual SBIC and Reinvestor SBIC Licensees must pay the Annual Charge and accrued interest on Outstanding Leverage within six months of any non-tax distribution to your private investors. Details of the distribution waterfall requirements can be found in SBIC program regulations under CFR 13 § 107.585(c)

The **Reinvestor SBIC License** is a license type designed for fund-of-funds strategies. It requires the Licensee to invest the majority of the portfolio in underserved underlying funds. Reinvestor SBIC Licensees invest equity capital as a limited partner in underlying funds and may also directly invest or co-invest in portfolio companies which may or may not be held by the underlying funds. Reinvestor SBIC Licensees may <u>not</u> invest in underlying funds which are themselves Leveraged SBICs. However, Reinvestor SBIC Licensees may invest in underlying funds which are Non-Leveraged SBICs and funds which do not hold an SBIC license, so long as they meet SBA size standards and are underserved. Details regarding the Reinvestor SBIC License can be found in the SBIC program regulations under CFR 13 § 107.720(a)(2)(i).

The **Non-Leveraged SBIC License** is a license type designed for Applicants that will not be seeking SBA debenture leverage.

## a. Subsequent Fund Applications:

Management teams that are already operating one or more licensed SBICs must be in good operational and regulatory compliance standing with SBA in order to submit a license application for a subsequent fund. Subsequent fund license applicants must have at least two full years of operations from date of licensing of the most recently licensed SBIC (a longer or shorter operating history may be merited based on track record and prior performance). The financial performance and portfolio valuations of the current licensee(s) must demonstrate adequate security for any outstanding SBA Leverage. The current licensee(s) must also be able to present a clean audit opinion from the SBIC's independent public accountant, covering the most recent, full year of operations, and no unresolved regulatory violations for the most recent SBA exam covering a period ended within 12 months of the request being filed.

Each quarterly batch of applicants will be prioritized by SBA, with priority being assigned to applicants headquartered in Under-licensed States and priority investment areas as outlined in the SBIC Program Investment Policy Statement. In addition, Licensing will consider the following additional factors when determining processing priority for subsequent license applicants that have demonstrated a commitment to best practices within the SBIC program, as evidenced by:

- (1) **Mission Alignment:** Strong advancement of SBA's mission in terms of job creation statistics.
- (2) **Track Record:** An exemplary track record of regulatory compliance with consistently clean reports of examination for the most recent Licensee under management.
- (3) **Organizational Stability:** Indicators of strong organizational cohesion and bandwidth, in terms of demonstrated practice of promoting-from-within and appropriate sharing of GP economics across the investment team.
- (4) **Financial Management:** Prudent repayments of outstanding SBA leverage principal and interest amounts in-step with private distributions, and satisfactory benchmarking against asset-class peers (net IRR, net Distributions to Paid-In Capital and net Total Value to Paid-In Capital).

Applicants that open a secondary office in an Underlicensed State (but maintain their primary office in a state not designated as Underlicensed State) will be considered for priority status provided at least one applicant principal is physically domiciled and employed full-time in the state the secondary office is located within.

## b. Streamlined Application Requirements for Subsequent Fund Prospective Licensees

Applicants operating an active Licensee, can apply under a "Modified MAQ" application by meeting the following eligibility criteria:

- (1) Consistent strategy and fund size—proposed fund size is ≤133% the size of their most recent SBIC fund (inflation adjustments will be considered). Same asset class and investment strategy as most recent license.
- (2) **Clean Regulatory History**—no major findings, significant "other matters" or unresolved "other matters" related to licensees managed by the principals of applicant in the previous 10 years.
- (3) Consistent LP-GP Dynamics—a new limited partner will not represent ≥33% of the Private Capital of the licensee upon reaching final close at target fund size or hard cap. The two largest investors in terms of committed capital have verbally committed to invest in the new fund pending receipt of license. The most recent of active Licensee Limited Partnership Agreement and any Side Letters are not materially changing for the applicant fund.
- (4) Investment Performance Stability—the most recent licensee net DPI and net TVPI are at or above median Cambridge performance benchmarks for the relevant asset class and strategy for the prior 3 quarters. The principals of the applicant are not managing a licensee in default or with high Capital Impairment (CIP).
- (5) **Consistent or Reduced Leverage Management** the applicant is requesting a leverage to Private Capital ratio ≤ the current or most recent SBIC licensee at target fund size or hard cap.
- (6) **Firm stability**—subject to SBA's determination, no material changes to the broader firm to include resignations, terminations, or retirements by members of the General Partnership, investment committee, broader investment team or key finance and operations personnel that have a material adverse impact on the stability of the SBIC.

- (7) **Promotions from within**—demonstration of promoting internal <u>investment team</u> talent from the firm/organization sponsoring the license.
- (8) **Inclusive equity**—demonstration of increased sharing of carry and/or management company economics with promoted talent or distribution of more equitable economics among the partnership.
- (9) **Clean Criminal Record** the sponsoring entity and all principals of the Licensee do not have an FBI criminal record and do not have IRS violations from the date of their most recent SBIC fund licensure.
- (10) **No Outstanding or Unresolved Material Litigation Matters** no outstanding or unresolved litigation matters involving allegations of dishonesty, fraud, or breach of fiduciary duty or otherwise requiring a report under § 107.660(c) or (d) as to a prior Licensee, the prospective Applicant's general partner, or any other person who was required by SBA to complete a personal history statement in connection with the license application.
- (11) **No Outstanding Tax Liens**—on the principals applying to manage the licensee, on the most recent or active licensee, and on the sponsoring entity of the licensee.

Should an applicant fulfill and formally attest to meeting all of the above eligibility criteria, the applicant can submit a streamlined "MAQ Sub Funds Form", subject to SBA's discretion that the applicant meets the eligibility criteria above. Such MAQ Sub Funds Form must be completed in its entirety, as well as relevant documentation and redlines set forth in the MAQ Sub Funds Form Attachment Checklist.

All named principals of the applicant will be subject to FBI criminal and IRS background checks as well as reference checks. Applicants with minimal and non-material changes to the active or most recent licensee LPA and any side letters can be prioritized for accelerated processing. Redlined versions, highlighting any changes to prior versions of such documents for the most recent or active licensee must be submitted.

Subsequent fund license applicants qualifying for accelerated processing will receive priority in the Licensing queue ahead of most other applicants, with the exception of SBIC applicants located in Underlicensed states with below median financing and applicants States targeting a priority investment theme identified by SBA under Section I (B) above. Prioritized applicants will receive priority review from SBA staff, subject to any headcount/resource constraints, as well as ongoing precedence for committee consideration and approval.

## c. New Manager Applications:

Similar to subsequent fund applications, each quarterly batch of applicants will be prioritized by SBA, with priority being assigned to applicants headquartered in Underlicensed States with below median financing and priority investment areas as outlined in the SBIC Program Investment Policy Statement.

# d. Applications for SBA Interagency Partnership Initiatives:

Applications for SBA Interagency Partnership Initiatives will be processed by SBA Licensing Team. If an applicant for an SBA Interagency Partnership Initiative met with SBA Interagency Partnership Initiative Staff

for either an Intake or a Pre-screen conversation, SBA Licensing team may contact those Program Staff that participated in those meetings for any additional context on the application.

### e. Post-Filing Process:

Once the application has been filed and accepted for processing, Licensing and SBA Legal will review the MAQ submission, performing operational and investment due diligence and legal review of the relevant documents. Upon completion of due diligence and reviews, Licensing will make a recommendation to the Investment Committee as to whether the applicant appears to have the minimum qualifications necessary to manage the proposed SBIC.

If the Investment Committee concludes, by majority vote, that the management team is qualified, the applicant is invited for a one-hour formal interview.

Following the interview, the Investment Committee votes on whether to recommend approval of a Green Light letter. If a majority of the Investment Committee is not in favor, the applicant will be denied and notified by telephone call from the Chief of Licensing or Director of Licensing. If a majority of the Investment Committee is in favor, the Licensing Unit will then present the applicant and recommendation to the Agency SBIC Licensing Committee for consideration.

The Agency SBIC Licensing Committee will review the recommendations of the Investment Committee and Licensing staff as well as pose additional questions as needed in order to assess an applicant's qualifications and support of SBA's mission. If the Agency Committee by majority vote disagrees with the Investment Committee's recommendation, the applicant will be denied and notified by a telephone call from the Chief of Licensing or Director of Licensing. If a majority of the Agency SBIC Licensing Committee is in favor, the applicant will be forwarded on to the SBA Administrator for final approval of a Green Light.

If the Agency SBIC Licensing Committee is reviewing a recommendation pertaining to an SBICCT applicant, the Office of Strategic Capital (OSC) Chief Investment Officer will participate in the Committee Meeting for Green Light Approval for SBICCT Applicants.

If approved by the SBA Administrator, the applicant will be issued a Green Light Approval letter and indication of the Total Intended Leverage Commitment by email. If the Administrator declines issuance of a Green Light Approval, the AA/OII or Director Patient Capital Investment will notify the management team of the decision in writing.

# d. Green Light Approval and Duration

When an applicant is issued a green light by SBA, this is a certification that the management team will be issued an SBIC license and the intended financial commitment from SBA at Fund Closing, provided the following terms and conditions are met:

- a. The applicant's final legal documents are reviewed and approved by SBA for legal sufficiency.
- b. The applicant's final Capital Certificate represents both Leverageable and Regulatory Capital in sufficient amounts to satisfy both financial and legal requirements to the satisfaction of SBA.

c. The applicant does not present any material adverse changes from the profile originally reviewed and approved during the Green Light stage. Material adverse changes include, but are not limited to, issues such as key principal departures, shifts in investment strategy, subsequent deterioration of prior investment track record and subsequent records of arrests, litigation or governmental enforcement actions against the principals or fund. SBA in its sole discretion determines whether changes in an applicant's profile are material and adverse.

Applicants have 12 months from the date of issuance of the green light letter to file for Fund Closing. This is considered a "quiet period" relative to SBA engagement; SBA does not involve itself in the fund-raising activities of applicants nor does it perform any type of review or processing while applicants during this period. Green-lit applicants should be focused solely on fund-raising; this stage is not to be utilized for submission of interim changes to legal documents or commencement of any form of investment operations.

During this Green Light Phase, SBA will not permit as Regulatory Capital or Leverageable Capital any management fees accrued or paid-in capital commitments investments made by an applicant prior to licensure and will generally not permit pre-licensure investments in the portfolio of an applicant fund. Applicants should complete their fundraising during the term of their active Green Light letter so that a complete and finalized application package may be submitted at the Fund Closing stage.

If an applicant decides to pursue an SBIC license after the expiration of its Green Light, it must refile a MAQ and start the process anew. SBA will grant up to a two-week "grace period" following green light expiry for receipt of final closing documents, but no other extensions of a green light letter will be permitted.

# e. Fund Closing

When an applicant has secured sufficient Private Capital and is prepared to hold an initial close on the fund, its principals may file their submission for the final "Fund Closing" stage of the licensing process. Upon the date of receipt of Final Licensing Fee payment, the application will be considered 'received' by SBA. The following documents must be filed as part of the applicant's submission:

- (1) Complete set of final legal documents, including limited partnership agreement, general partner's operating agreement, investment advisory services agreement, general partner's certificate of formation/incorporation, opinions of counsel, and any proposed side letters or other agreements applicable to the proposed SBIC. These documents must be redlined against the draft versions originally approved by SBA during the Green Light stage of the process. All proposed documentation must be submitted in a single filing at Fund Closing; subsequent amendments (other than those required by SBA) or additional side letters/agreements will not be accepted. Fund Closing is intended to be an abbreviated verification process, not an ongoing series of negotiations and redrafting. Wet signatures are not required. Electronic signatures that are compliant with SBA's electronic signature policy (described above) are acceptable.
- (2) An executed Capital Certificate representing both Leverageable and Regulatory Capital in sufficient amounts to satisfy both financial and legal requirements to the satisfaction of SBA. All subscribed limited partner investors are subject to SBA review and approval. Investors that appear to exercise undue control over the management team, exhibit questionable collectability of their commitment

amounts, or that present potential reputational concerns for the program may not be counted toward Regulatory Capital or, in certain instances, be disqualified by SBA from investing in the applicant. If such circumstances result in the applicant no longer having sufficient Leverageable/Regulatory Capital, the applicant will be removed from the Fund Closing process. This Capital Certificate will determine the Regulatory Capital base upon which SBA's Leverage Commitment (if any) to the new licensee will be calculated. While new licensees may hold subsequent closings for up to 12 months post-licensure or its initial closing (whichever comes first), SBA strongly encourages applicants to maximize their fundraising prior to filing for the final Fund Closing stage of the process.

(3) If applicable, a complete schedule of any organizational expenses that are being requested for SBA approval for inclusion in the applicant's Leverageable/Regulatory Capital.
 (4) A bank letter certifying the requisite minimum \$2.5 million in Leverageable Capital, minus any SBA-approved organizational expenses. Such bank letter must be signed by a senior officer of the bank (e.g., Senior Vice President or above) and must include only the following language:

 "This certifies that there is on deposit in the name of \_\_\_\_\_\_ the sum of \_\_\_\_\_ the sum of \_\_\_\_ the sum of \_\_\_\_\_ the sum of \_\_\_\_\_\_ the sum of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ the sum of \_\_

restricting the right of withdrawal from, or concerning the use of, the funds in this account.

(5) A certification of no material adverse changes in the qualifications of the management team. This shall be evidenced by a newly signed and dated version of the original MAQ submission accompanied by a certification letter asserting there have been no such material adverse changes (any changes that have occurred in the MAQ filings should be redlined for SBA's attention and summarized in the certification letter). Failure to disclose a material adverse change will be deemed a willful filing of a false statement, disqualifying the applicant from further consideration as an SBIC licensee.

Applicants that are unable to respond satisfactorily within 30 days of receipt of SBA's comment letter(s) after starting the Fund Closing process, or those that have not demonstrated acceptable amounts of Leverageable and Regulatory Capital within the same period, will be notified in writing by the Director or Chief of Licensing that they are being removed from the Fund Closing process. An applicant may, if subsequently able to remedy prior deficiencies, resubmit for Fund Closing at a future date within the effective duration of their original Green Light letter. Such applicants will be assessed a refiling penalty fee as outlined in 13 CFR 107.300. If the Green Light has expired, the applicant will need to refile a MAQ and restart the Green Light Process anew.

# f. Reassessment Requests

# I. Eligible Reassessment Categories

Applicants may request a reassessment of an adverse SBIC Green Light or licensing decision that was based on one or more of the following circumstances:

- (1) **Ownership Diversification:** SBA's determination that applicant does not possess Management Ownership Diversification as required under 13 C.F.R. § 107.150.
- (2) **Sufficient Regulatory Capital:** SBA's determination that applicant does not possess adequate Regulatory Capital as required under 13 C.F.R. § 107.200.
- (3) **Private Capital:** SBA's disqualification of investor commitments as Private Capital pursuant to 13 CFR 107.230(b) or (d).
- (4) **Business Plan Viability:** SBA's determination that applicant's business plan is in non-compliant, in whole or in part, with 13 C.F.R. § 107.720.
- (5) **Mission Alignment:** SBA's determination that applicant business plan does not support the Agency's mission.
- (6) Unresolved Examination Findings: SBA's determination that open, unresolved findings/other matters identified by the OII Examinations Division preclude approval of a subsequent fund license/green-light.
- (7) **Unresolved Litigation:** SBA's determination that open, unresolved litigation related to the applicant or its principals presents a barrier to approval (not applicable to litigation that was not properly disclosed to SBA).
- (8) **Legal Sufficiency of Applicant:** SBA's determination that legal sufficiency has not been achieved relative to the applicant's legal/ organizational documents.

## II. Forms and Required Documentation for Processing

All materials supporting a reassessment request must be submitted to SBIC\_Reviews@SBA.gov. The following documentation is required for any request for a reassessment of a Green Light or license denial decision:

- (1) Cover letter specifying:
  - a) The decision for which a reassessment is requested
  - b) Eligibility category from the list of eight above which applies
- (2) The cover letter must be signed by all principals of the applicant
- (3) For each reassessment scenario cited, applicant must present a detailed written narrative including the following:
  - a) Summary excerpt of SBA communication(s) identifying one of the eight scenarios as causative for the unfavorable decision
  - b) Applicant's detailed rebuttal of the decision, with appropriate citation of relevant program regulations, prior precedents and supporting legal analysis
  - c) Applicant's detailed proposal for addressing/remediation/mitigation of cited issue(s), if applicable
- (3) Presentation of any material previously withheld or not properly disclosed by the applicant is not eligible for submission supplemental information the applicant believes supportive of its position (does not apply to subsequent disclosures of litigation or other filings required by SBA that were not properly disclosed previously by the applicant).

(4) All documentation relative to the reassessment request must be submitted by the applicant in writing, and under single cover. This will constitute the totality of items to be considered by the Director of Licensing and, as appropriate, the Risk Committee.

## III. Internal Review and Communication Expectations

The Director of Licensing shall promptly review (within 10 business days) each applicant reassessment request and shall within such 10-day period notify the Risk Committee of the request and its summary content. The Risk Committee shall have the right to request a full copy of any reassessment requests.

The Director of Licensing shall consider the applicant's petition and supporting arguments, conferring with other SBA staff as they deem necessary and appropriate. Reassessment requests that are incomplete, unresponsive, or cite issues outside of the eight defined categories may be summarily rejected by the Director of Licensing.

Based on the merits of the review request, the Director of Licensing shall forward a full copy of the applicant's submission to the Risk Committee for deliberation. The Director of Licensing will provide biweekly updates to the Risk Committee on status of all pending reassessment requests.

Reassessment requests forwarded to the Risk Committee for deliberation will be considered as soon as practicable, with a general goal of a decision within 30 business days of submission. If the Risk Committee determines that a reassessment request has merit, the applicant will be remanded to the appropriate decisional Committee for a reconsideration vote at the next available meeting.

If the Risk Committee determines the reassessment request is without merit, or the Investment/Agency Licensing Committee votes to deny a reconsideration, the matter will be considered formally closed. No subsequent review requests will be considered for a closed matter.

## IV. External Communications Expectations

The Director of Licensing, copying the Director of Patient Capital Investments, will confirm receipt of an applicant's reassessment request upon delivery via email. Reassessment requests will be processed as-is; it will not be the responsibility of SBA to identify missing or incomplete submission items.

The Director of Licensing will communicate the results of the reassessment request (i.e., summary denial or a decision by the appropriate Committee) to the applicant in writing upon conclusion of the review. If for any reason the review is expected to take longer than 30 business days, the Director shall communicate this fact to the applicant, along with a reasonable projection for when the process is expected to conclude.

# Chapter 3: Investment Portfolio Management and Monitoring

Effective portfolio management paired with a rigorous operational oversight plan are essential in protecting SBA's financial interests. Having a dedicated monitoring framework in place ensures the mission and objectives of the Act are met.

After an SBIC is licensed by SBA, the Agency is responsible for monitoring the licensee's investment portfolio, operations, investment performance and risk. This function is performed by the Investment Portfolio Management Division (IPM). Leveraged SBICs frequently seek, on a proactive basis, SBA approval and/or clarification concerning obtaining commitments/leverage, portfolio investment decisions or compliance matters relative to SBIC program regulations.

IPM is managed by a Director, a team of Investment Officers, and a team of Investment Analysts.

The Director is responsible for management and oversight of active SBICs. These responsibilities include:

- (1) Overall goals and priorities for investment and portfolio monitoring and operations.
- (2) Policies and procedures related to portfolio monitoring and operations.
- (3) Coordinating activities with other OII offices.
- (4) Monitoring team workflow to ensure items are completed in a timely manner.

Investment analysts work in teams or individually on a portfolio of licensees to assess, monitor, and manage licensee relationships and portfolio oversight.

## 1. Investment Portfolio Monitoring

SBA monitors SBICs to:

- (1) Assess SBIC ability to make leverage payments as du and protect against potential SBA loss.
- (2) Control for investment, operational and regulatory compliance risks.

## a. Quarterly Portfolio Updates

SBA routinely conducts quarterly portfolio reviews and update calls/meetings with licensees, which includes periodic investment and/or and financial reports concerning the SBIC. Attendance at an SBIC's Annual General Meeting ("AGM") may replace a quarterly portfolio review call during the quarter the AGM occurs.

If SBA determines that an SBIC's risk profile is high or has the strong potential to become high, SBA may increase communication with the SBIC, which may involve additional requests for information and meetings with the SBIC to closely monitor performance.

Conducting portfolio reviews help SBA assess and monitor the investment performance, future potential, risk, and operations of the SBIC. \_The objectives of these meetings are to assess whether the SBIC's activities are in alignment with their stated investment strategy, understand value drivers, and identify portfolio management concerns that may require further review.

These meetings are scheduled and led by the Investment Analyst in coordination with the Area Chief, who may also attend as needed. In preparation for the meeting, the Analyst will identify items for discussion based on the SBIC's most recent quarterly submission. When requesting the meeting, the Investment Analyst will set expectations with the SBIC on the meeting agenda and goals.

If a licensee is participating in an SBIC Interagency Partnership Initiative, team members from the partner agency may participate in Quarterly Portfolio updates for licensees of their respective programs. As a part

of the SBIC Critical Technologies (SBICCT) initiative, Interagency Partners will review the fund to ensure it is on track to invest an appropriate percentage (consistent with the relevant investment policy statement for the SBICCT initiative) of the fund's assets in critical technologies. This is calculated by dividing the total amount of investment to-date in critical technologies by the total paid-in capital. As a part of this effort, Interagency Partners will ensure the fund has the remaining committed Private Capital in reserve to reach such percentage.

## b. Quarterly and Annual Regulatory Filings and Valuation Guidelines

SBICs are required to file financial statements (SBA Form 468), valuation reports, portfolio financing reports (SBA Form 1031) and other items to be filed with SBA in a timely manner pursuant to the requirements set forth in 13 C.F.R. § 107.600 through 13 CFR § 107.660. All required filings must be submitted to SBA using the electronic reporting program. Filings submitted directly to an Investment Analyst via email will not be considered valid. Copies of and guidance related to the quarterly and annual SBA Form 468, quarterly SBA Form 1031, and SBA Valuation Guidelines can be found in the SBIC Forms and Guides Library at https://www.sba.gov/partners/sbics/forms-guides.

# c. Guidance for the Computation of Reporting Time Periods

The following guidance is provided for the computation of the time periods applicable to the submission to SBA of any report or document due under 13 C.F.R. § 107.640, § 107.650, § 107.1220, or § 107.1230(e)(1) where such period is stated in days. The length and running of such period shall be computed as follows:

- (1) The date of the event which triggers the running of the period ("Trigger Date") is excluded from computation of the period;
- (2) Each day following the Trigger Date shall be counted, including intermediate Saturdays, Sundays, and legal holidays; and
- (3) The last day of the stated period shall also be counted, provided that if such last day is a Saturday, Sunday, or federal legal holiday, the period shall be extended to the next day that is not a Saturday, Sunday, or federal legal holiday.

In addition, any report which under 13 C.F.R. § 107.630 is due on a Saturday, Sunday, or federal legal holiday shall be due on the next day which is not a Saturday, Sunday, or federal legal holiday.

# d. Portfolio Financing Report (SBA Form 1031)

All SBICs must submit SBA Form 1031 within 30 days of the close of the quarter during which a new financing to a small business concern occurred. One Form 1031 may be submitted per quarter including all financings to occur within the quarter.

Portfolio Company Financings made by Small Business Investment Company Critical Technologies (SBICCT) Initiative Licensees, an SBIC Interagency Partner Initiative, may be subject to additional due diligence conducted by the SBICCT Initiative Program Team.

SBA reserves the right to request SBICs that are on the Watchlist to file Form 1031s on a more frequent basis. The basis for such a request may be dependent upon Capital Impairment, Regulatory Examination Findings, Defaults or other material adverse changes to the Licensee.

## e. SBIC Financial Statement and Investment Performance (SBA Form 468)

The Form 468 is intended to provide critical financial and investment information to help SBA assess the SBIC's financial and investment performance and regulatory status. The Form 468 consists of financial statements, schedules, Licensee investment performance, and portfolio company information. SBA also uses this information in aggregate to report on the overall SBIC program's small business and broader economic impact.

All SBICs are required to submit the annual Form 468 within 90 calendar days following the end of their fiscal year and quarterly Form 468 filings within 45 calendar days following the end of the quarter excluding the fourth fiscal quarter of the year.

Detailed instructions and requirements regarding the annual and quarterly Form 468 are available on the SBIC Program Forms and Guides page on SBA.gov at <a href="https://www.sba.gov/partners/sbics/forms-guides">https://www.sba.gov/partners/sbics/forms-guides</a>.

## f. Investment Performance Reporting and Metrics

SBA collects and reviews all investment performance metrics provided in quarterly and annual Form 468s and from financial reports provided to all investors. These metrics are reviewed relative to standard industry benchmarks for the relevant investment strategy and vintage year of the licensee.

SBA will not publicly disclose individual Licensee investment performance metrics. SBA may publish aggregate vintage year and strategy metrics for the SBIC Program portfolio based on quarterly and annual Form 468 filings.

# g. Other reports to be filed with SBA (see 13 CFR § 107.660)

- a. Reports to owners (investors). An SBIC must provide SBA a copy of any and all reports furnished to the SBIC's investors, including any prospectus, quarterly or annual valuation data, fund management demographic information, letter, or other publication concerning the SBIC's financial operations or those of any Portfolio Concern no later than 30 days after the report is provided to private investors.
- b. Documents filed with Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). An SBIC must provide SBA a copy of any reports, applications, or documents the SBIC files with the SEC no later than 30 days after date of the filing.
- c. Litigation reports. When an SBIC become a party to litigation or other proceedings, it must give SBA a written report within 30 days of notice that describes the proceedings, identifies the other parties involved and the SBIC's relationship to them.
  - i. The proceedings covered by this paragraph (c) include any action by an SBIC, or by an SBIC's security holder(s) in a personal or derivative capacity, against the SBIC's officer, director, Investment Adviser or other Associate for alleged breach of official duty.
  - ii. Where proceedings have been terminated by settlement or final judgment, the SBICs must promptly advise SBA of the terms.

- iii. SBA may require an SBIC to submit copies of the pleadings and other documents SBA may specify.
- iv. Paragraph (c) does not apply to collection actions or proceedings to enforce an SBIC's ordinary creditor rights.
- d. Notification of criminal charges. If any officer, director, or general partner of an SBIC, or any other person who was required by SBA to complete a personal history statement in connection with that SBIC's license, is charged with or convicted of any criminal offense other than a misdemeanor involving a minor motor vehicle violation, the SBIC must report the incident to SBA within 5 calendar days. Such report must fully describe the facts which pertain to the incident.
- e. Other reports: An SBIC must file any other reports that SBA may require by written directive.

## h. Reporting Changes to SBICs Not Subject to SBA Prior Approval (see 13 CFR § 107.680):

- (1) Changes to be reported for post approval.
  - a) An SBIC must report any changes to its articles, ownership, capitalization, management, operating area, or investment policies that do not require SBA's prior approval to SBA within 30 days for post approval. A processing fee of \$200 will be charged for each request for post approval of new officers, directors, or Control Persons.
  - b) Exception for Non-Leveraged SBICs. An SBIC that does not have any outstanding Leverage or Earmarked Assets is not required to:
    - Obtain post approval of new directors or new officers other than its chief operating officer or chief financial officer; however, SBA must be notified of the new directors or officers within 30 days of the effective date.
       File an updated capital certificate within 30 days of an investor capital call or distribution.
- (2) Approval by SBA. SBICs may consider any change submitted under 13 CFR §107.680 to be approved unless SBA provides notification to the contrary within 90 days after receiving it. SBA's approval is contingent upon your full disclosure of all relevant facts and is subject to any conditions SBA may prescribe.

# i. Risk Management and Metrics

Each SBIC with outstanding Leverage or Leverage Commitment is assigned a risk rating. The methodology for calculating this rating is described below. The level of oversight required for an SBIC will be principally dependent upon the assigned rating. The rating will be calculated, and the level of oversight assigned whenever a quarterly or annual Form 468 report is received.

Individual ratings are kept in strict confidence. The individual ratings will not be disclosed to the public although Analysts may disclose and discuss an individual SBIC's rating with management of that SBIC. The individual ratings may change based on the current circumstances of an SBIC and therefore have no binding effect on the handling of future regulatory or financial situations.

The ratings assigned to an SBIC represents a "snapshot" of a particular SBIC's performance at a particular time. Financial analysis relates to the investment performance of an SBIC and its underlying investments and helps in assessing the SBIC's end of life performance and distributions to investments and SBA.

The following list contains all the materials used for preparing the annual and/or quarterly risk assessments of the SBIC.

- (1) Net TVPI, Net DPI, MOIC, Net IRR and Net Asset Value (NAV) from financial reports provided to all investors. Current and historical audited annual financial statements (SBA Form 468) provided by the SBIC.
- (2) Current and historical Examination Reports and examination comment letters prepared by the Office of SBIC Examinations and the OSO, respectively.
- (3) Current and historical workflow provided by the SBIC's management in the form of prior and post approvals regarding financings and other operational activities of the SBIC during each annual cycle.
- (4) Current and historical Leverage requests submitted during the annual cycle.
- (5) Current and historical financing data provided on SBA Form 1031, "Portfolio Financing Report," for each investment made by the SBIC.
- (6) The SBIC's original or updated business plan.

If SBA reasonably believes that a Licensee's valuations, individually or in the aggregate, are materially misstated, SBA may engage an independent third-party valuation firm to value Licensee's investments. Investment Analysts should request valuations from the Financial Specialist in FAFA through their Area Chief and Director. Investment Analysts should provide the full name of the Licensee and the underlying small businesses in which they wish to have valued.

Investment Analysts, Senior Investment Analysts, and/or the Director may reach out to OII's accounting subject matter expert, FAFA's Financial Specialist for any Accounting or Auditing questions.

## I. Risk Management Committee and Committee Review Requests

The Risk Management Committee (RMC) is described in **Chapter 1 Section 4e.** The RMC generally meets monthly, with ad hoc meetings as necessary.

# Program Performance and Risk Assessment

In addition to oversight of the SBIC Watchlist, the RMC is responsible for program performance oversight and identification of possible risk factors and areas for monitoring. The following factors may be used in assessing risk of active SBICs, as well as possible policy determinations.

- Investment performance
- Limited partner exposure review
- Manager exposure review
- Strategy exposure review
- Industry exposure review
- Leverage aging

Process for submitting items to the RMC

Investment Analysts and Investment Officers may raise issues to the RMC that impact policy and have implications across the SBIC portfolio. These items include (but are not limited to) policy interpretations, regulatory interpretations, valuation matters, or newly identified issues that could impact multiple SBICs.

The SBIC Program Directors will assess issues raised and determine whether to recommend inclusion on the RMC agenda.

The Director Patient Capital Investments has final determination about which items the RMC will address.

#### II Watchlist

SBA maintains a "Watchlist" per 13 CFR § 107.1850 to help identify areas of potential future risk to the SBIC Program so that SBA may work with Licensees to reduce risk and support Licensees' successful management of SBA Leverage and compliance with program regulations and policies. SBA *may* consider placing a Licensee on the Watchlist for the following reasons:

## a. Performance Metrics

- o Bottom quartile performance relative to SBIC's benchmark (strategy and vintage year) on TVPI and DPI.
- o Capital Impairment Percentage approaching your threshold set forth in 13 CFR § 107.1830.
- o Leverage Coverage Ratio ≤ 1.25x.

# b. Strategy Drift

- o Investments that are direct violation of SBA's stated investment policy.
- o Investments that are in violation of the Licensee's limited partnership agreement (LPA) and outside the scoop of the strategy as defined in the narrative section of the Form 2181.
- o As general matter SBA will assess compliance at the earlier of the end of two years of your investment period or 40% of capital invested.

# c. Regulatory compliance

- Outstanding or unresolved violation(s)
- o Repeated violations:
  - i. Intent of this provision is that one serious outstanding violation as determined by SBA may constituted sufficient reason for being placed on the Watchlist.
  - ii. For less serious violations, as determined by SBA, multiple repeated violations would be required for placement on Watchlist.

## d. Other

- o Default on Leverage interest payment.
- o Key person clause is invoked.
- o General partner named in litigation brought by Federal Agency.
- o Violation of material provision in LPA (or other governing document) or side letter.
- o Other significant management issues.
- o Other matters as determined by SBA.

Procedurally, SBA will maintain the Watchlist and review quarterly through a sub-committee of the Risk Management Committee (RMC). The sub-committee will propose additions/removals. Licensees on the

Watchlist can expect increased communication with their IPM Investment Analyst and are required to file Form 1031s within 30 days of each financing instead of following the end of the quarter. SBA will notify a Licensee if it is added to the Watchlist and will notify the Licensee when no longer on the Watchlist.

## III. Capital Impairment

The Capital Impairment Percentage ("CIP") calculation applies to SBICs with outstanding Leverage and/or Commitments. 13 CFR §§ 107.1830 and 1840 define and established maximum permitted CIP Licensees may incur before triggering an event of default under 13 CFR 107.1810. CIP is SBA's primary regulatory tool for determining the financial health of an SBIC. The calculation of the maximum permitted CIP results in higher maximum CIPs for SBICs with greater percentages of Equity Capital Investments (ECI) in their portfolios. This reflects the expectation that SBICs that make more equity investments will have a greater degree of volatility. In determining an SBIC's CIP, SBA may exclude an investment from total ECI if the original investment did not qualify as ECI but was converted to ECI due to a distressed restructuring or for the purposes of increasing the SBIC's maximum permitted CIP. Also, SBA has the right pursuant to 13 CFR § 107.1830(f) to make its own determination of an SBIC's CIP. For example, if SBA determines that an SBIC overvalued an investment or incorrectly recognized income, SBA may determine that the SBIC's CIP is higher.

Capital Impairment is the degree to which the Regulatory Capital of an SBIC has deteriorated because of accumulated losses. If an SBIC has positive Undistributed Net Realized Earnings and Net Unrealized Appreciation, it is considered to have no impairment, and SBA may consider SBA's Leverage position to be protected.

When SBA determines that you have a condition of Capital Impairment, SBA will take the following steps:

- (1) SBA will send you a notice of default letter upon the Agency's determination that the SBIC has a condition of Capital Impairment. Capital Impairment is listed in the regulations under § 107.1810(f)(5) as an "event of default with opportunity to cure." The letter will provide you with at least 15 calendar days from the date of the letter to cure the impairment.
- (2) If the SBIC is unable to cure the impairment by the expiration of the given timeframe or submit an acceptable plan to cure SBIC to the Office of Secondaries and Liquidation, SBA may immediately transfer the SBIC to the Office of Liquidation pursuant to 13 CFR § 107.1810(g). At that time, SBA may also exercise any or all of the other rights noted in § 107.1810(g) or all of the other rights noted in the Regulations.

Though the circumstances of each SBIC's impairment may be different, SBA's general requirements for a cure plan are:

- a. Cash flow forecast for the next two years, including anticipated Leverage draw downs, Leverage interest payments, and any voluntary expense reductions
- b. Exit forecast for each of the remaining investments in your portfolio
- c. Capital Impairment forecast for the next two years

- d. Leverage repayment plan
- e. Plan, if any, to raise additional Regulatory Capital

The cure plan should note specific milestones for each component of the plan. You should highlight any anticipated event or action that would cure impairment.

If SBA determines that the cure plan is reasonable, SBA will allow the SBIC to remain under the oversight of the Office of SBIC Operations. SBA will require you to submit monthly written status reports until the SBIC cures its condition of Capital Impairment. There is no standard reporting format, but the reports should convey how the SBIC and its investments are performing against the cure plan.

Based on the SBIC's monthly reports and other communication with the SBIC, SBA will evaluate how you are progressing against the milestones established in the cure plan. SBA will consider the SBIC's financial performance, the status of its portfolio companies, and any deviations from the cure plan. SBA may transfer the SBIC to the Office of Liquidation at any time if it remains impaired, if it is not performing in accordance with the cure plan, or if there is another reason to transfer the SBIC.

A Section 301(c) SBIC whose Leverage was received prior to April 25, 1994, must also comply with the provisions of 13 CFR Part 107.1830(e) and (f).

If the impaired SBIC is part of a fund family under Common Control with combined outstanding Leverage of \$175 million or more, then pursuant to \$107.1120(d), the impaired SBIC and its affiliated SBICs are ineligible for additional Leverage draws.

If §107.1120(d) is not applicable to the impaired SBIC, then it may continue to submit Leverage draw applications. However, SBA expects an impaired SBIC to utilize its own funds first prior to seeking additional Leverage. This includes calling all remaining private investor commitments. SBA does not routinely approve Leverage draw applications from impaired SBICs. SBA will consider each Leverage draw application based on the circumstances and merits of the request. The SBIC should provide supporting justification with each Leverage draw application until it is able to cure impairment.

# IV. Leverage and interest coverage

The leverage and interest coverage ratios, calculated from figures reported in the SBA Form 468, assist SBA in evaluating an SBIC's ability to service and repay its outstanding Leverage.

The leverage coverage ratio calculation is:

| Leverage Coverage Ratio                     | = | (Total Assets - Liabilities Excluding SBA Leverage - Other Assets) + Unfunded Private Commitments  Outstanding Leverage |
|---|---|---|
| The interest coverage ratio calculation is: |   |   |
| Interest Coverage Ratio                     | = | Operating Activities Cash Inflows   |

## Interest Expense on SBA Debentures

SBA may adjust the ratios based on an analysis of the inputs, as well as perform other analytical calculations, as necessary. For example, a questionable valuation could result in an adjustment to total assets and change the leverage coverage ratio.

#### V. Conflicts of Interest

There are various types of conflict-of-interest transactions that require SBA approval under 13 CFR §107.730. There is a distinction between financing an Associate (governed by 13 CFR §107.730 (a)) and coinvesting with an Associate (governed by 13 CFR §107.730(d)). The former requires a prior written exemption from SBA for special instances in which a Financing may further the purposes of the Act despite presenting a conflict of interest and requires public notice of the exemption being sought. The latter may or may not require SBA's prior written approval and does not require public notice. It is possible for both §§107.730 (a) and 107.730(d) to be applicable to the same transaction; in such cases SBA applies the requirements of §107.730(a).

## (1) Financing an Associate

SBA's primary concern in reviewing transactions that involve financing an Associate is that the managers of a Licensee may enter into such a transaction with motives that do not include the maximization of the Licensee's profits, and thus may accept terms inferior to those that would have resulted from an arm's length transaction. The essential consideration is whether the terms are comparable to those that would be obtained in a similar transaction not involving an Associate.

SBA also considers whether there is an appearance of impropriety in Associate financing transactions. SBA generally will not grant a conflict-of-interest exemption for the financing of a business that is owned or operated by individuals who are relatives of persons owning or operating the SBIC. This is particularly true in cases where the circumstances may create a strong perception that the transaction is motivated primarily by personal relationships.

# (2) Financing With an Associate

These are typically transactions where a Licensee and its Associate invest in the same small business, either at the same time or at different times, but where the small business is not considered an Associate of the Licensee. The general rule in 13 CFR §107.730(d)(1) is that SBA's prior written approval is required if (see Conflict of Interest approval request), at the time of the Licensee's investment, the Associate has an ownership interest of at least 5 percent. In cases where the Associate does not have an ownership interest of a least 5 percent, the applicable regulation is 13 CFR §107.730(d)(2), under which the Licensee must be able to demonstrate to SBA that it received terms that were fair and equitable (i.e., that the Licensee was not disadvantaged relative to its Associate).

However, there is a "safe harbor" provision in §107.730(d)(3). If one of the §107.730(d)(3) conditions is satisfied, SBA's prior written approval is not required for a transaction falling under §107.730(d)(1), and a transaction falling within §107.730(d)(2) is presumed to be fair and equitable to the Licensee.

# (3) Requesting a Conflict-of-Interest Exemption/Approval

To initiate an approval request for a Conflict of Interest (COI), provide the following information via email to the Licensee's respective Investment Analyst copying SBIC\_IPM@sba.gov:

## (i) Licensee Information

- a) Licensee contact requesting change [First Name Last Name]
- b) Licensee contact phone number
- c) Licensee contact email
- d) SBIC License number
- e) Request date

## (ii) COI Request Information

- a. Date by which a response to the COI request is required
- b. Associate entity name, description of Associate relationship, and provision(s) of Associate definition (13 C.F.R. § 107.50) which cover this person
- c. Is this a follow-on investment related to a previously approved COI request? [yes / no]
- d. Type of Security: [Equity/Debt/Loan]
- e. Total Size of Financing Round (All Investors): \$
- f. Dollar Amount of Investment from Licensee (Cumulative): \$
- g. Dollar Amount of Investment from Associate (Cumulative): \$
- h. Dollar Amount of Investment from Licensee (in this transaction): \$
- i. Cumulative Dollar Amount of Investment from Associate (in this transaction): \$
- j. Describe the terms of the Financing
- k. Stage of investment
- I. Non-Associate Significant third-party investor participation? [yes / no]
- m. If yes, significant third-party investor name and relationship (if any) to the Licensee, its partners, or its Principals, including prior involvement in other Licensee Financings
- n. Is this the first financing round for the Significant third-party investor named above? [yes/no]
- o. Is the Associate participating in this round of financing? [yes / no]
- p. Are the terms of the Licensee's investment comparable to the Associate's terms? [yes / no]
- q. If no, please explain why
- r. Will the parties participating in this Financing be investing in the same proportionate dollar amounts as their respective investments in previous rounds of financing?
- s. Does the contemplated financing result in effective control of the portfolio concern by the Licensee and/or its Associate? [yes / no]
- t. Do the terms of the financing disadvantage the Licensee in a manner inconsistent with the Licensee's approved investment strategy? [yes/no]
- u. Has Licensee received previous conflict of interest waivers? [yes/no]
- v. Is the Associate a direct investor in their own name or through a nominee, personal holding company, or estate, trust, or family member or is the Associate an indirect investor via a fund? [yes/no]
- w. Does the Associate benefit, either directly or indirectly, from any part of the SBIC's financing? [yes /no]

- x. Has Licensee ever received a conflict-of-interest waiver? [yes/no]
- y. Associate continuing to maintain an investment in the Small Business? [yes/no]
- z. Is the Licensee's investment Senior to the Associate's Investment? [yes /on par/ subordinate]
- aa. Is the portfolio concern performing as expected? [yes/no]
- bb. If no, is the portfolio concern at risk of near-term bankruptcy?
- cc. Is the Associate receiving proceeds from the Licensee's investment? [yes/no]
- dd. Does this Financing provide a clear benefit to the small business portfolio company to further the purpose of the Act? [yes / no] (Briefly describe any such benefit.)
- ee. Narrative commentary to supplement the above [free text]

## (iii) Pre & Post Tables

- a) Licensee [Financing \$ and equity %, pre- and post-]
- b) Capital structure
- c) Terms & conditions
- d) Interest Rate [%] (if applicable)
- e) What is the conflict?
- f) What is the purpose of the Financing?
- g) How would the proposed Financing or conflict-of-interest transaction further the purposes of the Act?

# (iv) Company Information

- a) Company Name
- b) Company Location
- c) NAICS code
- d) Date of initial Financing
- e) Initial Financing amount (\$)
- f) Business Description
- g) Security Type
- h) Revenue (\$)
- i) EBITDA (\$)
- j) Interest Charges
- k) Total Assets (\$)
- Total Debt (\$)

## (5) Approval Process for Conflicts of Interest

Once a Conflict-of-Interest request and required filings have been submitted, SBA uses the following process to review the request.

Conflicts of Interest requests are received and processed by the Investment Analyst, who reconciles any issues with the SBIC. The Investment Analyst prepares a recommendation memorandum, response letter and notice of conflict-of-interest financing for submission the AA, OII.

The Investment Analyst forwards the recommendation memo, response letter and notice of conflict-of-interest financing to the Investment Officer for review. The Investment Officer reviews and reconciles any issues with the Investment Analysts.

After all issues have been addressed, the recommendation memo, response letter and notice of conflict-of-interest financing are forwarded to Director IPM for review.

The Director IPM will review recommendation memo, response letter and notice of conflict-of-interest financing and forward the AA, OII for review and signature.

The AA, OII will sign and forward the response letter to the SBIC. The response letter and all related files are stored in SBA OII's CRM file management system. As of the date of this SOP publication, automated emails with request decisions do not exist. However, in the future, Licensees may be automatically notified of decision.

The IPM Director, will forward the electronically signed Notice of Conflict-of-Interest Financing to the Records Management Division for publication in the Federal Register.

# VI. Portfolio Diversification and Overline Requests

# a) Portfolio Diversification

Section 306 of the Act sets aggregate limitations on the amount of financial assistance that a Licensee can provide to a Small Business and its Affiliates as a way of managing program risk. A similar limitation is addressed in 13 CFR § 107.740 Portfolio diversification ("overline" limitation), which determines the maximum Financing Licensees may provide to Small Business without obtaining SBA's prior approval. To obtain approval to provide Financing to a Small Business and its Affiliates in excess of the "overline" limitation, Licensee must obtain SBA's prior written approval. The requirements for obtaining SBA's prior written approval are set forth in 13 CFR § 107.1920. Licensees must demonstrate to SBA's satisfaction that the exemption would not be contrary to the purposes of the Act, that the proposed action is fair and equitable, and that the exemption is reasonably calculated to advance the best interests of the SBIC program.

Section 306 of the Act defines the "overline" limitation as 10 percent of the sum of: (1) the Regulatory Capital of the Licensee and (2) the total amount of leverage projected by the Licensee in its business plan that was approved at the time of licensure. All Licensees are required to comply with section 306 and with 13 CFR § 107.740, and to the extent of inconsistency between these two provisions, Licensees are required to comply with both provisions. Where there is such a discrepancy, SBA will consider requests for prior approval of a lower limit, pursuant to either Section 306 or under 13 CFR § 107.1920 (applicable to the limit set forth in 13 CFR § 107.740).

### b) Overline Requests

To initiate a regulatory exemption under §107.1920 for an Overline investment, the Licensee must submit a request to their respective Investment Analyst, copying SBIC\_IPM@sba.gov. As of the date of this SOP publication, a webform for Overline requests does not exist. However, in the future, Licensees may submit the following required information via webform. The Licensee must provide the following information in their email request:

- a) Licensee contact requesting change: [First Name Last Name]
- b) Licensee contact phone number:
- c) Licensee contact email:
- d) SBIC License number:
- e) Written Request: Should provide a detailed explanation of the need for the overline investment, including a description of the Small Business' requirements for the funds, use of proceeds, how the Financing will benefit the Small Business and increase the likelihood of repayment to the SBIC. In addition, Licensee should discuss the effect on the SBIC and the Small Business if the SBIC does not participate in the Financing. The request must adequately address the requirements listed in §107.1920 as well as the information required by Items 2 through 8 listed below.
- f) Schedule of All Overline Investments: A schedule of all Loans and Investments that are in an overline status. The schedule should include the names of the Small Businesses and Affiliates, the current outstanding balance of the investments, the amounts and dates of planned subsequent Financings and a brief update on the financial and operating status of the Small Businesses and Affiliates.
- g) Proposed Investment: A summary of key terms of the proposed overline Financing and a complete description of all investments made by the SBIC in the Small Business and its Affiliates.
- h) Other Participants in the Financing: A pre- and post-Financing capitalization table and identify who is participating in the overline Financing.
- i) Anticipated exit: A description of the anticipated exit from this investment (or the source of the reduction of the overline investment) including the approximate timing of the exit/closing date, identification of the parties (or types of parties) involved in the expected exit, and the amounts and timing of subsequent Financing expected. Provide a waterfall analysis for both debt and equity investments.
- j) Statement of no material adverse change to the portfolio.
- k) Description of all fees related to the transaction.

In addition to answering the questions above, the Licensee should also submit SBIC Financial Statements: An interim Form 468 not more than 30 days old from the date the overline request is submitted to SBA, *if* the most recently submitted Form 468 is more than 30 days outdated.

When reviewing a request for an overline exemption, SBA assesses the following factors:

- a) The explanation for the need for the overline investment.
- b) Whether the proposed overline Financing is consistent with the Licensee's investment strategy.
- c) The Licensee's financial condition including liquidity and asset concentration.
- d) The Licensee's investment stage (is the Licensee still making new investments or is it only making follow on investments).
- e) The status of the Licensee's current portfolio including the financial condition of the Small Businesses, diversification of the portfolio overall, and the number of potential new and follow-on investments.

- f) The amount and the funding of return of capital distributions.
- g) The number of overline investments previously approved for the Licensee's portfolio.

## Approval Process for Overline Investments

Once an Overline Request and required exhibits have been received and processed by the Investment Analyst. The Investment Analyst reconciles any issues with the SBIC. The Investment Analyst prepares a recommendation memorandum and response letter of Overline Investment for submission the AA, OII.

The Investment Analyst forwards the recommendation memo and response letter to the Investment Officer for review. The Investment Officer reviews and reconciles any issues with the Investment Analysts.

After all issues have been addressed, the recommendation memo and response letter are forwarded to Director IPM for review.

The Director IPM reviews recommendation memo and response letter, then forwards the AA, OII for review and signature.

The AA, OII will sign and forward the response letter to the SBIC.

# 2. Portfolio Operations and Management

## a. Management Team Changes

A management team change is a change to the officers, directors, managers, or general partners of a Licensee's management entity (typically a partnership Licensee's general partner. This includes departures from and additions to management team approved by SBA at the time of licensure. SBA is concerned with management team changes because SBA has conducted extensive due diligence during the licensing process to entrust the approved management team with operating the Licensee in accordance with the laws and regulations of the SBIC program. SBA is particularly sensitive to changes to the management team shortly after licensure. SBA contemplates the following regulations when evaluating management team changes:

- (1) 13 CFR §107.130
- (2) 13 CFR §107.160

To initiate a request for a Management Team Change, the Licensee must submit a request to their respective analyst, copying SBIC\_IPM@sba.gov. The following information must be included in an email request:

- (1) Licensee Contact requesting change [First Name Last Name]
- (2) Licensee phone number
- (3) Licensee email
- (4) SBIC License Number
- (5) Description of changes to economics
- (6) A description of the changeover of duties / responsibilities due to the management change
- (7) Track record of departing/incoming Partner

In addition, the Licensee must attach the following exhibits:

- (1) Separation Agreement to the list of legal documents
- (2) Fingerprint card if applicable

When processing a management team change, the Investment Analyst will:

- (1) Perform requisite due diligence commensurate with the vetting of applicant principals during the regular license application process. This may include fingerprint checks.
- (2) Prepare a management team change recommendation memorandum to present to the Investment Committee: The memorandum must clearly state the recommendation being made (approve, deny or other) and discuss the factors supporting the recommendation.
- (3) Distribute the memorandum to the Investment Committee, through the Investment Officer, for consideration.
- (4) Present on Management Team Change to Investment Committee; The committee's decision will be memorialized in minutes to the meeting.
- (5) Investment Analyst will prepare a response letter that reflects the Investment Committee's decision for signature by the Director, IPM and forwards through the Investment Officer.

## b. GP Stakes / Management Stakes

Generally, SBA strongly discourages change in GP Stakes or Management Stakes post-licensure. In rare circumstances when a compelling need is demonstrated, a Licensee may submit a request for GP Stake / Management Company Stakes changes.

To initiate a request for GP Stake / Management Company Stakes, the Licensee must submit a request to their respective analyst, copying SBIC\_IPM@sba.gov. As of the date of this SOP publication, a webform for GP Stake / Management Company Stake requests does not exist. However, in the future, Licensees may submit the following required information via webform. The Licensee must answer the following questions in their email request:

- (1) Licensee Contact requesting change [First Name Last Name]
- (2) Licensee Contact phone number
- (3) Licensee email
- (4) SBIC License Number
- (5) Date of Request
- (6) Date Decision Requested by
- (7) Will this request result in the non-Principal ownership, in aggregate, of more than 25% of an applicant's General Partner? [Yes / no]
- (8) Will this request result in the non-Principal ownership, in aggregate, of more than 10% of an applicant's IAM? [yes/no]

- (9) Will this request involve any form of tertiary fee arrangements other than cost-based reimbursements for office space, back-office services and/or other administrative support? [yes/no]
- (10) If yes to any of the above, please provide a brief explanation [free text]

# Once a GP Stakes or Management Stakes Request and required exhibits have been submitted, SBA uses the following process to review the request:

- (1) Changes in GP/Management Stakes requests are received and processed by the Investment Analyst, who reconciles any issues with the SBIC. The Investment Analyst establishes prepares a recommendation memorandum for presentation to the Investment Committee.
- (2) The Investment Analyst then forwards the recommendation memorandum to the Investment Officer for review. The Investment Officer reviews and reconciles any issues with the Investment Analysts.
- (3) After all issues have been addressed, the recommendation memorandum is presented to the Investment Committee for decision.
- (4) The Investment Analyst will memorialize the Investment Committee's decision in minutes and prepare the response letter reflecting the Investment Committee's decision.
- (5) The Investment Analysts will forward, through the Investment Officer, the response letter to the Director IPM for review and signature.
- (6) The Director IPM will sign and forward the response letter to the SBIC. The response letter and all related files are stored in SBA OII's CRM file management system. As of the date of this SOP publication, automated emails with request decisions do not exist. However, in the future, Licensees may be automatically notified of decision.

# c. Transfer of Limited Partnership Interests

Under 13 CFR §107.680, Licensee's must report changes in ownership and capitalization to SBA within 30 days from the event. SBA's primary concerns regarding the transfer of limited partnership interests is to ensure that 1) the transferee is obligated for the payment of any unfunded commitment, and 2) the SBIC's Regulatory Capital does not decrease beyond that permitted under 13 CFR §107.585.

## d. Criteria for Obtaining Prior or Post Approval

Unless ALL the following criteria are met, Licensees must obtain SBA's prior approval to the transfer of limited partnership interests:

- 1. Transfers involve less than 10% ownership interest by the transferor; and
- 2. Transfers do not result in ownership of 10% or more by the transferee; and
- 3. The licensee remains in compliance with all capital requirements outlined in §107.585 of the regulations; and
- 4. The licensee has Model LPA §10.0l(f), or similar provision approved by SBA, in its limited partnership agreement; and
- 5. The transfer is in compliance with all other provisions of the Licensee's limited partnership agreement.

If all these requirements are met, Licensees may report the change to SBA for post approval after the transaction has been completed, but within 30 days as required under 13 CFR §107.680.

# e. Presence or absence of §10.0l(f) Model LPA provision or similar

When the transfer amount is less than 10% of a Licensee's Private Capital, Section §10.0l(f) of SBA's Model Limited Partnership Agreement ("Model LPA") eliminated both the need to secure prior approval from SBA and the need for a Transfer Certificate.

Model LPA Version 3.0 for Standard and Impact SBICs | U.S. Small Business Administration (sba.gov)

If the licensee utilizes a provision with language similar the §10.0l(f) Model LPA provision, SBA requires that the language be sent to SBA for review prior to the transfer event and/or submission of the transfer approval request.

If the licensee wishes to add the §10.0l(f) Model LPA provision, a request to amend the limited partnership agreement can be submitted to SBA for approval in advance of a transfer approval request. Amendment requests will not be considered if submitted in conjunction with a transfer approval request.

## f. Documentation Required

Whether seeking prior or post approval, the following documentation must be submitted to SBA:

- (1) Cover letter indicating the change(s) being made and whether the SBIC is seeking prior or post transaction approval. If the licensee is seeking prior approval under 13 CFR §107.400, the licensee must indicate in the cover letter the percentage of ownership interest being transferred.
- (2) If the licensee's LPA has provision §10.0l(f) or similar provision acceptable to SBA, a copy of §10.0l(f) or the similar provision. If the licensee's LPA does not have the provision or acceptable similar provision, an original Transfer Certificate signed by the transferor, transferee(s), and Licensee should be submitted.
- (3) An updated Capital Certificate reflecting the transfer.
- (4) A copy of the revised Schedule A to the limited partnership agreement and signature page(s) from its limited partnership agreement, executed by the transferee(s) and its back-up investor(s) (if applicable).
- (5) A check for \$200 if the transfer results in 10% or greater ownership by any limited partner.
- (6) The form Request for Approval of Transfer Certificate ("Transfer Certificate") can be found on SBA's website at:
  <a href="http://www.sba.gov/sites/default/files/Reguest%20for%20Approval%20of%20Transfer%20Certificate.pdf">http://www.sba.gov/sites/default/files/Reguest%20for%20Approval%20of%20Transfer%20Certificate.pdf</a>

# g. Approval Process for LP Transfers

LP transfers requests are received and processed by the Investment Analyst, who reconciles any issues with the SBIC and the OGC, as necessary. The Investment Analyst prepares a recommendation memorandum and approval letter for review and signature by the Investment Officer.

The Analyst forwards the recommendation memorandum and approval letter to the Investment Officer for review. The Investment Officer reviews and reconciles any issues with the Investment Analysts.

After all issues have been addressed, the Investment Officer signs the approval letter and forwards to the SBIC.

The approval letter and all related files are stored in SBA OII's CRM file management system.

# c. Investment Adviser/Manager

SBA defines Investment Adviser/Manager as any Person who furnishes advice or assistance with respect to operations of a Licensee under a written contract and approved by SBA in accordance with the provisions of 13 CFR §107.510.

## d. Management Expenses

SBA must approve management expenses for leveraged SBICs. The following clarifies:

- (1) the conditions under which SBA would approve management expenses and
- (2) clarify regulations, policies, and reporting related to such expenses. This includes clarifying what is considered a management expense, to be paid out of the management fee, outsourcing management expense activities, and SBA's position on management fee offsets and waivers, and disclosures.

SBA recognizes the critical role that an SBIC's management team plays in a fund's performance. In licensing new SBICs, SBA places great emphasis on establishing that the proposed management team is qualified. SBA also recognizes the importance of SBICs providing adequate compensation to the members of the management team and having adequate revenue to pay for all other management expenses, if permitted to be paid under SBA regulations. SBA, however, also has a statutory obligation to ensure that SBICs utilizing government-guaranteed leverage are financially sound and that the government's financial interests are protected. SBIC expenses are an important consideration in this regard since management expenses are typically the largest SBIC expense.

The following are for determining the maximum management expenses permitted by SBA. SBA recognizes that management expenses are an important business issue negotiated between fund managers and investors and that investors may wish to negotiate a lower fee. SBA generally looks favorably fees commensurate with industry standards and practices but may decline to approve an alternative fee structure that is excessively complex or lacking in transparency.

Management Expenses (as defined in 13 CFR 107.520(a)) include the following:

- (1) Salaries;
- (2) Office expenses;
- (3) Travel;
- (4) Business development;
- (5) Office and equipment rental;
- (6) Bookkeeping; and
- (7) Expenses related to developing, investigating and monitoring investments.

Management Expenses do not include services provided by specialized outside consultants, outside lawyers and independent public accountants, if they perform services not generally performed by a venture capital company. (13 FCR 107.520(b)). In general, SBA considers expenses related to the routine operations and overhead of the SBIC to be Management Expenses. Such expenses include the cost of document preparation, postage and delivery, costs of communication and internet services, and the costs of establishing and maintaining any webpages or investor portals necessary for such operations.

SBICs that plan to obtain SBA leverage must obtain SBA's approval of its Management Fee and planned Management Expenses at the time of licensing. This approval is obtained through SBA's approval of an SBIC's limited partnership agreement (LPA). In addition to the initial approval, SBA must approve any increases in Management Fees or changes to the plan of intended Management Expenses for SBICs with outstanding leverage or commitments.

SBA's Model LPA sets forth standardized language addressing the calculation and payment of Management Compensation (used interchangeably with "Management Fee"), offsets of certain Financing fees and management fees which SBICs may charge to a portfolio company, as well as the expenses that SBA considers to be management expenses or partnership expenses (*i.e.*, those which may be paid by the Licensee).

Most SBICs pay a Management Fee to the General Partner (GP) or, more typically, the Investment Adviser/ Manager, which in turn pays all Management Expenses. SBA's Model LPA Section 3.05 allows SBICs to insert a formula for the calculation of the Management Fee. SBA will generally not approve a Management Fee that exceeds the Maximum SBIC Management Fee, as defined below.

Model LPA Section 3.07(a) requires that the entity receiving the Management Fee must pay all Management Expenses. Model LPA Section 3.07(b) identifies all authorized partnership expenses, including the Management Fee paid to the GP or Investment Adviser/ Manager. Any expenses not expressly authorized under Model LPA Section 3.07(b) must be paid by the entity receiving the Management Fee.

Although the Model LPA sets forth the expenses paid by the GP or Investment Adviser/Manager out of the Management Fee and those paid out of the partnership, the table below is meant to provide further clarification:

- Column A Covered by Management Fee provides examples of expenses SBA considers to be Management Expenses as set forth in §107.520(a) and which must be paid out of the Management Fee. These are the type of expenses identified in Model LPA Section 3.07(a).<sup>3</sup>
- Column B Not Required by SBA to be Covered by Management Fee provides examples of expenses SBA does not consider to be Management Expenses and which are not required to be paid out of the Management Fee. These are the type of expenses identified in Model LPA Section 3.07(b).<sup>4</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Section C below describes the limited circumstances in which SBA will permit an SBIC to pay for a Management Expense as a partnership expense, offsets that must be applied against the Management Fee, and other guidance relevant to compliance with SBA's Management Expense regulations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> SBA would likely approve any LPA in which these expenses were paid by the Investment Adviser/Manager out of the Management Fee and included in LPA Section 3.07(a), but SBA does not require these expenses to be covered by the Management Fee.

# Table 1 - Examples of Partnership Expenses Covered and Not Required to be Covered by the Management Fee

# **Column A - Covered by Management Fee**

#### Salaries

- Compensation of employees of the SBIC, general partner and the Investment Adviser/Manager, including salaries and fringe benefits. (SBA will consider distributions to personnel from the Investment Adviser/Manager to be part of compensation)
- Office expenses
- Office related expenses including supplies, postage, computers, software, and communications (e.g., telephone, facsimile, internet, SBIC website, and investor portal<sup>5</sup>).
- Dues and subscriptions not in Column B.
- Travel, other than-portfolio company related travel this is reimbursed by a portfolio concern
- Business development
- Office and equipment rental
- Office rent, furniture, and equipment rental
- Bookkeeping and related activities such as accounting<sup>6</sup> and financial reporting (for limited partners or SBA), including preparation of annual and interim financial statements of the SBIC, portfolio financing reports, and capital certificates.
- Capital management, including the cost of preparing leverage requests, capital calls, and distributions<sup>7</sup>.
- Activities related to preparation for SBA examinations and audits.
- All other general accounting services, except as specified in Column B.
- Expenses related to developing, investigating and monitoring investments<sup>8</sup> (This includes without limitation finder's fees, underwriting activities, activities generally performed by the manager including review of a prospective portfolio company's financial statements, due diligence activities, routine valuations, such as semi-annual valuations, manager or in-house counsel<sup>9</sup> review of purchase/credit agreements and investment memoranda. This excludes outside legal services and other specialized consultants as noted in Column B.)

# Column B - <u>Not Required</u> by SBA to be Covered by Management Fee

- Specialized accounting services (to the extent that such services are not generally performed by a venture capital company)
  - Audit of SBIC financial statements.
  - Preparation of Federal, state and local tax return, including preparation of K-1s.
  - Other consulting services requiring specialized expertise, such as accounting or tax treatments regarding a transaction or those services related to an industry or technology (like environmental consulting, where required by a transaction), to the extent that such services are not generally performed by a venture capital company.
- Legal services provided to the Licensee by outside counsel, including those associated with Financing transactions.
- If required by SBA, valuations by a third-party consultant.
- SBA fees, including SBA examination fees and Debenture fees.
- Taxes payable by the SBIC to Federal, state, local, and other government agencies.
- Expenses incurred with the actual or proposed acquisition or disposition of assets (excluding due diligence), such as accounting fees, brokerage fees, legal fees, and necessary registration.
- Insurance and premiums protecting the SBIC, the General Partner, the Investment Adviser/Manager, and any of their officers, directors, managers, owners, and employees.
- Reasonable costs and expenses associated with limited partner and limited partner advisory board meetings, excluding costs of travel
- Reasonable costs of indemnification permitted under the Partnership Agreement.
- Organizational expenses (including licensing fees), to the extent permitted in the SBIC's organizational documents and deemed reasonable by SBA (presently, the lesser of \$500,000 or 2% of Regulatory Capital<sup>10</sup>).
- Fees and dues in connection with the membership of the SBIC in any trade association primarily representing the interests of SBICs.
- Fund liquidation or dissolution expenses (third parties used to liquidate or dissolve the fund) only after SBA leverage is fully repaid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> An investor portal has the same meaning as set forth in Model LPA Section 9.02(f), meaning "a database or other forum hosted on a website designated by the General Partner" and used to transmit financial reports and other information to one or more Limited Partners.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> If the SBIC's LPA specifies that bookkeeping is a Management Expense and accounting is paid by the partnership, SBA will accept the SBIC's current arrangement without a finding, assuming such expenses are deemed reasonable by SBA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Other expenses associated with leverage are still Partnership Expenses under Model LPA 3.07(b)(iii), which includes as Partnership Expenses "all amounts payable in connection with any Leverage commitment, Leverage issuance, and Outstanding Leverage."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> SBA considers these activities and expenses to be Management Expenses, regardless of whether a letter of intent, term sheet, or similar document expressing interest in an investment has been signed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> In house counsel includes employees of the Manager of the SBIC or in the case of a drop-down SBIC, the parent of the SBIC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Organizational expenses in excess of the amount deemed reasonable by SBA may be treated as a reduction of the SBIC's Regulatory Capital, paid by an entity other than the SBIC, or paid by the SBIC and reimbursed through offsets to the Management Fee over a period of not more than two years from the SBIC's final close.

See 13 CFR 107.520 and 107.860 for further regulatory guidance.

## e. Management Fees

## I. Maximum SBIC Management Fee

The Maximum SBIC Management Fee allowed by SBA for Leveraged SBICs is determined in accordance with the following formula:

Maximum SBIC Management Fee = Management Fee Base x Management Fee Rate

The Management Fee Base varies based on whether the SBIC is in its Management Fee Initial Period or in a period thereafter. Absent special circumstances justifying a higher fee (which justification must be approved by SBA at the time of application), the Management Fee Rate during the Management Fee Initial Period must not exceed 2%. After the Management Fee Initial Period, the Management Fee Rate is also capped at 2%, provided, however, that the maximum Management Fee Rate which a Reinvestor SBIC may charge on its underlying fund investments may not exceed 1% on underlying fund investments. Funds seeking a higher management fee rate must show special circumstances for approval prior to licensing.

The Maximum SBIC Management Fee formula assumes a stand-alone licensee that bears all of the expenses of its operations. In determining whether to approve an SBIC's proposed Management Fee, SBA will take into account other relevant factors, including whether the Investment Adviser /Manager is advising more than one investment fund. Based on those factors, SBA may determine in appropriate cases that a lower maximum allowable Management Fee will apply (e.g., 1.75% may be the applicant's maximum allowable Management Fee Rate at Licensing).

This calculation is meant to identify a maximum allowable Management Fee. As noted above, an SBIC may propose a fee or formula in its LPA that results in a lower fee. Examples of generally acceptable alternate structures include:

- (1) Using "Outstanding Leverage" instead of "Assumed Leverage" in the definition of Management Fee Base during the Management Fee Initial Period,
- (2) Setting a lower Management Fee Rate than the maximum permitted,
- (3) Decreasing the Management Fee Rate after the Management Fee Initial Period, or
- (4) Decreasing the Management Fee Rate upon a specified event, such as an SBIC exceeding its maximum capital impairment percentage or the manager of the SBIC forming a new fund.

If an SBIC chooses to use an alternative formula for calculation of the Management Fee, it must include in its LPA the following statement: "The Partnership will not pay any Management Compensation with respect to any fiscal quarter in excess of the Maximum SBIC Management Fee agreed upon by the Licensee and SBA at the time of Licensing."

## II. Management Fee Initial Period

SBICs typically have a five-year active investment period during which the SBIC is permitted to make new investments. Management Fees typically decrease after an SBIC's investment period has ended, since the managers are no longer spending time sourcing, negotiating or underwriting new investments. Note that although certain types of SBICs may have longer investment periods, such as SBICs that are BDC subsidiaries, fund-of-funds strategies or evergreen funds these SBICs must also use a formula that results in lower Management Fees during the later years of the SBIC's lifecycle.

In computing the <u>Maximum SBIC Management Fee</u>, an SBIC's "Management Fee Initial Period" (which typically coincides with an SBIC's five-year investment period) commences on the earliest of the following:

- (1) Date of SBIC license approval,
- (2) Date on which the SBIC or the applicant acquires its first portfolio securities, or
- (3) First date any Management Fee based on assumed leverage begins to accrue or is paid.

The Management Fee Initial Period ends on the date five (5) years from the start of the Management Fee Initial Period, or any earlier date specified in the SBIC's LPA. SBA generally will not approve an extension of the Management Fee Initial Period even if SBA approves an extension of the investment period. However, SBA will consider this at the time of Licensing on a case-by-case basis permitted the Management Fee calculated over the life of the fund averages out to less that then maximum permitted fee.)

## III. Recommended Management Fee Base

## **During the Management Fee Initial Period**

Management Fee Base = <u>Management Fee Unreduced Private Capital</u>

- + Assumed Leverage
  - a) Management Fee Unreduced Private Capital is defined as the sum of:
    - i) Regulatory Capital at the time the fee is paid or begins to accrue (whichever is earlier).
    - ii) Any Distributions previously made under §107.585 which reduced Private Capital and, specifically, Regulatory Capital by no more than two percent or which SBA approves for inclusion in the Management Fee calculation. (Note that this approval is separate from SBA approval required for the distribution itself; in other words, SBA can approve a distribution under §107.585, but disapprove the inclusion of the distribution amount in Unreduced Private Capital).

The effect of increases in Management Fee Unreduced Private Capital on Management Fees must be recognized no earlier than the first day of the fiscal quarter in which the SBIC notifies SBA of the increase as evidenced by an executed Capital Certificate (i.e., the submission date of the Capital Certificate, not the date of the Capital Certificate). Such increases cannot be applied retroactively to previous quarters. The effect of decreases in Management Fee Unreduced Private Capital must be recognized as of the first day of the fiscal quarter in which the decrease occurs.

b) Assumed Leverage means the maximum amount of SBA-guaranteed Leverage that the SBIC may apply for consistent with the SBIC's business plan approved by SBA. This amount may not exceed two (2) times the SBIC's Regulatory Capital, with exceptions. In addition, an SBIC that receives SBA approval for Leverage commitment greater than two times Regulatory Capital under 13 CFR §107.1150(a) may add that additional amount to its Management Fee Base.

# **After the Management Fee Initial Period**

Management Fee Base = Cost of loans and investments for all "active" portfolio companies, not to exceed the highest Management Fee Base during the Management Fee Initial Period

An "active" portfolio company is defined as a company that remains an ongoing concern and in which the SBIC's investment has not been written off or written down to zero. Loans and investments valued at zero are considered written off for the purposes of calculating the Management Fee. The "active" status of a portfolio company is subject to SBA's review. In determining whether to write-down or write-off an investment, the SBIC must adhere to the Valuation Guidelines for Small Business Investment Companies which state, "[w]hen a decline in Asset Value appears permanent, a complete or partial write-off of the asset (i.e., recording a realized loss rather than unrealized depreciation) should occur."

The cost of loans and investments used in this calculation will be the cost as of the first day of the fiscal quarter for which the fee is paid or begins to accrue (whichever is earlier), as reported on the Form 468, excluding any noncash capitalized interest, such as Payments in Kind (PIK) that is included in the reported cost. (Capitalized interest should not be included in the cost of loans and investments for the purposes of calculating the Management Fee Base since this does not reflect the SBIC's original cost.) If SBA determines the cost of assets to be overstated, SBA may require the portion of the Management Fee related to the overstatement to be repaid to the SBIC.

SBA requires any party utilizing a Management Fee Waiver to fund at least 50% of its capital contributions to an SBIC in cash. Moreover, such a party may not satisfy any portion of a current capital call obligation with the waiver of management fees which are not yet due to be paid. The Management Fee from using the waiver of future management fees to satisfy the GP's current obligations to fund its capital commitments. Cumulative capital contributions (i.e., capital contributions from the commencement date of the SBIC) for all SBICs, from GPs, Investment Adviser/Managers or other affiliates, must be funded at least 50% in cash.

For example: Assume the GP's commitment is \$5 million, and the LPA approved by SBA allows the GP to contribute waived Management Fees for up to 50% of its commitment to satisfy capital calls. If the SBIC calls 20% of Private Capital at the first capital call, the GP would owe \$1 million, of which at least \$500,000 must be funded in cash. Alternatively, the GP may fund \$1 million in cash at the first capital call and at the next capital call apply waived fees to the next \$1 million. SBA policy is satisfied if the GP's cumulative capital contribution is at least 50% in cash at any point in time.

### **Disclosures on Form 468**

- (1) Outsourced Services. SBICs directly paying outsourced service providers must disclose in the notes of the Form 468 the activities performed by each service provider, the associated costs, and whether the provider is performing Management Expense activities and, if so, the portion of the cost associated with such activities. Upon SBA request, SBICs must also provide appropriate documentation to verify what services were provided and the associated cost.
- (2) Management Fee Offsets. It is the SBIC's responsibility to disclose all fees required to be paid to the SBIC or offset against the Management Fee in accordance with this document. Furthermore, SBA and SBICs will agree to acceptable scope of Management Fees at the time of Licensing. For any SBIC that reports Management Fee expense net of offsets on the SBA From 468, Statement of Operations Realized, the notes to the financial statements must include a disclosure of the total Management Fee expense (calculated in accordance with the SBIC's LPA and any applicable side letters) and the amounts of all offsets for fees received by Associates of the SBIC under §§107.860 and 107.900. In addition, all fees earned by the SBIC or Investment Advisor/Manager under §§107.860 and 107.900 must be appropriately disclosed in the Form 468 under one or more notes to the financial statements (footnotes) for the reporting period in which fees are earned. Appropriate footnotes would include such information as the recipient of such fees (whether SBIC or Associates), type of fees earned, amount of fee earned, total fees earned for the reporting period, and the amount of such fees or part of it, and if any were used to offset management expenses payable to the Investment Adviser/Manager by the SBIC. Upon SBA request, SBICs must make available for SBA's review, all records associated with any fees from portfolio companies of the SBIC that are earned and retained by an Associate so SBA can monitor compliance with the agreed upon Management Fee Offset scope and plan established at the time of Licensing.
- (3) Management Fee Waivers. SBICs must report contributions associated with Management Fee Waivers as "Partnership Interests Issued for Services" in both the Form 468 Statement of Partner's Capital and Part II Schedule of Regulatory and Leverageable Capital. For any SBIC that utilizes a Management Fee Waiver, the notes to the financial statements must include a disclosure of the total capital committed by the SBIC's GP (or affiliate), the amount of Management Fees waived during the reporting year and cumulatively, and the amount of waived fees that were used to reduce the GP's (or affiliate's) capital commitment during the reporting year and cumulatively.

# **Approval Process for Management Expenses Post Licensure**

- (1) Management Expense approval requests are received and processed by the Investment Analyst, who reconciles any issues with the SBIC. The Investment Analyst prepares a recommendation memorandum for presentation to the Investment Committee.
- (2) The Analyst then forwards the recommendation memorandum to the Investment Officer for review. The Investment Officer reviews and reconciles any issues with the Investment Analysts.

- (3) After all issues have been addressed, the recommendation memorandum is presented to the Investment Committee for decision.
- (4) The Investment Analyst will memorialize the Investment Committee's decision in minutes and prepare the response letter reflecting the Investment Committee's decision.
- (5) The Investment Analyst will forward, through the Investment Officer, the response letter to the Director IPM for review and signature.

# f. Investment Adviser/Management Agreements

Pursuant to 13 CFR Part 107.510 SBA must approve an SBIC's investment advisor. The SBIC must submit a written request for SBA's approval of the management contract including the following information:

- (1) The name of the person or firm that will be the Investment Adviser/Manager and a summary of the person's or firm's general qualifications and relevant experience.
- (2) A copy of the proposed contract between the Licensee and the Investment Adviser/Manager, which must include the following:
  - a) A description of the specific services the Investment Adviser/Manager will provide to the Licensee and its portfolio small businesses.
  - b) The basis for computing management expenses, and the maximum amount payable annually under the contract.
  - c) The duration of the contract.
  - d) A prohibition against assignment of the contract by the Investment Advisor/Manager without prior SBA approval and a provision for automatic termination in the event of such assignment.
  - e) A requirement for full disclosure to the Licensee of services performed for portfolio small businesses, and the compensation received for the services.
- (3) A "Statement of Personal History and Qualifications of Management," SBA Form 21812, Exhibit D, and Form FD-258, "F.B.I. Applicant Fingerprint Clearance Form," from each officer, director, partner, or manager of the investment adviser who will operate on behalf of or be responsible for the management of the Licensee.

(4) Both SBA and the Licensee must give prior written approval to any material change in an approved management contract.

### g. Changes in Ownership, Control or Structure

In connection with a proposed transfer or issuance of ownership interests that are 10 percent or greater but less than 33 percent of the licensed entity and do not involve a Change in Control, the Licensee must file a written request for prior SBA approval, but the investors are not required to file SBA Form 2181 References.

Any ownership interest to be held by an entity requires that a statement disclosing the proposed owner's 10% and greater owners be included. If a transfer of interests is approved, SBA's prior written approval is required for release of the transferor's unfunded commitment. For transfers or secondary sales of limited partnership interests only, the transaction will be considered approved if the Licensee does not receive a formal response from SBA within 30 days of initial requests. All transfers or secondary sales of limited partnership interests should be submitted via the SBIC website and **emailed to** SBIC\_Secondaries@SBA.gov.

In connection with a proposed transfer or issuance of 33 percent or more ownership of any class of stock or other ownership interests, the Licensee must file a written request for prior SBA approval, including, but not necessarily limited, to the following:

- (1) The name and address of each present owner making the transfer and of each proposed new owner.
- (2) A draft purchase and sale agreement reflecting the number of shares to be purchased, price per share, and basis for determining price. If the new owner is a corporation, partnership, or other legal entity, the Licensee must provide information identifying the State of incorporation or registration, the principals, and any other individuals exercising direct or indirect control over the entity, the nature of its major business activities, and its current financial statements.
- (3) A detailed explanation of any affiliations between the proposed new owner(s) and the Licensee, any other Licensee, and any portfolio concern of any Licensee.
- (4) SBA Form 2181 Exhibit D, Form FD-258, and a \$200 processing fee for each proposed new owner and whose ownership of the Licensee would, amount to 33 percent or more.
- (5) For entities owning 33 percent or more, Form 2181 Exhibit D and Form FD-258 are required for the entity's three ranking officials unless the entity is exempt as detailed earlier in this SOP, in which case only Exhibit D is required for the three ranking officials.

- (6) A statement identifying the source of funds required for the transaction for each proposed new owner.
- (7) A statement disclosing the proposed owner's 10% and greater owners.
- (8) The Licensee must file a complete amendment to the Management and Control item of its license application upon approval of new owners.

Please note that changes of ownership may require review and approval by the SBIC Investment Committee.

Approval recommendations for a proposed change in control must be contingent upon full disclosure of:

- (1) The real parties in interest.
- (2) The source of funds for the new owner's interest.
- (3) Other pertinent data Analysts request.

A proposed change in control may only be approved if the resulting SBIC meets the minimum capital requirements set forth in 13 CFR §107.210 and complies with §§107.1150 through 1170. In addition, appropriate due diligence must be performed for all new management team members. A change in control or a transfer of license occurs when there is a change of the Control Persons, as defined in 13 CFR 107.50, who were initially approved at the time of licensure for an SBIC. This may occur by acquisition of 50% or greater ownership of an SBIC by a limited partner, the addition of a new management team member or the transfer of the license to new Control Persons. SBICs must obtain SBA's prior approval before any change in control or transfer of the license takes effect. SBICs must submit the following items to support a request for a Change in Control.

- (1) A complete MAQ SBA Form 2181 and accompanying exhibits.
- (2) A processing fee equal to the Initial Licensing Fee and Final Licensing Fee, as required by 13 CFR § 107.410(b).
- (3) If applicable, a completed Management Assessment Questionnaire (MAQ) for any proposed new management team members.
- (4) If applicable, an executed Transferor's Liability Contract, SBA Form 2181 Exhibit G (see instructions attached to the Transferor's Liability Contract for further clarification of who is required to execute the TLC as well as 13 CFR Part 107.440).
- (5) If the proposed new owner is a corporation, partnership, or other legal entity, the most recent audited financial statements together with a statement describing the principal business activity. If audited financial statements are not available or are more than 90 days old, SBA will request updated interim financial statements.

If the change in control is not considered tantamount to a new license application (for example, if there is a change in ownership, but no change in management or investment strategy), the Investment Committee can waive the requirement for a MAQ, and the licensing committees can waive their review of the application.

Approval recommendations for a proposed change in control must be contingent upon full disclosure of:

- (1) The real parties in interest.
- (2) The source of funds for the new owner's interest.
- (3) Other pertinent data Analysts request.

A proposed change in control may only be approved if the resulting SBIC meets the minimum capital requirements set forth in 13 CFR §107.210 and complies with §§107.1150 through 1170. In addition, appropriate due diligence must be performed for all new management team members.

### I. LP Secondaries/Transfers

See Chapter 5 Section 1 for detailed instructions on requirements and approval process.

# II. Reorganizations/Restructurings

Reorganizations or restructurings are defined as significant changes in the structure of an existing SBIC e.g., the conversion of a corporate SBIC to a limited partnership, or the creation of new classes of stock in an existing corporate SBIC. Conversions and reorganizations come in many forms. In most cases, they involve the creation of a new legal entity which succeeds to the net assets and business operations of one or more SBICs. The nature and the mechanics of conversions and reorganizations dictate the specific information required for SBA consideration of a request for approval. Processing a conversion or reorganization is a two-step process that involves a conditional approval and a final approval.

To receive conditional approval of a reorganization, the SBIC must submit a request for the proposed reorganization which must contain the following:

- 1) Agreement and plan of reorganization containing evidence (such as corporate resolutions of the parties involved) of its approval by all parties.
- 2) \$5,000 processing fee.
- 3) The new entity must file a complete license application, SBA Form 2181, with items such as the required legal opinions, provided in draft form.
- 4) A draft contribution agreement or other applicable operative document of conversion.
- 5) SBA Form 468 as of a date not more than 60 days prior to the date of the request for SBA approval.
- 6) Pro forma SBA Form 468, as of the same date as the Form 468 referenced above, as if the reorganization has already occurred.
- 7) An adjustments worksheet which reflects the difference between the SBA Form 468 and the pro forma SBA Form 468.

To process a reorganization or restructuring request for conditional approval, email SBIC Secondaries@SBA.gov copying the Investment Analyst.

- 1) SBA OII will forward the agreement, plan of reorganization and any other documents related to the reorganizations to SBA OGC for review.
- 2) All issues identified by OGC will be addressed in a timely manner. The following are the requirements necessary for a reorganization to be approved:

- The conversion of corporate SBIC into limited partnerships must result only in a change to the organizational structure of the SBIC.
- The stockholders of the corporate SBIC may not take advantage of the conversion to transfer control over the SBIC, to distribute corporate assets to themselves or to others, or to capitalize the partnership with unrealized appreciation in corporate assets.
- All expenses associated with the conversion be borne by the stockholders of the corporate Licensee individually rather than by the corporation or by the successor partnership.
- The resulting SBIC meets the minimum capital requirements set forth in 13 CFR §107.210 and complies with §§107.1150 through 1170 based on the surviving SBIC's Leverageable Capital.
- The surviving SBIC must comply with all requirements under the Act and SBA regulations (13 CFR §107).

### III. Quasi-Reorganizations

A quasi-reorganization is frequently described as a means by which a "fresh start" may be obtained in terms of recorded accounting values for an SBIC. It involves the realignment of the capital balances in such a way that an accumulated deficit may be eliminated without a formal legal reorganization of the company; thereby avoiding the expense of creating a new corporate entity. Quasi-reorganizations reflect recognition by corporate management that part of the company's capital has been irretrievably lost.

Generally, an SBIC may request approval for a quasi-reorganization if it has an accumulated deficit, yet ample Leverageable Capital, and the deficit is preventing the payment of dividends even as operations become profitable. Final approval may be given subject to conditions deemed appropriate on a case-bycase basis.

The accounting entries to affect a quasi-reorganization are:

- 1) A debit to Capital and a credit to Paid-in Surplus (if applicable); and
- 2) A debit to Paid-in Surplus (if applicable) and a credit to Retained Earnings, thereby eliminating the deficit.

After a quasi-reorganization, all SBICs must retain:

The minimum capital requirements set forth in 13 CFR §107.210 and complies with §§107.1150 through 1170 based on the surviving SBIC's Leverageable Capital.

In all financial statements of the SBIC filed subsequent to the quasi-reorganization, the Retained Earnings should be dated, that is, the statements should show that the Retained Earnings have been accumulated since a stated date as of which the reorganization took place, and the operating deficit was eliminated from this account. This dating should continue until the company has demonstrated that it is operating profitably, but no less than 3 full years. There must be full disclosure of all details of the quasi-reorganization in the notes to the financial statements.

## IV. GP Stakes/Management Stakes

Generally, SBA strongly discourages change in GP Stakes or Management Stakes post-licensure. In rare circumstances when a compelling need is demonstrated, a Licensee may submit a request for GP Stake / Management Company Stakes changes.

To initiate a request for GP Stake / Management Company Stakes, the Licensee must submit a request to their respective analyst, copying SBIC\_IPM@sba.gov. The Licensee must answer the following questions in their email request:

- (1) Licensee Contact requesting change [First Name Last Name]
- (2) Licensee Contact phone number
- (3) Licensee email
- (4) SBIC License Number
- (5) Date of Request
- (6) Date Decision Requested by
- (7) Will this request result in the non-Principal ownership, in aggregate, of more than 25% of an applicant's General Partner? [Yes / no]
- (8) Will this request result in the non-Principal ownership, in aggregate, of more than 10% of an applicant's IAM? [yes/no]
- (9) Will this request involve any form of tertiary fee arrangements other than cost-based reimbursements for office space, back-office services and/or other administrative support? [yes/no]

If yes to any of the above, please provide a brief explanation [free text]

Once a GP Stakes or Management Stakes Request and required exhibits have been submitted, SBA uses the following process to review the request:

Changes in GP/Management Stakes requests are received and processed by the Investment Analyst, who reconciles any issues with the SBIC. The Investment Analyst establishes prepares a recommendation memorandum for presentation to the Investment Committee.

The Investment Analyst then forwards the recommendation memorandum to the Investment Officer for review. The Investment Officer reviews and reconciles any issues with the Investment Analysts.

After all issues have been addressed, the recommendation memorandum is presented to the Investment Committee for decision.

The Investment Analyst will memorialize the Investment Committee's decision in minutes and prepare the response letter reflecting the Investment Committee's decision.

The Investment Analysts will forward, through the Investment Officer, the response letter to the Director IPM for review and signature.

The Director IPM will sign and forward the response letter to the SBIC. The response letter and all related files are stored in SBA OII's CRM file management system. As of the date of this SOP publication, automated emails with request decisions do not exist. However, in the future, Licensees may be automatically notified of decision.

# h. Secured Third-Party Debt

Secured third-party debt means any non-SBA debt secured by any of your assets, including secured guarantees and other contingent obligations that you voluntarily assume, and secured lines of credit.

(b) General rule. With the exception of a Capital Call Line (defined under 13 CFR § 107.550), if you are a Leveraged Licensee, you must get SBA's written approval before you incur any secured third-party debt or refinance any debt with secured third-party debt, including any renewal of a secured line of credit, increase in the maximum amount available under a secured line of credit, or expansion of the scope of a security interest or lien. For purposes of this paragraph (b), "expansion of the scope of a security interest or lien" does not include the substitution of one asset or group of assets for another, provided the asset values (as reported on your most recent annual Form 468) are comparable.

- (c) Capital Call Line. Without obtaining SBA's written approval, a Leveraged Licensee may obtain from a federally regulated financial institution, a line of credit ("Capital Call Line") that meets all the following conditions:
  - (1) The maximum amount available under the Capital Call Line is no more than your unfunded Regulatory Capital, as reflected on your most recent Capital Certificate;
  - (2) Your payment obligations under the Capital Call Line may be secured, but only by your unfunded Regulatory Capital;
  - (3) The lender under the Capital Call Line may have a right to debit your depository account(s) at the lender's institution, so long as such lender's right to debit is limited to circumstances involving a default of your obligation to pay principal, interest, or fees due ("Payment Default") under the Capital Call Line and only to the amount of such Payment Default;
  - (4) Each borrowing under the Capital Call Line must be repaid, in full, within 120 days after it is drawn;
  - (5) The term of the Capital Call Line may not exceed 12 months, but may be renewable, provided that each renewal does not exceed 12 months and you remain in compliance with the conditions of this paragraph (c); and

- (6) Consistent with § 107.410, the Capital Call Line contains no provision permitting the lender to dictate when capital calls are made or otherwise ceding to the lender any control of the Licensee or its operations; provided, however, that the Capital Call Line may include a provision authorizing the lender, in the event of a Payment Default, to endorse, on your behalf, checks and other forms of payment in the Lender's possession and to apply the proceeds of such instruments to such Payment Default, with unapplied and remaining proceeds promptly to be paid to you.
- (d) Conditions for SBA approval. Excluding Capital Call Lines defined in paragraph (c) of this section, SBA approval is required for secured third-party debt. As a condition of granting such approval under this section, SBA may impose such restrictions or limitations as it deems appropriate, taking into account your historical performance, current financial position, proposed terms of the secured debt and amount of aggregate debt you will have outstanding (including Leverage). SBA will not favorably consider any requests for approval which include a blanket lien on all your assets, or a security interest in your investor commitments in excess of 125 percent of the proposed borrowing.

To initiate a request to incur Secured Third-Party Debt, the Licensee must submit a request to their assigned Investment Analyst, copying SBIC\_IPM@sba.gov utilizing the request template below:

- a. Licensee Contact requesting change [First Name Last Name]
- b. Licensee Contact phone number
- c. Licensee Contact email
- d. SBIC License Number
- e. Request Date
- f. Date Seeking Approval By
- g. Debt Provider Institution Name
- h. Amount of Debt Requesting Approval for (\$)
- i. Interest Rate on Debt
- j. Amount of all outstanding non-SBA Debt (\$)

In addition, the Licensee must attach the following exhibits in their email request:

- A copy of the loan agreement
- If the applicant/licensee if relying on the exception set forth in 13 CFR § 107.550(c), a certification from the applicant/licensee that the Capital Call Line meets the conditions set forth in subparagraphs (1) (6).

Approval Process for Secured Third-Party Debt

Once a Secured Third-Party Debt request and required filings have been submitted, SBA uses the following process to review the request:

- Third Party Debt Requests are received and processed by the Investment Analyst, who reconciles any issues with the SBIC.
- The Investment Analyst then forwards all legal documents OGC for Legal sufficiency review.
- Once Legal sufficiency is obtained from OGC, the Investment Analyst prepares a recommendation memo and response letter for submission to the Investment Officer for review and signature.
- After all issues have been addressed, the response letter is signed and forwarded to the SBIC.
- The response letter and all related files are stored in SBA OII's CRM file management system. As of the date of this SOP publication, automated emails with request decisions do not exist. However, in the future, Licensees may be automatically notified of decision.

# 3. Funding, Distributions, and Interest

SBA provides SBA-guaranteed Leverage to Leveraged Licensees. Since SBA guarantees 100% of the principal of and interest on SBIC Debentures, Debenture Leverage interest rates are set at a spread above the ten year treasury, as shown in its <a href="historical rates">historical rates</a>. As part of SBA's guarantee, SBA receives a 1% commitment fee, a 2% draw fee and an Annual Charge that is determined at the time of commitment and is due and payable on the same terms and conditions as the interest. The annual charge may not exceed 1.38%, but it has historically been less than 1% and has averaged approximately 0.57% over the last 20 years.

Fund managers seeking to issue Leverage must apply to become a Leveraged Licensee. As part of its application, applicants must demonstrate their experience and that their plan has a reasonably high probability of success. SBA will determine whether a Licensee is eligible for SBA-guaranteed Leverage when and how much Leverage the Licensee will be eligible to receive based on the applicant's business plan, investment strategy, and track record, as well as SBA's leverage diversification policies.

If approved for a Green Light letter and requesting SBA Leverage, SBA will indicate the Total Intended Leverage Commitment amount.

After being licensed, Leveraged Licensees must still formally apply for a Leverage Commitment as described later in this section. Once approved, Licensees may draw on that commitment for up to four years after the government fiscal year (twelve-month period ending each September 30) in which the commitment was approved. For example, if a Licensee was approved for a Leverage Commitment in January 2022, it would be able to issue Leverage on that Commitment until September 30, 2026, up to the amount of the commitment. The process for drawing Leverage is described later in this section.

Leveraged Licensees have substantially more requirements with regards to Financings, distributions, reporting, and operations, since SBA has credit risk associated with these Licensees.

### a. Leverage Commitment Applications/Requests and Leverage Management

SBA can issue aggregate leverage commitments up to the budget authority allocated for each fiscal year. If SBA is operating under a Continuing Resolution (CR), the available budget authority under a CR may impact the amount and/or timing of commitment approvals.

Licensees may apply for/request Leverage from SBA in the form of a purchase or guarantee of their Debentures. The Leverage application process has two parts. The Licensee must first apply for SBA's conditional commitment to reserve a specific amount of Leverage for their future use. The Licensee may then apply to draw down Leverage against the commitment. SBICs licensed before August 17, 2023 may apply for a conditional commitment up to two times per year. SBICs licensed after August 17, 2023 may apply up to two times per year where the cumulative aggregate amount does not exceed its Total Intended Leverage Commitment approved by SBA.

**SBICs Licensed prior to August 17, 2023**, should continue to follow the requirements for applying for Leverage Commitments updated November 1, 2022. <u>APPLICATION INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMMITMENT OF SBIC DEBENTURES (sba.gov)</u>. SBICs licensed after August 17, 2023, will request a Commitment package to make use of the Total Intended Leverage Commitment amount established at time of Green Light approval and finalized within 12 months for Licensure. To request a Commitment package, the Licensee will submit to SBICFunding@sba.gov copying the IPM Analyst:

- A signed certification letter including:
  - o the Total Intended Leverage Commitment amount,
  - the amount of Leverage Commitment being requested in the Commitment package, disclosure of all outstanding third-party debt (see appendix)
- SBA Form 25
- SBA Form 2182 Transferor's Liability Contract
- SBA Form 652
- SBA Form 1065
- SBA Form 1846
- Proposed legal opinion for draws
- Selling documents including:
  - o Bank Identification, SBA Form 34. This form provides SBA with the necessary routing instructions to credit your designated account with the appropriate amounts by electronic funds transfer (after your commitment application and subsequent draw request(s) have been approved). If your account is not with a member bank of the Federal Reserve System, you must identify the member bank whose routing code is utilized as your correspondent or affiliate bank. All Licensees applying for a commitment must complete this form. File using the most recent version of SBA Form 34 that is provided on SBA's website. SBA advises that SBICs take appropriate measures to secure this information when submitting this form to SBA.
  - Debit Authorization. Debit Authorization establishes an efficient and low-cost way for licensees to make the scheduled payments after pooling on SBA Form 444C Debentures ("Standard Debentures") by Automated Clearinghouse (ACH) debit. The covering instructions to this authorization explain its purpose in more detail. It must be properly completed and executed. Please submit a Debit Authorization even if you expect to issue only non-pooled Debentures under your commitment, so that you will have the option of issuing Standard Debentures as well. File using the most recent version of the form that is

- provided on SBA's website. SBA advises that SBICs take appropriate measures to secure this information when submitting this form to SBA.
- Authorization to Disburse Proceeds, SBA Form 33 [Refunding Maturing Debenture(s)]. Only
  those applying for SBA's commitment of guaranteed Debenture Leverage for the purpose
  of refunding maturing Debenture(s) are to file this form. File using the SBA Form that is
  provided SBA's website. Form number and revision date must be visible on executed
  submission.

**SBICs Licensed on or after August 17, 2023**, the Licensee submits a commitment request per the instructions on SBA's website. The cumulative aggregate amount requested may not exceed the Licensee's established Total Intended Leverage Commitment. To initiate a Commitment Request, the Licensee must submit a request to SBICFunding@sba.gov and their respective analyst, copying SBIC\_IPM@sba.gov.

Approval Process for Leverage Commitments (SBICs Licensed prior to August 17, 2023) Leverage Commitment requests are received and processed by the Investment Analyst, who reconciles any issues with the SBIC. The Investment Analyst prepares the Leverage Commitment action memo for presentation to the Credit Committee.

The Investment Analyst forwards the Leverage Commitment action memo to the Investment Officer for review. The Investment Officer reviews and reconciles any issues with the Investment Analysts.

After all issues have been addressed, the Leverage Commitment action memo is presented to the Credit Committee for decision. The Investment Analyst will memorialize the Credit Committee's decision in minutes and prepare the Leverage Commitment approval letter.

The Investment Analyst will forward, through the Investment Officer, the Leverage Commitment action memo, minutes and Leverage Commitment approval letter to the Director IPM for review.

The Director IPM will review and forward, through the Funding Division, the Leverage Commitment action memo, minutes and Leverage Commitment approval letter to the AA, OII for review and signature.

After the AA/OII signs the Leverage Commitment action memo and the Leverage Commitment approval letter, the Funding Division is notified, and the Leverage Commitment approval letter is forwarded to the SBIC.

The Leverage Commitment approval letter and all related files are stored in SBA OII's CRM file management system.

### Approval Process for Leverage Commitments (SBICs Licensed after August 17, 2023)

Leverage Commitment requests are received and processed by the Investment Analyst, who reconciles any issues with the SBIC. The Investment Analyst prepares the Leverage Commitment action and Leverage Commitment approval letter for the AA/OII's signature.

The Investment Analyst forwards the Leverage Commitment materials to the Investment Officer for review. The Investment Officer reviews and reconciles any issues with the Investment Analysts.

The Investment Officer forwards the Leverage Commitment materials to the Director IPM for review. The Director IPM will review and forward, through the Funding Division, the Leverage Commitment materials to the AA, OII for review and signature.

After the AA/OII signs the Leverage Commitment action and the Leverage Commitment approval letter, the Funding Division is notified, and the Leverage Commitment approval letter is forwarded to the SBIC.

The Leverage Commitment approval letter and all related files are stored in SBA OII's CRM file management system.

### b. Leverage fees and additional charges payable by Licensee.

- i Leverage fee. SBICs must pay a leverage fee to SBA for each Leverage commitment and each issuance of a Debenture. The total leverage fee is 3 percent, comprised of a 1% commitment fee and a 2% draw fee on the Leverage issued.
- ii Payment of leverage fee.
  - 1. If the SBIC issues a Debenture to repay or redeem existing Leverage, the SBIC must pay the leverage fee before SBA will guarantee or purchase the new Leverage security.
  - 2. If the SBIC issues a Debenture that is not used to repay or redeem existing Leverage, SBA will deduct the 2% draw fee from the proceeds remitted to the SBIC, unless the SBIC prepaid the fee under § 107.1210.
  - 3. The 1% commitment fee must be paid by the SBIC within 30 days of issuance of the commitment or before the SBIC submits a draw application against that commitment, whichever is earlier.
- iii Refundability. The leverage fee is not refundable under any circumstances.
- iv Additional charge for Leverage -
  - Debentures. You must pay to SBA an Annual Charge, not to exceed 1.38 percent per annum and no less than the amount set forth in 13 CFR §107.1130, on the outstanding amount of your Debentures issued on or after October 1, 1996, payable under the same terms and conditions as the interest on the Debentures. This Charge does not apply to Debentures issued pursuant to a Leverage commitment obtained from SBA on or before September 30, 1996.
- V Other Leverage fees. SBA may establish a fee structure for services related to the pooling of Debentures. SBA will not collect any fee for its guarantee of the related Trust Certificates. As of the writing of this SOP, the other leverage fees, which are withheld from draw proceeds, are:
  - 1. 0.375% Underwriter fee
  - 2. 0.05% Selling Agent Fee
- vi 0.01% Trustee Fee

# c. SBICs' acceptance of SBA remedies under §§ 107.1800 through 107.1820.

If SBICs issue Leverage after April 25, 1994, SBICs automatically agree to the terms and conditions in §§ 107.1800 through 107.1820 as they exist at the time of issuance. The effect of these terms and conditions is the same as if they were fully incorporated in the terms of your Leverage.

### d. Distributions and Reductions in Regulatory Capital § 107.585

Distributions and reductions in Regulatory Capital (§ 107.585) occur when Licensees return a portion of previously paid-in Private Capital and/or profits to investors in the Licensee, typically limited partners. Distributions reduce the Regulatory Capital, and consequently the Leverageable Capital, of a Licensee by an equal amount. Regulatory Capital and Leverageable Capital are the basis for SBA determining a Licensee's leverage eligibility, overline limits, and compliance with the approved management fee. Licensees with Outstanding Leverage or Commitments are required to obtain SBA's prior written approval to reduce Regulatory Capital by more than two percent in any fiscal year. SBA anticipates distributions as part of the regular Licensee operations and seeks to efficiently approve regulatory compliant reductions in capital. Licensees with no Outstanding Leverage or Commitments do <u>not</u> require SBA's prior written approval to reduce Regulatory Capital by more than two percent. However, all Licensees must report changes to capitalization and ownership to SBA within 30 days of the effective date of the change on the Capital Certificate (Form 2181 Exhibit F) by uploading the document to the SBIC website electronic reporting system.

To follow is guidance related to distributions based on Licensee type:

- (a) Non-Leveraged Licensees. If you are a Non-leveraged Licensee, you may make distributions to your private investors without SBA prior approval. At all times, you must retain sufficient Regulatory Capital to meet the minimum capital requirements in the Act and in § 107.210, unless such amounts are in accordance with your SBA approved Wind-down Plan (see § 107.590). You must report any reductions of Regulatory Capital to SBA within 30 days via an updated Capital Certificate (see § 107.300).
- **(b)** *Non-Accrual Leveraged Licensees.* If you are a Standard Debenture Leveraged Licensee that is also an Early Stage SBIC, you are subject to the distributions identified in § 107.1180. If you are a Standard Debenture Leveraged Licensee, you may distribute READ to your private investors without SBA approval only after considering any material adverse changes to your portfolio. You must obtain SBA's prior written approval to reduce your Regulatory Capital by more than two percent in any fiscal year. Such approved reduction amount may, for a period of five years after the reduction, be included in the sum determined under § 107.740(a). In seeking SBA's prior written approval, you must disclose any material adverse changes or certify that you have no material adverse changes and provide an updated Wind-down Plan. You must retain sufficient Regulatory Capital to meet the minimum capital requirements of § 107.210 and sufficient Leverageable Capital to avoid having excess Leverage in violation of section 303 of the Act and § 107.1150. You must report any reductions of Regulatory Capital to SBA within 30 days via an updated Capital Certificate (see § 107.300).

- **(c)** Accrual SBICs and Reinvestor SBICs. If you are an Accrual SBIC or Reinvestor SBIC, unless you receive prior approval from SBA for the purposes of covering a tax distribution you may only distribute as follows:
  - (1) Payment of Annual Charges and Accrued Interest. Prior to any distributions to your private investors, you must pay to SBA any Annual Charges and all accrued interest on outstanding Leverage at the next available repayment window but no later than six months following a distribution to your private investors. Within six months of any non-tax distribution to your private investors, you must pay any Annual Charges owed to SBA and all accrued interest on your outstanding Leverage.
  - (2) Calculate SBA's share of distribution. Within six months of any non-tax distribution to your private investors, you must make payments to SBA on a pro rata basis with any distributions to your private investors based on your SBA Total Intended Leverage Commitment relative to your Total Private Capital Commitments, inclusive of Qualified Non-Private Funds, determined within 12 months of Licensure calculated as follows: SBA's Share = Total Distributions x [Total Intended Leverage Commitment + Total Private Capital Commitments)] where:
    - (i) Total Distributions means the total amount of distributions (whether profit or return of capital) you intend to make after paying all accrued interest and Annual Charges plus any prior tax distributions.
      - (ii) Total Intended Leverage Commitment is as defined in § 107.300.
      - (iii) Total Private Capital Commitments is as defined in § 107.300.
  - (3) Apply SBA Share. You must repay SBA outstanding Leverage in an amount no less than SBA's Share to the extent of Outstanding Leverage and report the SBA calculation to SBA. If SBA's Share is greater than Outstanding Leverage and you have unfunded Leverage commitments, you must submit a Leverage commitment cancellation equal to SBA's Share minus the SBA Leverage redemption up to the unfunded Leverage commitments.
  - (4) Distribute to private investors. You must report SBA's Share calculation to SBA prior to distributing READ to your private investors without SBA approval and only after considering any adverse changes to your portfolio. You must pay Annual Charges to SBA prior to distributing READ. After repaying all accrued interest, Annual Charges, and outstanding Leverage calculated as SBA's Share, you may distribute READ to your private investors without SBA approval only after considering any adverse changes to your portfolio. You must obtain SBA's prior written approval to reduce your Regulatory Capital by more than two percent in any fiscal year. Such approved reduction amount may, for a period of five years after the reduction, be included in the sum determined under § 107.740(a). In seeking SBA's prior written approval, you must disclose any material adverse changes or certify that you have no material adverse changes and provide an updated Wind-down Plan. You must retain sufficient Regulatory Capital to meet the minimum capital requirements of § 107.210 and sufficient Leverageable Capital to avoid having excess Leverage in violation of section 303 of the Act and § 107.1150. You must report any reductions of

Regulatory Capital to SBA within 30 days. Prior to any reduction in Regulatory Capital, if you have made a tax distribution, you must make a distribution to SBA pursuant to the formula set forth in paragraph (c)(2) of this section, as if you had made a non-tax distribution.

(5) Report distribution to SBA. You must report to SBA the distribution, the calculations, and the amounts distributed to each party as part of your annual and quarterly Form 468 (see §§ 107.630 and 107.1220).

Example 1 to paragraph (c): Your Total Intended Leverage Commitment is \$50 million, and your Total Private Capital Commitments are \$25 million. You currently have \$25 million in Outstanding Leverage, \$25 million in unfunded Leverage commitments, and \$15 million in Leverageable Capital. You owe \$1 million in accrued interest and Annual Charges. You have \$61 million to distribute.

- Step 1: Payment of Annual Charges and all accrued interest. You would first pay the \$1 million in accrued interest and Annual Charges. *Annual Charge is paid first, then accrued interest*.
- Step 2: Calculate SBA's Share of Distribution. SBA's share is calculated as:  $$60 \text{ million } \times [$50 \text{ million}] = $40 \text{ million}$ .
- Step 3: Apply SBA Share. You would repay \$25 million in Outstanding Leverage and cancel \$15 million of your unfunded Leverage commitments.
- Step 4: Distribute to Private Investors. You would distribute \$35 million to Private Investors.
- Step 5: Report Distribution to SBA. You would then report the distribution to SBA, detailing the amounts and calculations from steps 1 through 4 of this example 1.

# e. Maximum Amount of Leverage for Section 301(c) Licensees

SBICs can qualify for Standard Debentures and Accrual Debentures. Accrual Debentures are <u>only</u> available to Accrual SBICs and Reinvestor SBICs. The following table shows the maximum amount of Leverage an SBIC or group of SBICs under Common Control ("family of funds") may have outstanding at any time.

| Number of SBICs                     | Maximum Amount   |
|-------------------------------------|--|
| Individual SBICs                    | <ul> <li>Standard Debenture SBIC: The lesser of 200% of Leverageable Capital or \$175 million in principal</li> <li>Reinvestor SBICs: The lesser of 200% of Leverageable Capital or \$175 million in principal and interest.</li> <li>Accrual SBICs: The lesser of 125% of Leverageable Capital or \$175 million in principal and interest.</li> </ul> |
| Multiple SBICs under Common Control | Maximum aggregate Leverage of \$350 million.   |

<sup>1</sup>NOTE: SBICs may seek leverage for more than the limits set forth above for investments in low-income geographic areas and Energy Saving Qualified Investments subject to SBA credit policies.

For purposes of the Accrual SBIC, a "tier of leverage" is defined as 100% of an SBIC applicant's Regulatory Capital.

As described in 13 CFR § 107.1150, SBA will approve Leverage commitment requests in excess of 200 percent of Regulatory Capital and draw requests in excess of 200 percent of Leverageable Capital **only** after a Licensee has demonstrated consistent, sustainable profitability based on a conservative investment strategy that limits downside risk. Any such Leverage request must be supported by a current business plan that reflects continuation of the Licensee's proven successful investment strategy and demonstrates the Licensee's ability to pay all SBA obligations in accordance with their terms.

Given this requirement under 13 CFR § 107.1150, SBA will consider approving qualified **Subsequent Funds ONLY for** additional Leverage for investment in (1) low-income geographic areas and (2) Qualifying Energy Savings Investments based on a proven demonstrated historical ability to meet regulatory requirements for additional leverage as a licensed SBIC.

Any investment a Licensee uses as a basis to seek additional Leverage based on its qualification in a low income geographic area cannot also be used to seek additional Leverage As an Energy Saving Qualified Investment.

- I. Additional Leverage for Investments in Smaller Enterprises located in low-income geographic areas. For purposes of this section, "Low income geographic areas" are as defined in 13 CFR § 108.50. To determine whether you may request a Leverage that could cause you to have Outstanding Leverage in excess of the amount determined under the individual Licensee and family of funds limit:
  - (i) Determine the cost basis, as reported on your most recent filing of SBA Form 468 for your most recently licensed fund, of any investments in the Equity Securities of a Smaller Enterprise located in a low-income geographic area.
  - (ii) Calculate the amount that equals 50 percent of your Leverageable Capital in the Licensee.
  - (iii) Subtract from your outstanding Leverage
  - (iv) If the amount calculated is less than the maximum permitted leverage, the difference equals your additional Leverage availability which can be requested for consideration at the time of Licensing for SBICs licensed after August 17, 2023. For SBICs licensed prior to August 17, 2023, base your calculations on the most recent filing of SBA Form 468 for the current active Licensee and request as part of the Commitment Application process.
- II. Additional Leverage based on Energy Saving Qualified Investments in Smaller Enterprises. Energy Saving Qualified Investment, defined in 13 CFR § 107.50, means a Financing which:

- (1) Is made by a Licensee licensed after September 30, 2008;
- (2) Is in the form of a Loan, Debt Security, or Equity Security, each as defined in this section;
- (3) Is made to a Small Business that is primarily engaged in Energy Saving Activities. A Licensee must obtain a determination from SBA prior to the provision of Financing as to whether a Small Business is primarily engaged in Energy Saving Activities. SBA will consider the distribution of revenues, employees and expenditures, intellectual property rights held, and Energy Saving Activities described in a business plan presented to investors as part of a formal solicitation in making its determination. However, a Small Business is presumed to be primarily engaged in Energy Saving Activities, and no pre-Financing determination by SBA is required, if:
  - (i) The Small Business derived at least 50% of its revenues during its most recently completed fiscal year from Energy Saving Activities; or
  - (ii) The Small Business will utilize 100% of the Financing proceeds received from a Licensee to engage in Energy Saving Activities.

To determine whether you may request Leverage that would cause you to have Outstanding Leverage in excess of the amount determined under the individual Licensee and family of funds limit to finance investments in Energy Saving Qualified Investments:

- (i) Determine the cost basis, as reported on your most recent filing of SBA Form 468 for your most recently licensed fund, of any Energy Saving Qualified Investments in a Smaller Enterprise that individually do not exceed 20% of your Regulatory Capital.
- (ii) Calculate the amount that equals 33% of your Leverageable Capital.
- (iii) Subtract from your Outstanding Leverage the lesser of paragraph (i) or (ii) above.
- (iv) If the amount calculated in paragraph (iii) above is less than the maximum Leverage limit, the difference between the two amounts equals your additional Leverage availability which can be requested for consideration at the time of Licensing for SBICs licensed after August 17, 2023. For SBICs licensed prior to August 17, 2023, base your calculations on the most recent filing of SBA Form 468 for the current active Licensee and request as part of the Commitment Application process.

**Regulatory Non-Compliance—Financial Statements.** No Leverage Commitment request can be approved until all deficiencies or delinquencies regarding the most recently required or filed SBA Form 468 have been resolved.

**Regulatory Non-Compliance—Examination Findings.** Generally, SBA will not approve Leverage Commitments if:

a. There is an unresolved Category 1 ("big nine") regulatory violation finding or an unresolved regulatory violation that may result in an automatic transfer to the Office of SBIC Liquidation,

- b. There is an alleged Category 1 regulatory violation, or an alleged regulatory violation that may result in an automatic transfer to the Office of SBIC Liquidation, that is discovered by the analyst or brought to the attention of the analyst by an SBA examiner or other OII employee in advance of release of the most recent Examination Report or apart from its release, or
- c. Additional facts are necessary for SBA to determine that a violation of any sort has actually occurred and that it is serious enough to warrant a recommendation to deny a Leverage Commitment. However, an outstanding regulatory violation does not automatically disqualify an SBIC from eligibility for a Leverage Commitment.

SBICs may be ineligible for Leverage Commitments under the following circumstances:

- a. *Mergers, Reorganization, Changes of Control.* If there is a pending reorganization, merger, or Change of Control, SBA generally will not approve Leverage Commitments or Leverage draws until SBA has approved the transaction and it has been consummated.
- b. Investigations. An SBIC may not be eligible for a Leverage Commitment or for funding under such Leverage Commitment if it is under investigation by the SBA's Inspector General or if an investigation report has been issued by the Inspector General and its findings have not been resolved. Without the approval of the Office of Inspector General, Analysts will not disclose the existence of an investigation to the SBIC.

For Licenses issued prior to August 17, 2023, SBA may issue additional leverage commitments beyond the leverage commitment approved at the time of the Green Light Letter to refund maturing debentures if adequate budget authority is available and required conditions are met by the Licensee. Applications for refunding Leverage must meet SBA's standard Leverage requirements regarding eligibility; regulatory compliance; need for funds and activity; credit and financial condition; and performance. However, generally no Leverage draws will be approved by SBA to prepay outstanding Leverage well in advance of maturity dates. If an SBIC wishes to refund maturing Leverage, the SBIC should draw the funds slightly before the maturity date and indicate refunding of maturing Leverage in the statement of need which accompanies the draw request.

### f. Leverage Reaching Maturity

An SBIC may submit a request to rollover existing debentures in the months leading up to maturity. When part or all of the proceeds of a Leverage draw are to be used to rollover one or more maturing debentures, the SBIC issuing the new debenture(s) must submit to SBA an executed SBA Form 33. The new rollover debenture(s) must be drawn before the maturity date of the maturing debentures. The proceeds of the draw will be wired at the direction of SBA for distribution to the pool Trust Certificate holders. The SBIC must wire to SBA any deficiency between the net draw proceeds and the total amount of maturing principal. SBA generally seeks for such requests to be submitted to SBA approximately 12 months prior to maturity to permit time for analysis of the residual holdings in the portfolio. SBA will generally not accept rollover requests made within 90 days of maturity.

a. Evergreen Licensees. An "evergreen licensee" refers to a licensee that (i) has no time restriction limiting the life of the licensee and (ii) intends to employ a continuous investment strategy. SBA has not licensed "evergreen licensees" since the 1990s.

For existing evergreen licensees, SBA will consider rollover and/or cumulative leverage commitments in excess of that approved at licensing on a case-by-case basis, provided that

- the amount of leverage requested does not exceed the maximum leverage permitted under 13 CFR §107.1150;
- ii. the leverage request is consistent with the licensee's business plan approved at the time of licensing; and
- iii. the evergreen licensee meets SBA's credit standards for leverage commitments.
- b. Limited Life SBICs. SBA will consider issuing rollover commitments within 12 months of the maturity of the SBIC's oldest currently outstanding debenture. In evaluating the SBIC's request, SBA will consider the following factors:
  - i. The SBIC has provided a wind down plan that, in SBA's sole discretion, provides for the full payment of all debenture interest and principal, and
  - ii. The SBIC must have no outstanding regulatory violations, and
  - iii. The management team must have proven experience exiting and realizing profits from their investments, and
  - iv. Management must not have acted in a manner which is contrary to SBA's objectives, nor shall management have a history of prioritizing distributions to their LPs to the detriment of SBA's creditor position.

### g. Leverage Draw Requests

Licensees with Outstanding Leverage Commitments may submit requests to draw against SBA's commitments pursuant to 13 CFR §107.1230. In addition, *Memorandum of Instructions - SBIC Draw Request Against SBA's Leverage Commitment* provides guidance to Licensees and outlines the items that must be submitted to draw leverage against SBA's commitment.

Licensees may electronically submit a request to draw Leverage on either the first or third Wednesdays of each month. From time to time, SBA may change draw application dates to adjust for Federal holidays. SBA will notify Licensees in advance of such changes. Licensees must provide all required documentation for all Debenture draw requests pursuant to Memorandum of Instructions - SBIC Draw Request Against SBA's Leverage Commitment.

If an SBIC has more than one Leverage Commitment with an outstanding balance, SBA will apply takedowns against the SBIC's oldest Commitment first. Takedowns cannot be split across Commitments, so takedown amounts should be calculated such that Commitment balances can be fully utilized. Each Debenture must have an original electronic signature compliant with this SOP.

If SBA approves the Licensee's draw request, SBA will e-mail an Approval Notice for each approved takedown to the Licensee one week later (on the second or fourth Wednesday of each month). Once received, Licensees may then issue Leverage against that Approval Notice up to the amount approved at any time prior to the expiration date of the issued Approval Notice. Draws must be in increments of \$5,000. Approval Notices expire approximately 58 days after issuance.

The funding process differs based on the type of Debenture:

- Standard Debenture. The Standard Debenture is issued at face minus Leverage and servicing fees
  requires current semi-annual interest and annual charge payments and has a ten-year maturity
  from pooling date.
- Accrual Debenture. The Accrual Debenture is issued at face and does not require current semiannual interest and annual charge payments. Rather, interest and annual charge accrue across the
  term of the Debenture. Annual charge payments must be paid and all accrued interested paid prior
  to an SBIC distributing payments to investors and making principal payments on the Debentures.
   Prepayments are permissible, but only after annual charge payments and all accrued interest is
  paid. The Debenture has a ten-year maturity from the first payment date following the draw date.
- **Discounted Debentures.** LMI Debenture and Energy Saving Debenture proceeds may only be used for Low-and-Moderate Income ("LMI") Investments or Energy Saving Qualified Investments ("ESQI")<sup>11</sup>, as defined in 13 CFR §107.50. These Debentures are issued at a discount and mature to full face value by the 5<sup>th</sup> year after issuance. This enables the Licensee to not have to make interest and annual charge payments for the first 5 years, which may be helpful for longer term equity investments. Discounted Debentures are available in both 5-and 10-year maturities. For 10-year maturities, the Debentures convert to current pay after 5 years.

The processes for each type of Debenture are described below.

# **Standard Debenture Funding Process**

The Standard Debenture is funded via a two-part process using an interim funding provider to enable Licensees to issue approved Leverage draws at any time ("Interim Debentures") and then pooling Interim Debentures on a semi-annual basis. The process associated with the Standard Debenture is as follows:

# Part 1 – Interim Funding:

- Licensees must email the executed Approval Notice (see Leverage Draw Requests) by 2 PM Eastern Time to Bank of New York Mellon to have funds wired to the SBIC's bank account by the afternoon of the next business day.
- Funds will be wired to the SBIC's bank account, which is printed on the Approval Notice. The bank information is taken from the SBIC's most recently submitted SBA Form 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Only SBICs licensed after September 30, 2008 may utilize the Discounted Debenture for the purposes of ESQI.

- The amount of net draw proceeds = face amount of Debenture 2% draw fee 0.375% Underwriter fee 0.05 Selling Agent fee 0.01 Trustee Fee. The SBIC is responsible for repaying the face amount.
- The Bank of New York Mellon will send the SBIC an Interest & Fee Notice for each Debenture. The interest rate on the notice is applicable only during the interim period until pooling. The interim interest rate is currently the Federal Home Loan Bank of Chicago's Advance Rate + 41 basis points.
- Interim Debentures may not be prepaid.
- Payment of Interest and annual charges for Interim Debentures:
  - SBICs must wire interim interest and annual charge to Bank of New York Mellon the day prior to pooling (see Step 2 below). About 7 – 10 days in advance of each pooling, SBA will e-mail the SBIC an interim interest and annual charge statement which will indicate the amount due.
  - The annual charge associated with a Debenture is the annual charge established at the time of the commitment against which it was drawn. The annual charge generally changes each fiscal year.

### Part 2 - Pooling

- SBA will pool Interim Debentures semi-annually in March and September, at which time a long-term fixed interest rate is determined. The pooled interest rate is a market-driven spread over the 10-year Treasury rate.
- The interest rate is normally determined about 1 week prior to the scheduled pooling date. SBICs in the pool can access the pooled interest rate on SBA's website.
- For Standard Debentures, SBICs receive a copy of the Debenture with the long-term features filledin after the Debenture is placed in the long-term pool. More information on the funding mechanism for Standard Debentures may be found in <u>Funding the SBIC Program</u>.

# **Discounted Debenture Funding Process**

Because proceeds from Discount Debentures must be used for either LMI or ESQI financings, these Debentures are limitedly used. The Federal Home Loan Bank of Chicago ("FHLBC") purchases these securities and holds them to maturity. The process is as follows:

- Licensees must email the executed Approval Notice (see Leverage Draw Requests) by 2PM Eastern
  Time to the Bank of New York Mellon to have funds wired to the SBIC's bank account by the
  afternoon of the next business day.
- Funds will be wired to the SBIC's bank account, which is printed on the Approval Notice. The bank information is taken from the SBIC's most recently submitted SBA Form 34.
- The amount of net draw proceeds will be discounted for the first 5 years based on the interest rate
  determined by FHLBC less the future value of SBA's annual charge and the 2% draw fee on the face
  value of the debenture. <a href="FHLBC's Debenture Calculator">FHLBC's Debenture Calculator</a> provides an estimate on actual net
  proceeds.

# **Accrual Debenture Funding Process**

As market supply and demand for Accrual Debentures forms, SBA intends to work with a purchaser for these securities and hold them to maturity. SBA intends to pool Accrual Debentures when sufficient supply exists to pool and sell Accrual Debenture Trust Certificates on the secondary market. SBA expects to issue guidance on the funding process in the Fall of 2023.

# h.Interest and Annual Charge Payments

### For Standard Debentures:

- Pooled debentures have a 10- year term with interest and annual charge payable semi-annually on the Payment Dates 3/1 and 9/1.
- Bank of New York Mellon (as successor to Colson Financial Services) will debit interest and annual charge from the SBIC's bank account on the 3/1 and 9/1 Payment Dates. The debit account information is from the SBIC's most recently submitted Debit Authorization Form.
- Amounts to be debited are noted on the Debenture Amortization Report(s), which SBA e-mails to SBICs after each pooling.

#### For Discount Debentures:

- Terms are based on the security issued, but generally do not require payments for the first five years.
- For 5-year Debentures: After 5 years, the SBIC must wire the face amount of the Debenture e to the Bank of New York Mellon one business day prior to either the 3/1 or 9/1 maturity date.
- For 10-Year Debentures: After 5 years, the Debenture converts to a current pay instrument, and interest and annual charge on the face amount of the Debenture must be wired to the Bank of New York Mellon one day prior to each 3/1 and 9/1 Payment Date, with the full face amount principal also due one day prior to maturity.

# For Accrual Debentures:

- Debentures have a 10-year term (from the first payment date following draw) with interest and annual charge due at maturity on the face amount of the Debenture. Payment must be wired to the Bank of New York Mellon one day prior to maturity.
- Prepayment of principal is allowed after all accrued interest and annual charge is paid and after the expiration of any lockout period. Partial prepayments of Debentures are allowed.

# i. Leverage Prepayments

Discounted Debenture Leverage payments are pursuant to the terms of their security with FHLBC. Standard Debentures which have been pooled may be prepaid prior to maturity. Debentures must be prepaid in full. Debentures need not be prepaid in any particular order – SBICs may choose which debenture(s) to prepay. Prepayments may be made on the dates when the semi-annual interest and SBA annual charge payments are due (Payment Dates) or at certain time periods in between Payment Dates. Full semi-annual interest and SBA annual charge that would be owed as of the next Payment Date are due

even if prepayments are made prior to the next Payment Date.

The below instructions are for payment on Standard Debentures only. SBA will issue instructions for payment on Accrual Debentures in the fall of 2023.

There are two types of prepayments:

- 1) Regular Prepayment (prepayment made on Payment Date); and
- 2) Advanced Prepayment (prepayment made at least one month in advance of Payment Date).

Please refer to the chart below for more detailed instructions applicable to the two types of prepayments.

|  | REGULAR PREPAYMENT   | ADVANCED PREPAYMENT  |  |
|--|--|--|--|
| What is the first step in the process?           | SBIC must e-mail a written notice of its intent to prepay debentures to SBA at <a href="mailto:SBICFunding@sba.gov">SBICFunding@sba.gov</a> .  The subject of the email should be entitled "Notice of Prepayment from [SBIC Name] [License Number]" (Enter appropriate information within brackets). |  |  |
| When must SBICs e-mail the prepayment notice?    | Notice must be e-mailed no later than five business days in advance of the next Payment Date.  Notice must be e-mailed no later than five weeks in advance of the next Payment Date.   |  |  |
| Any additional e-mail notification requirements? | No   | A copy of the notice should be sent to the SBIC's assigned Investment Analyst.   |  |
| What must be included in the e-mail notice?      | Using the SBA-provided Regular Prepayment Notice in Excel:  SBIC name License number Prepayment Type: Regular List of debentures to be prepaid, with the following for each: Pool Series ID Control Number Principal Amount of each debenture to be prepaid  | Using the SBA-provided Advanced Prepayment Notice in Excel:  SBIC name License number Prepayment Type: Advanced List of debentures to be prepaid, with the following for each: Pool Series ID Control Number Principal Amount, interest, and SBA annual charge due for each debenture to be prepaid The scheduled date and total amount of the advanced prepayment |  |
| What happens after SBA receives the notice?      | SBA will confirm in a reply e-mail that the prepayment information and amounts due are correct. SBA will notify The Bank of New York Mellon and Colson Financial Services of the planned prepayment.   |  |  |
| When is the prepayment wire due?                 | On or before the next Payment<br>Date <sup>1</sup>   | At least one month prior to the next<br>Payment Date   |  |

|  | REGULAR PREPAYMENT  | ADVANCED PREPAYMENT   |
|--|---|---|
| How is the prepayment made?  | SBIC wires funds to BNY Mellon  |   |
| What amount is wired?  | Principal amount of the debenture(s) being prepaid. If more than one debenture is being prepaid, aggregate the principal amounts into one wire.  (Interest and SBA annual charge will be debited from the SBIC's bank.)   | Principal amount of the debenture(s) being prepaid + interest and SBA annual charge due on the next Payment Date. Refer to the debenture amortization report(s) for interest and SBA annual charge amounts due. If more than one debenture is being prepaid, aggregate all amounts, including interest and SBA annual charges, into one wire. |
| What are the wiring instructions?  | SBA will provide the prepayment and wiring instructions to SBICs after their debentures are pooled. SBICs may also request the wiring instructions in their prepayment notice or by sending an e-mail to <a href="mailto:SBICFunding@sba.gov">SBICFunding@sba.gov</a> . |   |
| When will SBA apply the prepayment to the SBIC's outstanding leverage balance? | As of the Payment Date.   | On the day that SBA or BNY Mellon confirms receipt of the wire from the SBIC.   |

After confirmation from BNY Mellon that the prepayment amount has been received, SBA instructs Colson to discontinue all future ACH debit collection on the prepaid debenture(s).

### **Additional Information for Advanced Prepayments**

Advanced prepayments are not allowed after the first business day of the month prior the next semiannual payment date. Any SBIC wishing to prepay its debenture(s) after that time must make a regular prepayment.

After confirmation from BNY Mellon that the wire of the advanced prepayment amount has been received, SBA instructs:

- 1) Colson to discontinue all future ACH debit collection on prepaid debenture(s);
- 2) BNY Mellon to hold the prepayment amounts in trust until the next scheduled Distribution Date to respective pool holders then release funds appropriately to pool holders and SBA; and
- 3) BNY Mellon that advanced prepayments cannot be rescinded without BNY Mellon first receiving formal notice from SBA of such rescission signed by the Associate Administrator of SBA's Office of Investment and Innovation.

### **Maturing Leverage**

Note that principal due at maturity must also be wired. Payment is due on the maturity date. There is no notification requirement for debentures paid at maturity.

# 4. Investor Reporting, Data and Agreements

# a. Amending Legal Agreements and Side Letters

Side letter agreements are used by limited partners to obtain certain rights and privileges under an SBIC's limited partnership agreement that other limited partners do not have. The limited partners seeking these rights and privileges could be existing limited partners or new limited partners to the SBIC. Side letter agreements are legal agreements and must be reviewed by SBA for legal sufficiency.

In terms of amendments to legal documents and legal agreements, an SBIC's legal documents (including the limited partnership agreement (LPA) establish and confirm certain legal and financial rights of SBA. SBA will review all requests to amend legal documents or proposed agreements for legal sufficiency. All draft LPAs, GPAs, side letters and other legal agreements should be submitted to SBA when filing the MAQ application.

# b. Investor Reports and Other Items That Licensees Must Submit

Per §107.660, Licensees are required to submit certain items to SBA that are important to monitoring activities. The table below identifies the items due and when they should be submitted.

| §107.660<br>Paragraph | Description of Item to be submitted to SBA by Licensee   | When Due   |
|-----------------------|--|--|
| (a)                   | Reports to owners. This includes any reports Licensee provides to all its investors or limited partners, including any prospectus, valuation reports, management demographic information, publications, or reports regarding a portfolio concern, the fund manager, or the licensee.   | No later than 30 calendar days after licensee provides to investor.                            |
| (b)                   | Documents filed with Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). This includes any reports, applications, or documents provided to the SEC.  | No later than 30 calendar days after licensee provides to SEC.                                 |
| (c)                   | Litigation reports. If Licensee becomes a party to litigation or other proceedings (with the exception of any proceedings to enforce your ordinary creditor rights), it must provide a report to SBA that describes the proceedings, identifies other parties involved, and describes Licensee's relationship to the other parties.  | No later than 30 calendar days after licensee becomes involved with litigation or proceedings. |
| (d)                   | Criminal charges. If any officer, director, general partner, or any other person who was required by SBA to complete a personal history statement in connection with your license is charged with any criminal offense other than minor motor vehicle violation misdemeanor, the Licensee must submit a report to SBA that fully describes the incent and the facts regarding that incident. | No later than 5 calendar days after the incident.  |
| (e)                   | Other reports. SBA may request other reports as needed.  | Request dependent.   |

# 5. Portfolio Company Services and Value Add Support

SBA regulations permit Licensees and Associates of a Licensee (typically the Investment Adviser/ Manager, but which may also include parallel funds or other entities, all as defined in § 107.50) to charge certain fees

to portfolio companies under §§107.860 and 107.900. SBA believes that any fees received by a Licensee or Associate under these sections must benefit the SBIC. Accordingly, except as provided in this section, any fees charged to a portfolio company by an SBIC or its Associate under §§107.860 and 107.900 must be paid directly to the SBIC or treated as an offset to the Management Fee. Any fees paid into the SBIC must be recorded and reported to SBA as fee income included in Gross Investment Income (not net of management expenses) on SBA Form 468. Any offset required to be applied against Management Fees remaining unapplied as of the liquidation of the SBIC must be paid in cash to the SBIC by the GP or Investment Adviser.

# **Exceptions**

- a. **Expense Reimbursements**. Expense reimbursements under §107.860(f) may be paid to an SBIC or SBIC Associate (whichever party incurred the expense) with no corresponding offset to the Management Fee, unless otherwise specified in the SBIC's LPA. Note that if an SBIC or its Associate receives expense reimbursements for activities that are considered Management Expenses, such amounts must be included in the Cost of Money calculation defined in §107.855. If SBA determines that any reimbursed expenses are unreasonable or if Cost of Money does not apply (e.g., equity investments), SBA will require you to refund such amounts to the portfolio company to the extent such amounts are unreasonable, exceed the Cost of Money calculation, or the Cost of Money does not apply. See 13 CFR 107.860(f).
- b. **Investment Banking.** The Management Fee offset requirement does not apply to investment banking fees earned and received by an SBIC's Associate under § 107.900(e)(2), provided that the Associate is an entity that (a) is regularly engaged in the business of providing investment banking services, and (b) is a broker-dealer registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission in accordance with section 15(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. For any Associate that earns and retains investment banking fees pursuant to this exception, the SBIC must maintain in its files, available for SBA's review, evidence of the Associate's status as a registered broker-dealer and documentation of the investment banking services performed and the fees earned.
- c. **Co-Investment.** If any fees that are required to be offset against the Management Fee arise from an investment by the Licensee and an investment by one or more Associates of the Licensee (e.g., a non-SBIC parallel fund) the amount of such fees that must be offset against the Management Fee must be no less than the Licensee's proportion of the investments as identified in the following equation:

SBIC Management Fee Offset Minimum = Amount of Fees x (Investment by Licensee/Aggregate Amount of Investments by the Licensee and its Associate(s) in Portfolio Company Paying Fees)

This formula should also be used for the purpose of allocating/offsetting broken-deal fees among a Licensee and any Associate co-investor(s).

#### 6. License Surrenders

SBA will process a surrender of an SBIC license only after the Licensee has repaid all its Outstanding Leverage, has canceled all Outstanding Leverage commitments, and/or has arranged for all its Outstanding Leverage to be paid on the next payment date with the Funding Administration Division.

To initiate a request for a License Surrender, the Licensee must submit a request to their respective Investment Analyst, copying SBIC\_IPM@sba.gov using the following template to submit a complete request:

- Licensee Contact requesting change: [First Name Last Name]
- License Contact phone number:
- Licensee Contact email:
- SBIC License Number:
- Date of Outstanding Leverage Payoff: MM/DD/YYYY
- Private Capital Invested as of Date of Surrender Request:
- Total Capital Distributed to Investors as of Date of Surrender Request:
- Date of Request: MM/DD/YYYY
- Date Seeking Surrender Approval by: MM/DD/YYYY
- The Licensee affirms that on\_behalf of the Board of Directors or the General Partner, that the charter of the corporation or the articles of limited partnership will be amended to delete any reference to the company's powers or privileges to operate as an SBIC. [Yes/No]
- The Licensee affirms that the company will no longer operate as an SBIC or hold itself out to the public as an SBIC. [Yes/No]
- The Licensee affirms that, in consideration of SBA's acceptance of the license surrender, the Licensee will take no action detrimental to the interests of the portfolio small businesses except as may be necessary in the proper exercise of the Licensee's rights under the related Financing agreements. [Yes/No]

In addition, the Licensee must certify that the following:

• The SBIC fund's limited partnership agreement contains the following language: "If, for any reason the Partnership's SBIC license is surrendered, (in compliance with 13 CFR § 107.1900, including the repayment of Outstanding Leverage) withdrawn, revoked, or otherwise ceases to be in effect, then (x) all references in this [Partnership Agreement] to SBA, the SBIC Act, and other terms and provisions relating to the Partnership's operation as an SBIC shall no longer be applicable.

Once the Investment Analyst receives the request for the License Surrender, along with all required exhibits, SBA follows the process below:

The Investment Analyst will review the affirmations and reconcile any issues with the SBIC.

The Investment Analyst must obtain documentation confirming that the Licensee:

- a) Does not owe any SBIC Examination or other fees to SBA,
- b) Has repaid all Outstanding Leverage or has arranged an escrow for all its Outstanding Leverage to be paid on the next available payment date, and
- c) Has canceled all Outstanding Leverage Commitments, if any.

If the Licensee has made all required affirmations and requirements listed in Item 1 above are satisfied, the Investment Analyst will recommend to the Investment Officer and Director, IPM approval of the License Surrender and prepare notice of surrender for publication in the Federal Register for the AA, OII's (or designee) signature. The AA/OII (or designee) must sign the notice of surrender for publication in the Federal Register.

Once the notice of surrender is signed, the License Surrender approval letter is sent to the SBIC, and the signed Notice of Surrender is forwarded to the Records Management Division for publication in the Federal Register to the Licensee via email (<a href="mailto:records@sba.gov">records@sba.gov</a>), copying the Director, PCI and Director, IPM.

The License Surrender approval letter and all related files are stored in SBA OII's CRM file management system.

## Events of Default and Transfers to the Office of Secondaries and Liquidation

13 CFR §107, Subpart J discusses SBA's rights and remedies when Licensees become noncompliant with the terms of Leverage that result in events of default. The type of noncompliance determines the course(s) of action to take. In general, if an SBIC is unable to cure the event of default within the required timeframe (cure period), the SBIC should be transferred to Liquidation as soon as possible after the expiration of the cure period, if any. If there is good reason to consider delaying the transfer of an SBIC to the Office of Secondaries and Liquidation, prepare a memo for presentation to the AA, OII. The memo must include a discussion of the SBIC's plan to cure the event(s) of default.

In general, when Investment Analysts become aware that a licensee has violated the Act or the regulations, they must notify the Investment Officer to determine an appropriate course of action. 13 CFR §107.1810 of SBA regulations lists events of default for Licensees issuing debentures and the remedies available to SBA. When a licensee cannot or does not cure a violation, it must recommend to the AA, OII that the Licensee be transferred to the Office of Secondaries and Liquidation. Certain violations, however, may result in automatic transfer to the Office of Secondaries and Liquidation. For example, the occurrence of one of more events under 13 CFR Part 107.1810(b) can lead to an immediate transfer to the Office of Secondaries and Liquidation.

## <u>Automatic Events of Default</u>

13 CFR §107, 1810 (b) lists automatic events of defaults. In these instances, SBA may avail itself of its remedies upon the occurrence of one or more of the events in this section without providing the SBIC written notice or an opportunity to cure the default(s).

Upon determination of an event of default under 13 CFR §107.1810 (b), the Investment Analyst will do the following:

- (a) Prepare Recommendation Memo and SBA Form 327. The memo must identify the appropriate regulatory citation and discuss the event(s) that triggered the default.
- (b) Forward the recommendation memo and SBA Form 327 to the following SBA officials for concurrence and signature:

- (1) Investment Officer
- (2) Office of General Counsel (OGC will review for legal sufficiency)
- (3) Director, IPM
- (4) Director, Office of Secondaries and Liquidation
- (5) Director, Office of Patient Capital Investments

Upon concurrence from all the above SBA officials, the memo and signed SBA Form 327 is forwarded to the AA, OII for approval and signature.

Once the AA, OII signs the SBA Form 327, IPM will do the following:

- a) Notify the Licensee by telephone that they have been transferred to the Office of Secondaries and Liquidation. In most cases, the Investment Analysts should notify the licensee of the possible transfer to the Office of Secondaries and Liquidation. In certain situations, however, it may not be appropriate to notify the licensee in advance. For example, if an Analyst suspects that fraud or criminal activity is involved, it is probably not appropriate to contact the licensee. Analysts should consult with their Area Chiefs before contacting the Licensee. Once a licensee has been transferred, the Office of SBIC Liquidation will send a letter notifying the licensee of the transfer. Usually, OSO will also call the licensee to inform the licensee of the action.
- b) Notify the Office of Secondaries and Liquidation of the Licensee's transfer and conduct a transfer meeting.
- c) Notify Data Management of the Licensee's transfer to Office of SBIC Liquidation

# **Events of Default with Notice**

13 CFR §107.1810(d) lists events of default where upon written notice to SBICs of the occurrence (as determined by SBA) of the default. In these instances, SBA may avail itself of its remedies upon written notice to the SBIC. Upon determination of an event of default under 13 CFR §107.1810(d), the Investment Analyst will do the following:

A signed notice of default letter will be sent to the Licensee. If the Licensee does not cure the default(s) within the allotted time, prepare SBA Form 327 to transfer the Licensee to the Office of Liquidation.

### Events of Default with Opportunity to Cure

13 CFR 107.1810(f) lists events of default or which SBICs are allowed an opportunity to cure the default(s). In these instances, SBA may invoke its rights and remedies only after the Licensee has been given an opportunity to cure the default(s).

A notice of default letter will be sent to the Licensee, clearly identifying the event of default(s) and allowing the SBIC at least 15 days to cure the default(s). If the Licensee does not cure the default(s) within the allotted time, an SBA Form 327 will be prepared to transfer the Licensee to the Office of Secondaries and to Liquidation.

# 7. Documents Management and Federal Register Notices

# a. Case Files in OII Customer Relationship Management System (CRM)

SBA SOP 00 41 requires SBA to make and preserve records containing adequate and proper documentation of decisions and essential transactions designed to furnish the information necessary to protect the legal and financial rights of SBA and of persons directly affected by the SBA activities. For each action that Analysts process for their assigned SBICs, they must create a Case File, (as defined in SBA SOP 00 41). OII uses a Customer Relationship Management System (CRM), "Fund Hub", to maintain Case Files under Licensee Accounts. Analysts are required to store or provide accessible links to all emails, correspondence, files, records, meeting minutes, letters, internal memorandum, and documentation pertaining to the Licensee during the lifecycle of the SBIC in the CRM system for the requisite time period under SBA SOP 00 41.

# b. Published Federal Register Notices

For purposes of regulatory oversight and compliance, certain actions require SBA to publish notices in the Federal Register. The following must be published in the Federal Register:

- License Approvals
- Conflicts-of-Interest Approvals
- License Surrenders

All notices prepared for publication in the Federal Register must be signed by an SBA official with the authority pursuant to the Delegation of Authority.

# Chapter 4: Regulatory Examinations

# 1. The Purpose of SBIC Examinations

The purpose of examinations of Small Business Investment Companies ("SBICs" or "Licensees") is to:

- (1) Determine whether Licensees are complying with the Small Business Investment Company Act of 1958, as amended ("Act"), and implementing regulations.
- (2) Review the financial condition of Licensees and SBA's financial vulnerability.
- (3) Evaluate the reasonableness and accuracy of information that Licensees submit to SBA.

The role of an <u>Examiner</u> is to independently gather and report objective, factual information to effectively monitor and regulate the SBIC program. The <u>Examiner</u>'s authority to conduct examinations of SBICs is defined in Section 310 of the Act, and in 13 CFR §107.690.

### 2. Examination Schedule

Section 310(c) of the Act requires SBA to examine each Licensee at least every two years. An examination is considered commenced as of the date on which the Notification Letter is sent by SBA to the Licensee. A new Licensee will be scheduled for examination within six to twelve months of licensing, or sooner, if needed and sufficient investment activity has been conducted. The Associate Administrator, OII, may waive the two-year examination requirement in unique circumstances (e.g., based on leverage, repayment record, prior operating experience, the results of the last examination, management of the Licensee, and/or if the Licensee has had its operations suspended while in litigation or in receivership).

To ensure compliance with the Act, OII schedules examinations as follows:

- 1. All Leveraged Licensees scheduled on a 12 15-month cycle.
- 2. All non-Leveraged Licensees scheduled up to an 18-month cycle.

In addition, *Special Examinations* may be scheduled in situations that involve the immediate necessity to protect federal funds and safeguard the integrity of the SBIC program upon request from OII's Associate Administrator, Director of Patient Capital Investments (PCI), or the Director of Examinations.

Requests to postpone or cancel an examination may be made to the Examiner and are considered when the examination would cause undue inconvenience, hardship, or conflict with other activities of the Licensee, or when a Licensee intends to surrender its SBIC license.

### 3. Preparing for an Examination

Thorough pre-exam planning is vital to the process. The amount of work necessary to prepare for an examination of a Licensee depends on a variety of factors, including the Licensee's organizational structure, size, type of leverage, investment policy, and level of investment activity.

In preparing for an exam, it is useful to note that the Examiner will:

- (1) Review existing documentation on the Licensee, including for example, items such as prior regulatory matters raised, management fee limits, previous asset valuations, etc.
- (2) Select the Financings and portfolio valuations to be sampled.
- (3) Request and review preliminary information for Financings and valuations selected as part of sample.
- (4) Identify appropriate site visits to be conducted with small concerns.
- (5) Obtain credit reports for selected Financings, as appropriate.
- (6) Send confirmations to selected portfolio concerns using SBA Form 857 (*Request for Information Concerning Portfolio Financing by SBICs*).
- (7) Identify changes in the Licensee's capitalization and the on-site work necessary to determine compliance, including sending confirmations to selected investors.

The Examiner will access information available on SBA's information systems as part of the pre-examination planning process, in order to minimize requests from Licensees for information already possessed by SBA.

The Examiner will also consult with the Licensee's assigned IPM Investment\_Analyst (or Liquidation Analyst if there is a special exam request for a fund in the Office of Secondaries and Liquidation) to determine any specific concerns or issues that they would like the Examiners to address during the examination, or to identify specific Financings, or to make sure that the Examiner has all the pertinent correspondence involving the licensee.

#### 4. Correspondence

The Examiner will inform the Licensee of the examination by standard notification letter.

The Examiner will contact the Licensee to arrange dates the Examiner will be working on-site or performing desk review.

The Examiner will notify the Licensee in writing (generally email) at least 30 days before the start of the on-site visit to the Licensee. The notification letter must inform the Licensee's management of the examination dates, as well as request specific information required during and prior to the on-site visit.

The Examiner will request that all documents be provided in electronic format via OCIO-approved file sharing protocols at least two weeks before the on-site visit to permit significant review work ahead of on-site visit.

#### 5. Prior to the Examination

The Examiner will review and compare, with information previously obtained by SBA and as requested of the Licensee:

- 1. Prior examination reports and related workpapers.
- 2. Actions taken by SBA and the Licensee on prior examinations.
- 3. License application and any amendments to the application.
- 4. Correspondence between the Licensee and SBA.
- 5. Reports submitted to SBA, such as financial reports, reports to all investors, and the audit report of the Independent Public Accountant (IPA).
- 6. Schedule of Officers, Directors and Stockholders, or the Schedule of Partners from the prior examination report with information shown on the Licensee's latest SBA Form 468 (Annual Financial Report) and review any changes in management or ownership for appropriate SBA approval.
- 7. Form 468 Schedules relating to Financings and portfolio companies.
- 8. As necessary and appropriate, SEC reports and financial statements of the parent entity, management company, manager, or general partner and workpapers of the independent public accountant (IPA).

In addition, the Examiner will select Financings to be reviewed. If sufficient time is not available to review all Financings made during the period, after reviewing the existing documentation and the pre-examination response, the Examiner will select the Financings to be reviewed during the examination.

- 1. If there are more than five Financings made during the period, the Examiner will review a minimum of five Financings representing at least 50% of the total dollar amount invested during the period.
- 2. If there are more than five Financings, the Examiner will notify the Licensee by email which specific Financings have been selected for review within 10 days of the notification letter, so that the Licensee can forward the small business concern's financial statements (past two years) and Financing documentation relating to those sampled Financings with adequate time to review prior to the on-site visit.

### 6. On-Site or Virtual Licensee Visit

Generally, an examination will include a site visit to the subject Licensee, with much of the documentation being reviewed before going on site. However, OII may direct that certain Licensees be examined without travel to Licensees' offices by performing virtual or desk examinations. A virtual desk examination requires that a Licensee electronically transmit all documentation to the Examiner, and that the examination take place virtually.

A desk examination generally only deviates from the standard procedures to the extent of not travelling to the Licensee's offices. However, being on site can help expedite document and information exchange and broaden access to records and Licensee personnel at the office location. In any case, all other examination procedures will be performed consistent with this SOP.

A typical on-site visit may be up to five days, depending on factors such as leverage, complexity, and scope of the examination. The onsite or virtual licensee visit will consist of:

- 1. **Entrance Conference**. At this conference, the Examiner will meet with the principals of the Licensee to give an overview of the examination process and inform them of what information, documentation and facilities will be needed to conduct the examination.
- 2. **Form and Report Reviews**. This will consist of reviews of financial information, capital accounts and changes in ownership, cash disbursements and receipts, idle funds, inactivity, delinquencies, management expenses and other Licensee calculations and selected documentation.
- 3. Exit Conference. At the close of the examination, the Examiner will conduct an exit conference with a Licensee official such as a corporate officer or general partner. During this meeting, the Examiner will present the results of the examination, obtain comments from the Licensee on each finding, and clarify any questions relating to the facts. The Examiner will generally hold the exit conference in person, not by telephone, unless the examination is being performed remotely (virtual/desk exam). The Examiner will allow the Licensee official the opportunity to respond to the preliminary examination Findings in writing within one week. Regulatory issues will always be addressed in person or by telephone (if necessary) with the Licensee official.

# 7. Onsite Portfolio Company Visit(s)

Field visits to portfolio concerns are done at the discretion of the Examiner. For Leveraged Licensees, while not required, the Examiner may consider scheduling a portfolio concern visit when the visit would meaningfully enhance the examination process (e.g., provide documentation or clarification regarding a significant regulatory issue), and where budgetary and time constraints permit. These visits are especially useful in confirming the existence of portfolio concerns and verifying the use of Financing proceeds.

A visit to a portfolio concern will verify the use of proceeds by reviewing the small business's books and records. The Examiner will always review Financings made for working capital to make sure the proceeds were used for legitimate business purposes.

The Examiner will be alert for Financings that appear excessive in relation to the working capital needs of the portfolio concern, or where evidence suggests proceeds may have been used for paying debts not

owed by the portfolio concern. As a general rule, the Examiner will review the portfolio concern's bank statements and deposits, its canceled checks, the cash disbursement ledger, and any vendor invoices.

The Examiner is under no obligation to notify the Licensee that a particular visit will be made, nor is the Examiner obliged to explain the reason for making a visit. The Examiner may coordinate arrangements for the visit with a Licensee official if that involvement will not jeopardize the integrity of the information sought. The Examiner should not encourage Licensee officials to accompany these visits; however, the Examiner cannot prevent the Licensee official from being present during the visit.

In general, whenever the Examiner anticipates reviewing the books and records of a small business portfolio concern, it should be made clear to both the Licensee official and the small business owner what specific documents are to be made available during the site visit.

The Examiner may make additional visits to a portfolio concern. For example, the Examiner may visit a portfolio concern whenever facts indicate the company may be involved in a serious regulatory violation or there are other factors such as:

- 1. Questions have arisen about a portfolio concern's address including, for example: credit reports indicating that no business exists at the reported address; the portfolio concern only has a P.O. box address; or there are other portfolio concerns at same address (especially at Licensee's location).
- 2. A Licensee is closely held and has minimal capitalization.
- 3. A Licensee has inadequate documentation to support its Financings.
- 4. A Licensee has a high number of delinquent or charged-off loans.
- 5. A Licensee's files do not contain periodic financial statements (at least annually) from portfolio
- 6. A Licensee has a portfolio of small businesses that have been non-responsive to requests for information from the Licensee.

### The Examiner may:

- 1. Document any possible conflicts of interest.
- 2. Determine whether the Licensee or its Associates provide management services to the small business, and the nature of any payments.
- 3. Obtain copies of any relevant records. Specifically, §107.620(c) gives SBA access to the books and records of portfolio concerns receiving Financing from Licensees. This regulation requires Licensees to:
  - a. Obtain any information that SBA requests to verify certifications made by portfolio concerns, including those concerning the use of proceeds.
  - b. Ensure that Financing documents contain provisions giving SBA access to the portfolio concern's books and records.

If the small business owner denies or restricts access to the portfolio concern's records, or is uncooperative with a request for access, this will be promptly reported to the Examination Manager. In these situations, the Examiner should consider having a Licensee official call the business owner in an effort to obtain

cooperation. If the portfolio concern does not comply with requests for information, the Examiner will document problems in obtaining information in the Other Matters section of the examination report.

The Examiner will document the results of each field visit in a memorandum.

## 8. Data and Reporting Requests

An Examiner may obtain and review:

- 1. **Agency Records.** Examiners have access to all Agency records that relate to the SBIC program, including reports, audits, documents, correspondence, recommendations, and other material.
- 2. Licensee Records. Under 13 CFR §107.691, Examiners have access to a Licensee's books, records, and other pertinent documents. Examiners also have access, upon request, to the working papers of the Licensee's independent public accountant ("IPA"). Likewise, under 13 CFR §107.160, an Entity General Partner is subject to the same examination and reporting requirements as a Licensee.
- 3. **Records of Portfolio Concern.** 13 CFR §107.620(c), gives Examiners access to the books and records of portfolio concerns receiving Financing from Licensees. This regulation requires Licensees to:
  - a. Obtain any information that SBA requests to verify certifications made by portfolio concerns, including those concerning the use of proceeds.
  - b. Ensure that Financing documents contain provisions giving SBA access to the portfolio concern's books and records.

Please note that there are restrictions on disclosing information. The information obtained during examinations, including the contents of examination reports, is sensitive and confidential information. SBA employees, including Examiners, will never disclose such information to anyone outside the Agency without prior approval of the Director of PCI.

At times OII staff may receive requests for examination reports and workpapers under the Freedom of Information Act and the Privacy Act. These requests must be promptly referred to the Director of PCI and will involve consultation with the Office of General Counsel for appropriate review and coordination of response.

### 9. Form and Report Reviews

The Examiner's review of forms and reports will entail the following.

#### a. Financial Review

Because the examination does not constitute an audit on the financial statements, the Examiner will be reviewing and relying on financial statements as audited by the IPA. The primary objectives of the financial review are to:

- a. Verify that the Licensee's funds and unfunded commitments qualify as Private Capital and Regulatory Capital.
- b. Document changes in Private Capital.
- c. Determine whether Private Capital requirements have been met or maintained.

- d. Verify the <u>accuracy of reported Financings</u>. accuracy of reported Financings. Licensee is adhering to the SBA approved valuation policy and guidelines approved at time of Licensing.
- e. Verify and document the timely payment of funds due SBA as reflected in SBA's internal accounting/data records, including whether exam fees have been paid.
- f. Determine whether internal controls adequately safeguard the Licensee's assets, particularly portfolio securities. As part of this determination, the Examiner will confirm that Licensee has appropriate access to assets. For example, if there is a custodial account, the Examiner will ensure that the Licensee is a signatory to such. If assets are physically housed in a safe with assets of related entities, the Examiner will ensure that there is appropriate separation, and that the Licensee's assets are identifiable and accessible by the Licensee.
- g. Review and reconcile the Licensee's cash and invested idle funds deposits.
- h. Review management expense accounts to verify the Licensee is adhering to the SBA approved management fee and expense plan approved at time of Licensing.
- i. Review other revenue or expense accounts, as appropriate, where regulatory issues have been implicated.

## b. Capital Accounts and Changes in Ownership

The Examiner will review the Licensee's capital accounts and document any changes in its Regulatory or Leverageable Capital as described in §107.585. The level of review and confirmation of capital will depend on whether it is the first examination or subsequent examinations.

<u>Initial Examination</u>- During the first examination, the Examiner will confirm that the initial capital with which the Licensee began operations matches the amount shown in its license application. As part of this confirmation, the Examiner will be sure to request direct confirmations of all investors in the Licensee.

<u>Subsequent Examinations</u>- During subsequent examinations, the Examiner will confirm any reported increases in Private Capital. When a Licensee has more than 20 investors, the Examiner will confirm the interests of only those investors who are also owners, officers or directors of the management company of the Licensee, members of the general partnership, or represent 10% of greater of the Private Capital commitments to the Licensee.; otherwise, the Examiner will confirm them all. The confirmations the Examiner receives will also be supported by information received independently from the Licensee's bank (i.e., periodic bank statements or, if necessary, separate bank confirmations).

The above requirements regarding the number and sources of capital confirmations may be modified if, after consultation about the particular circumstances, the Examination Manager determines that there is a more appropriate threshold for capital confirmation.

<u>For Non-Leveraged Licensees</u>, the review will be based on the most recent annually reported Private Capital.

### c. Cash Disbursements and Receipts

The Examiner will review the Licensee's cash disbursement journals and bank statements to identify those disbursements relating to the Financings selected for review. While confirming disbursement transactions, the Examiner will document the date, payee, endorsement, check number, amount, purpose, and

electronic transfer or wire authorization. For any questionable disbursements, the Examiner will review additional documentation. For example, other material cash disbursements would be reviewed to identify:

- a. Any Financings not shown on the schedule submitted.
- Any payments which appear to be unusual, irregular or excessive based on payee, amount, purpose, or other factors (e.g., improper payments to Associates or excessive management expenses).
- c. Any unpaid amounts due SBA (in conjunction with SBA records).

The Examiner will verify the disbursements that have been identified in the above step to the source documents (cancelled checks or wire transfer documents, and bank statements if necessary).

The Examiner will review the cash receipts journals and bank statements to identify:

- a. Receipt of additional Private Capital due or claimed by the Licensee.
- b. Receipts and deposits of SBA Leverage in a timely manner
- c. Amounts received that indicate possible Cost of Money violations.

Lastly, the Examiner will obtain and compare the Licensee's bank reconciliations with the bank statements, book balances and the trial balance provided as of the examination cut-off date, resolving any discrepancies, as necessary.

### d. Idle Funds

The Examiner will review documentation relating to idle funds deposits and compare the balances with the amounts shown on the trial balance. The Examiner will also resolve any discrepancies and make any necessary copies of bank statements and idle funds documentation.

For Licensees with Leverage or applying for Leverage, the Examiner will determine whether cash accounts are in federally insured institutions and whether idle funds are held in investments permitted under §107.530. Where deposits are in excess of the insured amounts pursuant to §107.530(c), the Examiner will document in the workpapers whether the institution is "well capitalized" in accordance Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation regulations (the Examination Manager may limit documentation to local and regional financial institutions).

If during a review of cash and idle funds the Examiner finds that there appears to be insufficient liquidity to meet future SBA payments (or other significant future obligations), then the Examiner may inform the Investment Portfolio Management Analyst about the liquidity issue, as appropriate.

### e. Inactivity

For all Licensees, the Examiner will determine whether the Licensee's cash and idle funds amount to more than 20 percent of its total assets (at cost) for the most recent fiscal year end. If the amount exceeds 20 percent, the Examiner will perform the inactivity calculations required under §107.590.

#### f. Delinguencies

The Examiner will review the Licensee's SBA Form 468 (Annual Financial Report) and the schedule of delinquencies within the Form 468 provided by the Licensee, and note instances where interest continues to be accrued on investments delinquent more than 120 days (Appendix 15: Valuation Guidelines for Small

Business Investment Companies, III., B., 3.; and Appendix 14 Accounting Standards and Financial Reporting Requirements for Small Business Investment Companies, V., E. For Non-Leverage Licensees, FASB GAAP Accounting Standards are acceptable as an alternative to SBA Valuation Guidelines and Accounting Standards). The Examiner will analyze whether significant delinquencies suggest a need for accounting adjustments, such as putting debt on non-accrual status, adjusting valuations, adding additional allowances or deferring income. The Examiner will record the analysis in the workpapers, and specifically address the extent to which accounting and valuation adjustments are required, and whether the delinquencies are materially affecting the Licensee's financial condition.

Where necessary to complete an adequate analysis of portfolio delinquencies, the Examiner may consider requesting an accounts receivable aging report from the Licensee. For example, discrepancies between Form 468 reported delinquencies and other records may require additional supporting documentation.

### g. Management Expenses

The Examiner will review the Licensee's expense accounts for compliance with its SBA-approved scope and level of management expenses confirmed at the time of Licensing through the information submitted in the MAQ and as described in §107.140; §107.250 and §107.520. The Examiner will also review the limited partnership agreement or other governance documents, as well as any approved amendments, to verify the Licensee is adhering to the management expense plan and fee level approved at time of licensing. for determination of appropriate fee formula. Finally, the examiner will ensure that management expenses also meet requirements of specific management fee policy guidance in effect (e.g., Technotes).

### h. Other Financial Review Steps

Excluding Capital Call Lines described in §107.550(c), SBA's prior written approval prior to a Licensee incurring secured third-party debt under §107.550. The Examiner will review the Licensee's liability accounts for any secured third-party debt, excluding Capital Call Lines, not approved by SBA.

The Examiner will review the Capital Impairment calculations prepared by the Licensee in conjunction with the relevant Capital Impairment limits according to §§107.1830-107.1850. As necessary to analyze the Licensee's calculations, the Examiner may perform one or more Capital Impairment calculations.

The Examiner will review the calculation of Retained Earnings Available for Distribution (READ) on the Form 468 to determine allowable distributions to investors during the period. The Examiner will also compare with actual distributions as evidenced in other documentation.

If the Licensee, not the management company of the Licensee but rather the Licensee itself, has any subsidiaries, the Examiner will review those entities' financial records and confirm that the entities have been formed and meet the requirements of §107.720(b).

If the Licensee is a limited partnership, the Examiner will review the financial records of the Entity General Partner under §107.160(b)(2) (the Entity General Partner includes any general partner of the Licensee's general partner).

The Examiner will prepare an unaudited comparative balance sheet for the cut-off dates of the current and prior examinations using the trial balances provided by the Licensee. The Examiner will also reconcile and explain any significant deviations between amounts shown on the two balance sheets.

The Examiner will review any other general ledger accounts which, based on their nature, description, or amount, appear unusual and may suggest regulatory issues. Whenever the Examiner finds discrepancies, inconsistencies, errors or omissions that cannot be satisfactorily resolved, the Examiner may contact the IPA to get additional information or contact the Examination Manager for guidance.

#### i. Non-Financial Records

The Examiner will review the original approved SBIC license application which includes the MAQ and all related exhibits and the SBA licensing approval letter (§107.501), as well as the SBA-approved contract of the Licensee's Investment Adviser/ Manager for material changes (§107.510).

In addition, for each Financing selected for review, the Examiner may confirm that the Licensee has electronically filed and received SBA confirmation of the SBA Form 1031 (Portfolio Financing Report), as well as the related SBA Form 1031A (Certification), for the filing dates required during the examination period, as well as the following Licensee records required under §107.600 and §107.660:

- a. Any minutes of meetings of directors, stockholders, executive committees, partners, or other officials
- b. All documents evidencing the ownership held by the Licensee, including ownership ledgers, and transfer registers.
- c. All correspondence files and emails for the examination period involving the Licensee and SBA, as well as the Licensee and its IPA, attorneys (to the extent such correspondence is not subject to privilege), and portfolio concerns.
- d. Any quarterly or annual reports, prospectuses, letters, publications or any other communications issued by the Licensee to its investors.
- e. Any report, application, or document filed with the SEC.
- f. Any litigation reports required to be filed with SBA.
- g. Any other reports that SBA required the Licensee to file.

### 10. Licensee's Portfolio Investments

The purpose is to determine whether the Licensee is providing Financings to eligible small businesses for legitimate purposes.

#### a. Financings

Time permitting, the Examiner will review all Financings made since the last examination. The Examiner will review the Licensee's Financing documents and prepare a *Loan and Investment Information Summary* for each Financing that shows:

i. Name, address, industry, and type of business of the portfolio concern.

- ii. Stage of investment, type of Financing, type of investment, ownership percentage (for equity investments including SAFE notes and through convertible debt), interest rate (for loans and debt investments).
- iii. Information on disbursements of Financing proceeds, including the date, check number, amount, wire information and payee (if other than the small business).
- iv. Information on the portfolio concern's financial condition, collateral, management and owners (including ownership/control of corporate owners or entity partners).
- v. Relevant summaries of final Financing closing documents, legal binders and closing statements required by §107.691. The Examiner will note any deficiencies in Financing documentation.
- vi. Summaries of the latest updated financial information for each portfolio investment selected for review, to determine compliance with §107.620.
- vii. Any necessary background information on the portfolio concern from the report by business reporting service obtained prior to the on-site.
- viii. Any additional documentation regarding sources and uses of funds.

In addition, the Examiner will review and include any relevant information from the following:

- i. The certification of the use of proceeds required under §107.610(d) and SBA Forms 480 (Size Status Declaration), 652 (Assurance of Compliance of Nondiscrimination) and 1031 (Portfolio Financing Report), as required under §107.610 and §107.640 (Forms 480 and 652 are reviewed at initial Financing).
- ii. Financial statements of the sampled small concerns prior to Financing, and Financing and compare them with the SBA Form 480 (Size Status Declaration) and the requirements of §107.700.
- iii. Correspondence between the Licensee and the portfolio concern regarding the Financing, or any other sources of correspondence (SBA or otherwise) related to Financing.
- iv. Portfolio concern confirmations (Form 857). In order to increase likelihood of response by the small concern, the Examiner will inform the Licensee about the confirmation process and suggest follow-up, as appropriate, during the exit conference.

#### b. Eligibility

The Examiner will use the information above to determine if the portfolio concern was eligible for SBIC Financing. This includes verifying that the business meets the size standards under §107.700 and §107.760, and does not involve prohibited investments such as:

- i. <u>Ineligible</u> relenders or reinvestors; passive businesses; real estate businesses farmland purchases, foreign investments and project financings under §107.720.
- ii. Conflicts of interest and dispositions of assets to Associates under §107.730 and §107.885.
- iii. Activities not contemplated by the Act under §107.500 and §107.700.

## c. Specific Regulatory Restrictions

The Examiner will also determine if the terms of the Financing violate any of the following regulations:

- i. Restrictions on control of small business under §107.865.
- ii. Minimum Financing term under §107.830; §107.835; §107.845 and §107.850(a).

**NOTE I:** For purposes of evaluating prepayment restrictions under §107.830(c)(2), financing terms which merely allocate payment distributions to lenders in a transaction will not be considered prepayment restrictions. For example, a distribution clause in a loan financing agreement which provides priority allocation among lenders or pro rata distribution of prepayments will not be considered a prepayment restriction which requires prior SBA approval.

NOTE II: For purposes of evaluating minimum financing term, convertible notes and SAFEs (Simple Agreements for Future Equity) which convert to equity meet the definition of Equity Capital Investments under §107.50. If the convertible note or SAFE converts to equity in less than 12 months and the equity position continues to be held by the Licensee, the financing term is based on the date of initial financing of the convertible note or SAFE note plus the time period held as equity. The combined time period must meet the minimum financing term of 12 months.

- iii. Portfolio diversification (overline limitation) under §107.740; §107.760 and §107.880.
- iv. Interest rate ceiling and limitations on fees charged to small businesses (Cost of Money) under §107.855, §107.830, §107.850 and §107.860.

The Examiner will take the following additional steps:

- i. Determine if financings for a change in the ownership of a portfolio concern meet the requirements of §107.750.
- ii. Determine if financings in the form of Equity Securities meet the requirements of §107.800.
- iii. Determine whether there are any restrictions on the redemption of Equity Securities, as detailed in §107.850.
- iv. Determine if financings in the form of Debt Securities meet the requirements of §107.815.
- v. Determine whether the terms of the financing include management services and related fees to the portfolio concern, and whether the Licensee has complied with the requirements under §107.900.
- vi. Determine if financings made in the form of guarantees meet the requirements of §107.820.
- vii. Review any securities purchased by the Licensee from or through an underwriter for compliance with §107.825(a), (b) and (c).

- viii. Review any securities purchased from, or exchanged with, another SBIC or from SBA under §107.825(d). Determine whether Licensee has contingent liabilities based on put rights or any other guarantees.
- ix. Determine if the Licensee has met the requirement to finance "smaller enterprises" under §107.710.

### d. Commitments

Where a Licensee uses commitments to finance specific small businesses in order to qualify for SBA funding, the Examiner will review documentation of those commitments. This may include reviewing the commitment letter, verifying the terms of the commitment and confirming that the letter was signed by the small business owner.

SBA will compare the commitments shown on the SBA *Form 856 or 856A* (*Disclosure Statement*) with those shown on the SBA *Form 468* (*Annual Financial Report*) filed during the examination period, as well as with those shown on the SBA *Form 856 or 856a* (*Disclosure Statement*) from the prior examination. Multiple commitments to the same small business, and commitments which have been outstanding for more than 3 months, will be scrutinized to verify their legitimacy.

### e. Valuation of Portfolio Investments

Licensees must adhere to SBA's approved accounting standards and valuation policies (Appendix 14 and Appendix 15). Non-Leveraged Licensees are permitted to follow FASB GAAP accounting standards and valuation policies.

A Licensee's portfolio of loans and investments usually represents the bulk of its assets. A realistic and timely valuation of these assets is necessary because the performance of these loans and investments affects the Licensee's financial condition. The Licensee therefore must have procedures in place to ensure that its portfolio is properly valued, with sufficient documentation to support each valuation.

Other segments of the examination may reveal indicators of valuation problems— for example, Capital Impairment, delinquent loans, operating losses and significant amounts of unrealized appreciation for the business plan and strategy approved at the time of Licensing. The purpose of this phase of the examination is not to arrive at a specific valuation for each of the Licensee's assets, but rather, to determine whether the Licensee has a written valuation policy approved by SBA, and whether that policy is being implemented, maintained, and adequately documented.

The Examiner will review the following documents to determine whether <u>verify</u> the Licensee's valuations have been completed in accordance with the SBA-approved valuation policy (which includes FASB GAAP for Non-Leveraged Licensees) and whether the valuations have been reported timely to SBA (§107.503 and §107.650):

- a. The written SBA-approved valuation policy, together with relevant SBA guidance (Appendix 15).
- b. The quarterly and annual Form 468 reports submitted to SBA.
- c. If necessary, the IPA's workpapers showing the latest review of valuations (otherwise, the Examiner will review the IPA's audit report for the statement that the Licensee's valuations were prepared in accordance with its valuation policy established in accordance with Section 310(d)(2) of the Act).
- d. Licensee's latest delinquency listing. Delinquencies over 120 days must be in the review sample. The Examiner will also review internal receivable aging reports prepared by the Licensee or other documents, as needed, to determine any other non-performing assets.
- e. Updated financial statements and any other documents required by end of year reporting for each portfolio concern for those sampled (reviewing relevant waterfall analyses, capital tables, and liquidation preferences).
- f. Current collateral appraisals (if necessary and available).
- g. Valuations of portfolio co-investments with other SBIC's.
- h. Minutes of meetings documenting discussion and approval of portfolio valuations (signed approval by the board of directors, General Partner, or LLC managing members, as required).

The Examiner will generally select at least five portfolio companies for a valuation review. Finally, the Examiner will also ensure that the valuation workpapers answer the following questions concerning each portfolio valuation selected for examination review:

- a. What section of the SBA-approved valuation policy did the Licensee follow in determining the appropriate valuation of the investment?
- b. What specific methodology did the Licensee employ to value the investment? Was this the methodology approved at the time of licensing?
- c. What documentary evidence within the Licensee's files supports the valuation?
- d. Whether the Licensee reported to SBA any material adverse within 30 days of the close of the quarter. Material adverse change is defined as any decrease of more than 20 percent in asset value of any individual security since the end of the immediately prior fiscal year, excluding changes due to repayment of principal by the portfolio company.

Where the SBA-approved valuation policy was grossly or materially misinterpreted, the specific valuation methodology was unreasonable or materially improper, or the documentary evidence was plainly insufficient to support the stated valuation, that will be noted in the workpapers.

The Examiner should not talk to prospective purchasers of small businesses when the Licensee's valuation is based on a proposed sale price (i.e., for depreciation). Instead, the Examiner should indicate that the valuation is based on a proposed sale, and that the Examiner was unable to verify the terms of the proposed sale.

## 11. Examining Non-Leveraged Licensees

Non-Leveraged Licensees have a number of exceptions and Examiners have discretion to eliminate steps associated with Leveraged exams.

For Licensees having no outstanding Leverage or Earmarked Assets, §107.1000 exempts these SBICs from the following regulations:

- Overline limitation in §107.740.
- Idle funds investment restrictions in §107.530.
- Third party debt restrictions in §107.550.
- Expense restrictions for maintaining or improving assets acquired in liquidation of portfolio concerns under §107.880.
- Record keeping requirements and fee limitations under §107.825(b) and (c), respectively, for securities purchased through or from an underwriter.

SBA regulations also exempt Licensees with no outstanding Leverage or Earmarked Assets from having to obtain SBA's prior approval for:

- Decreases in Regulatory Capital of more than 2 percent under §107.585, but not below the minimum required by the Act or the regulations.
- Disposition of any asset to an Associate under §107.885.
- Contracts to employ an Investment Adviser/Manager under §107.510.
- Initial management expenses under §107.140 and increases in these expenses under §107.520.
- Options obtained from a portfolio concern by Licensee management or employees under §107.815(b).
- SBA's post approval of new directors and officers, other than the Chief Operating Officer. (Licensees still must notify SBA within 30 days of new officers and directors joining.)
- Filing with SBA changes in regulatory capital associated with capital calls or distributions 30 days post change. (Additionally, Non-Leveraged Licensees inform SBA of changes through annual Form 468 reporting.)

SBA's policy is to conduct limited-scope examinations of Non-Leveraged Licensees. These examinations will focus on major regulatory violations and the workpapers necessary to support them. For examinations of Non-Leveraged Licensees, the Examination Manager has the discretion to eliminate the following steps from the examination process:

- Visit and inventory of safe deposit box.
- Verification of securities held by third parties.

- Review of control procedures.
- Analysis of Private Capital.
- Review of capital stock certificate book.
- Analysis of the financial condition of the Licensee.
- Analysis of trial balance accounts.
- Analysis of provisions for losses.
- Analysis of accrued interest receivable.
- Reconciliation and analysis of retained earnings.
- Review of valuation procedures and specific valuations.
- Review of the IPA's workpapers.
- Review of SEC reports.
- Conducting visits to portfolio concerns.

With Non-Leveraged Licensees, the Examiner will review no more than five new financings to different portfolio concerns and obtain a credit report only for Financings selected for review.

## 12. Examining Section 301(d) Licensees

The Examiner will review the SBA Form 1941 (Financing Eligibility Statement) required by §107.610(c) for each portfolio Financing reviewed. There are three distinct versions of this form:

- SBA Form 1941A: Financing Eligibility Statement "Social Disadvantage" (For Individuals Who Are Members of a Designated Group)
- SBA Form 1941B: Financing Eligibility Statement "Social Disadvantage" (For Individuals Who Are Not Members of a Designated Group)
- SBA Form 1941C: Financing Eligibility Statement Economic Disadvantage.

#### The Examiner will:

- Review the level of the Licensee's Financings to disadvantaged businesses that are relenders or reinvestors under §107.720(a)(2) and determine whether the total of these Financings outstanding at the fiscal year end exceed the Licensee's Regulatory Capital.
- Review the term of Financings for any which are less than one year. Along with exceptions for interim financing, protection of prior investments and change of ownership, a Financing may qualify for a short-term under §107.835(d) where the purpose is to aid in performing a contract under a set-aside program for "minority" or "disadvantaged" contractors.
- Determine whether the Licensee has paid its dividends or distributions due to SBA under §107.1400 and §107.1440.
- In calculating Capital Impairment for a 301(d) Licensee, the Examiner should be aware that a condition of Capital Impairment occurs only when the impairment percentage exceeds 75 percent.

## a. Examining Licensees with Other Special Requirements

From time to time, SBICs may have the ability to be licensed for or participate in unique programs that are enacted to meet specific policy goals of the agency. This may include, by way of example, such programs as Early Stage SBICs, Impact Investment SBICs, Energy Savings Qualified Investments, etc. –Such programs will come with any number of special regulatory requirements, such as additional certifications, fund reserves, specific investment requirements, distribution limitations, or other capital impairment requirements. The Examiner will determine if the SBIC has been licensed or approved for participation in any special programs and evaluate compliance with the relevant sections of the SBA regulations and other policy documents covering oversight of those programs.

Visiting a Licensee's Independent Public Accountant. On occasion, it may be beneficial to contact or visit the Licensee's Independent Public Accountant. –Consulting with or visiting the IPA may be helpful, for example, when developing findings concerning valuations of specific portfolio concerns. As authorized in §107.691, the Examiner may review the workpapers that support the IPA's opinion in the financial statements. The Examiner must always document the interview with the IPA in the workpapers. If the Examiner finds instances of substandard IPA work product, the Examiner may, after consultation with the Examination Manager, refer the matter to the relevant state licensing board, as appropriate.

# 13. Examination Report

The examination report communicates the results of the examination to the Licensee and to SBA officials responsible for taking action. The report must be clear, concise, factual, accurate, objective, and in sufficient depth to allow understanding of the reported matters and to take appropriate action. To ensure fairness, the Examiner's reports will include pertinent comments and explanations to the Licensee.

The Licensee will receive one of two types of reports via e-mail from the Examiner copying Examinations Division leadership and the Licensee's Investment Portfolio Management Analyst:

- (i) if there are no Findings or Other Matters, a "No Finding Report";
- (ii) if there are Findings or Other Matters, a "Findings Report".

A No Finding Report is a brief memorandum report to document the examination sent by SBA's Examinations Division to the Licensee.

A Findings Report is more detailed. Regulatory violations are categorized and reported based upon the relative seriousness of the underlying issue. Major regulatory infractions are categorized as "Findings," while all other issues are reported as "Other Matters."

## a. Major Findings

Major Findings identified by the Examinations Division are considered major violations of SBA Regulations, Policies, Procedures, or the Act discovered during an SBIC Examination. In addition, the Examiner will also report as Findings any unresolved or repeat issues linked to previous examinations, as well as any other violations that could be considered an event of default on a Licensee's leverage. Whether a particular transaction justifies a Finding depends on the statutory requirements of the Act, SBA regulations, and other policy documents in effect at the time of the action or transaction.

SBA has identified **ten specific Major Findings** that are of special concern. The following sections describe the categories of Findings and the typical examination coverage involved for each one.

# A. Activities Not Contemplated by the Act (§107.500; §107.700)

The Act contemplates that small businesses will be assisted in specific ways. The principal issues of concern in this area, as specified in the Act, are:

- 1. Financing a business that is not a "Small Business" under §107.700.
- 2. Financing provided by a 301(d) Licensee to a small business that is not owned, controlled, and managed by disadvantaged persons.
- 3. A Licensee conducting operations of any business other than that for which it was licensed.

In reviewing this area, the Examiner will analyze the Licensee's Financing records and other documentation, including background information on the small business being financed and the owners of the small business.

### B. <u>Conflicts of Interest (§107.730; §107.885)</u>

Licensees and those persons operating Licensees must not self-deal to the prejudice of a small business, the Licensee itself, investors in the Licensee, the owners of the Licensee, or SBA. A Finding in this area usually involves Licensees providing financing to Associates or otherwise providing the Licensee's assets for the use of an Associate either directly or indirectly to the prejudice of the small business portfolio concern, without SBA approval. In addition, Licensees with outstanding Leverage or Earmarked Assets may not sell (or transfer) to Associates title to assets without permission from SBA.

As certain types of financings with Associates directly or indirectly are permitted and Licensees are provided safe harbor, in situations of financing with an Associate, the Examiner may look to confirm safe harbor conditions under § 107.730 for an independent third party to be investing in the Small Business at

the same time as the Licensee. The Examiner will review the terms of Financings provided to portfolio concerns and records pertaining to their principals, owners, and directors. The Examiner will also review the disposition of assets not now on the Licensee's books, but those shown on the books during the prior examination. Finally, the Examiner will review investment memos, credit reports and written confirmations from portfolio concerns, and where appropriate, contact or visit a small business concern involved in a conflict-of-interest situation.

## C. Unapproved Control of a Small Business (§107.865)

Licensees, either directly or with Associates, may exercise control over a small business, through ownership of voting securities, management agreements, voting trusts, majority representation on the board of directors, or otherwise. However, the period of that control is limited to seven years from the date on which it control was initially acquired, unless Licensee's request to extend control period is formally received by SBA. With SBA's prior written approval, control may be extended for an additional period as necessary to complete divestiture of control or ensure the financial stability of the portfolio company.

The Examiner will review the SBA *Form 856 or 856a* (*Disclosure Statement*), terms of Financings, ownership, stock voting rights, shareholders' agreements, and board membership or partner rights, to determine if control exists and the period of control. The Examiner may also need to contact the small business when there is a question of prohibited control.

# D. Short-term Financings (§107.830; §107.835; §107.845; §107.750)

A Licensee may not make a Financing to a small business where the duration or term is shorter than one year. However, under §107.835, there are exceptions to the minimum one-year term where:

- 1. <u>It</u> is an interim financing in contemplation of long-term financing such as a convertible note to equity or a SAFE (Simple Agreement for Future Equity) note issued by the portfolio concern in which case the shorter duration can be to the benefit of the small business, a bridge loan and the combined holding period of the note and equity meets the minimum one-year term;
- 2. If it is for protection of the Licensee's prior investments;
- 3. Or it is for the purpose of aiding a small business in performing a contract awarded under a Federal, State, or local government set-aside program for minority or disadvantaged contractors.

The Examiner will review the terms of the Financing provided to determine whether the terms of the Financing, or any prepayment or redemption provisions, result in a prohibited short-term financing.

## E. Overline Investments (§107.740; §107.760; §107.880)

Leveraged Licensees or those intending to issue Leverage have investment concentrations in a single business (including affiliates) restricted by an overline limitation. For each portfolio concern, the Examiner will compare the Licensee's total outstanding financings and commitments (including amounts written off) to the appropriate overline limit.

There are provisions for making follow-on investments where there is a change in size or activity of a portfolio concern, also subject to overline limitations under §107.760. Also, there are additional limits for expenditures on assets acquired in the liquidation of a small business under §107.880(c).

F. <u>Ineligible Relending, Foreign, Passive or Other Prohibited Investments, Including Prohibited Real</u> <u>Estate Financings</u> (§107.720)

Certain types of small businesses are ineligible for Financing by a Licensee. Subject to the exceptions set forth in §107.720, a Licensee is generally not permitted to provide Financing to relenders or reinvestors (with exceptions), passive businesses, real estate businesses, project finance businesses, farmland purchases, any investment contrary to the public interest, or foreign investments. There are exceptions to these rules set forth in §107.720.

The Examiner will determine the general nature of the small business receiving the financing, as well as how the proceeds of the Financing were used. The nature of the business is determined by reviewing the Licensee's Financing files, and may be confirmed by a credit report or, if appropriate, a visit to the small business. Should the Examiner decide to visit the concern, it is appropriate to discuss the use of proceeds directly with the small business's management during the visit. In most cases, the Examiner will also review the small business's bank records and other documentation to confirm the use of proceeds. If the small business's use of proceeds differs from the conditions of the Financing, the Examiner will determine whether the Licensee has approved this change.

G. Excessive Cost of Money (§107.830; §107.850; §107.855; §107.860)

Licensees are restricted in the interest they can charge on Loans and Debt Securities. The Cost of Money includes stated interest rates, discounts, and fees charged. Licensees also may charge reasonable prepayment penalties. The regulations describe which fees and charges are included, as well as excluded, from the Cost of Money calculation.

The Examiner will determine the rate of interest and any discount or fee charged on Financings provided to portfolio concerns by examining the note and any other related financing agreements. Examiners will look to confirm fees were disclosed to portfolio concerns in Financing contract terms.

H. Excessive Management Expenses, Improper Distributions or Reductions in Regulatory Capital, and Excessive Expenditures (§107.520; §107.585; §\$107.1520- 107.1580; §107.1810; §107.1820)

Licensees are restricted in the types and amounts of capital and earnings distributions they may make. Management fees, operating expenses, and earnings distributions are restricted for leveraged Licensees. All Licensees are subject to restrictions on reducing paid-in capital.

The Examiner will analyze capital accounts (paid-in and earned) for changes since the prior examination. In addition, the Examiner will compare earnings distributions with restrictions imposed by the regulations.

The Examiner will additionally confirm management expenses comply with the management fee and expense policy approved at the time of licensing.

I. <u>Impairment and Valuation Issues</u> (§§107.1830-107.1850; §107.503; §107.650)

For those Licensees with Leverage, Capital Impairment occurs when a Licensee's losses reach a threshold as defined in the regulations. Such impairment is directly affected by both operating and investment losses, as well as unrealized losses on portfolio assets. The Examiner will review capital accounts, the reported unrealized appreciation and depreciation of the portfolio, and calculate any Capital Impairment based on regulatory requirements.

Licensees are required to have a portfolio valuation policy approved by their boards of directors or general partners, and by SBA. Most Licensees have adopted SBA's "Model Valuation Policy." Licensees with Leverage are required to value their portfolios at the end of the second quarter and at the end of the fiscal year, and to provide valuation reports to SBA within specified time periods. Licensees without Leverage must value their portfolios only at the end of the fiscal year.

The Examiner will determine if portfolio valuations have been completed in accordance with the approved valuation policy and whether the valuations have been reported timely to SBA. The Examiner will also ensure that the valuation workpapers answer the following questions regarding a Licensee's valuations:

- 1) What section of the SBA-approved valuation policy did the Licensee follow in determining the appropriate valuation of the investment?
- 2) What specific methodology did the Licensee employ to value the investment?
- 3) What documentary evidence within the Licensee's files supports the valuation?

Where the SBA-approved valuation policy was grossly or materially misinterpreted, the specific valuation methodology was unreasonable or materially improper, or the documentary evidence was plainly insufficient to support the stated valuation, that will be noted in the workpapers. Under such circumstances, the examination report should include a detailed description of the failure to follow the valuation policy and an analysis of improper methodologies employed by the Licensee in arriving at the valuation. The Examiner may also provide, as appropriate, any potential adjustments to the Capital Impairment calculation, if such adjustments are also clear and appropriate under the circumstances. For example, where a portfolio company has ceased operations or has otherwise become permanently impaired to the point of total realized loss, but the Licensee has not reported such, the examination report may include an illustration of the Capital Impairment percentage *had* the Licensee recorded the loss properly.

# J. Events of Default Not Otherwise Cited (§107.1810).

If there are any other incidents of regulatory non-compliance which would be considered an event of default under the terms and conditions of Leverage, the examination report will cite these matters as Findings. This may include, for example, issues like inadequate Regulatory Capital, unapproved transfer of control, fraud, or willful non-compliance with substantive provisions of the Act or regulations. It may also include serious non-compliance with program requirements, such as substantial misreporting on the Form 468 financial statements submitted to SBA. For example, a material misstatement of capital, expenses, portfolio valuations etc., which results in gross misstatement of the Licensee's financial condition would be categorized as a Finding rather than an Other Matter.

## K. <u>Unresolved or Repeat Issues</u>.

Regulatory issues falling outside the Major Findings are generally reported as Other Matters. However, even these matters will be categorized as Findings if they were raised in a previous examination and are unresolved by the Licensee or if the violations are repeated issues for the Licensee. The Examiner will determine whether all previously reported Other Matters have been resolved to the satisfaction of SBA and report as Findings those issues which remain unresolved or are new instances of the same issue reported in any of the last five examination reports.

### b. Other Matters

The *Other Matters* section of the examination report is used to present regulatory issues that appear to be violations but <u>do not rise to the level of</u> are less serious than the Major Findings <u>as</u> discussed above.

The Examiner should also use the *Other Matters* section to describe situations in which the small business owner either does not produce records in a timely manner or refuses to produce the records. In these cases, the Examiner should note that the records were requested, and that sufficient time was given to produce the records, but that the owner did not comply (or refused to comply) with the request. In general,

SBA considers five days from the date of a request to be sufficient time for the small business owner to produce the requested records.

### 14. Resolution of Findings

The Examinations Division will prepare a Resolution Letter in which all findings cited are referenced and an appropriate recommended resolution for each violation is communicated to the Licensee. The letter will be issued within 30 days after the Examination Report has been issued. Ideally, all regulatory violations should be resolved within 30 180 days from the date SBA notifies the Licensee they must take corrective action, per the Resolution Letter. SBA reserves the right to modify the 30-day resolution timeframe for Licensee compliance to an amount deemed necessary by the Examinations Division, depending on the requested corrective actions required for the Licensee to resolve the cited SBA regulation or policy violation. Often, Other Matters, such as late submissions or submitting missing records, will be resolved prior to issuance of the Resolution Letter.

If the Licensee would like to communicate actions taken to address the violation, they will be considered for inclusion prior to issuance of the Resolution Letter. In addition to oral responses provided by the Licensee at the Exit Conference, the Licensee may also provide written responses to the Examiner upon completion of the Exit Conference. All applicable verbal and written responses may be included in the Examination Report and Resolution Letter, receipt of the Examination Report, and before the issuance of the Resolution Letter. The Examinations Division will determine whether subsequent the additional information, proposed resolutions, or any additional information provided, or actions taken by the SBIC subsequent to the examination that it has taken are satisfactory to resolve the violation issues and are sufficient to bring the Licensee back into compliance with the SBIC program regulations.

The Licensee's resolution of findings will be tracked by the Examinations Division. If the Licensee fails to resolve Findings within the specified time frame, as indicated in the Resolution Letter, the SBIC may be subject to additional actions by SBA. These actions should recognize the severity of the Finding, what steps may have already been initiated to resolve the Finding and may include suspension of leverage draws, transfer of the fund to Liquidation or revocation of the license.

<u>The Tracking System maintained by the Examinations Division tracks the resolution of outstanding examination findings, interim actions, and associated dates.</u>

- a. If a resolution is satisfactory, a Notice of Resolution will be issued to the Licensee.
- b. **If a resolution is not satisfactory**, a Notice of Deficiency may be issued to the Licensee. This notice may request additional information or action, as appropriate. The Notice must direct the Licensee to resolve the violation(s) within 30 days from the date of the Notice of Deficiency.

Pursuant to §107.692(c)(3) For any regulatory violation that remains unresolved 90 days from the date SBA notified the Licensee that they must take corrective action (as established by the date of the Resolution notification letter) or such later date as SBA sets forth in the notice, the SBIC will pay an additional charge equal to 5% of the Base Fee for every 30 days or portion thereof that the violation remains unresolved after the cure period, unless SBA resolves the finding in your favor.

# a. Resolution of Major Findings

An illustrative and non-exclusive list of the 11-Major Findings, common violations, and commonly associated resolutions are provided in the Table below.-SBA manages resolutions on a case-by-case basis reviewing the totality of the circumstances, and SBA may deviate from this list as deemed appropriate. All deviations related to the 11 Major Findings will be reviewed by the Director of Examinations and may be deemed reviewable by the Director of PCI and the Risk Committee.

| Regulations  | Common Violations  | Common Resolutions   |
|--|--|--|
| #1: Activities Not<br>Contemplated by<br>the Act (§107.500;<br>§107.700) | <ul> <li>SBIC provided Financing to a business that does not meet the size standards for an eligible Small Business.</li> <li>SBIC provided Financing to an ineligible Small Business as discussed in § 107.720.</li> </ul>  | <ul> <li>Sale of investment to third-party on the same terms of the Financing provided to the ineligible business.</li> <li>Sale of investment to third-party on the same terms of the Financing provided to the</li> </ul>  |
| #2: Conflicts of<br>Interest (§107.730;<br>§107.885)                     | § 107.730 Financings which constitute conflicts of interest:  • SBIC provided Financing to an Associates without SBA's prior written exemption.  • SBIC1 provided Financing to an Associate of SBIC2 where an Associate of SBIC1 received or will receive any direct or indirect Financing or a Commitment from SBIC2 or a third SBIC.  • SBIC borrowed money from: (i) A Small Business Financed by the SBIC; | <ul> <li>ineligible Small Businesses.</li> <li>Sale of investment to third-party on the same terms as the conflict-of-interest transaction.</li> <li>Seek exemption under §107.1920 and obtain post approval from SBA.</li> <li>Return all proceeds borrowed from the Small Business.</li> </ul> |

|  |   | 20h 10 1   |
|--|---|--|
|  | <ul> <li>(ii) An officer, director, or owner of at least a 10 percent equity interest in such business; or         (iii) A Close Relative of any such officer, director, or equity owner.</li> <li>SBIC provided Financing to a Small Business to discharge an obligation to an Associate or free other funds to pay such obligation.</li> <li>SBIC provided Financing to a Small Business for the purpose of purchasing property from an Associate, except as permitted under 720.</li> <li>§ 107.885 Disposition of assets to Licensee's Associates or to competitors of Portfolio Concern</li> <li>SBIC sold an asset to an Associate without SBA prior approval.</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>Obtain post approval from SBA.</li> <li>Reverse/undo transaction.</li> </ul>  |
| #3: Unapproved<br>Control of a Small<br>Business (§107.865)        | SBIC maintained Control of a Small Business for more than seven years.  | <ul> <li>Relinquish Control of the small business (under 50% ownership)</li> <li>Request extension of Control under (d).</li> <li>Sale of investment to third-party on terms and conditions that are no less favorable to the Small Concern receiving such Financing.</li> </ul> |
| #4: Short-term Financings (§107.830; §107.835; §107.845; §107.750) | § 107.830 Minimum duration/term of Financing.  • SBIC structures the duration/term of a Financing for less than one year.   | <ul> <li>Revise terms for extended duration and competitive interest rates.</li> <li>Sale of investment to third-party on terms and conditions that are no less favorable to the Small Concern receiving such Financing.</li> <li>Terminate the contract.</li> </ul>             |

|   |  | SOP 10 1  |
|---|--|---|
|   | <ul> <li>§ 107.835 Exceptions to minimum duration/term of Financing.</li> <li>SBIC fails to meet one of the exceptions to minimum duration/term of Financing. for a term of less than a year.</li> </ul>   | <ul> <li>Revise terms for extended duration and competitive interest rates.</li> <li>Sale of investment to third-party on terms and conditions that are no less favorable to the Small Concern receiving such Financing.</li> <li>Terminate the contract.</li> </ul>                      |
|   | <ul> <li>§ 107.845 Maximum rate of amortization on Loans and Debt Securities.</li> <li>SBIC structured a Loan with a term of one year or less that amortizes faster than straight line.</li> <li>SBIC structured a Loan with a term greater than one that amortizes faster than straight line for the first year.</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>Revise terms so that the Loan does not amortize faster than straight line for the first year.</li> <li>Terminate the contract.</li> </ul>  |
| #5: Overline Investments (§107.740; §107.760; §107.880)   | § 107.740 Portfolio diversification ("overline" limitation).  • SBIC provided Financings to a Small Business and its Affiliates that resulted in more than 30% of the sum of the SBIC's Regulatory Capital as of the date of the Financing plus return of capital distribution during the preceding five years.              | <ul> <li>Seek post approval from SBA.</li> <li>Divest enough of the         Financing to bring below 30%.</li> <li>Sale of investment to third-         party or transfer of assets to         an associate on the same         terms of the overline         Financing round.</li> </ul> |
| #6: Relending, Foreign, Passive or Other Prohibited Investments, Including Prohibited Real Estate Financings (§107.720) | SBIC provided Financing to<br>an ineligible Small Business<br>as discussed in § 107.720.   | Sale of investment to third-<br>party without material<br>changes to the terms that<br>adversely affect the Small<br>Concern.   |

| #7: Excessive Cost of Money (§107.830; §107.850; §107.855; §107.860)   | § 107.855 Interest rate ceiling and limitations on fees charged to Small Businesses  • SBIC structures a Financing where the interest rate on its Loan Financing exceeds 19% and the interest rate on a Debt Financing exceeds 14%.  • SBIC charges fees to Small Business that exceeds the limits discussed in 860.  • SBIC did not disclosed fees to portfolio company in financing agreement. | <ul> <li>Revise terms so that the interest rates do not exceed the maximum allowed under the regulations and reimburse the Small Business the excess amount.</li> <li>Reimburse the Small Business the excess fees charged under 860.</li> <li>Financing agreement addendum disclosing fees accepted by portfolio company and submitted to SBA.</li> <li>If not agreed to by portfolio company, documentation of agreed upon portfolio company &lt;&gt; SBIC remediation.</li> </ul> |
|--|--|--|
|  | <ul> <li>§ 107.850 Restrictions on redemption of Equity Securities</li> <li>SBIC structured an Equity Financing with a required redemption earlier than one year from the date of closing.</li> <li>SBIC structured an Equity Financing with a fixed redemption price higher than cost.</li> </ul>   | <ul> <li>Revise terms so as to allow the required redemption after one year from the date of closing.</li> <li>Revise terms so that the fixed redemption price is not higher that cost.</li> <li>Reimburse Small Business for ineligible gains collected under 107.850</li> </ul>  |
| #8: Excessive Management Expenses, Improper Distributions or Reductions in Regulatory Capital, and Excessive Expenditures (§107.520; §107.585; | § 107.585 Voluntary decrease in Licensee's Regulatory Capital.  SBIC distributes more than 2% of Regulatory Capital in any fiscal year without preapproval from SBA. SBIC has outstanding Leverage in excess of the amount allowed by the Act and regulations.   | <ul> <li>Seek post approval from SBA for the return of capital distribution.</li> <li>SBIC redeems leverage to outstanding leverage not in compliance with the Act and regulations.</li> </ul>   |

|   |  | SOP 10 1  |
|---|--|---|
| §§107.1520-<br>107.1580;<br>§107.1810;<br>§107.1820)                          | § 107.520 Management Expenses of a Licensee.  • SBIC paid management expenses in excess of the amount approved by SBA or for expense types not approved by SBA.  • SBIC did not benefit from 107.860 and 107.900 fees collected by an associate  | <ul> <li>Management company reimburses excess management fee.</li> <li>Management company waives future management fees.</li> </ul>   |
| #9: Impairment and Valuation Issues (§§107.1830-107.1850; §107.503; §107.650) | § 107.1830 Licensee's Capital Impairment - definition and general requirements.  • SBIC advises SBA that its capital impairment percentage (CIP) for an upcoming quarter will exceed its maximum permitted CIP.  • SBA determines that an SBIC's CIP exceeds its maximum permitted for a recent quarter.   | <ul> <li>SBIC increases Regulatory         <ul> <li>Capital (capital raise) to lower</li> <li>CIP below its maximum</li> <li>permitted.</li> </ul> </li> <li>SBIC generates significant         realized gains from the sale of         an asset(s) that offset         negative UNRE.</li> </ul> |
| #10: Events of default not otherwise cited (§107.1810)                        | § 107.1810 Other Regulatory Non-Compliance considered an event of default.  • May include inadequate Regulatory Capital, unapproved transfer of control, fraud, or willful non-compliance with substantive provisions of the Act or regulations.  • May also include serious non-compliance with program requirements, such as substantial misreporting on the Form 468 financial statements submitted to SBA.  • May also include material misstatement of capital, expenses, portfolio | SBA manages resolutions on a case-by-case basis reviewing the totality of the circumstances   |

|  | valuations etc., which results in gross misstatement of the Licensee's financial condition. |   |   |
|--|---|---|---|
|  | condition.  |   |   |
| #1 <u>1</u> : Significant<br>Other Matters | Includes Unresolved/Repeat Violations (Other Matters)                                       | • | SBA manages resolutions on a case-by-case basis reviewing the totality of the |
|  |   |   | circumstances.  |

## 15. Secondary Review Requests

In specific cases described below, the Licensee or the Examinations Division may request a Secondary Review of all or part of an SBIC examination report issued by the Examinations Division. The merit of a Secondary Review request is based on several factors, as described below, and is limited to specific areas related to the Examinations Division interpretation and/or application of applicable regulations, policies, and/or documentation present at the time of the SBIC's examination period.

## a. Eligibility & Timing

Secondary Review of an Exam Report by the Office of SBIC Examinations is limited to:

- 1. The Examinations Division interpretation of an applicable regulation or policy or;
- 2. The Examinations Division application of an applicable regulation or policy.

All requests for a Secondary Review made by the Licensee must be submitted to the Examinations Division no later than 10 federal business days after notification of the Resolution Letter from the Examinations Division.

Properly submitted Secondary Review requests are screened for completeness and if found eligible for review, are forwarded to the Examinations Division Reviewing Officials, and Director of Examinations.

The Examinations Division will provide notification to the SBIC of an accepted or declined review request within 10 federal business days of request receipt.

A request for Secondary Review will extend the resolution compliance start date from the notification date of the Resolution Letter to the notification date of either a declined Secondary Review request, or the notification date of the results from an accepted Secondary Review Request.

### b. Documentation

All Secondary Review documentation provided by the Licensee is limited to documentation originally supplied to SBA, Examinations Division, or other program office within OII prior to the close of the Licensee's applicable examination. All documentation provided in a secondary review request which was not originally provided to the Examinations Division or other program office within OII will be viewed for informational and clarification purposes only. New documentation will not be used in the reviewing official's determinations regarding a Finding or Other Matter's validity.

Failure to supply all documentation in full will result in a declined Secondary Review request due to incomplete disclosure of materials. Subsequent requests for Secondary Review are not permitted, as a declined Secondary Review Request results in a final closure of the matter.

## All Secondary Review requests must include the following:

- 1. Cover Letter: Licensee must include a cover letter addressed to the Office of SBIC Examinations (or designee) including:
  - a. The Findings or Other Matters from the Licensee's Exam Report for which review is being requested.
  - b. The regulations or policies from the Licensee's Exam Report for which review is being requested.
  - c. Signatures from general partner or officers with appropriate authority to act on behalf of the Licensee, and any legal counsel involved in the Licensees request.
- 2. Supporting Narrative: Applicant must present a supporting detailed written narrative for each contested Finding or Other Matter requesting review. Supporting narratives for each Finding or Other Matter are limited to 2000 words per Finding and 1000 words per Other Matter. Word extensions may be approved by the Examinations Division under limited circumstances when requested by the Licensee prior to the 10 federal business day timeline for Secondary Review submission. Each supporting narrative is to include the following:
  - a. Issue: The issue(s) being brought before the reviewing parties.
  - b. Rule: The regulation or policy cited for review, and the Licensee's interpretation of the applicable regulation or policy.
  - c. Application: The Licensee's proposed application of the regulation or policy to the facts presented in this case
  - d. Conclusion: The Licensees requested outcome based on the supporting narrative, and why the Licensee believes the Examinations Division erred in their original determination.
- 4. Supplemental Documentation: The Licensee may provide supplemental documentation in support of its narrative. Presentation of any supplemental information the Licensee believes supportive of its position (does not apply to subsequent disclosures of litigation or other filings required by SBA that were not properly disclosed previously by the applicant).

All documentation relative to the Secondary Review request must be submitted by the Licensee in writing, under single cover within 10 federal business-days of receipt of the Examination Report and emailed to SBIC Reviews@SBA.gov.-This will constitute the totality of items to be considered by the Director of Examinations and, as appropriate, the Director of PCI and the Risk Committee.

# c. Standards of Review

The Standard of Review used by reviewing officials will be determined by the issue raised in the review request.

Clearly Erroneous: The reviewing officials will uphold the original regulatory or policy interpretation made by the Examinations Division unless there is a definite and firm conviction that a mistake has been committed by the Examinations Division in its original interpretation of a regulation or policy.

Substantial Evidence: If the matter in dispute rests on an Examiner's resolution of a material factual question required for the application of a regulation or policy to the case, then the reviewing officials will use substantial evidence standard, which requires a finding to be supported by sufficient evidence. This type of review simply considers whether the Examiner had evidentiary support for the determination made in the case at hand.

Abuse of Discretion: Applies to non-substantive issues, generally involving matters not clearly defined in the regulations or policies, which prompts an Examiner and Regional Exam Manager to use their discretion in assessing the outcome of a case. The Director of Examinations is likely included in these types of matters prior to the original issuance of the examination report. This standard prompts the reviewing official to not set aside the original decision unless it was unreasonable under the circumstances.

## d. Internal Review and Communication Expectations

The Examinations Division Reviewing Officials shall promptly review (ideally within 10 business days) all applicant Secondary Review submissions for completeness and notify the Licensee of their decision to review the Secondary request or decline it due to an incomplete submission. requests. and notify the Director of PCI, and Risk Committee of their receipt and summary content. The Risk Review Committee shall have the right to request a full copy of any secondary review request should they wish.

The Examinations Division Reviewing Officials shall consider the applicant's petition and supporting arguments, conferring with other SBA staff as he or she deems necessary and appropriate. Secondary Review requests that are incomplete, unresponsive, or cite issues outside the grounds regarding interpretation or application of applicable regulations or policies of the four defined categories may be summarily rejected by the Examinations Division.

To the extent the Director of Examinations is persuaded that the applicant's request has merit, The Director of Examinations and the Examinations Division Reviewing Officials will review requests as soon as practicable, with the general goal of a decision within 30 days of notification of an accepted Secondary Review submission. All decisions made by the Director of Examinations and the Examinations Division Reviewing Officials will be shall forward to the Director of PCI for his or her information and optional review. Forwarded documentation is to include all decisions and supporting rationale made by the Examinations Division and a full copy of the applicant's submission, to the Director of PCI for consideration.

The Director of PCI maintains the option to review will review requests Secondary Review decisions made by the Examinations Division as soon as practicable, with a general goal of a decision withing 30 days of submission at his or her discretion. Additionally, the Director of PCI's review recommended action may be provided to the Risk Committee for their information, and may be subject to approval by majority vote from by the voting members of the Risk Committee if deemed necessary or appropriate by the Director of PCI.

In the event a Secondary Review overturns, in whole or in part, the initial Examinations Division exam report, the applicable resolution of the overturned findings or other matters will be amended or removed from the SBICs required compliance actions and a notification of such will be provided to the Licensee by the Examinations Division.

If the Director of Examinations, Director of PCI or the Risk Committee determines the secondary review request is without merit, the matter will be considered formally closed. No subsequent review requests will be considered for a closed matter. The ability to reject requests for review is in the sole discretion of SBA.

# e. External Communications Expectations

The Examinations Division Director of Examinations will confirm receipt of an applicant's Secondary Review request upon delivery via email. Secondary Review requests will be processed as-is; it will not be the responsibility of SBA to identify missing or incomplete submission items.

The Director of Examinations will communicate the results of the Secondary Review request to the applicant via email in writing upon conclusion of the review. If for any reason the review is expected to take longer than 30 days after notification of receipt and an accepted Secondary Review submission, the Examinations Division Director shall communicate this fact to the applicant, along with a reasonable projection for when the process is expected to conclude.

#### 16. Examination Fees and Invoices

When the draft of the examination is completed by the Examiner, OII will send an electronic invoice which may precede the issuance of the final report. In accordance with §107.692, the fee is based on the Licensee's latest certified financial statement, including if requested by SBA in connection with the examination, a more recently submitted interim statement. The examinations fee table is based on the examination start date which corresponds to the date the notification letter is issued to commence the examination process.

- 1. SBA normally does not assess fees for special examinations because these examinations are limited in scope and are made to obtain specific information for SBA officials.
- 2. Pursuant to §107.692, there are fee adjustments and/or additional fees which may be assessed by SBA as part of an examination. These include the following:
  - a. Under §107.692(c)(1), if a Licensee is not fully responsive to the notification letter for examination (i.e. it did not provide all requested documents and information within the time period stipulated in the notification letter in a complete and accurate manner, or it did not prepare or did not have available all information requested by the Examiner) after a written warning, SBA will assess an additional charge equal to 15% of the Licensee's Base Fee.
  - b. Under §107.692(c)(2), if a Licensee maintains its records/files in multiple locations (as permitted under §107.600(b)), it will pay an additional charge equal to 10% of the Licensee's Base Fee
  - c. Under §107.692(c)(3), for any regulatory violation that remains unresolved 90 days from the date SBA notified the Licensee that it must take corrective action (as established by the date of the notification letter) or such later date as SBA sets forth in the notice, the Licensee will pay an additional charge equal to 5% of the Base Fee for every 30 days or portion thereof that the

- violation remains unresolved after the cure period, unless SBA resolves the finding in the Licensee's favor. (Assessed by OSO.)
- d. Under §107.692(e), if in the judgment of SBA, the time required to complete an examination is delayed due to a Licensee's lack of cooperation or the condition of its records, SBA may assess an additional fee. The Associate Administrator, OII has the authority to assess this additional fee, up to \$8,700 (subject to further inflationary adjustment beginning October 1, 2022).

Finally, any time a Licensee's lack of cooperation results in an additional fee assessment, the report will include the issue as an Other Matter as well.

# Chapter 5: Secondaries and Liquidations

# 1. LP Secondaries (Sales and Transfers)

Secondary sales or transfers of limited partnership interests are when Licensees facilitate transfers of limited partner(s) ("Transferor(s)") to new or existing limited partner(s) ("Transferee(s)") and the release of the Transferor(s) from its obligations to the Licensee. 13 CFR §107.400 of the regulations requires Licensees to obtain SBA's prior written approval for any proposed transfer or issuance of ownership interests that results in the ownership (beneficial or of record) by any Person, or group of Persons acting in concert, of at least 10 percent of any class of the Licensees' stock or partnership capital. For transfers of limited partnership interests that do not result in changes of at least 10 percent of any class of the Licensees' stock or partnership capital, Licensee must report such changes to SBA pursuit to 13 CFR §107.680.

To facilitate the process for transfers of limited partnership interests, Licensees may submit an executed Request for Approval of Transfer Certificate ("Transfer Certificate") for transfers of limited partnership interests that do not result in a change of Control (see 13 CFR §107.410). Otherwise, Licensees may submit their own legal documentation. Transfers of limited partnership interests using documentation other than the Transfer Certificate must be reviewed by SBA's Office of General Counsel ("OGC"). Section §10.0l(f) of SBA's Model Limited Partnership Agreement ("Model LPA") may eliminate the need for SBA's prior approval and a Transfer Certificate when the transfer of limited partnership interest is less than 10% of Licensee's Private Capital. All transfers of limited partnership interest approval requests and reports are emailed to SBIC Secondaries@SBA.gov.

To initiate a request for LP Secondaries, the Licensee must submit a request to their respective analyst, copying <a href="mailto:SBIC\_IPM@sba.gov">SBIC\_IPM@sba.gov</a>. As of the date of this SOP publication, a webform for LP Secondaries does not exist. However, in the future, Licensees may submit the following required information via webform. The Licensee must answer the following questions in their email request:

- Licensee Contact requesting change [First Name Last Name]
- Licensee Contact phone number

- License Contact email
- SBIC License Number
- Seeking Post Approval or Seeking Prior Approval
  - If seeking prior approval, percentage change ownership being transferred (%)
- Date that the change has occurred or will occur
- Is the transfer greater than 10% of interest (yes / no)

Licensee must attach the following exhibits:

- a. Request for Approval of Transfer Certificate or Transfer Certificate: Licensee may submit either an executed Transfer Certificate or its own legal documentation that documents the transfer of limited partnership interests. If Licensee submitted its own legal documentation, forward the legal documentation to OGC for legal sufficiency review. Must include a signature page.
- b. <u>Statement by Licensee Confirming that Transfer Certificate was not altered:</u> If Licensee submitted an executed Transfer Certificate to document the transfer of limited partnership interest, Licensee's general partner must submit a statement certifying that the Transfer Certificate submitted was obtained from the SBA's website and was not changed, altered, or modified in any manner.
- c. Evidence Licensee adopted the language of SBA's Model LPA §10.0l(f): If Licensee's LPA has the provision §10.0l(f) or similar provision acceptable to SBA, a copy of §10.0l(f) or the similar provision of its limited partnership agreement. If Licensee's LPA does not have the provision or acceptable similar provision, an original Transfer Certificate signed by the Transferor, Transferee(s), and Licensee must be submitted.
- d. Other Than Model LPAs: For Licensees utilizing a provision with language similar to but not the same as the §10.0l(f) Model LPA provision, SBA requires that the language be sent to SBA for prior review to determine if it is acceptable. For Licensees that do not have the provision or similar language and wish to add §10.0l(f), a request to amend the limited partnership agreement can be submitted to SBA for prior written approval. These submissions must be sent to SBA in advance of a transfer approval request and will not be considered if submitted in conjunction with a transfer approval request.
- e. <u>Revised Schedule A to Licensee's Limited Partnership Agreement</u>: The revised Schedule A must reflect the transfer of limited partnership interest and be reviewed by OGC for legal sufficiency.
- f. <u>Executed Limited Partnership Agreement Signature Page</u>: The limited partnership agreement signature page verifies that the Transferee(s) agrees to the partnership terms. The signature page must be signed by the Transferee and any Back Up Investor, if applicable.
- g. <u>Updated Capital Certificate Reflecting Transfer of Interest</u>: Licensees must submit an updated Capital Certificate accurately reflecting the transfer of limited partnership interest. The date on the Capital Certificate should be the same date noted on the Transfer Certificate. The Transferor's and

Transferee's names listed on the Capital Certificate and the Transfer Certificate and all other submitted documents should be identical.

- h. <u>List of 10 Percent or Greater Owners of Transferee (if applicable):</u> If, following the transfer, Transferee will hold 10 percent or more limited partnership interest, Licensee must complete Table K (list of all 10% and greater owners of the Transferee) on the updated Capital Certificate.
- i. Processing Fee: If applicable, \$200 processing fee pursuant to 13 CFR §107.400(b).

Approval or Post-Approval of Transfers:

Transfers of limited partnership interests that meet all the following conditions may be submitted to SBA for post approval.

- a. The transfer of limited partnership interest involves less than 10 percent ownership interest by the Transferor; and
- b. The transfer does not result in Transferee acquiring 10 percent or more limited partnership interest in Licensee; and
- c. Licensee remains in compliance with all capital requirements outlined 13 CFR §107.585; and
- d. The transfer is in compliance with all other provisions of the licensee's limited partnership agreement.

Transfers of limited partnership interests that do not meet all the requirements for post approval above must receive prior approval. SBA OGC must review all legal documents for legal sufficiency.

Explain to Licensees the role Secondaries team will play in review and approvals vs. the role of IPM team.

# **Approval or Post-Approval Process for Transfers:**

Once the SBA analyst receives the email or webform request for the LP Transfer, along with all required exhibits. SBA follows the process below:

- Analyst creates an LP Secondaries Memo which contains:
  - Whether the request is approved or denied.
  - If denied, the criteria that the request violates.
- Analyst submits LP Transfer Memo to the Area Chief.
- Area Chief either approves or denies the request.
- Analyst is notified of LP Transfer decision.
- Analyst notifies Licensee of decision via email.
  - As of the date of this SOP publication, automated emails with request decisions do not exist. However, in the future, Licensees may be automatically notified of decision.

# 2. SBIC Restructuring, Conversions, and Continuation Funds

## a. Changes in Ownership, Control, or Structure of Licensee; Transfer of License

In connection with a proposed transfer or issuance of ownership interests that are 10 percent or greater but less than 33 percent and do not involve a Change in Control, the Licensee must file a written request for prior SBA approval, but the investors are not required to file SBA Form 2182, Exhibit C-1 (for individuals) or C-2 (for entities) or fingerprint cards. A \$200 fee is collected. Any ownership interest to be held by an entity requires that a statement disclosing the proposed owner's 10% and greater owners be included and the nature of the investment (e.g., investment in the management company, advisor, general partnership or limited partnership of the Licensee). If a transfer of interests is approved, SBA's prior written approval is required for release of the transferor's unfunded commitment. In connection with a proposed transfer or issuance of 33 percent or more ownership of any class of stock or other ownership interests, the Licensee must file a written request for prior SBA approval, including, but not necessarily limited, to the following:

- a. The name and address of each present owner making the transfer and of each proposed new owner.
- b. A draft purchase and sale agreement reflecting the number of shares to be purchased, price per share, and basis for determining price. If the new owner is a corporation, partnership, or other legal entity, the Licensee must provide information identifying the State of incorporation or registration, the principals, and any other individuals exercising direct or indirect control over the entity, the nature of its major business activities, and its current financial statements.
- c. A detailed explanation of any affiliations between the proposed new owner(s) and the Licensee, any other Licensee, and any portfolio concern of any Licensee.
- d. SBA Form 2181 References, Form FD-258, and a \$200 processing fee for each proposed new owner and whose ownership of the Licensee would, amount to 33 percent or more.
- e. For entities owning 33 percent or more, Form 2181 References and Form FD-258 are required for the entity's three ranking officials unless the entity is exempt.
- f. A statement identifying the source of funds required for the transaction for each proposed new owner.
- g. A statement disclosing the proposed owner's 10% and greater owners.
- h. The Licensee must file a complete amendment to the Management and Control item of its license application upon approval of new owners.
- i. Please note that changes of ownership may require review and approval by the SBIC Investment Committee.
- j. Approval recommendations for a proposed change in control must be contingent upon full disclosure of:
  - i. The real parties in interest.
  - ii. The source of funds for the new owner's interest.
  - iii. Other pertinent data Analysts request.
- k. A proposed change in control may only be approved if the resulting SBIC meets the minimum capital requirements set forth in 13 CFR §107.210 and complies with §§107.1150 through 1170. In addition, appropriate due diligence must be performed for all new management team members.

When processing a change in control, SBA will refer to Subpart D, 13 CFR 107.

A change in control or a transfer of license occurs when the Control Persons, as defined in 13 CFR 107.50, initially approved at the time of licensure for an SBIC changes. This may occur by acquisition of 33% or greater ownership of an SBIC by a new outside investment in the management company, general partnership, or limited partnership, the addition of a new management team member or the transfer of the license to new Control Persons. SBICs must obtain SBA's prior approval before any change in control or transfer of the license takes effect. SBICs must submit the following items to support a request for a Change in Control.

- a. A complete "License Application," SBA Form 2181 and accompanying exhibits.
- b. Initial plus Final Licensing Fee pursuant to 13 CFR §107.410(b).
- c. If applicable, a completed Management Assessment Questionnaire (MAQ) for any proposed new management team members.
- d. If applicable, an executed Transferor's Liability Contract, SBA Form 2181, Exhibit G.
- e. If the proposed new owner is a corporation, partnership, or other legal entity, the most recent audited financial statements together with a statement describing the principal business activity. If audited financial statements are not available or are more than 90 days old, Analysts should request updated interim financial statements.

If the change in control is not considered tantamount to a new license application (for example, if there is a change in ownership, but no change in the principals of the Licensee or investment strategy), the Investment Committee can waive the requirement for a MAQ, and the licensing committees can waive their review of the application.

Approval recommendations for a proposed change in control must be contingent upon full disclosure of:

- The real parties in interest.
- The source of funds for the new owner's interest.
- Any Affiliate or Associates of the Licensee invested in connected with the change in control.
- Other pertinent data requested by SBA.

A proposed change in control may only be approved if the resulting SBIC meets the minimum capital requirements set forth in 13 CFR §107.210 and complies with §§107.1150 through 1170. In addition, appropriate due diligence must be performed for all new management team members.

### b. Reorganizations, Restructurings and Conversions

Reorganizations (also known as "restructurings") are defined as significant changes in the structure of an existing SBIC that does not involve the merger or consolidation of two or more entities, e.g., the conversion of a corporate SBIC to a limited partnership, or the creation of new classes of stock in an existing corporate SBIC. Conversions and restructurings come in many forms. In most cases, they involve the creation of a new legal entity which succeeds to the net assets and business operations of one or more SBICs. The nature and the mechanics of conversions and restructurings dictate the specific information required for

SBA consideration of a request for approval. Processing a conversion or restructuring is a two-step process that involves a conditional approval and a final approval.

To receive conditional approval for restructuring, the SBIC must submit a request for the proposed restructuring which must contain the following:

- a. Agreement and plan of reorganization containing evidence (such as corporate resolutions of the parties involved) of its approval by all parties.
- b. \$5,000 processing fee.
- c. The new entity must file a complete license application, SBA Form 2181, with items such as the legal opinion provided in draft form.
- d. A draft contribution agreement.
- e. SBA Form 468 as of a date not more than 60 days prior to the date of the request for SBA approval.
- f. Pro forma SBA Form 468, as of the same date as the Form 468 referenced above, as if the reorganization has already occurred.
- g. An adjustments worksheet which reflects the difference between the SBA Form 468 and the proforma SBA Form 468.

To process a conversion for conditional approval, SBA will take into consideration that:

- a. The conversion of corporate SBIC into limited partnerships must result only in a change to the organizational structure of the SBIC.
- b. The stockholders of the corporate SBIC may not take advantage of the conversion to transfer control over the SBIC, to distribute corporate assets to themselves or to others, or to capitalize the partnership with unrealized appreciation in corporate assets.
- c. All expenses associated with the conversion be borne by the stockholders of the corporate Licensee individually rather than by the corporation or by the successor partnership.
- d. The resulting SBIC meets the minimum capital requirements set forth in 13 CFR §107.210 and complies with §§107.1150 through 1170 based on the surviving SBIC's Leverageable Capital.
- e. Any condition of capital impairment must be eliminated by the merger, either by the investment of additional Private Capital or by the combination of an impaired SBIC with an unimpaired SBIC.
- f. The surviving SBIC must comply with all requirements under the Act and SBA regulations (13 CFR §107).

# c. Quasi-Reorganizations

A quasi-reorganization is frequently described as a means by which a "fresh start" may be obtained in terms of recorded accounting values for an SBIC. It involves the realignment of the capital balances in such a way that an accumulated deficit may be eliminated without a formal legal reorganization of the company; thereby avoiding the expense of creating a new corporate entity. Quasi-reorganizations reflect recognition by corporate management that part of the company's capital has been irretrievably lost.

Generally, an SBIC may request approval for a quasi-reorganization if it has an accumulated deficit, yet ample Leverageable Capital, and the deficit is preventing the payment of dividends even as operations become profitable. Final approval may be given subject to conditions deemed appropriate on a case-by-

case basis.

The accounting entries to affect a quasi-reorganization are:

- a. A debit to Capital and a credit to Paid-in Surplus (if applicable); and
- b. A debit to Paid-in Surplus (if applicable) and a credit to Retained Earnings, thereby eliminating the deficit.

After a quasi-reorganization, all SBICs must retain the minimum capital requirements set forth in 13 CFR §107.210 and comply with §§107.1150 through 1170 based on the surviving SBIC's Leverageable Capital.

In all financial statements of the SBIC filed subsequent to the quasi-reorganization, the Retained Earnings should be dated, that is, the statements should show that the Retained Earnings have been accumulated since a stated date as of which the reorganization took place, and the operating deficit was eliminated from this account. This dating should continue until the company has demonstrated that it is operating profitably, but no less than 3 full years. There must be full disclosure of all details of the quasi-reorganization in the notes to the financial statements.

#### d. Continuation Funds

SBA permits the Investment Adviser/Manager of a Licensee to form and manage special purpose vehicle ("SPV") Continuation Funds to extend the duration of financial assistance and/or increase financial assistance to a portfolio concern of a Licensee. Continuation Funds must be pre-approved in writing by SBA for exception from Control and Affiliation restrictions. Requests for pre-approval are submitted to SBIC Secondaries@SBA.gov and must include:

- 1. Cover letter signed by all principals of the Licensee
- 2. Rationale for establishing the Continuation Fund
- 3. Explanation of carry economics, management fees and GP commitment
- 4. List of all investors in the Continuation Fund, new and existing investors in the Licensee
- 5. Last audited valuation of asset to be transferred to the Continuation Fund and proposed value at transfer including the justification for the valuation
- 6. Target date of Continuation Fund close

## 3. Defaults

13 CFR 107 Subpart J discusses SBA's rights and remedies when Licensees become noncompliant with the terms of Leverage that result in events of default. The type of noncompliance determines the course(s) of action to take. In general, if an SBIC is unable to cure the event of default within the required timeframe (cure period), the SBIC should be transferred to Liquidation as soon as possible after the expiration of the cure period, if any.

If there is good reason to consider delaying the transfer of an SBIC to Liquidation, a Recommendations Memo will be presented to the AA/OII and will include a discussion of the SBIC's plan to cure the event(s) of default.

Section 107.1810 of SBA regulations lists events of default for Licensees issuing debentures and the remedies available to SBA. When a licensee cannot or does not cure a violation, the analyst must recommend to the AA/OII that the Licensee be transferred to the Division of Secondaries and Liquidation (DSL). Certain violations, however, may result in automatic transfer to the DSL. For example, the occurrence of one of more events under 13 CFR Part 107.1810(b) can lead to an immediate transfer to the DSL.

Other violations may lead to a transfer to Restricted Operations if the licensee is a participating securities issuer.

## 4. Transfers to Liquidation Status

The purpose of transferring SBICs to Liquidation status is to maximize net recoveries, taking into consideration the time value of money, while recognizing the interests of other parties affected (such as Small Business Concerns (SBCs) funded by SBICs), and furthering program integrity. The choice of an appropriate liquidation strategy and the particular course of action (the Liquidation Plan), and effective implementation of such actions, must ensure that the funds due SBA are recovered in a prompt and orderly manner.

A number of critical success factors guide decisions, including but not limited to the following:

- 1. Promoting the timely transfer of SBICs to the Division of Secondaries and Liquidations.
- 2. Determining and implementing the proposed method of liquidation in a timely manner.
- 3. Ensuring that SBICs and/or others comply with terms of agreements.
- 4. Ensuring that SBA complies with SBA's obligations under agreements.
- 5. Obtaining and marshaling Assets.
- 6. Success in addressing problems.
- 7. Complying with all legal, statutory and regulatory requirements.
- 8. Establishing appropriate plan(s) for disposition of Assets.
- 9. Completing transactions.
- Responding to SBICs, SBCs, individuals or others to protect or enhance program integrity e.g. (regulatory compliance, licensing, criminal/Office of Inspector General (OIG) referrals, Congressional requests and inquiries, news-information reports).
- 11. Calculating recoveries from the liquidation of SBICs. and
- 12. Ensuring, when appropriate, that the SBIC's license has been revoked.

IPM will typically take the first action toward a transfer to liquidation. IPM recommends actions to the AA/OII and /or Director PCI to assure compliance with and invoke the protective sanctions provided in the Act and Regulations. Responsible for regulating active SBICs, IPM analyzes all submitted audited and unaudited financial statements, annual tax returns, and examination and investigative reports covering operations and practices of the individual Licensees, to evaluate the Licensees' financial stability, reliability, and compliance with the Act and the Regulations.

## a. Pre-Liquidation Conference Memo

IPM will make the determination of probable removal of an SBIC from active status and of its subsequent liquidation. The Transfer Memorandum, prepared by IPM, will provide a concise summary of all pertinent information available to the Agency concerning the current status of the SBIC and its history and operations.

### b. Liquidation Conference.

The AA/OII will direct the conference, which will be attended by the Directors of PCI, IPM and DSL, and by a representative of OGC, to propose transfer of the SBIC. Any of these attendees may request that the AA/OII include in the meeting any other SBA official or employee who may have special knowledge or information concerning the matters to be discussed.

- a. <u>General Discussion Approach</u>. The conferees will discuss the relevant history of the SBIC, the events of default, regulatory violations of the SBIC, possible third-party liability, etc. The conferees will decide whether the supporting information is sufficient for the Agency to proceed with removal and/or liquidation actions.
- b. <u>Additional Information and Review</u>. If additional information is deemed necessary, the conferees may agree to have further review conducted by IPM prior to transfer, may authorize transfer of the case with further review to be made by DSL, or may request a special examination or investigation by the OE.
- c. <u>Analyst Meeting.</u> Within 5 working days of receipt of the SBA Form 327 transferring an SBIC to DSL, there shall be a meeting between the IPM Analyst who transferred the case and the DSL Analyst to discuss the case in further detail. At this time, all case files should be transferred to the DSL Analyst who will acknowledge receipt. If there are outstanding regulatory issues, the Analyst must invite a representative of OGC to the meeting.
- d. Referral to Office of Inspector General (OIG). If there is any indication of fraud or abuse, or criminal violations in connection with an SBIC, its principals, or its operations, the Analyst must prepare a referral to the OIG for the AA/OII' or Director PCIs s signature. The referral memo will specify the intended scope and purpose of the examination/investigation and any critical time requirements. Further, the memo will ask the OIG for advice on whether liquidation action should be restricted. If the referral to OIG is for an investigation of possible criminal activity, the AA/OII may recess the Liquidation Conference until OIG advises how to proceed. If the referral is for developing supplemental information not essential to proceeding to liquidation, the Liquidation Conference should determine a course of action, taking explicit note of the pending activity of OIG.
- e. <u>Transfer and Documentation</u>. If all the parties to the Liquidation Conference determine that there are sufficient grounds for liquidation the AA/OII will immediately transfer the case to DSL by SBA Form 327 action classifying the case In Liquidation, signed by the AA/OII, the Director, PCI, the Director, DSL, the Director, IPM and OGC (for legal sufficiency), making specific reference to an

attached copy of the Pre-Liquidation Conference Memorandum and the Memorandum of Proceedings, (the Liquidation Transfer Package). The IPM analyst will prepare the SBA Form 327 to be available for signature at the conference if the case transfer is approved. The SBA Form 327 will cite the regulatory violation that caused the transferring of the SBIC to DSL. The original SBA Form 327 will be filed by the Analyst assigned to the case in the official liquidation case file with a copy to be filed with DM.

Additional Administrative Requirements Upon Transfer. Within 5 working days of receipt of the SBA Form 327 transferring an SBIC to the DSL, DM will request that the Office of the Chief Financial Officer (OCFO) change the SBIC's status from Operating to Liquidation on SBA's Loan Accounting System (LAS).

### 5. Liquidation Strategy Determination

The Analyst will recommend a liquidation strategy after evaluating the alternative liquidation methods available. For Debenture SBICs, the options include (but may not be limited to, a Self-Liquidation Settlement Agreement or a Receivership. For PS SBICs, the options are a Wind-Down or a Receivership. The strategy will be determined based upon the Analyst's analysis, considering the costs of the various methods of liquidation, the feasibility of each method, the rationales for the liquidation method being recommended. Approval of the plan is by the Rule of Two.

Rule of Two means that all actions taken under delegated authority must reflect concurrence in the final action by at least two individuals in the chain of command. If there is disagreement between the original recommender and the approving official, the decision must be elevated through the chain of command until two successive individuals agree.

When an SBIC is transferred to liquidation, a liquidation transfer package will be provided to OL. Upon receipt, the Analyst, for a debenture SBIC, the Analyst must issue an acceleration and demand letter to the SBIC. Except in the most unusual case, i.e., if OGC, the Director PCI, or the AA/OII determine that notice of acceleration may hamper SBA's ability to move quickly to obtain a Receivership of an SBIC, SBA's claim will be accelerated and demand will be made for immediate payment prior to any move to establish a liquidation strategy or plan, and prior to such negotiations with the SBIC. OGC must approve any deviations from the standard acceleration letters previously approved by OGC.

The Analyst will communicate with a Debenture SBIC to determine a liquidation strategy and will establish with the SBIC what its obligations will be during this period. For example, the SBIC should submit monthly income statements, obtain prior SBA approval for the sale or disposition of any asset, remit the proceeds from such sale or disposition to SBA and continue to comply with the Regulations. The SBIC shall not incur any new obligations or make any further investments without prior SBA approval.

The Analyst must never have a conversation or meeting directly with an SBIC's counsel without an OGC representative, and unless OGC otherwise directs the Analyst should never have a conversation or meeting with an SBIC's managers where their counsel is present, but an OGC representative is not.

The Analyst will bring a careful analysis of the SBIC's assets and the Analyst's possible remedies, such as method of liquidation, to their negotiations with the SBICs.

1. Analysis and Valuation of SBIC Assets. The Analyst should use all available sources to verify the status and amount invested in each SBC and the other assets of the SBIC, and the current interest in and value of these assets. The valuation of these assets may be performed either in house by OL staff or by qualified outside parties as the Analyst deems necessary. The Analyst should evaluate each investment for collection potential or for convertibility to cash or credit on the SBIC account. Valuation of hard collateral, such as real and personal property, should be based upon appraisals.

## 2. Review of Current Financial Data.

- a. The Analyst should attempt to identify every creditor of the SBIC and should know the SBIC's position on the validity and the amount of its debt.
- b. The Analyst should prepare an analysis of the SBIC's current financial position (including financial solvency) and should obtain the most current available financial report of the SBIC.
- 3. <u>Cooperation of SBIC.</u> If the SBIC fails to cooperate in providing current financial information or fails to cooperate in other material ways, the Analyst should transfer the case for Receivership or other legal action.

- 4. <u>Field Visit(s). Consultation with Debtor.</u> Concurrent with DSL review and analysis and subject to the availability of travel funds, the Analyst should meet with the SBIC's principals at the SBIC's offices to verify the Analyst's initial findings and to inspect the records and assets. The Analyst should conduct an on-site review of the SBIC, including site visits to Impact Investments, and possibly the SBIC's accounting firm (note: in many instances it may make more sense to meet with the SBIC's principals at the SBCs' location(s) than at the SBIC's offices). The Analyst may also want to use an examiner from the Office of SBIC Examinations (OE) either prior to the visit or take one with the Analyst on the field visit(s). The Analyst may also want or need to have an OGC representative on the field visit(s).
- 5. <u>Assessment of Alternative Methods of Liquidation.</u> After the Analyst analyzes the financial and situational information, the Analyst must assess alternative methods of liquidation and develop a Liquidation Plan. Consider the following alternative methods:
  - a. Immediate payment in full and revocation of SBIC license.
  - b. Settlement Agreement between the SBIC and SBA providing for self-liquidation and full-term payout of the debt (including preferred stock and all accrued dividends) under close supervision of SBA and ultimate revocation of the SBIC license.
  - c. Receivership, under the direction of the U.S. District Court, to operate the SBIC or liquidate the assets of the SBIC and distribute the proceeds to creditors before revocation of SBIC license.
  - d. Action for a money judgment in favor of SBA followed by the marshal's seizure and sale of SBIC assets for application on the judgment, with license revocation.
  - e. Sale of the SBIC's debentures to a third party.

If the Analyst decides to refer the case for Receivership or other litigation, they will give a copy of the approved liquidation plan, together with a memorandum requesting the Receivership or other litigation, to OGC and the Chief of the Branch to which the case is being referred. Prepare an SBA Form 327 action referring the case, prepare and send a DM Liquidation status code, etc.

# a. Self-Liquidation Settlement Process

SBA uses Self-Liquidation Settlement Agreements (Settlement Agreements) as a method of controlling the liquidation of a Debenture SBIC. Generally, the SBIC's indebtedness to SBA is restructured into a new note extending the time for the SBIC to pay SBA in full. These agreements allow the SBIC to maintain control of its portfolio, to determine the best time to sell or otherwise dispose of sufficient assets to pay the SBA claim in full, and then to surrender its license and exit the program. In some cases, the DSL may

recommend that the SBIC re-enter the program after completing the Settlement Agreement.

- a. The Analyst will decide whether an SBIC is a candidate for this type of voluntary liquidation.
- b. The Analyst will negotiate the terms and conditions of the Settlement Agreement and other related documents.
- c. The Analyst will retain jurisdiction over and servicing responsibility for the case until the completion or termination of the Settlement Agreement, or until authorized and directed by the Director, DSL, to transfer the case to another Branch.

### **Settlement Agreement**

The Analyst will consider, at a minimum, the following items when recommending a Settlement Agreement.

- <u>Full Disclosure</u>. The Agency will not enter into, nor be bound by a Settlement Agreement which is not based upon full disclosure of all essential information by the SBIC and its principals.
- ii. <u>No Fraud, Misrepresentation, etc.</u> There must be no unresolved concerns or indications of fraud, misrepresentation, insider dealing, or other civil or criminal misconduct by the SBIC or its management.
- iii. Management Expertise and Performance. The Analyst should consider the SBIC principals' special expertise in effecting a timely and efficient liquidation, especially of complex assets or those assets with a limited market. In addition, the Analyst must have confidence in the SBIC management's ability to operate within the Regulations and to meet the terms, timetables and conditions of the Settlement Agreement. The Analyst should consider management's past performance. The Analyst should, if feasible, negotiate a reduction in management's overall expenses, including salaries.
- iv. Overview Capability. The Analyst must include adequate provisions in the Settlement Agreement to monitor the account and appropriate protective covenants, in the manner of a prudent lender, during the term of the Settlement Agreement. For example, the Analyst should require a monthly review of operating data, including cash receipts and disbursements, year-end audited financial statements and aging reports on notes.
- v. <u>Protection of Viable SBC's</u>. While the SBIC's operating license is still in effect, the SBIC will be bound by the Regulations, including those provisions which pertain to the protection of SBCs.

- vi. Adequate Net Recovery/Note Receivable. In the Settlement Agreement the Analyst must provide for a full recovery of the SBIC's current outstanding principal indebtedness owed to SBA plus interest or dividends accrued through the date of settlement and thereafter. Payment of less than 100 percent of the full SBA obligation is a compromise that must be approved by the SBIC Claims Review Committee. If a note receivable restructures indebtedness, the note should either be a term note with specific payments due or a demand note.
- vii. <u>Interest Rate.</u> The interest rate on a note receivable should be the blended rate of interest on the outstanding debentures of the SBIC. However, if circumstances dictate, the Director, DSL, may approve another rate based upon written justification included in the Liquidation Plan.
- viii. Payment of Accrued Debenture Interest. The Analyst must verify that all accrued interest owed by the SBIC is paid at the time the new note is executed. If the SBIC is unable to pay the accrued interest at settlement, the Analyst must recapitalize the interest into the note. The Analyst must not create a second, non-interest-bearing note for the accrued interest. Note: If any of the SBIC's outstanding debentures are public debentures, SBA may not purchase those debentures from the public market until the next semi-annual due date. If that date will not occur until after the settlement date, calculate how much interest SBA will have to pay and include that amount in the interest to be paid by the SBIC even though that interest has not yet actually accrued.
- ix. <u>Limited Time</u>. Generally, the Analyst should base Settlement Agreements on a limited but reasonable time frame, usually no longer than 48 months. A Settlement Agreement for a longer period must be justified in the recommendation memorandum and approved by the AA/OII or DPCI as an exception to policy.
- x. Protection of SBA Priority/Collateral Position. The Analyst must state in the Settlement Agreement that a material adverse change in the SBIC's financial condition or management will be considered an event of default. Material adverse changes include, but are not limited to, any material reduction in the value of the assets, or any act of the SBIC which SBA believes, in its reasonable opinion, imperils the prospect of full performance or satisfaction of the SBIC's obligations to SBA (e.g., a 50 percent decrease in the value of the assets, such value to be determined at the time of the execution of the Settlement Agreement).
- xi. <u>Assurance of Adequate Insurance</u>. If the SBIC assets include real and personal property, directly or as collateral to portfolio claims, the Analyst must require evidence that such properties are adequately insured against loss or damage, with appropriate clauses protecting the SBIC.
- xii. Surrender of License and Removal from Program. The Settlement Agreement

must provide for surrender of the license and for removal from the SBIC's business documents (i.e., Articles of Incorporation, by-laws, Partnership Agreements, stationery letterhead, and office walls and exteriors) of all references to SBA, to the Small Business Investment Act, and to the SBIC program upon termination or completion of the Settlement Agreement. No surrender of the license will be necessary if the SBIC requests a return to the active program either during, or at the conclusion of, the term of the Settlement Agreement, and certain conditions are met.

- xiii. Receivership Option on Default. The Analyst must obtain, as part of the Settlement Agreement, a signed consent to Receivership to be filed in the event the SBIC breaches or defaults on the Settlement Agreement. The language of the Settlement Agreement will indicate that a receivership is merely one of the remedies available to SBA. The consent language should provide that the consent may not be utilized until one year after the transfer to liquidation status—although the receivership action can take place prior to a year without utilization of the consent.
- xiv. Option to Terminate. The Settlement Agreement should state that SBA may, at its discretion, terminate the Agreement for default, misrepresentation, bankruptcy or other insolvency, and other acts or events which could jeopardize the Agency's position or the SBIC's ability to perform under the terms of the Agreement.

# **Negotiating, Approval and Closing**

The steps to negotiating, obtaining approval and closing the settlement agreement are as follows:

- i. Negotiating the Settlement Agreement. The Analyst should negotiate the terms and conditions of the Settlement Agreement with the assistance of OGC, as necessary. When dealing with the SBIC's counsel, OGC must participate. The Analyst must negotiate terms favorable to SBA. If appropriate, the Analyst should obtain personal, corporate, or other guaranties of payment. In addition, if possible, the Analyst should negotiate a term payment plan. It may be appropriate to obtain a demand note when payments are dependent on the disposition of the SBIC's assets, so the Agency can declare default. Each Settlement Agreement will have its own set of conditions, determined on a case-by-case basis.
- ii. Opinion Letter. If the Analyst chooses to obtain a security interest in any SBIC asset, the Analyst must obtain an opinion letter from the SBIC's counsel that the pledging of the SBIC's Asset as security for the note to SBA will not trigger any negative covenants in any of the SBIC's underlying subscription/shareholder agreements to the detriment of SBA. If such a negative covenant would be triggered, a decision must be made by the Analyst and the Analyst's Chief as to

whether it is appropriate to forego a security interest on that particular asset. The Analyst should request this opinion letter as soon as possible as it could take several months to obtain.

iii. <u>Obtaining Agency Approval</u>. For Agency approval of the Settlement Agreement, the Rule of Two applies.

# iv. Closing.

- a. Preparation and Closing of the Agreement. Prepare the Settlement Agreement to be executed and any other documentation required, including, but not limited to, notes receivable, security agreements, and guarantees for OGC review. If the Agreement or any collateral document requires a public or private filing or registry, ensure that such filings are made. If the loan agreement is to be secured by collateral, such as stocks, bonds, notes, etc., the collateral must be properly pledged to SBA at the closing by the execution of the appropriate blank stock/bond power or note assignment with a signature guaranty. (See appendices 12 & 13).
- <u>Safekeeping of Documents</u>. Deliver instruments requiring safekeeping (such as an original debt instrument, guaranty agreement, or other collateral documents) to OL's designated Collateral Clerk using SBA Form 649. (See appendix 14).
- c. Receipt of the Completed Settlement Agreement. Provide a copy of SBA Form 515, "Note Receivable Report" (see appendix 15), indicating rescheduled payment terms together with copies of the note receivable and the Settlement Agreement to the Denver Finance Center, Programmatic Accounting Division (DFC PAD). In addition, prepare an SBA Form 327, indicating that the debentures have been satisfied by the execution of a new note receivable. Attach a copy of the SBA Form 515.
- d. <u>Notification of the Settlement Agreement</u>. Use the Liquidation Status Code Change Form indicating that the case has been transferred from Pending to Settled status to notify DM of the Settlement Agreement.

The Analyst will retain oversight and servicing responsibility for the case until the termination of the Settlement Agreement. Servicing responsibilities include, but are not limited to:

- i. Monitoring compliance with the terms and conditions of the Settlement Agreement.
- ii. Monitoring the financial condition of SBCs in the SBIC's portfolio.
- iii. Monitoring the condition of any collateral held as security.

- iv. Monitoring the SBIC's disposition of assets Such monitoring includes, but is not limited to, verifying that the disposition of Assets occurred at fair and reasonable terms and whether or not the disposition was in compliance with the SBA Regulations and the Settlement Agreement.
- v. Reviewing the SBIC's financial statements.
- vi. Preparing fiscal year end liquidation reports, including estimated recovery reports of the SBIC's performance and how the SBIC is conforming to the terms and conditions of the Settlement Agreement.
- vii. Dependent upon SBA budgets and if deemed beneficial, regular site visits to the SBIC's office and/or their Impact Investment SBC location(s). If the SBIC has an annual meeting of its limited partners the Analyst should, at a minimum, call in to the meeting if that is an option, and attend in-person if travel funds are available.

The following are the steps taken in the event of a default:

- i. Acceleration and Demand Letter Upon the Default of the Settlement
  Agreement. Most Settlement Agreements require that an Acceleration and
  Demand Letter be sent to the SBIC upon default. (See appendix 16.) Prepare the
  letter and have the Analyst's Chief and OGC review it. Email the letter with a
  signature blank for the SBIC to acknowledge receipt, if the signed
  acknowledgement is not received within 3 business days, then mail the letter by
  certified mail, return receipt requested, to the SBIC, any guarantors and any
  other interested parties.
- ii. Remedies. Look to the Settlement Agreement to determine what remedies, in addition to those provided by law or regulation, are available to SBA upon default.
  - (1) Receivership. If the Analyst decides that a receivership would be in the best interest of SBA, prepare a referral for receivership in the same manner as outlined in this SOP. If the SBIC agreed to the receivership prior to the default, include that fact in the referral, together with a copy of the signed consent.
  - (2) Asset Foreclosure: Strict Foreclosure. If SBA has a perfected security interest in the SBIC's Assets, and a Uniform Commercial Code (UCC) foreclosure and sale of those Assets is the only remedy available to SBA, after consulting with OGC, determine the appropriate method of foreclosure. The available methods include strict foreclosure or resale of collateral. A strict foreclosure requires that the SBIC surrender the collateral to SBA to satisfy its debt after default. The SBIC will be released of its obligation without liability for any deficiency upon SBA's

disposition of the Assets. In turn, SBA will not have to account to the SBIC for any surplus upon disposition of the Assets. If the Analyst elects to pursue strict foreclosure, notify the debtor and any other party in interest, after the Analyst consults with OGC. If the Analyst receives no objection within 21 days of the notice, SBA may keep the collateral in satisfaction of the debt, with no further requirements of notice to the SBIC.

- (3) Asset Foreclosure: Non-Strict Foreclosure: If SBA has a perfected security interest in the SBIC's assets and, after consulting with OGC, the Analyst determines that strict foreclosure is not an option, the Analyst may sell the collateral. However, the sale is subject to the notice and sale requirements of the UCC. All sales must be commercially reasonable as discussed in UCC 9-507. In both types of foreclosures, consult OGC to determine the appropriate foreclosure method. OGC will assist in the preparation of the documents and letters necessary to affect the foreclosure.
- (4) Restructure. Prior to, or at the time of, a default to a Settlement Agreement, the Analyst may determine that it is in the best interests of SBA and the SBIC to restructure the terms of the Settlement Agreement. The Rule of Two is applicable to decisions to restructure debt.
- (5) <u>Compromise.</u> Prior to, or at the time of, a default to a Settlement Agreement, the SBIC's principals or some other party in interest may ask the Analyst to consider a compromise of the SBIC's debt to SBA.
- (6) <u>Sale.</u> Selling the Note to a third party. See section on Liquidation Secondary Sales.

A Debenture SBIC in liquidation may be transferred back to IPM as an operating SBIC only after the Analyst determines that a transfer is in the best interests of SBA.

### i. General Requirements.

- a. The SBIC must repay its obligations to SBA in full prior to transfer.
- b. The SBIC must be in complete compliance with all regulatory requirements prior to the transfer.
- ii. <u>IPM's Requirements for Accepting the Transfer of an SBIC from the Division of Secondaries and Liquidations.</u>
  - a. <u>Licensing Requirements</u>. The SBIC must meet all current licensing requirements for a new SBIC Licensee including, but not limited to, current capitalization requirements, management and business plan requirements. The Analyst must coordinate with IPM in

determining whether the SBIC meets these requirements.

- b. <u>Management/Ownership Review.</u> IPM must find the management and ownership of the SBIC suitable for purposes of owning and operating an SBIC. IPM must consider current regulatory guidelines in determining the suitability of management/ownership as well as OSO and DSL's past experience with the SBIC's managers/owners. The SBIC may be found acceptable (or unacceptable) for readmittance to the SBIC program based, in part, upon SBA's past experiences with the SBIC's current and former owners/managers.
- c. If a debenture SBIC is transferred back to IPM, IPM should change the SBIC back to regular servicing.

# b. Receivership

SBA also conducts SBIC liquidations through the use of Federal court receiverships authorized by 15 U.S.C. Section 687c and 15 U.S.C. Section 687d. Upon the finding of a regulatory or statutory violation, a Federal District Court, upon request of SBA, can appoint SBA or other entity to serve as Receiver of an SBIC.

- a. Nature of a Receivership. For purposes of this SOP, a receivership may be defined as a proceeding in which a federal court takes control of the SBIC and possession of all its assets and appoints an entity (typically SBA), to serve as Receiver. The Receiver serves as an officer of the court and, at the direction of the court, collects, cares for, administers, and, in most instances, disposes of the property of the SBIC in accordance with pertinent law and the orders of the appointing court. The appointing court, acting as a court of equity, may provide virtually any lawful or equitable remedy to achieve its mission.
- b. <u>Types of Receiverships</u>. A Receivership may be established for any legitimate purpose. The order of appointment should state that purpose. In most instances, the following types of receiverships are established for SBICs.
  - (1) <u>Temporary, or caretaker, receivership</u> used where a receiver is appointed to:
    - (a) Take control of and operate the SBIC until a thorough review, an accounting, or a hearing on the merits for permanent appointment occurs.
    - (b) Monitor, maintain, and operate an SBIC while taking corrective actions to right a failing SBIC or while determining the feasibility of taking corrective steps.
  - (2) <u>Permanent or liquidating receivership</u> used when a receiver is appointed to liquidate the assets of the SBIC to satisfy the creditors of the SBIC in order of priority as determined by the appointing court.

(3) Operating receivership in novel circumstances to protect the SBIC's Assets pursuant to Section 107.1820 (d) of the Regulations.

#### SBA's Role in SBIC Receivership

- i. <u>SBA-Agency</u>. SBA, as an Agency (SBA-Agency), is the regulator of SBICs in operation and in liquidation. In its role as regulator, SBA's concerns are with its programs and with the statutes and regulations governing those programs.
- ii. <u>SBA-Creditor</u>. As creditor (SBA-Creditor), SBA must react to each proposal or action of the Receiver in light of SBA's responsibility to recover its loans and investments and to protect the viable SBCs in the Debtor SBIC's portfolio.
- iii. SBA-Receiver. After SBA is appointed as Receiver (SBA-Receiver), SBA is a fiduciary, responsible to the court and to all creditors, including SBA-Creditor, and parties in the interest of the proper operation and/or liquidation of the debtor. The Receiver is a separate legal capacity and the receivership estate is a separate legal entity and, as such, its funds, records, claims, assets, and liabilities are not the funds, records, claims, assets, and liabilities of SBA or the Government. SBA-Receiver's decisions must be made for the benefit of the entire Receivership estate. In liquidating the assets of the estate, SBA-Receiver is bound by the orders of the appointing court, Federal receivership and other statutes, court rules, applicable state laws, etc., rather than the regulations of SBA.
- iv. <u>Authority to Take Official Actions</u>. The actions of SBA-Receiver may be taken by the Analyst, the Analyst's Chief, or the Director, DSL, through delegation provided to those positions. In particular cases or for particular Receivership functions, other SBA employees or the Receiver's agents may have authority to act for SBA-Receiver as a result of redelegation or specific memorandum, contract, or letter from the Director, DSL or SBA counsel.
  - a) <u>Supervision and oversight</u> of Receiverships within DSL will be the responsibility of the Chief RO.
  - b) <u>Counsel of Record</u>. A receivership is a case in litigation and is under the
    jurisdiction of a federal court so all actions must be approved by OGC. SBA's
    OGC will be the Receiver's counsel of record for each case in which SBA is the
    Receiver. Outside counsel may represent SBA as Receiver

## Receivership Utilization as a Liquidation Alternative

i. <u>SBA Remedy</u>. DSL will refer an SBIC to OGC to request that a receivership be

obtained, when the SBIC has been transferred to DSL, is in violation of the Act or Regulations, and does not meet the requirements for a Settlement Agreement or a Wind Down Agreement, and a more advisable liquidation method given the facts and circumstances is not available and advisable.

- ii. <u>Factors Tending to Support Receivership</u> include, but are not limited to:
  - a. Violations of the Small Business Act or Regulations.
  - b. Inability to effectuate a Settlement Agreement, or Wind Down Agreement. with SBA.
  - c. A default in a Settlement Agreement or termination of a Wind Down Agreement.
  - d. Known or suspected fraud or other wrongdoing by the SBIC or its principals.
  - e. Active or pending litigation against the SBIC or its principals.
  - f. Assets or investments requiring specialized liquidation expertise.
  - g. Known or suspected environmental problems of SBIC assets.
  - h. The operation of subsidiaries or businesses controlled by the SBIC.
  - i. The lack of necessary information or likelihood of large SBA losses necessitating the need to find out what has taken place with SBIC funds.
- a. <u>Advantages of Receivership</u>. The court can establish a receivership tailored to fit the needs of a particular SBIC. For example, the court can devise remedies to compel individuals to provide information to the Receiver, can stay and enjoin legal and administrative actions that may affect the Receivership estate, and enable the Receiver to obtain whatever resources and expertise are required to affect the Receivership.

# Obtaining a Receivership

a. <u>Consensual Receivership.</u> Usually, SBA will try to obtain the SBIC's consent to the Receivership and to SBA's appointment as Receiver. In some instances, the Regulations mandate automatic consent. (See Section 107.1810 (i) and 1810 (d) of the Regulations). Such a consensual receivership is preferable to SBA because the receivership will start sooner, require less SBA staff time, and avoid litigation expenditures by the SBIC. Once a case is referred for Receivership, OGC will initiate all discussions of consensual receivership with the SBIC.

- b. <u>Litigated Receivership.</u> If the SBIC does not consent to a receivership or SBA's appointment as Receiver, or has not automatically consented pursuant to the Regulations, SBA will seek a court ordered receivership with the Agency as receiver. SBA's appointment as Receiver is usually granted on the basis of:
  - (1) Its expertise and experience in liquidating SBICs.
  - (2) Its resources which limit cost expended in receivership operations.
  - (3) Its incentive to maximize receivership recoveries.
  - (4) Its access to additional funds for operating the receivership or recovering on assets if the Agency approves an advance.

### The Duties and Responsibilities of the DSL Staff Pre-Receivership

- a. <u>Interaction with OGC.</u> The Analyst will be assigned the Receivership case by the Analyst's Chief and will work with OGC in obtaining a Receivership. The Analyst's responsibilities include reviewing all offers from the SBIC and any substantive changes proposed in the relief being sought. Although all procedural and litigation matters are the responsibility of OGC, the Analyst may be called in to assist in such activities as preparing documents, reviewing regulatory violations, executing affidavits, and testifying at hearings or trials.
- b. <u>Communication with SBIC</u>. While obtaining a Receivership, communication between the Analyst and the SBIC's personnel may be restricted. The Analyst should seek OGC's guidance on the extent and level of communication.
- c. <u>Identification of Independent Contractor as Principal Agent</u>. Prior to obtaining the Receivership order, the Analyst and the Chief, RO, in consultation with OGC litigation counsel, should identify a qualified individual or company to serve as the Principal Agent of the Receivership (Principal Agent). The Principal Agent is an independent contractor engaged directly by the Receivership under the authority provided by the appointing court. The contractor is not a government employee, but is retained, compensated, and terminated in accordance with a contract, executed between SBA-Receiver (not SBA-Agency) and the Principal Agent. Considerations in selecting the Principal Agent include, but are not limited to:
  - (1) The expertise that will be required to liquidate the SBIC's specific investments and assets, address the problems of the SBIC, and manage the partnership or corporation during the Receivership.

- (2) The expertise of the SBA staff assigned to the receivership.
- (3) The compensation negotiated.
- (4) Prior court supervised liquidation experience.

#### The Commencement of a Receivership

- a. <u>Entry of Receivership Order.</u> The Federal Court Order appointing SBA as Receiver (the Receivership Order) establishes the Receivership and grants the power and authority under which the receivership operates. The Receivership Order may grant the Receiver broad authorities and powers. It also may specifically list the Receiver's powers. Typically, the Receivership Order provides that the court take jurisdiction over the SBIC and all its assets wherever located. The Receivership Order also typically grants the Receiver the authority to:
  - (1) Liquidate all assets and satisfy the claims of creditors.
  - (2) Exercise the powers of former SBIC officers, general partners, managers or directors.
  - (3) Borrow and disburse funds for administration of the estate and open Receivership bank accounts.
  - (4) Compel discovery.
  - (5) Procure outside resources and expertise. The Receivership Order also typically dismisses the SBIC's officers, directors, general partner, management company, managers, employees, members, and agents and stays and enjoins all legal proceedings.
- b. <u>Authority for Receivership.</u> The Receivership Order is typically the primary source of authority for the SBA-Receiver. SBA-Receiver derives its authority from the Receivership Order of appointment, subsequent court orders and directives, rules of court (local court rules should routinely be checked), and statutes. Additional requests to the Court should be a coordinated effort between the Analyst, OGC, and the retained agents.
- c. <u>Receiver's Agents, Contracted Parties, Equipment, Facilities, Services, Etc.</u>
  - (1) Pursuant to the Receivership Order, SBA-Receiver may contract and compensate for services.
  - (2) If contract assistance is retained, ensure that a contract and/or letter of

retention setting forth the activities of the retained party is executed by the Chief, RO or the Director, DSL.

#### The Duties of the Receiver

a. <u>Source of Receiver's Responsibilities</u>. Typically, the Receivership Order sets forth certain duties and responsibilities of the Receiver. Additional duties and responsibilities may be imposed by subsequent orders of the appointing court, court rules, Federal statutes applicable to Federal court receivers and receiverships, state statutes applicable to the SBIC in receivership because it is incorporated in that state, and applicable local regulations and ordinances. The Receiver also has duties as a fiduciary to the creditors, shareholders and/or partners of the SBIC and as a servant of the court to the appointing court.

# b. <u>Obligations Imposed on the Receiver by Statute.</u>

- (1) The Receiver must manage and operate the Receivership estate according to the requirements of the federal and state law as applicable in accordance with 28 U.S.C. §959(b) or as ordered by the Court.
- (2) The Receiver must make appropriate filings with applicable Federal, State, and local taxing authorities as required under 28 U.S.C. §960 if reasonably possible.
- (3) If the Receiver has possession or title to all or substantially all of the assets of a corporation, it is required to file a federal income tax return for the corporation, if reasonably possible, even if the corporation is no longer operating in accordance with 26 U.S.C. § 6012(b)(3).
- (4) The Receiver must ensure the accurate and timely preparation of IRS Form 1099 for each service provider that receives payment from the Receivership in excess of \$600 and Forms 1096 for each SBIC in Receivership.

(5) The Receiver must follow the procedures set out in 28 U.S.C. §§ 2001-2005 in arranging for the orderly liquidation of certain assets of the Receivership estate specified in the statute.

### **Establishing Control of the Receivership**

# a. <u>Ten-Day Notice Requirements</u>

- (1) Notice to Federal District Courts Under 28 U.S.C. Section 754. Within 10 days of the date of entry of the order, the Receiver must file a copy of the complaint and the Receivership Order with every Federal district court. This Section 754 filing enables the appointing court to exercise jurisdiction and control over all assets of the SBIC in any jurisdiction where the filing is made. Late filings should still be made as courts have given effect to such filings.
- (2) Notice to the Internal Revenue Service. Section 301.6036-1(a)(2) of the Treasury Regulations requires that, within 10 days of appointment, the Receiver must give notice of appointment to the District Director for the Internal Revenue District in which the debtor is/was required to file a return.
- (3) <u>Notice to United States Post Office.</u> Within 10 days of appointment, the Receiver must send notice to the Post Office in the jurisdiction where the SBIC was located of the change of address of the SBIC.
- (4) Responsibility for Notice. The Analyst and, in some cases, the Principal Agent are responsible for ensuring that the notices in (1) and (2) above are sent in a timely fashion.
- b. <u>Control of SBIC Bank Accounts</u>. The Receivership Order should provide the authority for the Receiver to exercise dominion over the SBIC's accounts. Find out the location and account numbers as early as possible from the SBIC's most recent SBA Form 468 and/or from an officer, director, partner, manager or other employee of the SBIC.
  - (1) Seizing the accounts. As soon as practical after the Receivership Order is entered, the Receiver must serve a copy of the Receivership Order upon each bank with which the SBIC has been doing business. This freezes the accounts and notifies the bank of the cancellation of the authority of prior signatories on the account(s).
  - (2) Obtaining statements. The Analyst or the Principal Agent must obtain statements of each account as of the date of notice. In addition, the Analyst or the agent should request a written statement from the bank listing all other accounts, certificates of deposit, investment accounts, etc. of the SBIC at the bank, as well as any safekeeping or safety deposit boxes. Obtaining codes, signature cards, and keys. The Analyst and a Principal Agent must obtain

signature cards, account numbers and codes, keys, box numbers, etc., necessary for exercise of control.

- (3) Obtaining codes, signature cards and keys The analyst or agent must obtain signature cards, account #'s, etc. necessary for exercise of control.
  - (4) Closing the accounts. As soon as practical, at least two parties (the Chief, RO the Principal Agent, or designees) must ask the bank to close the account(s) and issue cashier check(s) or wire funds for the remaining balance(s), payable to the Receivership. Request a final statement from the bank to ensure that accounts are closed. To avoid penalties, the Analyst may allow fully insured certificates of deposit to transfer at maturity. As soon as practical, the Analyst and the Principal Agent, together, or with another person, must close any safekeeping account or safety deposit box and retrieve the deposited items.
  - c. <u>Control of SBIC property, records, assets, and portfolio</u>. The Receivership Order should provide that upon its entry, the former officers, directors, general partner, management company, managers, employees, members, and agents are dismissed. At that time the court has exclusive jurisdiction over the SBIC and its assets. The Analyst, the courtappointed receiver, or the Principal Agent should take physical possession of the SBIC and its property as soon after the entry of the Receivership Order as possible. (See "Initial Checklist for New Receiverships.")

# c. Litigation Outside of Receivership

This section applies to SBIC cases transferred to Office of Secondaries and Liquidation which will be litigated outside of receivership. Cases are classified as in litigation and OGC will represent or monitor the Agency's interest in such cases when one or more of the following events occur.

- a. Commencement of litigation involving the Agency or an Agency official in any matter relating to the SBIC. Take the original process or notice of litigation served upon or received by Agency personnel to OGC immediately. The Analyst must receive prior approval from OGC to accept or waive service of process. Also, report informal notices or information of any litigation affecting SBA, the SBIC, an official of either, or affecting an SBIC portfolio company or asset promptly to OGC.
- Litigation instituted against an SBIC which could affect adversely SBA interest, or which could affect ownership or management of the SBIC.
- c. Voluntary Federal or State Insolvency Proceedings, such as reorganization or debt restructuring, involving the SBIC or subsidiary company.
- d. Involuntary Proceeding of any kind instituted by a third party against the SBIC or a subsidiary company which remain undismissed or unstayed for a period of 60 days.

- e. Non-Judicial Assignment/Foreclosure Actions, such as an assignment for benefit of creditors or a summary or quasi-judicial foreclosure action which could adversely affect the SBA interest in the SBIC or its assets.
- f. The opening or administration of an estate or information received concerning the death of an SBIC guarantor or other obligor.
- g. A determination that SBA should pursue judgment for money, revocation of license, or other relief.

# Legal representation in non-receivership litigation

Within the Agency, responsibility for SBIC/claims litigation lies with OGC. All claims litigation must be referred to OGC. OGC will prepare the necessary pleadings, memoranda, and related documents to effect referral to the appropriate DOJ or U.S. Attorney's Office and will pursue the litigation.

## Seeking a Money Judgment Against an SBIC Outside of Receivership

The Office of Secondaries and Liquidation may ask OGC to seek a money judgment and levy and sale under execution of judgment where, for example, virtually all of the SBIC's recoverable assets are unencumbered real and personal property not requiring extensive collection, storage, or maintenance. A money judgment without Receivership may also be pursued where SBA holds a claim against a guarantor.

- a. <u>To Refer a Matter for Money Judgment to OGC</u>. To refer a case to OGC for a money judgment, include a description of property or funds which may be reached if a judgment is obtained as part of the referral package to OGC. Also provide a certified Certificate of Indebtedness from DFC PAD and photocopies of the pertinent loan documents.
- Collections of Judgments are coordinated with DOJ and OGC or SBA field office counsel.
   Work with OGC to coordinate the referral to the appropriate DOJ office or SBA field office counsel.
- c. Particular Considerations for Judgment Collection.
  - (1) <u>Evaluation of Collectability Prior to Referral</u>. Before litigation is referred, the Analyst must evaluate potential collectability and analyze the SBIC's recoverable assets to determine whether extensive collection and marshaling is required. Consider the amount of legal fees and expenses of seeking a judgment or other

relief.

- (2) Reporting to DFC PAD. Upon entry, filing, and recording of a final judgment, report the judgment information to DFC PAD on SBA Form 489, "Judgment Report," (appendix 20), with a copy of the judgment attached. Provide copies of SBA Form 489 to DFC PAD, OGC, and the liquidation case file. Also, add the judgment to the AIDB.
- (3) <u>Collection Actions</u>. Assist OGC in developing and implementing the collection strategy by, for example, identifying funds for attachment or offset, discovery proceedings, possible recovery from fidelity bonds or officer/director liability policies, or a regular program of offset, garnishment, and continual follow-up.
- (4) <u>Compromise Settlement.</u> Compromise settlements of judgments obtained by DOJ is reserved to the Department of Justice, which redelegates authority to the U.S. Attorneys who seek the advice of the client agency before agreeing to a settlement of judgment. If a viable settlement offer is received, OL, through the Rule of Two, will advise OGC of SBA's position, so OGC can inform DOJ.
- (5) <u>Judgment Classification.</u> After a money judgment is entered into Agency fiscal records, via SBA Form 489, it remains an active, separate account classified Judgment In Litigation until it is:
  - (a) paid in full
  - (b) settled by compromise or
  - (c) closed as uncollectible by the U.S. Attorney/DOJ.

When one of these events occurs, change the account classification by SBA Form 327 action.

# **SBA Claims Against Obligors in Bankruptcy**

a. <u>Automatic Stay.</u> The filing of a bankruptcy petition activates an automatic stay which prohibits many acts involving the debtor, its property, and the property of the estate. For example, a pending repossession, a public foreclosure sale, or any other commencement or continuation of any type of collection activity must cease or be suspended upon the filing of the petition. The stay remains in effect until the property no longer belongs to the estate or debtor, until the case is closed or dismissed, until discharge is granted or denied, or until the court lifts the stay upon request of an interested party. The Analyst must consult with OGC prior to continuing any action with respect to the debtor in bankruptcy. A relief of stay may be granted by the court, in its discretion:

- (1) when the debtor has no equity in the property.
- (2) when the property is unnecessary for reorganization.
- (3) when the secured party does not have adequate protection.
- (4) for other good cause.
- b. Offset. The Analyst must review available information to determine whether there may be an offset available in the case. The Bankruptcy Code recognizes the right of offset of a pre-bankruptcy debt owed by the creditor to the debtor, against a pre-bankruptcy claim of the creditor against the debtor. This issue is most common between the bank of deposit and the debtor. Use of offset requires relief from the stay.
- c. <u>Analyst Responsibilities in Bankruptcy Cases.</u> When the Analyst receives notice of a bankruptcy filing and the first meeting of creditors, notify OGC promptly and begin compiling information on SBA's claim.
  - (1) <u>Obtaining Information.</u> The filing of the petition places the debtor under the protection of the court and serves to protect the business and financial assets and information. They are available or visible to creditors only under conditions prescribed by the Act and by the court. OGC will advise on proper methods of contacting interested persons and of obtaining information.
  - (2) <u>Documentation of Claim.</u> Obtain a certificate of indebtedness and a statement of account from DFC PAD showing the amount of debt due on the date of the filing of the petition. Prepare and sign the Proof of Claim. Provide the proof of claim and attached copies of the debt instrument, collateral documents, and computer printout to OGC for filing with the Bankruptcy Court.
  - (3) <u>Cooperative Efforts.</u> Assist OGC in determining the Agency's position on actions related to cash collateral, adequate protection, and other such mixed legal/financial issues. The Analyst is responsible for evaluating, analyzing, and preparing, with OGC, the Agency's position on bankruptcy proceedings as they are issued.

### **Claims Against Deceased Obligors**

When the Agency learns of the death of a person obligated to SBA either as an obligor or guarantor of an SBA loan, ask OGC to file a claim in the decedent's estate.

## **Resolution of Claims Against the Receivership Estate**

a. <u>Claims Against the Estate</u>. Generally, the Receivership Order provides that the Receiver will liquidate the assets of the SBIC and pay the SBIC's creditors in a priority established

by the Court. The Receiver will identify the creditors and claimants of the estate so that it may defend against unjustified claims and recommend acceptance of proper obligations.

#### **Bar Date Procedure**

- a. <u>Court Approval</u>. OGC or the Principal Agent should prepare a motion requesting a court order (the Claims Bar Date Order) providing for a procedure for notifying all potential claimants. The Order should also seek an expedited process for handling any claims received and establishing a date by which all claimants must properly file a claim or be barred from sharing in the proceeds of the receivership estate (the Bar Date). After review, the Analyst should submit the petition to OGC for filing with the court.
- b. <u>Timing</u>. Begin the bar date procedure after the Analyst and the Principal Agent are familiar with the SBIC's finances and investments and with the individuals and businesses with which the pre-Receivership SBIC had contact. The Principal Agent should assemble a list of such parties based on records and information obtained from the SBIC. This should generally occur about 6 to 12 months after commencement of the Receivership.
- c. <u>Compliance with order</u>. Upon receipt of the Claims Bar Date Order, the Principal Agent and Analyst should ensure prompt publication in a newspaper of general circulation and mailing of notice.
- d. Notification to the Court of Claims and Recommendations regarding Payment. The Analyst, the OGC attorney assigned to the receivership and the Principal Agent will review the claims and any supporting documentation which were submitted in accordance with notice of the Bar Date. After close of the Bar Date, make sure that a Receiver's petition/motion notifying the court of the claims filed, recommending the payment or non-payment of the claims, and requesting an order approving the Receiver's recommendations is prepared.
- e. <u>Final Determination as to Claimants</u>. The court will review the Receiver's recommendations and any other pleadings, and make the final determination of the priority, amount, or payment of a claim.

#### 6. Sale of SBA's Interests

Participating Securities are securities issued in the form of a "Preferred Limited Partnership Interest" with SBA as the preferred limited partner. Participating Securities are used by SBA to provide Leverage to Participating Security SBICs.

# The Benefits of Selling SBA's Interest in an SBIC

The benefits from a sale of SBA's Interest are:

- a. A significant increase in the speed of SBA's recovery (all funds are received at one point in time).
- b. A savings in transactional costs by effectuating one sale as opposed to multiple sales of portfolio Assets.
- c. Avoidance of negative covenants and rights of first refusal in the SBC's Financing documents.

When a fair price can be obtained for SBA's Interest, this approach is the preferred manner of resolving the case in liquidation.

# The Drawbacks to Selling SBA's Interest

The drawbacks to selling SBA's Interest include:

- a. SBA relinquishes the opportunity to maximize the potential recovery from a sale of each individual Asset in the SBIC's portfolio.
- b. There are many potential difficulties in concluding a sale of SBA's Interest which arise from provisions in the Participating Security and Debenture instruments. (See paragraph 8-5 and 8-6 of this SOP)
- c. SBA, SBIC or the Receiver has no ability to recover costs if the sales efforts do not succeed.

As a result of these drawbacks, a sale of SBA's Interest should only be pursued in cases in which there is a substantial likelihood of success.

Factors that Should be Considered for a Successful Sale of SBA's Interest.

There is a secondary market for the sale of limited partnership interests. The secondary market currently requires, at a minimum:

- a. A marketable deal size, as measured by value, not cost.
- b. Portfolio Characteristics including, but not limited to:
  - (1) Significant Upside potential.
  - (2) More than one Impact Investment.

- c. An experienced and competent management team.
- d. A willingness by the SBIC's GP and its private LPs to sell their position in the SBIC and/or to amend the SBIC's Partnership Agreement. (See paragraphs 8-5 through 8-7 of this SOP).
- e. The Absence of Negative Factors such as regulatory violations, internal disputes or litigation.

The Analyst needs to be aware that the secondary market criteria may change over time.

## Considerations to a Sale of SBA's Interest in Standard and Accrual Debenture SBICs.

- a. Because, by its very nature, debenture leverage is debt, there is no potential for profit beyond the defined interest rate for any potential purchaser of the leverage unless
  - (1) It is sold at a discount (and SBA incurs a loss), or
  - (2) The private limited partners in the SBIC agree to give the purchaser some participation in the upside of the fund, which requires amending the partnership agreement, or
  - (3) A combination of 1 and 2.

In practice the second possibility is extremely rare, and the third is more likely because often the SBICs are in need of additional capital that the purchaser would bring to the transaction above and beyond the sale price of the debt.

- b. The Debenture instruments themselves do not contain protective covenants that are enforceable by potential purchasers. Consequently, the Debentures must be restructured into a single saleable note which is then sold to the buyer.
- c. Most debenture oriented SBIC's portfolio lack considerable upside-downside risk which greatly reduces the opportunity for a successful transaction, as purchasers are usually seeking a much greater rate of return than SBA's cost of money.

#### **Amending the Partnership Agreement**

The requirements for amending the partnership agreement will be set out in the actual partnership agreement. Amending the partnership agreement typically requires the approval of the GP, and a threshold percentage of the LP economic interests. SBA's approval is always required (see Reg. Section 107.400-470). The Analyst must consult with OGC to determine what is required to amend the Partnership Agreement for each SBIC.

### **Evaluating the Prospects for a Sale of SBA's Interest**

In order to determine if a sale of SBA's Interest in the secondary market is feasible, the Analyst must weigh certain critical factors.

- a. The Analyst should gather information on:
  - (1) Portfolio Valuations including current valuations, future expectations, upside potential and exit opportunities.
  - (2) The anticipated cash flows including anticipated management fees and Follow On Investment needs for SBCs.
  - (3) The number of Impact Investments.
  - (4) Management quality and experience.
  - (5) The anticipated cooperation of the SBIC's partners with SBA.
  - (6) How to amend the partnership agreement including the approval requirements.
  - (7) The prospects of successfully amending the limited partnership agreement.
  - (8) The expectations the LPs have concerning future distributions.
  - (9) Claims pending against the SBIC.
  - (10) Ongoing or anticipated litigation in which the SBIC is or will be a party.
  - (11) Any outstanding regulatory violations.
  - (12) Any current disputes among partners.
  - (13) The amount of any unfunded commitments.
- b. <u>Communicate with the GP</u> to ascertain if the GP is willing and committed to a sale of SBA's Interest. The Analyst needs to ascertain whether the GP believes the necessary LP approvals can be obtained. In most instances, the GP will be crucial in procuring the approval of the LPs.

The Approval Process for a Sale of SBA's Interest

<u>Meet with the Analyst's Chief and the Director, O/L</u>. to determine, based on the Analyst's review of all the factors listed above, if there is potential for a sale of SBA's Interest in the secondary market. However, if a sale is:

- a. Unlikely now or in the future to meet the factors listed above for a successful sale of SBA's Interest, then terminate consideration of the sale.
- b. Unlikely now, but may meet the factors in the future, then the Analyst should continue with the approved method of liquidation. However, the Analyst should revisit the factors periodically as part of the Receivership or Wind Down Status Meetings to determine if the factors have changed such that a sale might be appropriate.

# **Retention of a Secondary Market Broker**

- a. If it has been determined that it is appropriate to proceed with the effort to sell SBA's
   Interest, the Analyst may consider retaining the services of a Secondary Market Broker.
   The Analyst should consider the following in making this determination:
  - (1) The willingness of the SBIC's GP and LPs to retain a broker.
  - (2) The existence of a viable purchase offer (see paragraph 8-10 of the SOP) for SBA's Interest.
  - (3) The time and cost of a marketing effort.
- b. If the Analyst's Chief or the Director, OL concludes that a broker should be retained, the Analyst must ensure that the broker is engaged at terms acceptable to SBA. A broker may be retained:
  - (1) By the SBIC subject to SBA's approval and oversight. This will typically apply to those cases in a Wind-Down status.
  - (2) By SBA pursuant to an agency contract.
  - (3) By SBA as Receiver subject to prior approval from the Receivership court, which may require the consent of all LPs.

If no broker is engaged, sales efforts will be undertaken by the SBIC's management team or by the Receivership agent subject to the Analyst's oversight.

# **Assessing Offers to Purchase SBA's Interest**

- a. <u>Discounted Cash Flows</u>: In assessing an offer to purchase SBA's Interest, the Analyst must weigh the purchase offer against SBA's anticipated recoveries from the liquidation/sale of the portfolio Assets over time, discounted for the time value of money. The Analyst should attempt to obtain cash flow estimates from the current management of the SBIC including anticipated management fees and costs if the current liquidation method was continued.
- b. <u>Current Valuations</u>: The Analyst must obtain current portfolio valuations to support the Analyst's determination of a fair price. Typically, one complete valuation of all significant assets should be obtained. A second valuation should be obtained of at least the impact assets. If unfunded commitments remain outstanding, they are considered Assets of the SBIC and need to be included in the analysis.
- c. Requirements concerning the GP/LP: The proposal for sale should not allow for any improvement in the GP's current position or for any distributions to the GP or LPs until SBA, at a minimum, has received payment for its outstanding principal leverage and earned prioritized payments.

### Warranties Provided by SBA Upon the Sale of its Interest

SBA typically provides the following warranties:

- a. That SBA owns the Interest.
- b. That SBA has not previously sold or pledged its Interest.
- c. That SBA has the ability to sell its interest.

Any additional warranties must be approved, in writing, by the Director, Secondaries and Liquidation and by OGC for legal sufficiency.

#### Documents are Needed to Complete a Sale of SBA's Interest

The documents necessary to complete a sale of SBA's Interest will depend upon the SBIC's partnership structure and the needs of the Buyer, the SBIC, and SBA. Typically, the documents required include a purchase and sale agreement, a security opinion(s) of Counsel, an amendment to the partnership agreement, and an assignment of SBA's Interest. Documents may require execution by SBA, the Buyer, the GP, and some or all of the LPs. These documents will need to be prepared and reviewed by the attorneys for the Buyer, the SBIC, and SBA. The Analyst needs to consult with the assigned attorney in the OGC to determine what specific documents need to be prepared to complete a sale.

# Time is of the Essence in Completing a Sale of SBA's Interest.

Time is of the essence in completing an Interest sale because a narrow window of opportunity exists in which to close the sale at an acceptable price. This opportunity can be lost due to delays in the due diligence process and/or significant changes in the valuation of portfolio Assets.

- a. <u>Delays in the Due Diligence process</u>: The due diligence process required by buyers of partnership interests is frequently a very lengthy process. SBA and the SBIC's GP and /or the Receiver will facilitate the contact between potential buyers and the managers of the most valuable SBCs in the portfolio. Obtaining valuations and consents of the LPs, the security opinions of counsel, necessary consents of the SBCs to the disclosure of confidential information and other necessary items may also require significant time commitments.
- b. <u>Significant Changes in Valuation</u>: A sale of SBA's Interest can be negatively impacted as a result of events which can occur during the sales process, and which affect the value of the portfolio Assets. If the portfolio declines significantly in value, then the buyer likely will walk away from the sale. If the portfolio experiences significant exits or increases significantly in value, then obtaining the necessary approvals from SBA or from the other Partners may not occur.

### Servicing Requirements While Attempting to Complete a Sale

Closing the sale of SBA's Interest even when an acceptable offer has been obtained may be beyond SBA's control. The inability to obtain the agreement of numerous parties, particularly LPs, may result in the sale not being completed. Additionally, the buyer may change its mind as a result of its due diligence, the occurrence of negative portfolio events or disputes within the buyer group.

As a result, the Analyst needs to continue the chosen method of liquidation (Receivership or Wind Down) for each case while simultaneously continuing with efforts to sell the Interest. All the requirements of the case in Wind Down or Receivership must continue to be observed.

#### 7. Follow On Investments

A Follow On Investment is a subsequent investment in a small business concern made by an SBIC to protect and/or further enhance potential recovery from its earlier investment. SBICs in liquidation status must obtain SBA's approval before funding Follow On Investments.

Follow On Investments may be funded in two ways:

- a. by the SBIC's available cash reserves (SBIC Funded) or
- b. by the SBIC's borrowing of additional funds from SBA (SBA Funded).

### **Commencing the Follow On Investment process**

- SBIC management must submit to the Analyst a request for approval for a Follow On Investment. (See appendix 32) Requests should be sent to the Analyst with at least a 20working day notice.
- b. The Analyst will assess the information provided and either:
  - (1) Asks the Licensee for additional information if needed or
  - (2) Submits the request to the Analyst's Chief and/or Director, Secondaries and Liquidation for approval or denial, as appropriate, together with a memorandum which provides detail of the request and the Follow On Investment Cover Sheet. (See appendix 33.)

Other information that may be required

In some instances, the Analyst may require that an assessment of the potential Follow On Investment be performed by an independent valuation company as additional support for the request. This assessment will be paid for by the SBIC. Follow-On requests for \$2,000,000 or more may require an outside valuation. SBA must approve the SBIC's choice of outside valuation company as well as the scope of work to be performed.

### **Authoring Follow On Investments**

- a. For SBIC funded Follow On Investments, approvals are issued pursuant to the Rule of Two.
- b. For SBA funded Follow On Investments of \$2,000,000 or less, approvals are issued pursuant to the Rule of Two.
- c. For SBA funded Follow On Investments exceeding \$2,000,000, approvals are sought from and issued by the Follow On Investment Committee (FOIC).

Members of the Follow On Investment Committee (FOIC) and how is approval is granted.

- a. The FOIC is comprised of five members with backgrounds and/or experience relevant to venture capital and/or the SBIC program. Standing members include the Director, O/L, the Deputy Associate Administrator for Investment, and the DPCI. The other members and an alternate will be nominated by the Director, O/L and appointed by the Associate Administrator for Investment.
- b. Typically, three votes are necessary for approval. However, emergencies may arise, such as the need for the SBIC to fund the payroll of an SBC, that do not allow the time for the FOIC to meet. If the FOIC is unavailable to meet and make a decision, the Analyst must:

- (1) attempt to speak to the SBIC and determine if an extension of the SBIC's commitment deadline to fund the SBC is possible.
- (2) attempt to arrange an emergency meeting of the FOIC.
- (3) place a memorandum in the file memorializing the Analyst's efforts to achieve (1) and (2) above and the reasons a decision had to be made in the absence of a full FOIC meeting. Any decision that is made under these circumstances will be subject to the Rule of Two with the recommendation to be approved by the Deputy AA/OII. If the Deputy AA/OII is unavailable, then the Analyst's recommendation may be approved, in descending order, by the following persons, the DPCI, the Director, OL, the longest serving member of the FOIC available and finally, the Acting Director, OL.
- c. A majority of the votes of the FOIC is required to approve the Follow On Investment. The votes can be obtained via email or during a meeting of the FOIC.
  - Following clearance from the Analyst's Chief and/or the Director O/L, the Analyst will email the Analyst's recommendation memo and any supporting materials to the FOIC members and give the FOIC an option to meet virtually or in person, or to discuss and vote via email. The default is to discuss and vote via email. If possible, given the required timing of the request, the Analyst should give the FOIC at least 3, and preferably 5, business days to hold a meeting and/or discuss and vote via email.
- d. Once a request has been approved or denied the decision will be noted via signature blocks on the Analyst's recommendation memo. A Follow On Investment request for any dollar amount to be funded by any funding source may be presented to the FOIC if the Analyst or an approving official believe such presentation to be beneficial.

Additional documents required for SBA Funded Follow On Investments.

- a. For <u>all</u> SBA funded Follow On Investments, the following documents must be executed:
  - (1) a note payable to SBA from the SBIC.
  - (2) a loan agreement.
  - (3) a consent to Receivership to be filed in the event the SBIC is in default under the terms of the note and loan agreement.
- b. For approved Follow-On Investments of \$2,000,000 or more, SBA may require that the Financing be secured by some or all of the SBIC's portfolio investments. In making the determination concerning collateral requirements, the Analyst will consult with OGC

and outside counsel as appropriate to consider the effect of any negative covenants. In the event collateral is required, the following additional documents must be executed:

- (1) security agreement and
- (2) an opinion from the SBIC's counsel regarding, among other things, potential negative covenants in the underlying collateral documents that could adversely impact SBA's interest.

### 8. SBA Acquired Assets

Generally, SBA acquires an SBIC's Assets three ways:

- a. From agreements (including security agreements) with SBICs as part of a settlement, typically when the fund is discontinuing operations,
- b. From executing on a lien or levying on a Judgment.
- c. From a closed Receivership.

Each asset must be recorded (set up) on SBA's LAS so that SBA can keep track of its owned Assets.

### Valuing Acquired Assets

- a. <u>General Policy.</u> To set up an asset on the LAS, the Analyst must provide a value for that asset. If the value is not immediately obtainable, the Analyst must initially set up the asset at book value until a more formal valuation is performed. Only assets determined to have some realizable or recoverable value will be set up.
- b. <u>Valuation Guidelines for Notes Receivable and Judgments.</u> When the Analyst sets up notes receivable or judgments on the LAS, use as a value the outstanding balance on the note or judgment unless all or a portion of the asset is being charged off by SBA Form 327 action.
- c. <u>Valuation Guidelines for Collateral Purchased (Colpur)</u>. DFC PAD has established valuation guidelines for entering asset values on LAS. The value to be used is Net Realizable Value (NRV). (See appendix 34 for OFO's guidelines). Net Realizable Value is generally computed by subtracting from fair market value all estimated costs for servicing, valuing, and selling the Asset, and adding any estimated income from the asset through the estimated sale date. DFC PAD requires that Assets be entered into the LAS at book value until the NRV value is established. The following guidelines should help the Analyst determine fair market value:
  - (1) For publicly traded equities, for the initial fair market value calculation, use 95 percent of average closing price for the last 5 days.

- (2) For privately held equity securities, a written analysis or valuation is required.
- (3) For all debt security instruments (notes with convertibility features), a written analysis or valuation is required.
- (4) For real or personal property not included 1,2 or 3. above, an appraisal should be obtained.
- (5) Minimal Value Assets. Certain debt, equity, judgments, or real or personal property acquired by SBA may have little recoverable value. However, proper tracking, monitoring and marketing of these assets must continue until collections occur or evidence of no collectability is established. In such cases, these assets will be set up for accounting and tracking purposes at a nominal value of \$1.00.
- d. <u>Valuation Responsibility</u>. The Analyst may be asked to prepare financial valuations of SBCs. Other sources, such as independent contractors and outside counsel also may be retained if procurement (and payment by BLIF or other means) requirements are met. The final decision whether to use outside resources rests with the Analyst's Chief. The Analyst are responsible for reviewing the valuations for completeness and reasonability.
  - The Analyst should maintain up-to-date financial information on acquired assets to enable OL to update valuations periodically.
- e. <u>Use of Valuations.</u> In addition to using the valuation as the basis for determining value, valuations are necessary for establishing the starting point for the negotiated sale or compromise of Assets, to determine if an Asset should be charged-off or written down. Valuations, coupled with other factors, help the Analyst determine the best liquidation alternative for the Asset.

# Setting Up Acquired Assets on the SBA LAS

- a. What Types of Assets Are Set Up on the LAS? The assets set up within the LAS fall into two categories: (1) Notes Receivable and (2) Colpur. All debt instruments (agreements where there are specific terms and conditions regarding repayment, interest charged, etc.) are considered notes receivable. Colpur includes all other assets acquired by SBA from SBICs (equity interests, limited partnership interests, real estate, and other property).
- b. <u>How are Note Receivables Set Up on the LAS?</u> To record a note receivable on SBA's LAS, prepare an SBA Form 515, which will include the outstanding principal balance and the outstanding accrued interest. The SBA Form 515 must be transmitted to DFC PAD who will set up an asset account in LAS and record the value of the assets. A copy of the

Form 515 must be given to DM. The original must be placed in the OL file.

c. <u>How is Colpur Set Up on the LAS?</u> To set up Colpur on the LAS, use an SBA Form 297, Collateral Purchase Report (see appendix 35) and send to DFC PAD, who will set up a separate asset account in LAS and record the value of the asset. A copy of the Form 297 must be given to DM. The original must be placed in the OL file.

# Preparing the Liquidation Strategy

- a. <u>General</u>. After the acquired SBIC assets have been valued and set up on the LAS, the Analyst must provide a recommended liquidation strategy based on two primary objectives:
  - (1) Maximizing net recoveries to SBA.
  - (2) Minimizing adverse impact to the SBC resulting from SBA's liquidation efforts.
- b. <u>Analysis</u>. The Analyst must recommend which liquidation strategy to follow for each asset or for an entire acquired SBC portfolio. The Analyst should:
  - (1) Provide a short write-up on each asset transferred including payment/operating status and its current balance (document justification for conclusion that asset is not collectible, if applicable).
  - (2) Recommend a disposition method for each asset.
  - (3) Provide an analysis estimating the anticipated costs associated with implementing the recommended disposition method.
  - (4) Provide an estimate of total net recoveries in dollars and percentages for the individual SBIC case.

# Servicing SBA Acquired Assets

Servicing of acquired Assets, including monitoring, marketing, and sale is primarily the Analyst's responsibility or the responsibility of a designated SBA field office. If the Analyst determine that the servicing, monitoring, or sale (liquidation) of an Asset may be expedited through an SBA servicing center, seek approval for the transfer of servicing authority from the Director, OL, using SBA Form 327. The Analyst may recommend a transfer when there are short-term performing and/or non-performing notes requiring servicing or other corrective action, small parcels of real estate, and fixed or other assets requiring liquidation/litigation. The Analyst must continue to monitor liquidation of such assets.

a. <u>Equity And Debt Securities</u>.

- (1) <u>Information Collection</u>. The Analyst must make reasonable efforts to ensure that adequate information is available to effectively monitor equity and debt securities. Collect the following information for such assets:
  - (a) For public companies, order all publicly available financial information (annual report, 10K, 10Q, proxy, other relevant shareholder information) and ask to be placed on the SEC's mailing list.
  - (b) For private companies, request from the SBC financial information (audited and unaudited), management reports, and other relevant shareholder information. If the Analyst believes the information collected is insufficient, the Analyst should consider obtaining an outside valuation.
- (2) <u>Protection of SBA's interest</u>. SBA may elect to exercise maturing warrants or options or to participate in a new debt or equity issue if SBA believes such action is necessary to protect the value of its current investment or if an opportunity to significantly increase recovery is about to lapse. Such participation requires the approval of the Director, OL.
- b. <u>Legal Recourse</u>. The Analyst will work with OGC to determine whether and what legal action is required. The Analyst must refer any legal actions to OGC. After a matter has been referred for litigation, all contact with the debtor or opposing parties will be through OGC, unless OGC directs otherwise.
- c. Third Party Collection. The Analyst may recommend the use of a collection agency to recover amounts owed to SBA on uncollateralized, nonperforming debt instruments, or judgments. Before submitting any debt instrument to the SBA contracted collection agencies, the Analyst must compile all relevant loan information such as principal outstanding, interest rate, repayment terms, accrued interest, penalty fees, payment history, etc., and collect the original loan documents.

#### 9. Asset Liquidation Procedures

Liquidation of real and personal property, including securities, bought and sold by the Federal Government is done through fair notice, full disclosure, public offering, or solicitation basis, to ensure fairness and openness in Government operations.

- a. <u>Claims/Collection Statutes</u>. Claims of the Federal Government will be collected by the head of the responsible agency. If the debtor is insolvent, the Federal claim must be paid first. However, some debt instruments specifically subordinate the Government's claim to that of other creditors.
- b. <u>SBIC Regulations</u> provide that SBA, upon such conditions and for such consideration as it deems reasonable, will collect or compromise all claims relating to Preferred or

Participating Securities or obligations held or guaranteed by SBA, and all legal or equitable rights accruing to SBA (13 CFR Section 107.1710).

### Issues that Must be Considered Prior to the Sale of Assets

- a. For all methods of liquidation, the Analyst must complete or facilitate the necessary due diligence on the assets to be liquidated. This is done primarily to determine the value of the Asset, who has title to it, and how title can be transferred. The primary due diligence is to determine whether SBA or the relevant party has an unencumbered right or title to the Asset and whether the planned liquidation action complies with all applicable State and Federal laws and the covenants and other terms or conditions of the existing financing and contractual agreements.
- b. <u>Appraisals</u>. SBA must not engage in the sale of Assets unless it has a reasonable understanding of the current market and liquidation values of the property. As a general rule, an appraisal within 6 months may be considered to be a current appraisal. However, judgment must be used to determine whether a reappraisal or a confirmation of values (a quick recheck rather than a full appraisal) is appropriate. Changes in the national, regional, or local economies may warrant a new appraisal. A slow market may require simply a confirmation or update of a previously prepared analysis. In receivership cases, some jurisdictions have local rules of practice which guide the use of appraisals.
- c. <u>Bid and Release Values or Prices.</u> The Analyst must establish such values to determine whether SBA should enter a bid to protect its interest in the asset (a "protective bid"). In addition, the Analyst should generally set a minimum bid price. Values must be based on a current appraisal of market and liquidating values and recommended and approved using an SBA Form SBA 327. In establishing bid values and release prices, the Analyst must consider:
  - (1) The circumstances of the pending sale.
  - (2) The costs and expenses of owning and maintaining the property.
  - (3) How long it will probably take to resell the asset, if bought in.
  - (4) Whether the property is subject to prior liens, including accrued or accruing taxes.
  - (5) The legal requirements, foreclosure decree, or the contract by which the property is to be sold.
  - (6) The effect of the bid-in or release on persons obligated for a deficiency balance.

- d. <u>Protective Bids.</u> When establishing a protective bid, the Analyst must deduct from the estimated liquidating value of the property the following items if applicable.
  - (1) <u>Senior security Interests</u>. Deduct the amount of all <u>prior liens</u> which must be paid.
  - (2) <u>Tax liens</u>. Deduct the amount of all tax liens, e.g., local or Federal, which will not be discharged either by SBA/IRS agreement or by operation of law and which must be paid by the purchaser.
  - (3) <u>Acquisition cost.</u> Deduct any cost of acquisition such as administrative expenses, court costs, or stamp or filing charges which the purchaser must pay.
  - (4) Net cost of ownership. Calculate any expected income and expected gain in resale price. Deduct from that figure the cost of maintenance, protection, necessary upgrade costs, and the expenses of resale. Then add to or deduct this net cost of ownership from the proposed bid or release price.
  - (5) Pertinent appraisal factors. Make sure that the liquidation value established by the appraiser has taken into account pertinent factors such as: whether the property has a limited purpose, whether the Asset is easily removed, and what economic effect the removal of buildings or machinery and equipment will have, and whether economic use of the property depends upon special license, permit, zoning, and other such requirements, and whether such items are reasonably available at a stated cost.
  - (6) No Bid Position or Limited Consideration Sales. As a result of this analysis of values, costs, and expenses the Analyst may find that it is not appropriate to enter any bid to purchase the property, i.e., that no reasonable recovery is likely to come from resale. If so, the property should be sold at whatever sale price can be achieved. If the Agency or SBA-Receiver already owns the property, it should be sold for whatever price it may bring. It is not in the best interests of SBA or the Receivership estate to own or maintain useless property or collateral with no value which could become a liability.
  - (7) Extinguishment. A procedure for extinguishment of lien upon request of a prior lien holder is set forth in 28 U.S.C. Section 2410(e). The Administrator can extinguish a lien under his/her general powers, even without receipt of money or property as collateral. The lien holders may consider giving a partial release for minimal consideration.
  - (8) <u>Abandonment</u>. Sometimes, such as when the cost of sale could exceed proceeds, it is appropriate for an owner of real property to abandon real property. When abandonment is appropriate, the Analyst should contact both Federal and state governments regarding possible receipt of such property.

- (9) <u>Environmental Costs</u> if information is available.
- e. <u>Disbursement of Protective Bid.</u> If a disbursement is required for a protective bid, the CPC system should be utilized to request the disbursement of funds from Treasury. The Administrative Accounting Division of DFC processes the disbursement requests coming through the CPC system.
- f. Responsibility for Maintaining Fire and Extended Coverage Insurance on buildings, equipment, and contents should be considered.
  - (1) <u>Maintenance of Insurance by SBA.</u> SBA will not,
  - (2) on its own, insure real or personal property it owns or is liquidating. However, participating lenders or investors may, in cases they are handling, decide to maintain insurance and SBA may share in the cost of such insurance.
  - (3) Maintenance of Insurance by Debtors. SBA requires its debtors to maintain fire and extended insurance on insurable collateral, with the equivalent of the New York Standard mortgagee clause in favor of SBA. This clause ensures payment of loss to SBA, even if the insured's acts preclude payment to insured, notice to SBA before cancellation, and option to continue policy in force following notice of cancellation upon payment of premium. An 80 percent co-insurance clause is generally acceptable. The Analyst should get evidence of premium-paid acceptable insurance. Upon receipt of any notice of proposed cancellation of coverage, immediately contact the insured and other obligors to require maintenance of proper coverage.
  - (4) <u>Maintenance of Insurance by SBA-Receiver</u>. SBA-Receiver must protect the receivership assets without undue expense to the estate. The statute, 28 U.S.C. Section 959, requires that the receiver is to maintain insurance required by the contracts of the creditors. The insurance decision is a business determination based on the merits of risk and potential returns.

# The Procedures for the Sale of Real Property Owned by SBA

Agency policy permits the disposition of real property by public auction or private sale.

- a. <u>Public Auction</u>. A public auction of real property may not be the preferred course of action in circumstances if:
  - (1) The expected aggregate expenses associated with the sale of the property may exceed more than 20 percent of SBA's minimum bid price on the property.

- (2) The net proceeds to SBA after payment of all expenses is less than \$10,000.
- b. <u>Private Sales</u>. A private sale of real property may be approved when the sales price will equal 80 percent of the appraised fair market value on residential property, 70 percent of the appraised fair market value on commercial property, or 50 percent of appraised fair market value on raw land.
- c. <u>Property with a Large (Multi-State) or National Market (Major Properties).</u> Major properties may be offered for sale through Headquarters or as determined by the Director, Secondaries and Liquidation.

#### The Procedures for the Sale of Real Property Held as Security by SBA

Real property held as security for SBA as creditor shall be sold in accordance with the terms of the debt and security instruments and with the applicable state law. Ask OGC about local law and practice regarding sales and bidding practices as well as the requirements for confirmation, deficiency judgment, and redemption.

- a. <u>Deeds of Trust</u> (with power of sale). The deed of trust, itself, and state law direct how the required notices are to be given, when and how the property may be redeemed or the debt maturity reinstated, and how the sale will be conducted. Typically, there is a notice of default and acceleration of maturity, a demand notice from the trustee, 30 days' notice by publication of time, place, and terms of sale, a public auction sale by the trustee, and a trustee's deed and settlement. If there is an IRS tax lien on the property, follow the procedures noted in paragraph 448(4)(d) of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC).
  - (1) <u>State requirements</u>. States or localities may impose different or additional requirements, such as having the creditor prove the debt and the default before a court official and giving the debtor an opportunity to correct the default. Some states require judicial confirmation of the sale for validating the sale or as a condition precedent for collecting any deficiency.
  - (2) <u>SBA employees as trustee on deeds of trust.</u> An SBA employee may not serve as a trustee of a trust deed.
  - (3) <u>Substitute trustees/fees.</u> SBA should determine if there is a right to replace the named trustee or to negotiate for limited duties and limited compensation. Such agreement must clearly state the duties to be performed by the trustee.
  - (4) <u>Use of a professional auctioneer.</u> In many trusts deed jurisdictions, it is possible for the trustee to be a professional auctioneer, or for the named trustee to employ a professional auctioneer to assist in the promotion and sale.
- b. <u>Real estate mortgage with power of sale</u>. Foreclosure sales of real property secured by

a mortgage are governed by local law and the terms of the mortgage. Either an official of the mortgagee or a designated public official will conduct the sale. Required procedures typically include:

- (1) Formal written notice of default, acceleration of maturity, and demand.
- (2) Newspaper publication and on-site posting of notice of dates, time, place, terms of sale, and description of the property, usually published 30 days prior to sale.
- (3) A public auction sale, usually at the courthouse or on premises.
- (4) A settlement including delivery of deed.

If an IRS tax lien is on the property, consult with OGC to determine whether the taxes must be paid and the priority of the liens.

- c. <u>Additional variations by jurisdiction</u>. Many different variations and additional procedures are used in different jurisdictions. Some jurisdictions have quasi-judicial procedures for proof of debt and proof of notice, opportunities to reinstate the terms of payment, and notice of statutory or Constitutional right of redemption after sale. Some require a confirmation of sale either to validate the sale or to allow collection of deficiency balances.
  - (1) Right of redemption. This right may be waivable, but in some states, it is not.
  - (2) <u>Use of a professional auctioneer.</u> In many jurisdictions the Analyst may employ a professional auctioneer to handle the sale for the mortgagee or for the sheriff or other official who ordinarily would conduct the sale.
  - (3) On-premises sales. The Analyst should also consider the appropriateness of an on-premises sale, and, whenever feasible and cost effective, conduct the sale at the property.
- d. <u>Recoverable Expenses.</u> In all cases involving the liquidation of SBA real estate collateral, SBA will seek to recover attorneys' fees and costs of litigation.

### The Procedures for the Sale of Personal Property (Including Securities)

- a. Definition. Personal property refers to Assets other than real estate.
- b. <u>General Categories of Personal Property</u>. Personal property is generally divided into five basic categories:
  - (1) <u>Straight debt instruments</u> Primarily loan or notes receivable.

- (2) <u>Debt with equity conversion instruments</u> Primarily loans or debentures with exercisable warrants or conversion to equity features within the financing agreement(s).
- (3) <u>Equity instruments</u> Both publicly and privately held stocks, partnership interests, warrants, etc.
- (4) <u>Tangible property</u> Fixed assets such as furnishings, equipment, machinery, etc.
- (5) Other Property Leases, liquid assets, judgments in favor of the SBIC, patents, etc.
- c. <u>Selling Debt or Equity Securities: General Rule.</u> Generally, before the Analyst sells any debt or equity security the Analyst must review the applicable Federal and State laws and the covenants and restrictions in the financing agreements. Consult with the Analyst's Chief to determine if outside counsel should be retained to prepare an opinion letter on the proposed sale. Unrestricted, publicly traded securities may be sold through a brokerage firm, and no opinion of counsel is necessary.
- d. <u>Rule of Two.</u> Sales of personal property, other than unrestricted, publicly traded securities, must be approved under the Rule of Two.
- e. <u>Alternatives Exist for the Disposition of Personal Property</u>. Use the following general guidelines to dispose of personal property.
  - (1) <u>UCC Requirements.</u> If Assets were acquired pursuant to a foreclosure under a Security Agreement, the Analyst must sell those Assets in accordance with UCC requirements. (See paragraph 4-5 of this SOP.) The Analyst must consult with OGC about any UCC requirements that might be applicable to the sale and what procedures need to be followed.
  - (2) <u>Servicing</u>. Often the most viable liquidation option is for SBA to hold, and service acquired Assets. These include notes receivable with relatively short maturities (typically less than 2 years), where the terms and conditions are not attractive to outside investors, or where it is in the best interests of the SBC to accelerate repayment or tender an offer in compromise.
  - (3) Negotiated Sale(s) Back to SBCs or their Affiliates (i.e., Directors, Officers, Other Shareholders, Partners, or Investors). For equity instruments, this alternative may provide access to the only market or interest in a given SBC.
  - (4) <u>Negotiated Sales of Assets to Qualified Investors.</u> The Analyst may, subject to SEC restrictions, negotiate the sale of single or grouped assets to qualified investors.
  - (5) <u>Public Auction of SBIC Assets.</u> Because of the complexity of investments and

ownership and resale restrictions on the typical SBC debt and equity financings, public auction is usually not recommended for disposing of these types of securities. Generally, a public auction may be used for the disposition of tangible and other property.

(6) <u>Forced Sale or Collection.</u> Foreclosure, seeking a judgment, levying on assets, executing on collateral, pursuing a guarantor, etc., are viable disposition alternatives when an SBC is in default.

#### 10. Sale of Judgments

SBA may sell SBA-owned judgments. If the judgment was obtained by SBA or DOJ, the judgment must be sent to Treasury offset program in accordance with 31 USC 3711(g), prior to sale.

#### 11. Sale and Preservation of Collateral

The Analyst must fully justify expenditures for the sale, care, and preservation of collateral. The total of such expenditures, including the purchase of prior liens, should not exceed 75 percent of the current appraised liquidation value of the asset. The AA/OII or Director, PCI must approve expenditures exceeding \$400,000 (not including the purchase of prior liens).

#### a. Definitions.

- (1) <u>BLIF.</u> The "Business Loan Investment Fund" (BLIF) is a Congressional appropriation used for liquidating financings by the Government, including SBA financings of the SBIC Program.
- (2) <u>Federal Credit Reform Act of 1990.</u> This legislation was designed to more accurately measure the costs of Federal credit programs and make the cost of credit programs equal to other Federal spending programs. For SBA's purposes, an SBIC in liquidation is deemed to be pre-credit reform debt <u>if any one</u> of its unpaid Financings was approved prior to October 1, 1991.
- (3) Recoverable Expenses. Recoverable expenses are those that can be charged by SBA to the obligor/debtor if authorized by agreement, by law or by court order. Typically, they include costs related to the foreclosure, management, or sale of collateral and can include auctioneer fees and appraisal expenses.
- (4) <u>Non-Recoverable Expenses.</u> Non-recoverable expenses are those that cannot be charged back to the obligor/borrower. Typically, they are expenses associated with the cost of doing business and are administrative in nature, such as the Analyst's wages.
- b. <u>Accounting for Recoverable and Non-Recoverable Expenses.</u> Use the following table to determine how SBA is to account for expenditures associated with the sale, care, and

#### preservation of collateral assets.

# HOW SBA ACCOUNTS FOR EXPENDITURES ASSOCIATED WITH THE SALE, CARE AND PRESERVATION OF COLLATERAL ASSETS

| If the Expenditure is a:  | Then the expense will be paid through SBA: | And the expense will be charged to SBA's: |
|---|--|---|
| Recoverable Expense   | Automated Misc. Disbursement System (CPC)  | BLIF account                              |
| Non-Recoverable Expense<br>(with pre-credit reform debt<br>outstanding)           | Federal Financial System<br>(FFS)          | BLIF account                              |
| Non-Recoverable Expense<br>(with <u>no</u> pre-credit reform<br>debt outstanding) | FFS  | Salary and Expense Fund                   |

#### Care and Preservation of Collateral

This section prescribes safeguards necessary to ensure adequate control of all collateral and other negotiable instruments held by OL.

Two or more employees of the OL will serve as Headquarters OL Collateral Clerk (OL CC) and alternate(s) for SBICs in liquidation. An OL CC or alternates(s) does not have the authority to add or remove collateral or to process checks for any case on which OL CC is assigned as Analyst.

#### Safeguarding Negotiable Instruments

- a. <u>Facilities</u>. The Director, OL, must provide appropriate facilities for the OL CC(s) to properly safeguard the documents.
  - (1) A Locking File Cabinet(s). This file cabinet will be under the exclusive control of the OL CC(s) and will be locked when documents are not being accessed. A copy of the combination and/or spare key to the file cabinet will be kept in a sealed envelope in a secure place available in an emergency only to the Director, OL, or designee. The OL CC will initial and date the envelope across the sealed flap and will place transparent tape across the top flap in such a manner as to detect tampering. The Director, OL, will be responsible for keeping the envelope in a secure place.

(2) Physical Location. The file cabinet must be located so that unauthorized personnel do not have access to the OL CC area without being observed by other SBA employees.

# **Collateral Documents**

b.

| a. | Collateral. Collateral is defined as those items pledged by a borrower to SBA the repayment of an indebtedness owed to SBA, and those items which are h assigned to, SBA. Such items include, but are not limited to: |   |
|----|---|---|
|    | (1)   | Collateral notes.   |
|    | (2)   | Original mortgages.   |
|    | (3)   | Stocks.   |
|    | (4)   | Bonds.  |
|    | (5)   | Debentures.   |
|    | (6)   | Guarantees.   |
|    | (7)   | Pledged inventories.  |
|    | (8)   | Assigned contracts.   |
|    | (9)   | Assigned accounts receivable.   |
|    | (10)  | Assigned life insurance policies.   |
|    | (11)  | Original Partnership Agreements.  |
|    | (12)  | Original Financing Agreements.  |
|    | (13)  | Original assignment documents, stock powers, and appropriate corporate resolutions. |
|    | (14)  | SBIC Debentures.  |
|    | (15)  | Original assignment documents, stock powers and appropriate corporate resolutions.  |

Negotiable Collateral. Negotiable collateral is collateral evidenced by a document which, when presented, may be converted to cash or other assets in the ordinary course of business. Examples of such items are:

- (1) Bearer instruments.
- (2) Instruments endorsed in blank.
- (3) Instruments endorsed or executed in favor of SBA.
- (4) All stocks, bonds, and debentures.
- <u>Custody Documents</u>. Custody documents are documents which do not represent collateral, and which are returned to the borrower or third parties when the loan (or debt) is paid in full. Examples are:
  - (1) SBIC's original promissory notes to SBA and other like obligating instruments.
  - (2) Security agreements.
  - (3) Loan agreements.
  - (4) Standby agreements.
  - (5) Abstracts of title.
  - (6) Title policies.
- d. <u>Non-Custody Documents</u>. Non-custody documents are original documents, other than collateral or custody documents, which are required under the loan authorization and closing schedule, but which are not returned to the borrower or third party when the loan is paid in full, such as lists of assets or letters.

#### **Controlling and Safeguarding Collateral and Custody Documents**

- a. <u>Collateral Listing</u>. The Analyst must prepare in duplicate SBA Form 649, Listing of Collateral Documents and forward the form to the OL CC. The OL CC will sign the original SBA Form 649 and place it in the collateral file folder. The OL CC will also sign the copy and return it to the Analyst to place in the liquidation file.
- b. <u>Missing Collateral</u>. Identify any missing documents on SBA Form 649. When the Analyst receives a missing item, list it on the inventory for the case and have it placed in the proper collateral file by forwarding an SBA Form 649 to OL collateral CC.
- c. <u>Action by CC</u>. Upon receipt of the SBA Form 649, the OL CC will:
  - (1) Review the form and all original documents to ensure that the listing is

accurate.

- (2) Sign the original of the SBA Form 649 and return a signed copy to the Analyst.
- (3) Complete a log sheet, Office of Liquidation Schedule of Original Documents (see appendix 38) and place the log sheet on the left side of the collateral file folder.
- (4) Keep the original of the SBA Form 649 in front of all original documents on the right side of the collateral file.
- d. <u>OL CC's Responsibility</u>. The OL CC controls and safeguards all collateral and custody documents in OL, including negotiable items, from the time they are received in OL until they are released.
- e. <u>Permanent Removal of Collateral Items</u>. When collateral items are to be removed from inventory permanently (i.e., paid in full, released, exchanged, charged-off, etc.):
  - (1) The Analyst must prepare an SBA Form 219, "Collateral Record" (see appendix 39), obtain the Analyst's chief's signature on the form, and give the form to the OL CC.
  - (2) The OL CC must remove the item(s) from the collateral file and mark the log sheet in the collateral file accordingly.
  - (3) The OL CC must return the original item(s) along with a copy of SBA Form 219 to the Analyst for disposition.
- f. Proper Recording on the Permanent Removal of Collateral Items. The OL CC maintains the original of SBA Form 219 in a binder labeled Office of Liquidation, Removal of Collateral and SBA Form 223, Register of Collateral Items Permanently Released (see appendix 40). The item(s) on this register must be kept in consecutive date order. This register tracks all collateral items removed from inventory and the disposition of those items.
- g. <u>Temporary Removal of Collateral items</u>. When items are temporarily removed from the collateral file, the following procedures will be followed.
  - (1) <u>Temporary removal of the items</u> will be listed on the Collateral File Cabinet Logout Sheet (see appendix 41). The removal of any file or item(s) requires two signatures: the Analyst's and the OL CC's.

(2) Replacement of the same items in the collateral file will also be recorded on the Collateral File Cabinet Logout Sheet. The date of the return must be noted, and both the Analyst and the OL CC must sign the logout sheet.

#### Inspection of Collateral

During the last quarter of the fiscal year, and whenever key personnel responsible for collateral items change, <u>all</u> collateral items and records must be examined to determine that the inventory of such items agrees with the control records.

- a. <u>Designated Employee</u>. The employee designated by the Director, OL, to make the inspection will be someone other than an employee responsible for custody and control of collateral items.
- b. <u>Presence of OL CC</u>. Personnel responsible for custody of these items will be present and observe the entire verification.
- c. <u>Certification</u>. The inspection will be documented by means of SBA Form 989A, "Annual Inspection of Facilities for Safeguarding Custodial Items" (see appendix 42). Any instructions for corrections and exceptions will be noted and provided to the OL CC for reconciliation. The annual inspection report will be maintained in a separate folder and be stored in an area designated by the Director, OL.

#### 12. Collections, Charge-offs, and Closeouts

When a loan, note receivable, or debenture is paid in full or compromised, the loan document will be marked as Paid-In-Full or satisfied, as appropriate, and the date and the Analyst's signature and the signature of the Director, Secondaries and Liquidation will be included, (if necessary, under delegations of authority), and returned the original to the debtor. Copies will be kept for SBA's asset and liquidation case file. The asset file should be retained for 1 year and then sent to off-site storage. Notify DM, via the status code change form, of the change of status of the asset and note the payment on applicable internal tracking reports.

#### a. <u>Charge-Off of Notes or Colpur.</u>

If the Analyst determines that there will be no further recovery from an SBC due to the SBC's cessation of business, bankruptcy, or prior disposal of its assets, the Analyst must obtain third party verification. This verification may be a letter from the SBC's legal counsel, bankruptcy trustee, etc., and should include proof of corporate dissolution. If the Analyst cannot verify the SBC's situation by these means, request a letter from the principal(s) and copies of the SBC's signed final tax returns. Whether the documentation is sufficient for verification is subjective and requires that the Analyst and the Analyst's Chief exercise judgment in each situation.

The Analyst's decision about how much effort to expend in seeking to verify an SBC's situation will depend on the facts of the particular case. Sometimes the amount of the indebtedness will not

justify extensive verification efforts on the Analyst's part. In other cases, using all reasonable methods available, the Analyst may be unable to locate the SBC or some of its principals. In these cases, the Analyst may determine that SBA's investment is not collectible, and the asset should be charged-off.

b. <u>Charge-Off of the Remaining Balance on Notes Receivable Acquired via a Settlement Agreement.</u>

If a note receivable executed by an SBIC pursuant to a Settlement Agreement is in default, all reasonable legal efforts should be made to collect the indebtedness. If all legal means of recovery, including pursuit of guarantors, have been exhausted, the balance of the indebtedness should be charged-off.

- c. <u>Charge-Off of Judgment Balance after the Close of a Receivership.</u>
   Upon the closing of the receivership, SBA may receive assets. The judgment SBA maintains against the SBIC will be charged off and the assets SBA receives will be set up on SBA's accounting system.
- d. Charge-Off of Principal and Interest on Debentures and Principal on Participating Securities.

Once a determination is made that there is no further recovery available against the principal and interest on an SBIC's debentures or against an SBIC's participating securities, The Analyst must prepare an SBA Form 327 action charging-off the balance. (See paragraph 14-3 for procedures to effectuate a charge-off.)

e. <u>Charge-Off of Prioritized Payments</u>

Once a determination is made that there is no further recovery available against the principal and interest on an SBIC's debentures or against an SBIC's participating securities, The Analyst must prepare an SBA Form 327 action charging-off the balance. (See paragraph 14-3 for procedures to effectuate a charge-off.)

f. If the Analyst contemplates using TOPs (Treasury Offset Program, see www.fiscal.treasury.gov/top/) as a final collection effort, then the Analyst needs to consider delaying a charge-off until completion of the TOPs effort, because if the balance is charged down Treasury will not pursue the full amount owed and may not accept the referral.

# Procedures Required to Effectuate a Charge-Off

a. Debentures, Loans/Notes Receivable/Prioritized Payments.

When a debenture, loan, note receivable or prioritized payment is charged-off, complete an SBA Form 327, documenting the indebtedness, the amount due, and the efforts made to obtain recovery. Recommend charge-off by SBA Form 327 action and obtain approvals from the Analyst's

Chief and the Director, OL, and concurrence by OGC. Send SBA Form 327 to DFC PAD to record the charge-off in the Agency's loan accounting system. Retain case files for 2 years after charge-off and then forward them to off-site storage.

#### b. <u>Colpur.</u>

Complete SBA Form 297 to abandon Colpur. Send the form to DFC PAD to record the abandonment in the Agency's loan accounting system.

#### **Closing a Case**

After the Analyst disposes of all assets obtained from an SBIC in liquidation, or the SBIC pays its obligation in full, or the balance due on a note receivable is charged-off, the SBIC case will be considered closed. Send DM status code change form to DM indicating that the case is closed. Retain the SBIC case file on-site for a period of 2 years after the case is closed and then forward it to off-site storage.

#### **Notification of License Surrender**

When an SBIC surrenders its operating license, either pursuant to a completed settlement agreement, or otherwise, prepare a Federal Register Notification After Surrender of License Form and bring it to SBA's Administrative Information Branch (AIB), requesting that it publish a Notice of License Surrender in the Federal Register. OGC will sign and date the Federal Register Notification form. The Analyst must then forward the Federal Register Notification After Surrender of License Form together with a Federal Register Notice of License Surrender to the AA/OII for signature. After the AA/OII returns the form to the Division of Secondaries and Liquidations, forward one original Federal Register Notice and 5 copies to AIB together with a computer disk which contains a copy of the notice, and a memo stating that the document is the same on disk as on paper. (See SOP 00 03, Federal Register Documents.)

#### 13. Correspondence, Documentation, Reports, And Controls

The general policy and procedure for communications are as follows:

- a. <u>Incoming and outgoing letters, e mail, correspondence, and internal memoranda</u> involving a liquidation account must be filed in the official liquidation electronic case file.
- b. <u>Signature Authority and Limitations</u>. The Analyst may sign routine correspondence concerning work in the Analyst's area which does not require approval of or clearance by another SBA official. Correspondence stating possible Agency policy, the Agency's financial or legal position, either as a general statement or as applicable to a specific pending matter, must be signed by an official who has authority in the matter.

Official actions taken by SBA under delegated authority may be affected by use of SBA Form 327. OGC must review all SBA Form 327s involving legal matters. Complete the SBA Form 327 including all information essential to

an informed decision on the action under consideration. Each SBA Form 327 will cite the authority for the action to be taken, usually by noting the applicable paragraphs of this SOP, or by citing the applicable Delegation of Authority. Copies of all executed SBA Form 327s will be distributed to Data Management, as well as to those persons listed on the bottom of the form.

#### **Fiscal Year-End Required Reports**

- a. <u>Branch Requirements.</u> Periodically, during the fiscal year, each branch Chief will prepare an annual report, in concise narrative form, to the Director, Secondaries and Liquidations, comparing the fiscal year's activities to the Office's goals for each of the primary liquidation methods managed by the Branch. The report should address goals and indicators that measure the efficiency, effectiveness and timeliness of collective efforts of each of the settlement agreements, wind down agreements and receiverships. The report may include but is not limited to,
  - (1) The number of SBIC accounts scheduled to be concluded compared to those actually concluded.
  - (2) The number of portfolio accounts scheduled to be concluded compared to those actually concluded.
  - (3) The dollars projected to be collected compared to the dollars actually collected.
  - (4) The costs projected to be incurred compared to the costs actually incurred.
  - (5) The number of time milestones met (such as bar dates, dates for execution of agreements, etc.).

# b. <u>Analyst Requirements</u>.

Prepare a mid-year and an annual report, in concise narrative form, to the Analyst's Chief, analyzing the Analyst's activities for the period. At a minimum, include a brief overview of the progress of the Analyst's casework, functions and projects.

#### **Asset Inventory Data Base OL Date Report formerly AIDB**

The Analyst must notify the DMB of any relevant changes to the Analyst's assigned cases at the end of each fiscal year. All assets must be maintained on the Division of Secondaries and Liquidation's Asset Report until sold or charged off. In addition, if information on an Asset change at any other time during the year, the Analyst may immediately E-mail notice of the change to DM, rather than waiting for the annual update.

#### **Collection Objectives**

At the beginning of the fiscal year, the Division of Secondaries and Liquidation will establish collection objectives. These collection objectives will be the result of a mathematical calculation which includes the subsidy model, expected recovery rates, the Leverage transfer balances, age of the accounts in the Division of Secondaries and Liquidation and past collections for each SBIC financing instrument type (debenture, participating security or preferred stock).

#### **Annual Assessments**

The Director, Secondaries and Liquidations, Chiefs, designated analysts and OGC representative(s), if appropriate, will meet and review the data captured in paragraph 5 above, and will identify cases which require further inquiry and/or corrective action. Corrective action concerning specific cases will be addressed and follow up will occur at quarterly Receivership status meetings and semiannual Wind Down status meetings. Corrective action could include, but not be limited to, a recommendation that the liquidation method being utilized be changed. Additionally, the Director, Secondaries and Liquidations, Chiefs and designated Analysts will attempt to ascertain, on an annual basis, if the information gathered reveals or suggests the need to amend substantive liquidation processes, such as altering the wind down criteria. At the conclusion of the fiscal year, SBA, utilizing the information captured by all other year end reports, will review the performance of each SBIC utilizing agency collections, SBIC receipts and expenditures, assets resolved and anticipated recovery results. Additionally, the Director, Secondaries and Liquidations, Chiefs and designated Analysts will periodically, during the fiscal year, compare the Division of Secondaries and Liquidation's performance against the overall goal(s) and performance indicators established at the beginning of the fiscal year. The Division of Secondaries and Liquidations will utilize this review to make changes to the address the efficiency, effectiveness and timeliness of the liquidation of SBICs.

#### 14. Other Liquidation Matters

#### a. Compromising Claims Against SBICs and SBIC Portfolio Companies

This chapter deals with the compromise/settlement of claims due SBA from SBICs (including SBA's claim against an SBIC in receivership), as well as claims due SBA from SBIC portfolio companies.

In some cases, a compromise is the most effective recovery. A compromise settlement of a claim is appropriate when the obligor cannot pay the obligation in full or when other circumstances indicate that a compromise settlement will result in the best recovery for the Agency. The principal criterion for determining whether to settle a debt is whether it is in the best interests of the Government. The amount received through compromise settlement must bear a reasonable relationship to the present value of the projected net recovery available through other means of collection. Net recovery includes, but is not limited to, gross estimated recovery, less the estimated costs of forced collection, the risks of forced collection, the litigative risks, liquidation value, the time value of money, and other appropriate information.

#### The Authority for Compromise of Claims

a. <u>Delegation of Compromise Authority</u>. The Administrator has authority to compromise claims of the Small Business Administration under the Small Business Act of 1958 and the SBIA. The

Administrator has delegated that authority to specific Claims Review Committees at field office and Headquarters levels. Authority to compromise claims in connection with the Small Business Investment Company Program has been delegated to the AA/OII, and re-delegated to the SBIC Claims Review Committee in Headquarters.

- b. The Federal Claims Collection Act. (31 U.S.C. 3701 et.seq.) This Act provides a means for settling, adjusting, and compromising claims by Federal agencies. The Code of Federal Regulations (31 CFR §285.1 et.seq.) provides guidance for compromising claims under the Federal Claims Collection Act.
- c. <u>Limits on SBA's Compromise Authority.</u>
  - 1. The person or committee taking final action on a compromise offer must have delegated authority to take the action or else the settlement is not binding on the United States.
  - 2. <u>DOJ Authority</u>. SBA will recommend action on an offer to compromise a debt, but the authority to take final action rests with DOJ in the following cases:
    - a. SBA claims referred to DOJ for collection.
    - b. A judgment in favor of the Administrator, or of the Agency, or of the United States in favor of either, including judgments against SBICs and judgments which have been returned to SBA for collection.
- c. In accordance with the Federal Claims Collection Act, claims which are fraudulent, false, or are misrepresented by a party in interest, or which violate antitrust law (these may be referred through OGC or OIG to the DOJ).

The SBIC Claim's Review Committee

The SBIC Claims Review Committee, established in Headquarters by delegation of authority from the AA/OII, is comprised of the DAA/OII the Director PCI, the Director, Secondaries and Liquidations, the Director, OSO, and the Associate General Counsel for Litigation, or those officially acting on their behalf.

- a. <u>Committee Authority.</u> The Claims Review Committee has authority, upon unanimous vote, to approve a compromise settlement of SBA claims against SBICs, provided that, for claims held by the DOJ, the committee's final action will be a recommendation to DOJ on the compromise proposal.
- b. <u>Appeals of Committee Decisions</u>. The AA/OII, or designee, can take final Agency action on appeals from committee decisions submitted by the Chiefs and on requests for reconsideration of committee actions. In such cases, the committee will review the appeal or request and will forward it to the AA/OII with the committee's rationale and recommendation.

c. <u>Compromise of SBIC Portfolio Accounts (Debt Financings) Acquired by SBA.</u> These compromises will be processed through the SBIC Claims Review Committee.

Compromise Offers from Individual Obligors

#### a. General Requirements.

- 1. Inform obligors how the compromise process works, and how important full disclosure and accurate information are for a fair result.
- 2. Consider the following information when evaluating a compromise:
  - a. SBA Form 1150, Offer in Compromise (see appendix 36).
  - b. SBA Form 770, Financial Statement of Debtor (see appendix 37), plus inheritance and trust information.
  - c. Signed copies of the obligor's/guarantor's Federal tax returns for the past 3 years (if deemed necessary).
- b. <u>Analysis of Compromise Offers.</u> The Analyst's analysis must conclude that the proposed compromise would be the most effective recovery, serve the best interests of the Government on both a monetary and non-monetary basis, and be reasonable compared to the net recovery available through other means. Determine the following.
  - 1. <u>Liquidation Value.</u> First, determine the gross estimated recovery, i.e., the liquidation value or the net forced sale value of obligor's assets, together with the net recoverable sum of obligor's anticipated earnings over a reasonable period of time.
    - a. <u>Real Property</u>. The liquidation value calculations require a realistic view of a liquidation or forced-sale value of obligor's property (like a residence) <u>regardless</u> of whether the property could actually be seized and sold.
    - b. <u>Personal Property</u>. The Analyst must establish an equivalent forced sale value for property with value. High value antiques, motor vehicles, or other items of special value must be independently valued. Cash and cash equivalents (checking, savings, IRA, Keoghs, and Cash Value of life insurance) are valued only to the extent that they exceed basic living expenses (per SBA Form 770).
    - c. <u>Obligor's Income</u>. The Analyst's evaluation is primarily based on the present value of the property but may also include potential recovery from obligor's income. The Agency has not established a formula for determining what portion of income should be considered reasonable normal living expense. Suggested

reference points are the Federal Consumer Credit Protection Act and the Bankruptcy Code limitations on the amount of income subject to garnishment.

- 2. <u>Risks of Collection.</u> Determining a net recovery figure requires an evaluation of the risks of collection. For example:
  - a. A parcel of realty may be jointly owned or under a long-term uneconomical lease or use which renders the realty undesirable for another owner or co-owner.
  - b. Income may be from sources not susceptible to garnishment or may be fully exempt under State law.
- 3. <u>Costs of Collection.</u> Consider the Analyst's time, and the attorney's time, costs of appraisal, promotion, protection and sale, court costs, and related expenses, as well as the contractual or statutory ability to charge and collect such costs from the obligor.
- 4. <u>Litigative Risks.</u> Determining projected net recovery requires consideration of litigative risk. OGC or outside counsel will estimate the extent of this risk based on such factors as referability, legal validity of claim, specific legal obstacles to collection, equities of the case, and jury appeal.
- 5. <u>Time Value of Money.</u> After the Analyst has made a reasonable estimate that forced recovery will produce specific cash flows for credit on the debt, the <u>present</u> cash value of those cash flows must be calculated. This is useful for immediate cash settlement of the debt, and for negotiation of a "base plus interest" for a term settlement.

# **The Compromise Report**

When the Analyst receives a final, firm offer and have evaluated all relevant information, prepare a report on SBA Form 327 with a narrative attachment. This report, with copies of the financial and valuation data relied upon, is a complete profile of the obligor's ability to repay the debt with the likely results. The report must include the Analyst's recommendation.

#### Distributing and Acting on the Compromise Report

- a. A complete report, including narrative and other attachments, will be provided for each member of the SBIC Claims Review Committee. The Chief will forward the report to the committee members via email. It will be at the committee's discretion whether to have a meeting or to discuss and vote via email. In any case, the Chief will indicate and arrange for a final vote of the committee within 7 business days.
- b. The committee may vote in person or via email, if an in-person meeting is held the Analyst should

- prepare minutes that are approved by the committee. The committee members' votes will be indicated via signature (wet or electronic) on a signature block on the 327.
- c. The initiating branch will be responsible for making sure that the approved actions are signed, giving appropriate notices of the actions, placed in the electronic case file, and furnishing necessary copies of the action to DFC and BOO.
- d. If the committee declines the recommendation, it must state the reasons for decline and offer guidance for further handling of the claim. The initiating branch must follow any directions or advice to conclude collection activity in the proper manner.
- e. The Chief, or the DOJ, if applicable, may request reconsideration of the Committee action, by filing a written request with the chairperson within 30 days after date of the action. The Committee will make a recommendation on the request within 10 days after receipt and deliver such recommendation to the AA/OII. The AA/OII will take final action on the reconsideration and promptly advise the requesting party of the decision.
- b. Wind Down Agreements for Participating Securities SBICs

#### **Participating Security Wind Down Agreement**

The OL uses participating security wind down agreements (Wind Down Agreements) as one method of liquidating PS SBICs. These agreements allow the PS SBIC to maintain control of its portfolio, to determine the best time to sell or otherwise dispose of assets and, with SBA's permission, to make Follow On Investments. Once it is determined that the PS SBIC meets the criteria outlined below, a Wind Down Agreement may be recommended.

- a. The Analyst will review the Wind Down Plan prepared by the PS SBIC to be sure it is feasible and that it meets the criteria for Wind Down Agreements.
- b. The Analyst will negotiate the terms and conditions of the Wind Down.
- c. The Analyst will retain jurisdiction over and servicing responsibility for the case until transferred to another Analyst.

#### **Considering When to Recommend a Wind Down Agreement**

PS SBICs must meet <u>all</u> the criteria listed below in order to be allowed to Wind Down:

- a. Management must be deemed to be competent, as evidenced both by their behavior prior to and after transfer to the Secondaries and Liquidations Division. The management team must have proven experience exiting and realizing profits from venture investments.
- b. Management must not have acted in a manner which is contrary to SBA's objectives and there is

neither strong indication nor substantive evidence of fraud, misrepresentation, insider dealing, civil or criminal misconduct, or other information raising significant doubts about the integrity or honesty of the SBIC management. (As a general rule, if there is evidence of criminal misconduct or civil fraud by the SBIC, the Analyst should immediately move to put the SBIC into receivership.

- c. The PS SBIC must have a clean regulatory record with no outstanding regulatory violations, with the exception of capital impairment.
- d. The PS SBIC must have submitted an acceptable Wind Down Plan.
- e. Management has agreed to adjust management fees.
- f. Management has agreed to call all unfunded commitments, unless an agreement has been reached with SBA to defer calling the commitment.
- g. Management must have agreed not to make any Follow On Investments without SBA's prior written approval.
- h. Management has agreed not to make any distributions to any partners without SBA's prior written approval, with the exception of distributions to SBA.

#### Items That Must Be Considered in Order to Allow a Wind Down.

PS SBICs must meet at least one of the following criteria in order to be allowed to Wind Down:

- a. It is determined by OL that the PS SBIC's assets, including unfunded commitments, are likely to pay SBA, in full, the principal balance of its outstanding participating security Leverage. In some instances, valuations from third parties may be necessary to confirm reported asset values.
- b. The PS SBIC's prior distributions to partners would have paid SBA's principal Leverage in full, had the PS SBIC not made distributions to its limited partners pursuant to SBA's regulations. This is an indicator that the fund managers have the ability to manage a fund and exit portfolio investments profitably.
- c. The PS SBIC has experienced significant realization on assets while in OL and the Analyst expects this trend to continue.
- d. Very little of the PS SBIC's original portfolio remains and changing management would have little effect on the liquidation of the remaining portfolio. For example: there may only be a single asset remaining or the ownership percentage in the remaining few assets would not allow management to impact the exit process.

e.

The Analyst has determined that there is something unique about the PS SBIC which would make a Wind Down the appropriate liquidation method. The Analyst must specifically identify what it is about the PS SBIC which makes it

unique. Such unique factors could include a portfolio whose primary asset is under the control of the PS SBIC where the manager is one of the few recognized experts in the field.

#### A Valuation should be Ordered

Concurrent with the Analyst's analysis of the Wind-down Plan, the Analyst may find it appropriate to order a valuation of one or more Impact Investments, if this has not been done by the OSO analyst, to ensure the Analyst has the most accurate and timely profile of the SBIC. If a valuation is deemed necessary, the Analyst should require that the SBIC, at its expense, engage a valuation contractor to be approved by SBA. The valuation analysis should take into account market conditions, prospects for, and timing of, a liquidity event using appropriate metrics and the probability of different exit scenarios.

#### The Steps in Obtaining a Wind Down Agreement

Within 60 days of receipt of the Wind Down Plan and all other critical documents the Analyst will review the Wind Down plan, determine if the PS SBIC meets the criteria for a Wind Down Agreement, and negotiate the terms of the Wind Down Agreement, with the assistance of OGC as necessary. When dealing with the PS SBIC's counsel, OGC must participate. As part of the final Wind Down agreement, the PS SBIC must agree, at a minimum to:

- a. Abide by the terms and conditions of the Restricted Operations Conditions as stated in Section 107.1820(f).
- b. Obtain SBA's prior written approval for all Follow On Investments (see Section 5.10 of this SOP).
- c. Agree not to make any distributions to partners without SBA's prior written approval, with the exception of distributions to SBA.
- d. Agree to a reduction in management fees, if SBA requests it and agree that SBA may, at any time, further readjust management fees.
- e. Agree not to borrow any money without SBA's prior written approval.
- f. Agree to sign a consent to receivership should SBA, in its discretion, determine that the PS SBIC is no longer meeting the terms of the Wind Down Plan or that circumstances have changed such that the Wind Down is no longer advisable and that a Receivership is the appropriate option. The consent may only be utilized by SBA after the expiration of 1 year from the signing of the Wind Down Letter Agreement. This does not preclude SBA from seeking a non-consensual receivership pursuant to the SBIA and Regulations if appropriate. SBA may seek a receivership without the consent of the SBIC at any time. A form of Wind Down letter agreement is shown in appendix 15. The Analyst must make it clear to the PS SBIC that final approval of the Wind Down Agreement must be obtained from the Analyst's supervisor.

#### **Liquidation Memorandum**

Once the Analyst has finalized negotiations with the PS SBIC, the Analyst will recommend to the Analyst's Chief a liquidation strategy in a liquidation memorandum (the Liquidation Memorandum). The Liquidation Memorandum will recommend a liquidation method after evaluating the alternative liquidation methods available to the PS SBIC. At a minimum, the recommendation needs to discuss each liquidation method available and potential costs associated with each. Costs should encompass current and future management fees and expenses for no more than 3 years taking into account reduced management fees, based on an established percent of declining portfolio value. For receiverships, that cost should be an approximation of an average yearly cost to operate a receivership having similar numbers of assets and of a like nature, i.e., debt or equity, or a mixture of debt and equity and if possible, in similar industries. Cost factors should be discussed only as they are available or can be reasonably approximated. Costs shall never be the sole determining factor in choosing a liquidation method.

#### SBA's Principal Role in a Wind Down

SBA's principal role in a Wind Down is to ensure that progress on the liquidation of the SBIC through the wind down period is proceeding in an acceptable and beneficial manner in order to maximize repayment of outstanding SBA Leverage, Prioritized Payments and/or Profit Participation.

#### The PS SBIC's Duties and Responsibilities in a Wind Down

For the duration of the wind down period the PS SBIC's management team is responsible for, but not limited to, the following activities:

- a. Reporting to SBA the financial condition of SBCs in the PS SBIC's Portfolio.
- b. Reporting to SBA the PS SBIC's Disposition of Assets.
- c. Preparing (or obtaining) the PS SBIC's Financial Statements.
- d. Reporting and Remitting Asset Proceeds to SBA for Repayment of Outstanding Leverage.
- e. Ensuring that the PS SBIC complies with the Act, Regulations and its partnership agreement.
- f. Complying with the Wind Down Agreement.

#### SBA's Servicing/Monitoring Requirements for a Wind Down

The Financial Analyst will retain oversight and monitoring responsibility for the case until the termination of the Wind Down Agreement. Servicing and monitoring responsibilities include, but are not limited to, the following:

- a. Monitoring compliance with the Wind Down Plan and SBIC regulatory requirements.
- b. Monitoring the performance and compensation of the PS SBIC's management team.
- c. Reviewing the PS SBIC's financial statements, including their cash flow projections.

- d. Monitoring the financial condition of the SBCs in the PS SBIC's portfolio.
- e. Monitoring the PS SBIC's disposition of assets.
- f. Monitoring any legal action brought by or taken against PS SBIC.

Preparing fiscal year end reports, including estimated recovery reports of the PS SBIC's performance and how the PS SBIC is conforming the terms and conditions of the Wind Down Plan.

#### **Monitoring the Wind Down Agreement**

<u>Oversight and Status Meetings</u>. The Financial Analyst has responsibility for maintaining oversight of Wind Down activities. Such oversight includes, but is not limited to:

- (1) Communication. The Financial Analyst manages ongoing communication with all parties involved with the operation of the SBIC.
- (2) Interim reports. The Financial Analyst should obtain from the SBIC a report of any material developments from the SBIC. Such reports should be provided either monthly or quarterly, depending on the circumstances of the case.
- (3) Status Meetings. Every Wind Down case should be evaluated during a semiannual status meeting ("Status Meeting") at which time the Financial Analyst, Section Chief (when requested or as needed), and the SBIC principal(s) meet to determine whether the Wind Down Plan is on track and to review the operations of the PS SBIC.
- (4) Prior to the Status Meeting, the PS SBIC must prepare a status meeting memorandum (the "Status Meeting Memo), as shown in appendix 18, which must be submitted to the Analyst at least 10 business days prior to the Status Meeting.
- (5) Special Examinations. If needed, the Analyst will be responsible for coordinating with the Office of SBIC Examinations a special examination of the PS SBIC, evaluating the examination report prepared by the Examiner, and reporting any substantive findings to O/L management and OGC.
- (6) Third-Party Evaluation. The Financial Analyst shall require that the PS SBIC retain, for SBA's benefit, the services of an SBA approved outside contractor to evaluate the PS SBIC's compliance with the Wind Down Plan and the PS SBIC management team's optimization of exit strategies. See Appendix 19 for those items to be included in the review. The initial review shall occur approximately 1 year after the Wind Down Letter Agreement has been signed. Thereafter, a determination shall be made, by the Analyst, in concurrence with the Analyst's Chief, as to whether further reviews are necessary. Waiver of the initial review must be approved by the Director, OL.

<u>SBA Records Maintenance.</u> All case related materials produced during the Wind Down period should be maintained according to the manner recommended in this SOP.

<u>Authorization of SBIC Actions</u>. For the duration of the Wind Down period, the SBIC is required to submit a written request to SBA for authorization for the below listed activities. Upon receipt of such a request, it is the Analyst's responsibility to evaluate the request and to recommend a decision on the action based on the Rule of Two. In a Wind Down the PS SBIC must obtain Agency approval for the following activities:

- (1) Making Follow On Investments in portfolio companies.
- (2) Borrowing funds or pledging Assets.
- (3) Entering into any arrangement other than the immediate payment of Unfunded Commitments owed to the PS SBIC.
- (4) Altering Management Fee expenses or accruals.

#### **Deferring a Decision to Wind Down a PS SBIC**

There may be cases for which deferring the Wind Down decision is appropriate. This may allow time for the portfolio to mature to a greater extent, as in the case of early stage or start-up investment portfolios or achieve specific milestones so the most appropriate decision can be reached. A memorandum recommending a deferral of a decision is subject to the Rule of Two.

A Wind Down decision may be deferred when ALL of the following terms are met:

- a. The fund's remaining assets were predominately early stage or start-up investments at the time of the investment.
- At least half of the remaining Impact Investments received significant funding within the last four years.
- c. A sufficient number of viable Impact Investments remain.
- d. The Impact Investments have either (1) reached positive cash flow, (2) project to be cash flow positive within 12 months, or (3) have sufficient cash to achieve profitability within a reasonable time. Exceptions can be made for investments in particular fields where cash flow is typically not positive prior to sale such as life sciences, health care, or a specialized technology (such as nanotechnology). In instances such as these, assessment should follow industry standards.
- e. The PS SBIC's management team has proven demonstrated experience exiting and realizing profits

from venture investments of a type present in this portfolio.

A Wind Down decision should be deferred long enough to allow the PS SBIC's portfolio time to mature or meet specified milestones but should not exceed 18 months. However, if a major event occurs that leads the Analyst to conclude either positively or negatively that a Wind Down should or should not be continued, there is no reason to wait until the conclusion of the deferral period.

# Monitoring a PS SBIC During the Deferral Period

During the deferral period, the PS SBIC is subject to the same monitoring requirements as a PS SBIC in an approved Wind Down, as set forth in this 3-1 c of this SOP.

#### **Conclusion of the Deferral Period**

Upon conclusion of the deferral period, the PS SBIC must be able to meet the Wind Down eligibility requirements outlined in this SOP to be allowed to proceed in an approved Wind Down process.

#### When a PS SBIC Does Not Meet the Wind Down Criteria

If the PS SBIC does not meet the Wind Down eligibility requirements and a secondary sale is not appropriate and a better choice, a referral for receivership should be prepared in the same manner as outlined in this SOP.

#### When a PS SBIC Fails to Meet the Terms of the Wind Down

If the Analyst determines that the PS SBIC is no longer meeting the terms of the Wind Down Agreement or that circumstances have changed such that the Wind Down is no longer advisable, SBA may immediately alter the liquidation course as a result of a change in circumstances or reach a different conclusion as to the advisability of continuing the Wind Down Plan.

The following remedies are available for a PS SBIC in such circumstances:

- a. Restructure liquidation course. The liquidation course can be altered to address the changing circumstances, thus allowing the SBIC to continue in a Wind Down.
- b. Consider if Secondary sale is a possibility and in the best interests of SBA. Note: it may not be in SBA's best interest to allow a secondary sale when it was not pursued earlier in the liquidation.

<u>Refer for Receivership</u>. If the liquidation course cannot be altered or if it is determined that a receivership is in the best interest of SBA, a referral for receivership should be prepared in the same manner as outlined in Section 5.7 of this SOP.

#### Chapter 6: Library of Forms, Instructions and Templates

**Licensing Forms** 

### Optional Pre-Screen Form (Short Form 2181)

Potential applicants to the program can use this optional template to help SBA assess your experience to help determine if a fund manager and investment strategy would be a good fit for the SBIC program.

# Management Assessment Questionnaire and Final Licensing Application (SBA Form 2181)- SBIC Program Application

- Phase I Green Light Phase. Applicants submit the Management Assessment Questionnaire (MAQ) and related exhibits and attachments Provides SBIC program application forms requesting qualitative and quantitative information on an applicant SBIC's management team, the proposed strategy for the SBIC, and the principals' investment track record(s).
- Phase II Fund Closing. After applicants raise sufficient Private Capital, applicants submit an updated MAQ (newly signed, dated, and redlined against the original MAQ submitted in the Green Light Phase), along with a cover letter certification of no material adverse changes. The submission must also include a complete set of final draft legal documents for the fund (LPA, GP Operating agreement, etc.) redlined against the draft versions approved by SBA during the Green Light Phase as well as a Capital Certificate evidencing the applicant's Leverageable and Regulatory Capital subscribed.

#### Model Limited Partnership Agreement (LPA) Version 3.0.

Applicants formed as limited partnerships should use this LPA as the starting point for their limited partnership and submit to SBA during the Green Light Phase. Please note that Applicants must submit the final draft legal documents to SBA during the Fund Closing Phase and must be accompanied by a redline against the draft limited partnership agreement approved by SBA during the Green Light Phase.

#### **GUARANTY OF PAYMENT**

| This Guaranty of Payment (this "Guaranty") is entered into by the undersigned Guarantor(s) as of   |
|--|
| Guarantor agrees as follows:   |
| 1. <u>Definitions</u> . When used in this Guaranty, capitalized terms have the meanings setforth in Exhibit A. In addition, the following terms have the following meanings: |
| a. "Guarantor" means:  |
| b. "Partner" means:  |
| c. "Partner's Capital Commitment" means: \$  |
| d. "SBIC" means:   |
| 2. Relationship. Guarantor is (Describe relationship to Limited Partner)   |

3. <u>Guaranty of Payment of Obligation</u>. In order to induce the SBIC and SBA to treat the Partner's Unpaid Capital Commitment as "Regulatory Capital" as defined in 13 CFR § 107.50, Guarantor absolutely, unconditionally and irrevocably guarantees to the SBIC and its respective successors, indorsees, transferees and assigns, the prompt and complete payment when due of the Obligation. The obligations of Guarantor hereunder shall be the same as those that would exist if Guarantor were the Partner under the Partnership Agreement and other Partner Documents. Guarantor will pay the Obligation in full to the SBIC, without set-off or counterclaim, in lawful currency of the United States of America at the office of the SBIC as set forth in the Partnership Agreement. THIS IS A GUARANTY OF PAYMENT, NOT OF COLLECTION. THE SBIC MAY SEEK TO COLLECT PAYMENT OF THE OBLIGATION FROM GUARANTOR AS THOUGH THE OBLIGATION WERE THE DIRECT AND PRIMARY OBLIGATION OF GUARANTOR WITHOUT MAKING ANY DEMAND FOR PAYMENT OF THE OBLIGATION FROM THE PARTNER OR TAKING ANY OTHER ACTION TO COLLECT THE OBLIGATION.

- 4. Consent. Guarantor hereby consents that, with the consent of SBA to the extent required by the SBIC Act or the Partnership Agreement (including the Partnership Agreement), the Obligation may, from time to time, in whole or in part, be renewed, extended, amended, modified, accelerated, compromised, waived, surrendered or released by the SBIC, and any of the Partnership Documents may be amended, modified, supplemented or terminated, in whole or in part, and any collateral security or guaranty or right of offset at any time held by the Partnership for the payment of the Obligation may be sold, exchanged, waived, impaired, surrendered or released, all without the necessity of any reservation of rights against Guarantor and without notice to or further assent by Guarantor, who will remain bound under this Guaranty, notwithstanding any such renewal, extension, modification, acceleration, compromise, amendment, supplement, termination, sale, exchange, waiver, impairment, surrender or release. However, this Guaranty shall not be applicable to any increase in the amount of the Capital Commitment without the prior written consent of Guarantor. The SBIC shall not have any obligation to protect, secure, perfect or insure any collateral security document or property subject thereto at any time held as security for the Obligation or this Guaranty. When making any demand under this Guaranty against Guarantor, the SBIC may, but shall be under no obligation to, make a similar demand on Partner or any other guarantor, and any failure by the SBIC to make any such demand or to collect any payments form Partner or any such other guarantor or any release of Partner or such other guarantor shall not relieve Guarantor of Guarantor's obligations or liabilities under this Guaranty, and shall not impair or affect the rightsand remedies, express or implied, or as a matter of law, of the SBIC against Guarantor. For the purposes hereof, "demand" shall include the commencement and continuance of any legal proceedings.
- 5. <u>Subrogation</u>. Notwithstanding any payment or payments made by Guarantor under this Guaranty or any set-off or application of funds of guarantor by the SBIC, Guarantor shall notbe entitled to be subrogated to any of the rights of the SBIC against Partner or any collateral security or guaranty or right of offset held by the SBIC for the payment of the Obligation, nor shall Guarantor seek any reimbursement from the Partner in respect of payments made by the Guarantor under this Guaranty, until all amounts owing to the SBIC by Partner for or on account of the Obligation are paid in full. Any claim, set-off or recoupment against Partner and/or the SBIC to which Guarantor may become entitled shall be and hereby is made subordinate to the prior payment in full of all amounts owed to the SBIC by Partner, Guarantor will not seek to collect any such claim, set-off or recoupment, and any such amounts collected shall be held by Guarantor in trust for the SBIC and shall be paid over to the SBIC and credited against the amount owed to the SBIC by Partner.
- 6. <u>Enforcement</u>. No act of commission or omission of any kind or at any time upon the part of the SBIC or SBA in respect of any matter whatsoever shall in any way affect orimpair the rights of the SBIC to enforce any right, power or benefit under this Guaranty.
- 7. <u>Continuing Effect</u>. This Guaranty shall continue to be effective, or be reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time payment, or any part thereof, of the Obligation is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by the SBIC upon the insolvency, bankruptcy dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of Partner, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or

conservator of, or trustee, custodian or similar officer for Partner or any substantial part of its property, or otherwise, all as though such payments had not been made.

- 8. <u>Notice</u>. Guarantor hereby waives notice of default of Partner under the Partnership Agreement, notice of acceptance of this Guaranty or reliance thereon, notice of the non-payment of the Partner's Capital Commitment, and any other notices to which Partner or Guarantor may be entitled and which may be legally waived.
- 9. <u>Representations of Guarantor</u>. Guarantor hereby represents and warrants to and covenants with the SBIC as follows:
  - a. The Guaranty is binding and enforceable in accordance with its terms;
- b. The certifications as to the Guarantor's status as an Institutional Investor and other matters as set forth on Exhibit B attached hereto and incorporated herein are true and correct;
- c. Guarantor has read the Partnership Documents, including, but not limited to, the Partnership Agreement, and is aware of the rights of the SBIC and SBA to enforce payment by the SBIC of the Unpaid Capital Commitment and knows that this Guaranty gives the SBIC and SBA the right to require Guarantor to pay such amount to the SBIC as provided in the Partnership Agreement as if Guarantor were the Partner;
- $d. \ \ Guarantor\ has\ no\ defense\ to\ any\ suit,\ action,\ or\ proceeding\ at\ law,\ or\ otherwise,\ that\ may$  be instituted on this Guaranty; and
- e. Guarantor's execution of this Guaranty will not result in a default under orconflict with any other agreement to which Guarantor is a party or any instrument, judgment, decree, code, statute, rule or regulation applicable to Guarantor.
- 10. <u>Delay</u>. No failure to exercise and no delay in exercising, on the part of the SBIC any right, power or privilege shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof, or the exercise of any other power or right. The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by law.

#### 11. SBA Provisions.

a. SBA shall be deemed an express third party beneficiary of the provisions of this Guaranty to the extent of the rights of SBA, its successors and/or assigns, as provided in the Partnership Agreement, and SBA, its successors and assigns shall be entitled to enforce the provisions of this Guaranty for their respective benefit, as if each were a party hereto.

- b. No provision of this Guaranty may be waived, amended, supplemented or released except with the prior written consent of SBA.
- c. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, this Guaranty shall not be construed so as to permit the SBIC to waive, release, forgive, terminate or discharge the obligation of the Partner to pay the Obligation to the SBIC without the consent of SBA as provided in the Partnership Agreement.
- 12. <u>Associate Status</u>. Guarantor shall be an "Associate" (as defined in 13 CFR § 107.50) of the SBIC to the extent Partner is an "Associate" of the SBIC.
- 13. <u>Consideration</u>. Guarantor acknowledges the adequacy, sufficiency and receipt of the consideration given for this Guaranty.
- 14. <u>Defenses</u>. Guarantor hereby waives any and all defenses to the enforcement of this Guaranty based upon (a) the capacity or authority of Partner to execute, deliver or perform any of the Partnership Documents, (b) the due execution and delivery of any of the Partnership Documents by Partner, (c) lack of consideration, (d) duress or coercion, (e) release or discharge of any party primarily or secondarily liable for the Obligation, whether or not notice is given to Guarantor, (f) the preservation of rights by the partnership or SBA against any other persons, and (g) the bankruptcy, dissolution or liquidation of Partner.
- 15. <u>Waiver, Amendment and Assignment</u>. No provision of this Guaranty shall be waived, amended, supplemented or released except by written instrument executed by Guarantor and the Partnership and with the consent of SBA as provided in Section 11.b. Guarantor may not assign this Guaranty or any obligations under this Guaranty except with the prior written consent of the Partnership and SBA.
- 16. <u>Governing Law</u>. This Guaranty shall be governed by and be construed and interpreted in accordance with federal law and the laws of the State of [insert State].
- 17. <u>Subsequent Changes</u>. Guarantor will give prompt notice to the Partnership and to SBA if any of the representations or warranties given by the Guarantor cease to be true.
- 18. <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Guaranty represents the entire understanding andincorporates all discussions and negotiations between Guarantor, the SBIC and Partner and supersedes all prior agreements with respect to the subject matter hereof.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this Guaranty to be duly executed and delivered as of the date first set forth above.

| "Guara | antor"       |   |
|--------|--------------|---|
|        | (Print Name) |   |
|        | (Signature)  |   |
|        | (Address)    | _ |
|        |              | - |

#### **Exhibit A**

#### **DEFINITIONS**

"Institutional Investor" has the meaning set forth in the SBIC Act.

"Obligation" means the sum of (i) the Unpaid Capital Commitment, including, without limitation, any portion thereof called by the SBIC, and (ii) any amount which becomes due and payable by the Partner to the Partnership on account of the Partner's failure to pay all or any part of the Unpaid Capital Commitment when due, including, but not limited to, the payment of interest, costs of collection, and attorneys' fees. Obligation includes any renewal, extension, refunding, replacement or modification thereof.

"Partner Documents" means the Partnership Agreement, any subscription agreement or other agreements pertaining to the Partner's obligation to pay the Unpaid Capital Commitment to the SBIC.

"Partnership Agreement" means the agreement of limited partnership pursuant to which the SBIC is formed, including all exhibits, SBA Annexes and amendments thereto.

"Person" means a natural person or any other legal entity.

"SBA" means the United States Small Business Administration.

"SBA Annex" means such of SBA Annex, GDP, SBA Annex PS and/or SBA Annex OP which are attached to and form a part of the Partnership Agreement.

"SBIC Act" means the Small Business Administration Act of 1958, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder by SBA, as in effect from time to time.

"Unpaid Capital Commitment" means the amount of the Partner's Capital Commitment which has not been paid to the SBIC. Payment by a Note or other form of indebtedness shall not be considered to have been paid.

#### Exhibit B

#### **GUARANTOR CERTIFICATE**

Capitalized terms defined in the Guaranty of Payment to which this Certificate is attached shallhave the same meaning in this Certificate.

1. <u>Institutional Investor</u>. Guarantor certifies, represents and warrants that Guarantor is an "Institutional Investor" as such term is defined in Title 13, Part 107, Section 107.50 of the Code of Federal Regulations, in that the Guarantor qualifies under one of the following categories (*please check all that apply*):

#### For Individual Institutional Investors

The Investor is a permanent resident of the United States AND:

| u | (i) An individual who is an Accredited Investor (as defined in the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (15 U.S.C. §77a-77aa)) and whose commitment to the Partnership is backed by a letter of credit from a State or National bank acceptable to SBA.                                  |
|---|---|
|   | (ii) An individual whose personal net worth is at least Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000) and at least ten times the amount of his or her commitment to the Partnership. The individual's personal net worth must not include the value of any equity in his or her most valuable residence |
|   | (iii) An individual whose personal net worth (determined in accordance with paragraph (B) of this definition) is at least Ten Million Dollars (\$10,000,000).   |

#### For Entity Institutional Investors

The Investor is an entity with a net worth (excluding unfunded commitments from investors) of at least One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) **AND**:

| (i) A state or national bank, trust company, savings bank, or savings and loan association.   |
|---|
| (ii) An insurance company.  |
| (iii) A 1940 Act Investment Company or Business Development Company (each as defined in the U.S. Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (15 U.S.C. §8a-1 et seq.).  |
| (iv) A holding company of any entity described in paragraph (i), (ii) or (iii).   |
| (v) An employee benefit or pension plan established for the benefit of employees of the federal government, any state or political subdivision of a state, or any agency or instrumentality of such government unit.                      |
| (vi) An employee benefit or pension plan (as defined in the U.S. Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (Pub. L. 93-406, 88 Stat. 829) excluding plans established under section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code |

of 1986 (26 U.S.C. 401(k)), as amended).

|  | (vii) A trust, foundation, or endowment exempt from federal income taxation under the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.  |
|--|--|
|  | (viii) A corporation, partnership, or other entity with a net worth (exclusive of unfunded commitments from investors) of more than Ten Million Dollars (\$10,000,000).  |
|  | (ix) A state, political subdivision of a state, or an agency or instrumentality of a state or its political subdivision.   |
|  | (x) An entity whose primary purpose is to manage and invest non-federal funds on behalf of at least three Institutional Investors described in paragraphs (i) through (ix) of this definition, each of whom must have at least a ten percent (10%) ownership interest in the entity.   |
| 2.                                     | Residency. Please check a or b as applicable.  |
|  | a. Is a permanent resident of the United States.   |
|  | b. Is not a permanent resident of the United States, but hereby irrevocably appoints the following person as Guarantor's agent for service of process to enforce the obligation of Guarantor pursuant to the Guaranty:   |
| value of the 4. obtained of instrument | Net Worth. If the Guarantor has a net worth of less than \$10 million, the Unpaid Capital nt of the Partner does not exceed 10% of Guarantor's net worth (which does not include the equity in Guarantor's most valuable residence).  No Government Funds. No part of Guarantor's funds used to satisfy the Guaranty will be directly or indirectly from any Federal, State or local government, or an agency or ality thereof, unless such funds are qualified non-private funds.  WHEREOF, the undersigned has signed this Certificate as of the date set forth below. |
| Date:                                  |  |
|  | (Signature)  |

#### Sample Green Light Approval Letter

DATE

Via e-mail: [Email address]

[Principal Contact]

[Applicant Name] [Street Address]

[City/State/Zip]

Re: Status of the Proposed SBIC License

Application of [Applicant Name]

#### Dear [Principal Name]:

The U.S. Small Business Administration's ("SBA") Investment Division has received the subject applicant's Management Assessment Questionnaire (MAQ) and attendant request for a [Standard Debenture] [Accrual Debenture] [Accrual Debenture/Critical Technology Investment] [Non-Leveraged] SBIC license. Based upon the experience and qualifications of the management team, financial and regulatory history of current/prior funds, and the content of your Presentation on [DATE], we are pleased to report that this applicant has been determined to meet SBA's qualification standards and that the business plan and accompanying legal structure detailed in the MAQ submission is in compliance with SBIC program regulations.

# A Total Intended Leverage Commitment of \$xxx,xxx,xxx or 1.25x Regulatory Capital is conditionally approved by SBA at this time.

We therefore invite you to hold an initial closing of the applicant fund and file your finalized investor and legal documentation for final processing by SBA, also known as the Fund Close Stage, within 12 months from the date of this letter, which will be [DATE]. Leverage Commitment amount from SBA which will be either the dollar amount listed above if the fund achieves the stated target fund size of \$xxx,xxx,xxx or 1.25x Regulatory Capital should the final Regulatory Capital of the applicant be less than the target. When filed and accepted, the license application will be processed according to the steps detailed below. Due to the high demand for SBIC licenses, the Office of Investment and Innovation has set the following criteria, all of which must be met in order for an applicant to proceed to the Fund Close Stage:

■ Legal Documentation: Complete set of all final legal documents, including limited partnership agreement, limited partner's certificate of limited partnership, general partner operating agreement, investment advisory services agreement, general partner's certificate of incorporation/formation, opinions of counsel, and any proposed side letters or other agreements applicable to the proposed SBIC. These documents must be redlined against the draft versions originally approved by SBA during the Green Light process. All legal documentation must be submitted in a single filing at the Fund Closing; subsequent amendments (other than those required by SBA), or additional side letters/agreements will not be accepted. Fund Closing is intended to be an abbreviated verification process, not a

continuation of negotiation and drafting.

- Capital: An executed Capital Certificate representing both Regulatory and Leverageable Capital in sufficient amounts to fulfill both financial and legal requirements to the satisfaction of SBA. All subscribed limited partners are subject to SBA review and approval. SBA is conditionally approving the applicant for an intended Leverage Commitment of up to \$[INSERT AMOUNT]; however, actual SBA Leverage availability will be limited to eligible Regulatory/Leverageable Capital represented on the applicant's Capital Certificate (but under no circumstances will it exceed the intended Leverage Commitment amount referenced in this letter).
- **Bank Letter:** The applicant must provide a bank letter certifying the requisite \$2.5 million in Leverageable Capital, minus any SBA approved organizational expenses.
- No Material Adverse Change: The applicant must provide a signed certification of no material adverse changes to the qualifications of its management team; its business plan; or legal structure and documentation from what was originally Green Light approved by SBA. This shall be evidenced by a newly signed and dated version of the original MAQ with any changes redlined and summarized in an accompanying certification letter. A material adverse change in an applicant's profile may, in SBA's sole discretion, result in revocation of the previously approved Green Light. Failure to disclose a material adverse change will be deemed a willful filing of a false statement, disqualifying the applicant from further consideration as an SBIC licensee and potentially resulting in criminal prosecution and other penalties as outlined in the MAQ.

Upon successful completion of the Fund Close process, the applicant will receive its official SBIC license and number, at which point you may initiate active investment operations and begin drawing SBA Leverage (if a Leveraged licensee).

Please feel free to contact me directly at <u>Jason.Powers@sba.gov</u> if you have any general questions regarding the SBIC program. Thank you for your and the Applicant's interest in the SBIC program.

Sincerely,

Jason Powers Chief of Licensing

Office of Investment and Innovation

cc: Bailey DeVries, Associate Administrator for Investment & Innovation

Thomas Morris, Director of Patient Capital

Art Spivey, Director, Licensing

Paul Salgado, Director of Investment Portfolio Management

Heath Morris, Director of Examinations

Jake Lewis, Acting Director of Liquidation

Erikka Robinson, Program Manager, Licensing

[Applicant Counsel]

#### Sample License Approval Letter

# Office of Investment and Innovation 409 3rd Street, SW-6th FI Washington, DC 20416

License No.: [INSERT]

| Via email: [Email Address] |
|----------------------------|
| [Name]                     |
| [Licensee Name]            |
| [Address]                  |
| [City, State Zip]          |
| Dear [Name]:               |

The Small Business Administration (SBA) has approved your company's license application to operate as a Small Business Investment Company (SBIC) under the provisions of Section 301(c) of the Small Business Investment Act of 1958, as amended, effective [Date]. SBA further confirms its Total Intended Leverage Commitment to the Licensee of \$125,000,000 or 1.25x Regulatory Capital in the event the ultimate fund size of the Licensee is lower than the target fund size of \$100,000,000 submitted in the MAQ and Final License Application. The final value of SBA's Total Intended Leverage Commitment will be finalized 12 months from the date of this letter. Up until that time, you may continue to raise additional capital up to the hard cap specified in the Final License Application.

This approval does not constitute agreement by SBA with any specific elements of the Licensee's financial projections or assumptions. All financing and investing activities of the Licensee and all distributions shall be governed by SBA regulations.

We are pleased to have you in the SBIC Program. We hope that this association will be long and rewarding with the resultant benefits to the small business concerns throughout your area of operation.

Sincerely,

Bailey G. DeVries
Associate Administrator
Office of Investment and Innovation

#### **Private Capital Forms**

#### SBA Form 2181, Exhibit F - Capital Certificate

Certificate of Leverageable Capital and Regulatory Capital – Provides assurances an Applicant SBIC has met Regulatory and Leverageable Capital requirements. Licensed SBICs must have a current, updated, and signed Capital Certificate on file with SBA for SBA Leverage Commitments and Debenture Draw requests. This form must be updated whenever Regulatory and Leverageable Capital changes, including changes to limited partners, capital calls, and distributions that decrease Leverageable or Regulatory Capital.

#### Request for Approval of Transfer Certificate

Guidance for an SBIC to request SBA consent for the transfer of a limited partnership interest.

#### SBA Form 468 - SBIC Financial Report

Provides financial information at an SBIC's fund, portfolio company, and investment levels for SBA to monitor and examine SBICs from both a financial and regulatory perspective. There is a quarterly "short form" version and an annual "long form" version of the Form 468. Reinvestor SBICs are required to complete the Form 468 Reinvestor exhibit.

#### **SBA Leverage Commitment Forms**

<u>Instructions for Application or Request for Commitment of SBIC Debentures</u>

Guidance for an SBIC to apply for or request SBA Leverage Commitment.

- Instructions for Commitment Requests (Licensed after August 17, 2023)
- Instructions for Commitment Application (Licensed before August 17, 2023)

Licensees should submit the following exhibit with its Commitment Application:

- SBA Form 468 (if requiring update)
- SBA Form 25 Resolution of the Board of Directors or General Partner

Provides certain resolutions with Leverage Commitment. Licensees should select the SBA Form 25 based on its organizational structure as follows:

| SBIC Organizational Structure                  | SBA Form         |
|--|------------------|
| Partnership Licensees with individual general  | SBA Form 25 LLGP |
| partners                                       |                  |
| Partnership Licensees with a corporate general | SBA Form 25 PCGP |
| partner  |                  |

| <b>SBIC Organizational Structure</b> | SBA Form       |
|--------------------------------------|----------------|
| Corporate Licensees                  | SBA Form 25 PC |

#### SBA Form 652 – Assurance of Compliance for Nondiscrimination

Provides SBA assurances that an SBIC will not discriminate on the grounds of age, color, handicap, marital status, national origin, race, religion, or sex.

#### SBA Form 2181 – Exhibit G, Transferor's Liability Contract

Provides SBA with certain assurances against an Impermissible Change of Control as a condition for SBA Commitment of Leverage.

#### SBA Form 2181, Exhibit F Capital Certificate

Provides assurances an applicant SBIC has met Regulatory and Leverageable Capital requirements.

#### SBA Form 1065 – Licensee's Assurance of Compliance for the Public Interest

Provides SBA assurances against an SBIC's use of SBA Leverage for purposes contrary to the public interest including, but not limited to, adverse influences on employment in any area, activities not consistent with free competitive enterprise, operations contributing to water, air, and solid waste pollution, and construction in designated flood hazard areas.

SBA Form 1846 - Statement Regarding Lobbying for Loan Guarantees and Loan Issuance Provides SBA assurances against an SBIC's use of SBA Leverage for lobbying purposes.

#### SBA Form 27 – Opinions of Counsel

Provides model guidance of opinion of independent counsel for SBIC draw requests against SBA Leverage Commitment. Licensee should use the form based on the type of Debenture, as follows:

| Type of Debenture                       | SBA Form     |
|---|--------------|
| Standard Debenture                      | SBA Form 27B |
| Low and Moderate Income (LMI) Debenture | SBA Form 27C |
| Energy Saving Debenture                 | SBA Form 27F |

#### SBA Form 34 – Bank Identification

Provides SBIC account information for the wire transfer disbursement of funds related to issuance of SBA-Guaranteed Debentures.

#### **Debit Authorization**

Provides SBA with SBIC authorization to initiate Automated Clearinghouse (ACH) debits from designated accounts for purposes of scheduled, semiannual debenture payments.

#### SBA Form 33 – Instructions for the Authorization to Disburse Proceeds

Provides SBICs with instructions when part or all of the proceeds of an SBA-Guaranteed Debenture funding are to be used to refund (refinance) one or more maturing Debentures.

#### SBA Leverage Draw Forms

# Memorandum of Instructions for SBIC Draw Request Against SBA's Leverage Commitment

Guidance for an SBIC to submit a Draw Request against SBA's Leverage Commitment in connection with the SBIC's issuance of SBA-Guaranteed Debentures.

Licensees should submit the following exhibit with its Draw Application:

#### SBA Form 468 – SBIC Financial Report

Provides financial information on Licensee. (See <u>link</u> for description and forms.)

#### SBA Form 27 – Opinions of Counsel

Provides model guidance of opinion of independent counsel for SBIC draw requests against SBA Leverage Commitment based on the type of Leverage used.

### **Leverage Security Instruments**

Provides authorization by a principal of an SBIC to SBA and just-in-time funding partners for execution of Debenture. Licensee should use the form based on the type of Debenture, as follows:

| Type of Leverage        | SBA Form  |
|-------------------------|---|
| Standard Debenture      | Standard Debenture - Form 444C (sba.gov)                          |
| LMI Debenture           | 5 Year Maturity: SBA Form 2163 10 Year Maturity: SBA Form 2162    |
| Energy Saving Debenture | 5 Year Maturity: SBA Form 2434<br>10 Year Maturity: SBA Form 2433 |

# SBA Leverage Pre-Payment Forms

# <u>Instructions for Prepayment of SBIC Pooled Debentures</u>

Guidance for an SBIC to prepay (in-full) pooled debentures prior to maturity.

#### Prepayment Notice Template

Excel Spreadsheet for enumerating debenture(s) to be prepaid by an SBIC.

#### SBIC Financing Forms

Financing forms required by all Licensees for each financing.

#### SBA Form 1031 – Portfolio Financing Report

Submitted to SBA within 30 calendar days of the end of the quarter in which a Financing occurs. Provides SBA with certain information, per SBIC financing, for evaluating compliance of an SBIC's investment activities and for compiling statistics on the SBIC program as a provider of capital to small businesses. SBA reserves the right to request Form 1031s be submitted by Licensees on a more frequent basis. Failure to comply with SBA's request for more frequent reporting can be considered grounds for revocation of license.

#### SBA Form 480 Size Status Declaration

Per §107.610, retained by Licensees and provided to SBA when examined or as requested. Provides SBA with determination that a business is eligible to receive financing or consulting and advisory services from an SBIC.

#### SBA Form 652 – Assurance of Compliance for Nondiscrimination

Per §107.610, retained by Licensees and provided to SBA when examined or as requested. Provides SBA assurances that the portfolio concern will not discriminate on the grounds of age, color, handicap, marital status, national origin, race, religion, or sex.

#### Financing forms required for specific situations

#### SBA Form 355 – Application for Small Business Size Determination

Used if Licensee needs a determination from SBA on whether a small business qualifies as a small business. Provides SBA with information necessary for an SBIC to obtain a size determination from SBA.

#### SBA Form 2428 – Financing Eligibility Statement for Usage of Energy Savings Debentures

Used if Licensee is using an Energy Saving Debenture and needs pre-financing determination of eligibility. Provides SBA with necessary information to make determination.

#### SBA Form 1926 – SBA Success Story

Provides SBA with voluntary information that may be included in a database of small businesses that have succeeded with SBA assistance, including from the SBIC program.

#### SBA Form 1941 – Financing Eligibility Statements (Only applies to Section 301(d) Licensees)

Provides SBA with information to determine eligibility for Section 301(d) Licensee Financings as follows:

| Qualifying Requirement | SBA Form |
|------------------------|----------|
|------------------------|----------|

| Qualifying as social disadvantage as member of a designated | SBA Form 1941A |
|---|----------------|
| group.  |                |
| Qualifying as social disadvantage but are NOT members of a  | SBA Form 1941B |
| designated group.   |                |
| Qualifying as economic disadvantage                         | SBA Form 1941C |

#### **SBIC Examination Forms**

#### SBA Form 856 – Disclosure Statement

Provides SBIC Examiners with information from the management of a Licensee regarding certain obligations, transactions, and relationships. Specific form based on Leveraged Status as follows:

➤ Leveraged: <u>SBA Form 856</u>

Non-Leveraged: SBA Form 856A

# SBA Form 857 – Request for Information Concerning Portfolio Financing

Provides SBIC Examiners with voluntary representations from the management of small businesses receiving SBIC financing.

#### SBA Form 1405 – Ownership Confirmation

Provides SBIC Examiners with voluntary representations from an SBIC's investors. Specific form based on organizational structure as follows:

Corporate: <u>SBA Form 1405</u>Partnership: <u>SBA Form 1405A</u>